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EXTENDING JURISDICTION OF THE UNITED STATES
OVER CERTAIN OCEAN AREAS

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 8, 1974

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 212,
Richard B. Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. John C. Stennis,
chairman, )

Present : Senators Stennis (presiding), McIntyre, Byrd, Jr., of Vir-
ginia, Nunn, Thurmond, and Taft.

Also present: T. Edward Braswell, Jr., chief counsel and staff
director; John Ticer, chief clerk; Charles J. Conneely, John A. Gold-
smith, Edward B. Kenny, Robert Q. Old, professional staff members;
W. Clark McFadden II, counsel; Phyllis A. Bacon, assistant chief
clerk ; and Christine E. Cowart, clerical assistant.

The CratRMAN. The committee will come to order.

The committee meets today to consider the Emergency Marine
Fisheries Protection Act of 1974. We are pleased to have with us this
morning as witnesses, Gen. George S. Brown, chairman, Joint Chiefs
of Staff and Mr. John Norton Moore, chairman, National Security
Council Interagency—Task Force on the Law of the Sea, Department
of State. In addition, we hope to be able to hear from Senator Magnu-
son later this morning.

This bill was exhaustively studied by the Commerce Committee,
under the leadership of Senator Magnuson, and after full hearings
was favorably reported with amendments on August 8, 1974.

The bill was then referred to the Committee on Foreign Relations
which also held hearings. Indeed, Mr. Moore who is with us this morn-
ing testified in thosc hearings. On September 23, 1974, the Senate For-
eign Relations Committee reported out the bill unfavorably.

On September 30, 1974, the bill was referred by unanimous consent
to the Committee on Armed Services with instructions to report back
not later than November 15, 1974, Because of the impending congres-

-sional recess, the committee is trying to expedite these hearings as
efficiently as possible to meet the November 15 deadline.

In its present form the bill would establish a contiguous fishery zonc:
of the United States to an outward boundary of 200 miles from the
baseline of the territorial sea of the United States, Within this zone
the United States would manage and conserve all fish with the excep-
tion of certain highly migratory species.

(1)

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



~

Approved For Release 2001/09/05 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

Most importantly, the bill would grant preferential fishing rights
to the United States and at the same time exclude foreign fishing ves-
sels unless they are specifically authorized to fish within the 200 miles
and have paid a reasonable fee to the United. States. Criminal sanc-
tions accomparny the prohibition against unauthorized foreign fishing
and the U.S. Coast Guard is directed to enforce the regulations issued
under the bill.

Tt is the purpose of this committee to consider the national security
implications of this bill. We are especially interested in what effect this
bill may have on our military flexibility. Similarly, we would like to
explore the narional security problems that may arise in attempting to
enforce such legislation. In asking you to concentrate on the national
security aspects of this bill, however, I would not intend to arbitrarily
restrict you from discussing other aspects of this bill which you deem
sigmificant.

This bill has been sponsored by 22 Senators. It is designed to pro-
tect the domestic fishing industry as well as conserve a valuable na-
tional resource. Given the domestic importance of this legislation, it
is imperative that we fully and carefully define its impact on national
security.

[S. 1988 fol.ows.]

s
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[Report No. 93-1079]
[Report No. 93-1166]

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

Ju~Ee 18,1978

Mr. Maonuson (for himself, Mr. Corron, Mr. Horrinas, Mr. Jackson, Mr.
Pastore, Mr. SteveNs, Mr. BeaLL, Mr. Biere, Mr. Buckrry, Mr. HueHzs,
Mr. McInTYRE, Mr. Risicorr, Mr. Weicker, Mr. Ranporpr, Mr. Lonae, Mr.
StEvENS, Mr. INouye, Mr. HELms, Mr. Packwoop, Mr. GraveL, Mr. Tower,
and Mr. GurnEey) introduced the following bill; which was read twice and
referred to the Committee on Commerce
Avausr 8,1974

Reported by Mr. Maewuson, with amendments

[Strike out all after the enacting clause and insert the part priated in italic]

Avcust 8,1974
Referred to the Committee on Foreign Relations for not to exceed twenty-one
days
SEPTEMBER 23,1974
Reported by Mr. FuLsrieut, unfavorably, without amendment

Sepremeer 30, 1974

Referred to the Committee on Armed Services, by unanimous consent, with
instructions to report back not later than November 15, 1974

A BILL

To extend on an interim basis the jurisdiction of the United
States over certain ocean areas and fish in order to protect
the domestic fishing industry, and for other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That this Aet may be eited as the “Interim Fisheries Zone
Extension and Management Ack of 1073
_ FINDINGS AND STALYEMENE OF PURPOSH
Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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2
1 {1} that velueble eeastal and enadremens speeies
2 of fish and merine life off the sheres of the United States
3 mseiﬂéaﬂgefeibeiﬂgsefieaslyéc;ple%ed;aﬂdiﬂseme
4 enses; of beecoming extinel:
5 42} that steeks of eonstal and snadromeus speeies
6 within the nine-mile contiguous zone nnd three-mile ter-
7 ritorial sea of the Hnited States are being seriously de-
8 pleted by foreign fishing efforts beyend the existing
9 twelve-mile fisheries zonre near the eeastline of the
10 Enited States;
1n {3} that internationsl negetiations have se far
12 proved ineapable of ebtaining timely agreement on the
13 proteetion and eonservation of threatened speeies of fish
14 wad marne hifes
15 {4} thet there is further danger of irreversible de-
16 pletion before efforts to achieve an international agree-
17 ment on jurisdiction over ecastal and enadromeus fish-
18 esies result in an operative agreement; and

19 {6} thet i is therefore neeessary for the United
20 States to teke interhn setien to proteet and eonserve
21 ew&ﬁshmis%eeksmitepa%wdemes&eﬁéhi&g
22 industry-

23 b} Tt is the purpose of this Aet; as an interim meastre;

94 to extend the eontighous fisherios zore of the Hnited States
95 ond certain sathority ever anadromnous fish of the United
26 States in erder to provide proper eonscrvation menegement
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4
dustey until genernl agreement is reached in internationsl
negetintions of law of the sea with respoe b0 the size of sueh

Do

oW

zones and autherity over saeh fish; and until an effeetive in-
5 ternational regulatory regime eomes into fall foree and effeet:

=2}

SEe: 3: Section 2 of the et entitled “An Aet to establish
& contiguous fishery zone beyond the territorial sea of the
9 United States;” approved Oetober 14; 1966 {80 Stat: 908);
10 is amended by striking “nine nantical milos from the nearest
11 point in the inner boundary” and inserting in lew thereof
12 “one hundred and ninety-seven miles from the nearest point
13 in the inner boundary-2
14 BXTENSGION OF JURISDICTION OVER ANADROMOES FISH
156 SBe: 4 o) The nited States hereby extends is juris-
16 dietion to ity anadromeus fish wherever they may range in
17 the oecans to the smme extent o3 the United States exereises

w =

19 fisheries zone except that—

20 {1} sueh extension of jurisdietion shall not extend to
21 the territorial waters or fishery zone of another eountry;
22 and

23 12} sixty days after written notiee to the President

24 of the Senate and the Speaker of the House of Repre-
25 sentatives of intent to do so; the Seeretary of the Treas-
26 ury mey authorize & vessel other than & vessel of the
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4

1 Inited States to engage in fishing for sueh fish in areas
9 0 which the Hnited States has extended jurisdietion pur-
3 siant to this seetion upen desermining; after eonsultation
4 with the Seeretary of State and the Seeretary of Com-
5 nieree; thet saeh fishing v ould net result in depletion of
6 saeh fish beyond the level neeessary for proper eonserva-
7 ton purpeses:

8 {b} As ussed in this Aet the temm “snadromous fish™
9 means all living reseurees eriginuting in inland waters of the
10 United States and misrating to and from wabers eutside the
11 tersitorial wasers and eontignous fisheries zone of the United
12 Statesr

13 PROMOTION OF PURPOSES OF ACP BY TREATHES

14 AND AGRERMENTS
15 $ize: 5 The Seeretary of State shall—
16 {4} initinte negotiations es seen as pessible with

17 sll foreign governments which are engaged in; or whieh
18 have persens of companies engaged in eommereial fish-
19 ing operntions for fisk protected by this Aet; for the pur-
20 pose of ecntering into ireatios or agreements with sueh
21 eountries to earey out the polieies and provisiens of this

22 2het;

23 {2} review and; if necessary; initiate the amend-
24 ment of treatics; eonventions; and agreements to whieh
25 the United States is a pocty in order to make sueh
9% treatics; eonventiops; and agreements ecomsistent with

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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]
the pelieies and provisions of this Aet;
{3} seek treaties or agreements with eppropmate
3 eontigious foreign eountries on the boundaries between '
the waters adjecent to the United States and waters
adjacent to sueh foreign eountries for the purpose of
rotional utilization end eonservation of the reSowrees
eovered by this Aet and otherwise administering this
Aet; and
10 foreign eountries to provide for the rational use and
11 eonservation of —

[N

Py

© W -1 o

12 {a) eenstal fish common beth to waters over
13 whieh the United States has jurisdietion end te
14 waters ever whieh sueh foreign eountries have jurig-
15 dietion through measures which will make possible
16 develepmaﬁeﬁ%hemamumy&eldﬂﬁemsuehﬁ%
17 b} enadromous fish sponding some part of
18 their life eyeles in waters over whieh such foreign
19 eountries have jurisdietion through measures which
20 restriet high seas hervesting and make available to
21 the fishermen of sueh foreign eountries an equitable
22 share of sueh anadromous fish which are found in
23 their territorial waters;

24 {e) fsh eriginating in the high seas through
25 strengthening existing er; where needed; ereating
26 new international conservation orgamizations: anmd

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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6

! -d} eonstel fish in waters over which other
2 eountries hove jurisdietion sthrongh measures which
3 sunke possible the harvesting by United States fish-
4 ermen of an appropriate share of sueh Hish not being
5 harvested by the coastal eountry; under users’ fees;
6. ficentes; and regulations which are nondiserimine-
7 tory and nonpunitive and take United States tradi-
8 tional fishing into neeoutt:

9 RESEARCH

10 SB6- 6 The Seeretary of Cormneree is anthorized to pro-
11 tnete the conservation of fish ortgimting in the nited States
12 territorial sea and eontignous fisheries zone and anndromous
13 fish by earrying out sueh researeh; or providing finaneial
14 sssistinee to publie or private agencies; institutions; or per
15 wens to earry oub research; as may be necessary:

16 REGHRATTONS

17 She: T 'Fhere are anthorized to be promulgated saeh
18 regulutions s may be necessery to earry oub the provisiens
19 of $his et; but the sums appropristed for any fiveal year shall
20 et exeeed $17000,000;

21 RFPEOEIVE BﬂE

22 Sn6: 9 The provisions of this Aet shall beeome effeetive
23 on the date of enaetment of this Aet; exeept that the previ-
24 siens of seetiens 3 and 4 shall become effeetive after ninety
25 days following sach date of enactment:

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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7

1 PRRMINATION PATR

Sue: 10: This Aot shall eease to be in effeet on the date
3 the Taw of the Sen Treaty or Treaties now being developed
6 Spe. 1 Nothing eontained in this Aet shall be eon-
7 wstrued to abrogate any treaty or convention to which the
8 United States is & party on the date of the ennetment of this
9 Aet

[\

ot

10 That this Act may be cited as the “Emergency Marine
11 Fisheries Protection Act of 1974, |
12 DECLARATION OF POLICY. .

13 Sec. 2. (a) FinpiNgs.—The Congress finds and

14 declares that—

15 (1) Valuable coastal and anadromous species of
16 fish off the shores of the United States are in danger of
17 being seriously depleted by excessive fishing effort.

18 (2) Stocks of coastal and anadromous species
19 which inhabit waters of the 3-mile territorial sea and
20 the existing 9-mile contiguous fishery zone of the United

21 States are being depleted by foreign fishing efforts out- -

22 side the 12-mile combined zone in which the Uniled
23 States presently possesses fishery management TeSPOnsi-
24 bility and authority.

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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8

1 (3) International megotiations have so far failed to
b result in effective international agreements on the con-
3 servation and management of threatened stocks of fish.
4 (4) There is danger that further depletion of these
5 fishery resources will occur before an effective general
6 international agreement on fishery jurisdiction can be
7 negotiated, signed, ratified, and implemented, unless
3 emergency action is taken pending such international
9 agreement.

10 (b) PurPOSES.~It is therefore declared to be the pur-

11 pose of the Congress in this Act—

12 (1) to take emergency action fo protect and con-
13 serve threatened stocks of fish by asserting fishery man-
14 agement responsibility and authority over fish in an
15 extended contiquous fishery zone and over certain species
16 of fish beyond such zone, until a general international
17 agreement on fishery jurisdiction comes into force or is
18 provisionally applied;

19 (2) to extend, as an emergency measure, the fishery
20 management responsibility and authority of the United
21 States to 200 nautical miles:

22 (3) to extend, as an emergency measure, fishery
23 management responsibility and authority of the United
24 Stetes over anadromous species of fish which spawn in
25 and fresh or estuarine waters of the United States; and

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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9

1 (4) to commit the Federal Government to act to
‘2 prevent further depletion, to restore depleted stocks, and
3 to protect and conserve fish to the full extent of such
4  emergency responsibility and authority, and to provide
5 for the identification, development, and implementation
6 within 2 years of the date of enactment of this Act of
7 the best practicable management system consistént with
8 - the 1interests of the Nation, the several States, and of
9 other nations. ,

10 (¢) Poricy.—It is further declared to the policy of the

11 Congress in this Act—

12 (1) to maintain the existing territorial or other
13 ocean jurisdiction of the United States without change,
14 for all purposes other than the protection and conserva-
15 tion of certain species of fish and fish in certain ocean
16 - arcas pending international agreement on fishery
1 jurisdiction;

18 (2) io authorize no action, activity, or assertion of
19 jurisdiction in - conlravention of any existing treaty or
20 other international agreement to which the United States
21 is party other than that necessary lo further the pur-
22 poses of this Act; and

23 (3) to authorize no impediment to or interference
24 with the legal status of the high seas, ewcept with re-

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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1 spect to fishing to the exlent necessary to implement
2 this Aect.
3 DEFINITIONS
4 SEc. 3. As used in this Act, unless the context otherwise

5 requires—

6 (1) “anadromous species” means those species of
7 fish which spawn in fresh or estuarine waters of the
8 U'nited States but which migrate to ocean waters;

9 (2) “citizen of the United States” means any person
10 who is a citizen of the United States by birth, by nat-
11 uralization or other legal judgment, or, with respect to
12 a corporation, partnership, or other association, by orga-
13 nization under and maintenance, after the date of en-
14 actment of this Act, in accordance with the laws
15 of any State: Provided, That (A) the controlling
16 nlerest therein is owned or beneficially vested in indi-
17 viduals who are citizens of the United States; and (B)
18 the chairman, and not less than two-thirds of the mem-
19 bers, of the board of directors or other governing Zioﬁrd
20 thereof are individuals who are citizens of the United
21 Siztes; |
22 (3) “coastal species” means all species of fish
23 whkich inhabit the waters off the coasts of the United
24 States, other than highly migratory and anadromous
25 species;

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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1 (4) “contiguous fishery zone” means a zone con-
9 tiguous to the territorial sea of the United States within

3 which the United States ewercises exclusive fishery
4 management and conservation authority;

5 (5) “controlling interest” means {4 ) 75 percent
6 of the stock of any corporation, or other entity, is vested

7 in citizens of the United States free from any trust or
8 fiduciary obligation in favor of any person not a citizen

9 of the United States, (B) 75 percent of the voting

10 power in such corporation, or such other entity, 1is
11 vested in citizens of the United States, (C) no arrange-
12 ment or contract exists providing that more than 25
13 percent of the voting power in such corporation, or
14 such other entity, may be exercised in behalf of any
15 person who is not a citizen of the United Stales, and
16 (D) by no means whatsoever is control of any interest
17 in such corporation, or such other entity, conferred upon
18 or permitted to be exercised by any person who 18 not
19 a citizen of the United States;

50 (6) “fish” includes mollusks, crustaceans, marine
a1 mammals (except the polar bear, walrus, and sea otter),‘
22 and dll other forms of marine animal and plant life
23 (but not including birds), and the living resources of the

o4~ Continental Shelf as defined in the Act of May 20,
25 1964 (78 Stad, 196);

Approved.-Eor Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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1 | (7) “fishing” means the caiching, taking, harvest-
2 g, or attempled catching, taking, or harvesting of any
3 species of fish for any purpose, and any activity at sea
4 n support of such actual or attempted catching, taking,
5 or harvesting;
6 (8) “fishing vessel” means any vessel, boai, ship,
7 contrivance, or other craft which is used for,” equipped
8 to be used for, or a type which is normally used for,
9 fishing ;
10 (9) “fishing-support vessel” means any vessel, boat,
11 ship, contrivance, or other craft which is used for,
12 equipped to be used for, or of a type whick s normally
13 usu;i for, aiding or assisting one or more fishing vessels
14 at sea in the performonce of any support activity, in-
15 cluding, but not limited to, supply, storage, refrigeration,
16 or processing;
17 (10) “highly migratory species” means those spe-
18 cies of fish which spawn and migrate during their life
19 cycle in waters of the open ocean, including, but not
20 limited to, tuna;
21 (11) “optimum sustainable yield” refers to the larg-
22 est economic return consistent with the biological ca-
23 pabilities of the stock, as determined on the basis of all
24 relevant economic, biological, and environmental factors;

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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1 (12) “person” includes any government or entity

2 thereof (and a citizen of any foreign nation);

3 (13) “Secretary”’ means the Secretary of Com-

4 merce, or his délegate;

5 (14) “State” means any of the several States, the

8 District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico,’

7 American Samoa, the Virgin Islands, Guam, and the
.3 B territories and possessions of thé United States;

9 (15) “stock”, with respect to any fish, means a
10 type, species, or other category capable of management
11 as a unit;

12 (16) “traditional foreign fishing” means long-
13 standing, active, and continuous fishing for a particular
14 stock of fish by citizens of a particular foreign nation in
15 compliance with any applicable international fishery
16 agreements and with the laws of such foreign nation;
17 and

18 (17) “United States”, when used in a geographical
19 context, includes all States.

20 FISHERIES MANAGEMENT RESPONSIBILITY

21 SEec. 4. (a) Conticvovs FisrERY ZONE—~(1) There

22 13 established, for the duration of this Act, a fishery zome
23 contiguous to the territorial sea of the United States. The

24 United States shall exercise exclusive fishery management

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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1 responsihility and authority within this contiguous fishery

zone.

| &7

Ce

(2) The contiguous fishery zome has as its inner
4 boundary the outer limits of the territorial sea, and as its
5 seaward boundary a line drawn so that each point on the
. G line is 197 nautical miles from the inner boundary.

7 (3) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the

$ fishery management responsibility and authority of the

9 United States within the contiguous fishery zone of the
10 United Siates shall not include or be construed fo extend
11 to highly migratory species, except lo the extent such species
12 are not managed pursuant lo bilateral or multilateral inter-
13 national fishery agreements.

14 (b) ANaproMous SpECIES.—The fishery manage-
15 ment responsibility and authority of the United States with
16 respect ‘o anadromous species, for the duration of this Act,
17 extends to such species wherever found throughout the mi-
18 gratory range of such species: Provided, That such responsi-
19 bility and authoritg} shall not extend lo such species to the
90 extent founmd within the territorial waters or contiguous
91 fishery zone of any other nation.

99 (¢) GENERAL~The United States shall manage and
93 conserve, and have preferential rights to, fish within the
94  contiguous fishery zome, and with respect to anadromous

95 species of fish, pursuant to the responsibility and authority

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
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1 vested in it pursuant to this section, subject to traditional
2 foreign fishing rights as defined and recognized in accordance
3 with section 5 of this Aect.

4 (d) ReEGULATIONS.—The Secretary is authorized to
Lo ST

5 promulgate such regulations in accordance with section 553
. 6 of title 5, United States Code, as are necessary to imple-

7 ment the purposes of this Act. The Secretary is further
8 authorized to amend such regulations in the manner origi-
9 nally promulgated.

10 FOREIGN FISHING RIGITS

11 SEc. 5. (a) GENERAL~The Secretary and the Secre-
12 tary of State, after consultation with the Secretary of the
13 Treasury, may authorize fishing within the contiguous fish-
14 ery zome of the United States, or for anadromous species
15 or both, by citizens of any foreign nation, in accordance
16 with this section, only if such nation has traditionally en-
17 gaged in such fishing prior to the date of enactment of this
18 Aet.

19 {b) ProvisioNs.—The allowable level of traditional
20 foreign fishing shall be set upon the basis of the portion of
21 any stock which cannot be harvested by citizens of the United
22 States.- Allowed traditional foreign fishing and fishing by
23 citizens of the United States annually shall not, for any stock,

exceed the optimum sustainable yield for such stock.
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(c) REecrprociry.—T'raditional foreign fishing rights
shall not be recognized pursuant to this section unless any
foreign nation claiming such rights demonstrates that it
grants similar traditional fishing rights to citizens of the
United States within the contiguous fishery zone of such na-
tion, if any exist, or with resepct to anadromous species which
spawn in the fresh or estuarine waters of such nations.

(d) ProcEpURES.—(1) In determ{ning the allowable
level of foreign fishing with respect to any stock, the Sec-
retary shall utilize the best available scientific information,
including, but not limited o, catch and effort statistics and
relevant available data compiled by any foreign nation claim-
ing traditional fishing rights.

(2) The Secretary is authorized to establish reasonable
fees which shall be paid by the citizens of any foreign nation
engagec in exercising foreign fishing rights recognized under
this scction. Such fees shail be set in an amount sufficient
to reimburse the United States for administrative expenses
incurred pursuant to this section and for an equitable share
of the management and conserﬁation expenses incurred by
the United States in accordance with this Act, including the
cost of requlation and enforcement.

(e) PromEIBITION.~Ezcept as provided in this Act, it

shall be unlawful for any person not a citizen of the United

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : @QIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

17
States to own or operate a fishing vessel or fishing support
vessel engaged in fishing in the contiguous fishery zone of the

United States or for anadromous species of fish.

B W N

MARINE FISHERIES MANAGEMENT AND CONSERVATION
PLANNING
SEc. 6. (a) OBIECTIVES.—It is the intent of the Con-

gress that the following objectives be considered and included

® =3 & O

(o the extent practicable) in plans, programs, and standards
9 for the management and conservation of marine fisheries;
10 (1) eveluation of actual and foreseeable costs and benefits at-
11 tribulable thereto; (2) enhancement of total national and
12 world food supply; (8) improvement of the economic well-
13 being of fishermen; (4) mazimum feasible utilization of meth-
14 ods, practices, and techniques that are optimal in terms of
15  efficiency, protection of the ecosystem of which fish are a part,
16 and conservation of stocks and species; and (5) effectuation of
17 the purposes stated in section 2(b)(4) of this Act. Due con-
18 sideration shall be given to alternative methods for achieving
19  these objectives.
20 (b) FisHEr1ES MANAGEMENT CoUNCIL.—~There is
21 established a Fisheries Management Council (hereinafter
22 referred to as the “Council”). The Council shall consist of

23 11 individual members, as follows:

24 (1) a Chairman, ¢ qualified individual who shall be
25 appointed by the President, by and with the advice and
26 consent of the Senate;
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1 (3) three Government members, who shall be the
9 Secretary, the Secretary of the department in which
3 the Coast Guard is operating, and the Secretary of
4 State, or their duly authorized representatives; and

5 (3) seven nongovernment members, who shall be
6 appointed by the President, by and with the advice and
7 consent of the Senale, on the following basis—

3 (A) three to be selected from a list of qualified
9 ndividuals recommended by each of the regional
10 fisheries commissions or their successors, one of whom.
11 shall be a representative respectively of Atlantic,
12 Pacific, and Gulf of Mexico commercial fishing
13 efforts; and

14 {B) four to be selected from a list of qualified
15 individuals recommended by the National Governors
16 Conference, at least one of whom shall be a rep-
17 resentative of a coastal State.

18 As used in this paragraph, a list of qualified individuals
19 siall consist of not less than three individuals for each
20 C'ouncil member to be appoinied.

91 As used tn this subsection, “qualified individual” means an
99 individual who 1is distinguished for his knowledge and
w3 experience 1in fisheries management and conservation,
94 and who 1is equipped by experience, known talents,

95 and interests to further the policy of this Act effec-
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tively, positively, and independently if appointed to be a
member of the Board. The terms of office of the nongovern-

ment members of the Council first taking office shall expire

I O U R

as designated by the President at the time of nomination—
5 two at the end of the first year; two at the end of the second
6 year; and three at the end of the third year. The term of
T office of the Chairman of the Council shall be 3 years. Suc-
8 cessors to members of the Council shall be appointed in the
9 same manner as the original members and, except in the
10 case of Government members, shall have terms of office
11 eapiring 3 years from the date of expiration of the terms
12 for which their predecessors were appointed. Any individual
13 appointed to fill a vacancy occurring prior to the expiration
14 of any term of office shall be appointed for the remainder

15 of that term.

16 (¢) PowEBrS anD Duries—The Council shall—

17 (1) engage in the preparation of a plan or plans
18 for marine fisheries management and conservation;

19 (2) provide information and expert assistance to
20 States and local or regional fisheries authorities in
21 marine fisheries management and COnservation;

22 (3) adopt, amend, and repeal such rules and regula-
23 tions governing the operation of the Council and
24 as are necessary to carry out the authority granmted
25 under this section; conduct its affairs, carry on opera-
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1 tions, and maintain offices; appoint, fix the compensa-
2 tion, and assign the duties of such experis, agents, con-
3 sultants, and other full- and pari-time employee as i
4 deems necessary or appropriate;

5 (4) consult on an ongoing basis (A) with other
6 Federal agencies and deportments; (B) with officials
7 of coastal States who are concerned with marine fisheries
8 management and conservation planning; (C) with ap-
9 propriate officials of other nations which are exercising

10 traditional foreign fishing rights, through the good offices

11 of the Secretary of State; and (D) with owners and
12 operators of fishing vessels;
13 (5) enter into, without! regard to section 3709 of

14 the Revised Statutes of the United States (41 U.S.C.

15 ¢), such coniracts, leases, cooperative agreements, or
16 other transactions as may be necessary in the conduct of
17 its functions and duties with any person (including 2
18 agovernment entity) ;

19 (6) prepare a survey of fisheries subject to the emer-
20 gency conservation end management authority granted
21 io the United States by this Act, including, but not
22 vimited to, depleted stocks and stocks threatened with
23 depletion; and

24 (7) survey, study, and prepare a marine fisheries
25 management plan setting forth the elements of a national
26 management system -to conserve and protect fish.
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(d) Review By ConerESS—The Council shall sub-

-

mit the marine fisheries management plan adopted by the
Council to the Senate Committee on Commerce and the Com-
mittee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries of the House of
Representatives not later than 2 years after the date of
enactment of this Act. The marine fisheries manage-

ment plan shall be deemed approved at the end of

W 9o O W W

the first period of 180 calendar days of continuous session
9 of Congress after such date of transmittal unless the House
10 of Representatives and the Senate pass resolution in sub-
11 stantially the same form stating that the marine fisheries
12 management plan is not. favored. If the House and the
13 Senate pass resolutions of disapproval under this subsection,
14 the Council shall prepare, determine, and adopt a revised
15 plan. Each such revised plan skall be submitied to Congress
16 for review pursuant to this subsection. For purposes of this
17 section (1) continuity of session of Congress is broken only
18 by an adjournment sine die; and (2 ) the days on which
19 either House is not in session because of an adjournment of
20 more than 3 days to a day certain are excluded in the com-
21 putation of the 180-day period.

29 fe) MISCRLLANEOUS—~( 1) The marine fisheries man-
23 agement plan which is adopted by the Council and which
24 becomes effective after review by the Congress is not sub-

25 ject to review by awy court.
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1 © (2) The Council shall huve K a seal which shall be
2 judicially recognized.
3 (3) The Administrator of G'eneral Services shall furnish

4 the Council with such offices, equipment, supplies, and serv-
5 ices as he ts authorized to furnish. to any other agency or
6 instrumentality of the Uniled States.

7 (4) A member of the Council who is not otherwise
8 an employee of the IMederal Government may receive $300
9 per diem when engaged in the actual performance of hic
10 duties as a member of the Council plus reimbursement for
11 travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses tncurred
12 in the performance of such duties. Each member of the
13 Council shall be authorized such sums as are necessary tc
1t enable him to appoint and compensate an adequate quali-
15 fied full-time professional staff responsible and subject to
16 his comtrol, but not otherwise subject to control by the
17T Council.

18 (f) TErMINATION.—The Council shall cease to exist
19 30 days after adoption by Congress of the marine fisheries
20 plan pursuant to subscction (d) of this section.

21 (1) AuraORIZATION.—There are hereby authorized to
22 bhe appropriated for the purposes of this section a sum not to
23 exceed $1,000,000 for each of the fiscal years ending June 30,
24 71975, and June 30, 1976.
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1 INTERNATIONAL FISHERY AGREEMENTS

bo

Spc. 7. (a) GENERAL—The Secretary of State,
3 upon the request of and in cooperation with the Secretary,
. 4 shall initiate and conduct negotiations with any foreign na-
5 tion which is engaged in, or whose citizens are engaged
6 in, fishing in the contiguous fishery zome of the United
7 States or for anadromous species. The Secretary of State,
8 wupon the request of and in cooperation with the Secretary,
9 shall, in addition, initiate and conduct negotiations with
10 any foreign mation in whose contiguous fishery zome or
11 equivalent economic zome citizens of the United States are
12 engaged in fishing or with respect to anadromous species as
13 to which such nation asserts management responsibility and
14 quthority and for which citizens of the Uniled States fish.
15 The purpose of such negotiations shall be to enter into inter-
16 national fishery agreements on a bilateral or multilateral
17 basis to effectuate the purposes, policy, and provisions of this
18  Aet. Such agreements may include, but need not be limited
19 to, agreements to providé for the management and conser-

20 vation of—

21 (1) coastal species, which are found in both the
22 contiguous fishery zone of the United States and the
23 equivalent such zome of a foreign nation adjacent
24 thereto; ‘
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1 (2) anadromous species, which are found during
2 the course of their migrations in ocean areas subject to
3 the fishery management responsibility and authority of
4 more than one nation; S ’
5 (3) highly migratory species which are or may be
6 covered by international fishery agreements; and
7 (4) coastal species, which are found in areas sub-
8 ject to the fishery management responsibility and au-
9 thority of any foreign mnation, through measures which
10 allow citizens of the United Slates to harvest an appro-
11 priate portion of such species in accordance with tradi-
12 tional United States fishing rights in such areas.
13 (b} RevIEW.—~The Secretary of State shall review, in

14 cooperation with the Secrctary, each treaty, convention, and

15 other international fishery agreements to which the
16 United States is party to delermine whether the provisions
17 of such agreements are consistent with the purposes, policy,
18 and provisions of this Act. If any provision or terms of any
19 such agreement are not so consistent, the Secretary of State
20 shall initiate negotiations to amend such agreement: Pro-
21 wvided, That nothing in this Aot shall be construed to abro-
22 gate any duty or responsibility of the United States under
23 any lawful treaty, convention, or other international agree-
24 ment which is in effect on the date of enactment of this Aect.

25 (¢) BounpARIES AGREEMENT —The Secretary of State
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is authorized and directed to initiate and conduct negotia-
tions with adjacent foreign nations to -establish the bound-
aries of the contiguous. fishery zome of the United States in
relation to any such nation.
(d) NONRECOGNITION.—Ii s the sense of the Congress
that the U.S. Government shall not recognize the limits of

the contiguous fishery zome of any foreign nation beyond 12

0w =1 o, VU B W N e

nautical miles from the base line from which the territorial
9 sea is measured, unless such nation recognizes the tradi-
10 tional fishing rights of citizens of the United States, if any,
11 within any claimed extension of such zone or with respect
12 to anadromous species, or recognizes the management of
13 highly migratory species by the appropriate existing bilateral
14 or multilateral international fishery ag‘reements trrespective
15 of whether such nation is party thereto.

_16 " RELATIONSHIP TO STATE LAWS

17 SEc. 8. Nothing in this Act shall be construed to extend
18 the jurisdiction of any State over any natural resources be-
19 neath and in the waters beyond the territorial sea of the United
20 States, or to diminish the jurisdiction of any State over any
21 natural resource beneath and in the waters within the ter-
22 ritorial sea of the United States.

23 - PROHIBITED ACTS AND PENALTIES

24 SEc. 9. (a) ProRIBITED AcT8.—1t is unlawful for any

25 person to—
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1 (1) violate any provision of this Act, or any regu-
2 lation issued under this Act, regarding fishery within
3 the contiquous fishery zone or with respect to anadro-
4 TA0US Species;
5 (2) violate any provision of any international fish-
6 ery agreement to which the United States is party
7 negotiated or reviewed pursuant to this Act, to the
8 extent that such agreement applieé lo or covers fish-
9 ing within the contiguous fishery zone or fishing for
10 anadromous species as defined in section 4 of this Act
11 (3) ship, transport, purchase, sell or offer for sale,
12 import, export, possess, control, or maintain in his
13 custody any fish taken in violation of paragraphs (1)
14 or (2) of this subsection where such person knew or had
15 reason to know that such taking was not lawful;
16 (4) violate any duly issued regulation under this
17 Act with respect to making, keeping, submitting, or fur-
18 nishing to the Secretary any records, reports, or other
19 information;
20 (5) refuse to permit a duly authorized represent-
T2 ative of the Secretary, or of the Secretary of the de-
22 pariment in which the Coast Guard is operating, to
25 board a fishing vessel or fishing-support vessel subject to
24 his control where the purpose of such requested board-
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1 ing is to inspect the catch, fishing gear, ship’s. log, or
2 other records or materials; or

3 (6) fail to cooperate with a duly authorized rep-
4 fesentative of the Secretary, or of the Secretary of the
5 department in which the Coast Guard is operating, en-
6 gaged in a reasonable inspection pursdant to paragraph
7 (5) of this subsection, or to resist any lawful arrest.
8 (b) CrviL PENALTIES.—(1) Any person who is found

9 by the Secretary, after notice and an opporiunity for a hear-
10 ing in accordance with section 554 of title 5, United States
11 Code, to have committed an act prohibited by subsection (a)
12 of this section, shall be liable to the United States for a civil
13 forfeiture in accordance with subsection (d) of this section
14 and for a civil penalty. The amount of the civil penalty shall
15 not exceed $25,000 for each day of each violation. The
18 amount of such civil penalty shall be assessed by the Secre-
17 tary, or his delegate, by written notice. In determining the

18 amount of such penalty, the Secretary shall take into ac-
19 count the nature, circumstances, extent, and gravity of the
20 prohibited acts committed and, with respect to the violator,

21 the degree of culpability, any history of prior offenses, ability

22 io pay, and such other matters as justice may require.

23 (2) Any person who is found to have commitied a pro-

24 hibited act and against whom a civil penalty is assessed under
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1 paragraph (1) of this subsection may obtain review in the
9 appropriate court of appeuls of the United Stales by filing a
3 notice of appeal in such court within 30 days from the date of
4 such order and by simulianeously sending a copy of such
5 mnotice by certified mail to the Secretary. The Secretary shall
6 promptly file in such court a certified copy of the record upon
7 which such violation was found or such penalty imposed, as
8 provided in section 2112 of title 28, United States Code. The
9 findings of the Secretary shall be set aside if found to be un-
10 supported by substantial evidence, as provided by section
11 706(2)(e) of title 5, United States Code.

12 (3) If any person fails to pay an assessment of a civil
13 penalty after it has become a final and unappealable order,
14 or after the appropriate court of appeals has entered final
15 judgment in favor of the Secretary, the Secretary shall refer
16 the malter to the Attorney General, who shall recover the
17 amount assessed in any appropriate district court of the
18 nited States. In such action, the validity and appropriate-
19 ness of the final order imposing the civil penalty shall not be
20 subject to review.
21 4) The Secretary may, in his discretion, compromise,
92 modify, or remit, with or without conditions, any civil pen-
93 alty which is subject to imposition or which has been imposed
24 wunder this subsection.

25 (¢c) CRIMINAL PENALTIES.—Any person who willfully
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1 commats an act prohibited by subsection (a) of this section
2 shall, upon conviction, be fined not more than $50,000 or im-
3 prisoned for no more than 1 year, or both. o
4 (d) CiviL ForreEITURE—(1) Any districi court of
5 the United States shall ﬁave jurisdiction, upon application by
the Secretary or the 'Attomey General, to order forfeited to
the United States any fish or fishing gear, used, intended for

w Lo B =

use, or acquired by activity in violation of any- provision
9 of subsection (a) of this section. In any sucﬁ proceeding,
10 such court may at any time enter such restraining orders o‘r.
11 prohibitions or take such other actions as are in the interest
12 of justice, including the acceptance ofl satisfactory perform-.
13 ance bonds in conmection with dny property’ sdbject to civil:
14 forfeiture. '

15 (2) If a judgment is entered under this subsection for
16 the Uniled States, the Attorney General is authorized té
17 seize all property or other interest declared forfeited 'u.pon
18 such terms and conditions as are ‘in the interest of justice.
19 Al provisions of law relating to the disposition of forfeited
20 property, the ﬁroceeds from the sale of such property, thé
21 remission or mitigation of forfeitures for violation of the
22 customs laws, and the compromise of claims and the award
23 of compensation to informants with respect to forfeitures
24 shall apply to civil forfeitures incurred, or alleged to have

25 been incurred, under this subsection, insofar as applicable and
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1 not inconsistent with the provisions of this section. Such

duties as are imposed upon the collector of customs or any

L

o

other person with.respeci fo seizure, forfeiture, or disposi-
4 tion of property under the customs laws shall be performed
5 with respect to property used, intended for use, or acquired
G by activity in violation of any provision of subsection (a) of
7 this section by such officers or otii.er persons as may be
8 designated for that purpose by the Secretary of the depart-
9 ment in which the Coast Guard is operating.

10 ENFORCEMENT

1 Sec. 10. (@) GENERAL—The provisions of this Act
12 shall be enforced, together with regulations issued under this
13 Aét, by the Secretary and the Secretary of the department in
14 which the Coust Guard is operating. Such Secretaries may
15 by agreement, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, utilize
16 the personnel, services, and facilities of any other Federal
17 agency in the performance of such duties.

18 (h) Powers.—Any person duly authorized pursuan

19  to subsection (a) of this section may—

20 (1) board and inspect any fishing vessel or fishing-
21 support vessel which is within the contiguous fishery
22 zone of the United States, or which he has reason to
23 believe is fishing for anadromous species;

24 (2) arrvest any person, with or without a warrant
25 if he has reasonable cause to believe that such persor
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1 has committed an act prohibited by section 9(a) of this
2 det;
3 (3) ewecute any warrant or other process issued by
4 an officer or court of compeltent jurisdiction and
5 (4) seize all fish and fishing gear found onboard any
6 fishing vessel or fishing-support vessel engaged in any act

7 prolibited by section 9(a) of this Act.

8 (¢c) CourTs.—The district courts of the United States

9 shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all cases or conlroversies
10  arising under this Act. Such court may issue all warrants of
11 other process to the extent necessary or appropriate. In the
12 case of Gluam, such actions may be brought and such process
13 ussued by the District Court of Guam; in the case of the Vir-
14 gin Islands, by the District Court of the Virgin Islands; and
15 in the case of American Samoa, by the District Court for the
16 District of Hawaii. The aforesaid courts shall have jurisdic-
1T tion over all actions brought under this Act without regard to
18 the amount in controversy or the citizenship of the parties,
19 DURATION OF ACT '
20 8gc. 11. (a) EFFrcrive DATE~The provisions of sec~
21 tion 4 of this Act shall become effective 90 days after the date
22 of enactment of this Act. All other provisions of this Act shall
23 become effective on the date of enactment.
24 (b) TermiNaTiON DATE~The provisions of this Aet
25 shall expire and cease to be of any legal force and effect on
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1 such date as the Law of the Sea T'reaty, or other compre-
9 hensive treaty with respect to fishery jurisdiction, which
3 the United States has signed or is party to, shall come into
4 force cr 1s provisionally applied.

5 AUTHORIZATION FOR APPROPRIATIONS

6 Sizc. 12. Except with respect to section 6 and section 9
T of this Act, there are authorized to be appropriated for the
8 purposes of this Act to the Secretary such sums as are nec-
9 essary. not to exceed $4,000,000 for each of the fiscal years
10' ending June 30, 1975, June 30, 1976, and June 30, 1977,
11 and tc the Secretary of the department in which the Coast
12 Guard is operating such sums as are necessary, not to exceed
13 $13,000,000 for each of the fiscal years endivng June 30,
14 1975, June 30, 1976, and June 30, 1977.

Amend the title so as to read: “A bill to extend, pend-
ing international agreement, the fisheries management re-
sponsivility and authority of the United States over the fish
in certain ocean areas in order to conserve and protect such

fish from depletion, and for other purposes.
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STATEMENT OF GEN. GEORGE S. BROWN, U.S. AIR FORCE, CHAIR-
MAN, JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF, ACCOMPANIED BY REAR ADM,
MAX K. MORRIS, U.S. NAVY, JOINT CHIEFS REPRESENTATIVE TO
THE LAW OF THE SEA CONFERENCE

General Brown. Mr. Chairman and Senator Thurmond, I appre-
ciate the opportunity to appear before this committee to present our
assessment of the impact that passage of the Emergency Marine
Fisheries Protection Act of 1974 would have on the security of the
United States.

First, I assure the committec that the Department of Defense is
well aware of the difficulties being experienced by our coastal fisher-
men. A solution to these problems must be found. Any such solution,
however, must be compatible with our national security interests. I
am convinced that passage of this legislation at this time would be
counter to the security interests of the United States.

The major U.S. military interests in the seas is maximum mobility
for our operations free of interference by others. The United States—
like' virtually all of the major powers that have preceded it in his-
tory—has fundamental high seas interests integrally related to its
major power responsibilities and its security.

The mobility of our strategic and general purpose forces becomes
a more important factor in our security as the presence of our forces—
both strategic and general purpose—on foreign territory is reduced.
Worldwide commitments and long lines of communications place addi-
tional emphasis on mobility requirements. Furthermore, the ability
of our deterrent forces to carry out their mission cannot be dependent
on the sifferance of other nations who may perceive their interests
as different from ours.

In regard to our strategic forces, they must be numerous enough,
eflicient enough, and deployed in such a way that a potential aggressor
will always know that the sure result of any type of nuclear attack
against the United States is unacceptable damage from our retaliation.
Furthermore, these forces are essential to the maintenance of a stable
political environment within which the threat of aggression or coercion
against the United States or its allies is minimized.

Thus, the survivability of our strategic forces is essential to the
protection of our vital interests. As an indispensable element of our
strategic forces, the United States seaborne nuclear deterrent is de-
pendent not only upon freedom of mobility in the oceans and through
certain international straits but upon secrecy. In the territorial sea,
submarines are required to navigate on the surface. In the absence of
free passage through straits, an extension of the territorial sea from
8 to 12 miles would force us, as to many straits used for international
navigation, including Gibraltar, to attempt to strike the best possible
bilateral bargain for consent to transit submerged. The cost of this
consent may be expected to increase with the magnitude of the known
U.S. interest involved.

Our gencral purpose forces now play a larger role in deterring
attacks than at any time since the nuclear era began. Like our strategic
seaborne forces, our general purpose naval and air fotces depend upon
the maximum mobility for their operations, free of interference by
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others. This mobility will be particularly important to our ability to
deter or respond to localized aggression during a period of decreasing
overseas presence. Qur mobility currently depends upon freedom to
navigate on and under the high seas and through certain international
straits and fresdom to fly over the high seas and certain international
straits. Authority for coastal States to regulate these activities
degrades our mobility and threatens the peace.

Our antisubmarine warfare operations involve surface and air units
that cannot conduct such operations in foreign territorial seas without
consent. As such operations can be easily observed, our ability to track
Soviet submarines that entered foreign territorial seas submerged-—
legally or illegally—would be diminished as the territorial sea is
extended farther seaward.

With this background, it is now appropriate to assess the impact of
the pending legislation on these interests.

The Convention on the High Seas of 1958 specifically lists four high
seas freedoms which are recognized by the general principles of inter-
national law. They are: (1) freedom of navigation, (2) freedom of
fishing, (3) freedom to lay submarine cables and pipelines, and (4)
freedom to Hly over the high seas. The United States and 52 other
nations are parties to this Convention.

The proposed legislation wounld unilaterally abrogate freedom of
fishing, one of the constituent elements of the overall freedom of the
high seas. The response of other nations to this legislation is not likely
to be limited to comparable restrictions on fishing. If the United States,
by unilateral act, abrogates one identified freedom, we face the un-
happy prospect that other nations may claim the right unilaterally to
abrogate other identified freedorns, including the essential freedoms
of navigation and overflight.

In response, many nations will surely claim 200-mile exclusive
fishing zones. Some will claim 200-mile pollution control zones. Some
will ¢laim the right throughout such areas to promulgate and endorse
restrictive regulations of various sorts against vessels bearing vital
energy supplies to our shores. Some will attempt to prohibit nuclear-
powered vessels, or vessels and aircralt carrying strategic weapons
from venturing within 200 miles of their coast. Some will even claim
a 200-mile zone of sovereignty, thereby completely barring our air-
eraft and submerged submarines from their claimed zone. This is the
history of the growth of such claims. Prior to our claim of a 12-nautica’
mile fishing limit, there were only 25 claims to a territorial sea of 12
nautical miles or more. There are now over 80 such claims.

The effect of a 200-mile territorial sea extending off the coasts of
many nations in the world would be devastating to military mobility.
Tt would result in the prohibition of overflight by aircraft and sub-
merged operation of submarines except at the sufferance of a coastal
state in almos: 40 percent of what is now internationally recognized
as high seas. The entire Mediterranean would be territorial seas of
the littoral states and could be closed completely to the United States.
Virtually the entire operating area of both the 7th and 6th Fleets
would become territorial sea. An unconstrained extension to even 12
miles would close the Straits of Bab ]l Mandeb, Dover, Gibraltar,
Hormuz, and Lombok. Virtually every passage now narrow enough to
be called a strait would be closed by 200 miles.
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(

How will we respond to such claims, Mr. Chairman? We have
consistently maintained that no nation may unilaterally abrogate
high seas freedoms— that only through multilateral negotiation can
the necessary adjustments in coastal state jurisdiction be properly
accommodated with the common interest of mankind as a whole. " What
will be our response after we, too, have succumbed to the temptation
of the quick unilateral solution presented in this bill?

Our experience with overflight clearances in Europe during the
most recent Mideast conflict leads us to conclude that gilateral nego-
tiations cannot be depended upon to insure that military mobility nec-
essary to achieve U.S. foreign policy objectives. What this bill invites,
then, is a situation wherein the United States must either acquiesce
in serious erosion of its rights to use the world’s oceans, or must be
prepared to forcefully assert or purchase those rights.

Let me turn now to the events to be anticipated off our own coasts.
It is highly unlikely that the major maritime powers who fish off our
coast, especially Japan and the Soviet Union, would acknowledge
the validity of a sweeping claim. To do so would totally undercut their
own position both on fisheries in general and in the law of the sea
negotiations in particular. We must, therefore, assume that such ves-
sels would not seek our permission to fish within 200 miles of our coasts
and that they would continue to do so. Enforcement of the act would
involve boarding, inspection, arrest, and seizure. I cannot predict with
certainty how they would react to such enforcement measures by the .
United States.

I can, however, clearly point to the history of the last year in which
the United Kingdom responded to a claim of a 50-mile fishery zone
on the part of Iceland by providing warship escort for the British
fishing vessels.

Our claim would be even more contentious than that which Iceland
has made for two reasons. First, our claim would be more expansive—
200 miles rather than 50 miles—and, secondly, since that time the
International Court of Justice has found Iceland’s actions in makin
such a claim to be in contravention of the rights of others. Shoulg
other nations choose to follow the pattern set by the United Kingdom
of providing warship escort for fishing vessels, we would be faced
with a direct military confrontation which could easily spread. T am,
of course, not suggesting that we would not be able to meet and defeat
such a threat. I do suggest that the risk of confrontation is un-
warranted. ‘

I would now like to turn to the effects which enactment of this bill
would be likely to have on our ability to achieve a law of the sea
treaty. From the very beginning of the law of the sea negotiations,
the United States has been the strongest advocate of the principle
that international conflicts concerning uses of the ocean can only be
effectively resolved through international agreement. We have in-
variably protested unilateral claims by other states, whether to
extended territorial seas or extended jurisdiction of one type or an-
other, such as fishing jurisdiction. QOur protest notes normally stress
our view that unilateral claims to extended jurisdiction during the
course of negotiations can only inhibit the negotiations and decrease
the likelihood of reaching agreement.
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A dramatic reversal of the position from which we have been negoti-
ating, practically on the eve of what is apparently the most crucial
negotiating session, would seem to be capable of no other effect than
utterly destrcying our credibility, along with rendering slim or even
nonexistent our ability to obtain an overall package settlement of the
existing disputes concerning ocean uses.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that the best way of preserving our essen-
tial mobility is through a comprehensive law of the sea treaty which
will, in settling existing and potential conflicts, reaffirm by treaty
our vital rights of navigation, overflight, and unimpeded passage of
international straits. The alternative would be their preservation
through their continued exercise despite the denial by others of our
right to do so, and the use of force, in defense of such rights, when
confronted by the force of others.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, it is my earnest assessment that tha
interests of the United States in establishing an equitable and stable
regime for the oceans which will protect. all of our interests—resoirees
as well as national security—are best. served by not precipitating
unilateral acts such as those which would result upon the passage of
5. 1988, but rather by seeking and achieving international agreement
in the law of the sea treaty.

In my judgment, enactment of the proposed legislation would seri-
ously erode the prospect for a broadly based multilateral treaty put-
ting to rest the wide range of increasingly contentious ocean issues.
KEnactment of the proposed legislation would be a dramatic and highly
visible reversal of past U.S. policy. For the United States to adopt
unilateralism as a viable approach to oceans policy problems at this
juncture would seriously undercut the credibility of U.S. negotiators
not only on the fisheries issue, but also on our basic commitment to
international agreement. This unilateral action could result in an
erosion of the world’s perception of our other essential objectives such
as unimpeded transit through and over straits, which we have identi-
fied as both cornerstones of our policy and essential elements of an
acceptable solution.

If the United States now abandons its opposition to unilateral
claims in the ocean, we will inevitably be faced with an increasing
number of competing, retaliatory, or unrelated claims impacting ad-
versely on national security interests.

If, as we expect, enactment of this legislation were to result in ex-
tended delay in the law of the sea negotiations, we will have reverted
to the uncertain and dangerous proccdure of shaping a new legal
order for the world’s oceans by the process of claim and counterelaim,
action and reaction, which eventually would coalesce into customary
international law. This is a dangerous way to regulate any relations
among states. But when the claims begin to affect the mobility of our
strategic and general-purpose forces, the risk involved in the process
of challenge is much higher. To set the nation on this path toward
resolution of oceans policy issues is, in my view, both dangerous and
unwise.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Cwuarrman. We have with us also Mr. John Norton Moore;,
Chairman of the National Security Council Interagency Task Forca
on the Law of the Sea, Department of State.
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Mr. Moore, we are glad to have you here, sir. You come well recom-
mended I see, not only from your Department, but your background
here. You have a prepared statement, and would you like to read
it now?

STATEMENT OF JOHN NORTON MOORE, CHAIRMAN, THE NATIONAL
SECURITY COUNCIL INTERAGENCY TASK FORCE ON THE LAW
OF THE SEA, AND DEPUTY SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE OF THE
PRESIDENT FOR THE LAW OF THE SEA CONFERENCE

Mr. Moore. Thank you Mr. Chairman, Senator Thurmond, Sena-
tor Taft, Senator McIntyre, and Senator Byrd, the Senator from my
own home State. I welcome this opportunity to appear before this
committee to testify on S. 1988 for the executive branch, a bill of funda-
mental importance to U.S. ocean policy. I have a prepared state-
ment, but with your permission, Mr. Chairman, rather than reading
the statement I would like to place the statement in the record, and to
more informally summarize the issues raised by the bill.

The Cuatrazan. Without objection the statement will be placed in
the record.

[The statement follows:]

Mr. Chairman: I welcome this opportunity to appear before the Senate Armed
Services Committee to testify for the Executive Branch on S. 1988 a bill of
fundamental importance for United States oceans policy. This bill raises ques-
tions deeply affecting the defense interests of the nation as well as our fishery
and other oceans interests. In fact, the choice which must be made by this Com-
mittee could well determine whether the United States will continue to enjoy
the mobility on the world’s oceans so vital to our security and energy needs.

In testifying in opposition to 8. 1988, the Executive Branch is appreciative
that this legislation is motivated by serious concern about overfishing by foreign
fleets of certain stocks of coastal and anadromous fish off our coasts. The threat
to these stocks is real and must be met by effective action. Nevertheless, enact-
ment of this legislation would be seriously harmful to United States defense
and other oceans interests and would not satisfactorily resolve our fisheries
problems.

The United States, and indeed all nations, have vital defense and security
interests in the oceans. These include unimpeded transit through, over and
under straits used for international navigation, and protection of navigational
freedoms throughout the world’s oceans. Such mobility is vital to maintain
secure lines of supply for energy and material needs, to provide mutual defense
assistance pursuant to the Charter of the United Nations, and to contribute to
the balance necessary for international stability. All nations also have an im-
portant security interest in promoting a stable legal order which will mini-
mize the oceans as a source of conflict.

Unilateral action extending national jurisdiction in the oceans is harmful to
overall United States oceans interests and particularly to these defense inter-
ests. As such, we have consistently protested to other nations any extension of
fishery or other jurisdiction beyond recognized limits. A unilateral extension
of jurisdiction for one purpose will not hecessarily he met by a similar exten-
sion but rather may encourage broader claims which could have serious im-
plications, for example, with respect to our energy needs in the movement
of oil, our national security interests in unimpeded movement of vessels and
aircraft on the worlds oceans, or our interest in the protection of marine seien-
tific research rights in the oceans. Because of our broad range of oceans inter-
ests and our leadership role in the world, a unilateral claim by the United
States would have a particularly severe impact upon the international com-
munity which could quickly lead to a crazy quilt of uncontrolled national
claims. Indeed, it was the threat of just such a result with its open ended
invitation to conflicts and pressures on vital United States interests that led
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fo a decision in two prior Administrations at the highest level of Governmen
that United States oceans interests and the stability of the world community
would best be served by a broadly supported international agreement. This
Administration strongly agrees with that judgment.

Soundings from our embassies and at the Caracas session of the Law ¢f the
sea Conference indieate that the pogsibility of unilateral claims by others is
not merely an abstract concern should this legislation pass. Specifically, shoulcl
the United States make a broad unilateral claim to fisheries, as does S. 1988,
such a claim is highly likely to trigger unilateral oceans claims by others to an
extended territorial sea or other claims sericusly harmful to our vital interests
in both military and commercial navigation. Should such a pattern become the
norm, navigational freedom could be lost in vast areas of the world’s oceans. A
200 mile territorial sea. for example, would totally close the Mediterranean. Ii.
would also effectively deprive a majority of all coastal states of the rights of
unimpeded access they now enjoy to the oceons.

Enactment of 8. 1988 could also be seriously damaging to the security interests
of the United S-ates and all nations in its destabilizing effect and its potential
for promoting conflict. Unilateral extension of our fisheries jurisdiction coulcl
place the nation in a confrontation with the Soviet Union, Japan, or other na-
tions fishing off our coasts. These nations strongly maintain the right to fish
in high seas areas and are unlikely to acquiesce in unilateral claims, particularly
during the course of sensitive law of the sea negotiations in which they have
snbstantial interests at stake. The implications for detente and our relations
with Japan are evident. In fact, both the Soviet Union and Japan have already
expressed serious concern over this bill.

Tt is strongly in the interest of national and global security to encouvrage
cooperative solutions to oceans problems rather than a patfern of competing
national claims. A widely agreed comprehensive Law of the Sea Treaty will
promote development of ocean uses and will reduce the chances of ocean dis-
putes leading to conflict among nations. On the other hand, unilateral claims car.
only precipitate a downward spiral leading inevitably to increased conflict for -
the world’s oceans.

Finally, passage at this time of 8. 1988 unilaterally extending the fisheries
jurisdiction of the United States would seriously undercut the ongoing effort o3
a1l nations to achieve a comprehensive oceans law treaty. The third United Na-
tions Conference on the Law of the Sea held its first substantive session ir.
Caraeas, Venezuela, this summer. A second sibstantive session has been set forr
March 17 to May 10 in Geneva. This Conference is of fundamental importance
for the defense and security interests of the United States and indeed of all
nations. Only by agreement can we assure a rational order for the oceans vwhicl.
will protect the strong common interests in navigational freedoms and reduce
the potential for conflict. For these regsons, our nation has urged particular care
and restraint in avoiding new oceans claims during the Conference, A pattern
of esealating unilateral claims during the Conference could destroy the delicate
fabrie of this most promising and difficult negotiation. It could also undermine
the essential politieal compromise by which all nations would agree on a single
package treaty, And by tnilaterally taking such action which we have said mus:
he dependent on a satisfactory overall compromise, including guarantees for un-
jmpeded transit of straits, it could seriously harm our defense as well as our
oiher oceang interests. Anpended to this testimony is a statement by Ambassador
John R. Stevenson, the Special Representative of the President, reporting to the
¥oreign Relations Committee on the progreszs made at the Caracas session of
the T.aw of the Sea Conference.

Mr. Chairman, these principal difficulties with S. 1988 are in no sense alleviated
by its emergency or interim nature. Section 11 (b) of 8. 1088 provides that the
act would expire on such date as the Law of the Sea Treaty comes info force
or is provisionally applied. Unfortunately, however. in the interim period the
lagislation would be simply a unilateral extension with all of the associated costa
of wnilateralism and with none of the benefits of a lasting solution. Moreover,
this legislation could well prevent the agrecment which is expected to super-
ande it,

Tust as is true for our defense interests, our fishery interests can only be
satisfactorily protected hy a broadly based international agreement. Fortunately,
for the first time in the history of oceans law it is realistic to expect such &
hroadly based azreement in the near future. 'The strong trend in the Conference
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is for acceptance of a 200-mile economic zone providing coastal states with juris-
diction over coastal fisheries in a 200-mile area off their coast. There is also
support for host state control of anadromous species and for special provisions
on international and regional management of highly migratory species. In this
connection, the United States Delegation has indicated that we can accept and
indeed would welcome agreement on the 200-mile economic zone as part of a
satisfactory overall treaty which also protects our other oceans interests, inchid-
ing unimpeded transit of straits used for international navigation.

It is, of course, important that we prevent further depletion of coastal and
anadromous stocks off our coasts before the new Law of the Sea Treaty comes
into force. We have recently announced in testimony before the Senate Foreign
Relations Committee and the House Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee
new steps which we will be taking to protect these stocks in the interim period.
We intend to vigorously pursue these and other measures for the protection of
our stocks, including diplomatie initiatives at the highest levels with the principal
nations fishing off our coasts. We also intend to consult closely with the relevant
Committees of Congress as to other measures, including appropriate legislative
measures, which might be taken to provide additional interim protection for
thege threatened stocks. We must not, however, risk by our unilateral action the
best opportunity we have had to resolve our fishery and other oceans problems.

Mr. Chairman, we have reached a rare and perhaps fleeting moment in history
when there is opportunity for all nations to agree on a comprehensive legal
regime for over two-thirds of the earth’s surface. Such an agreement will lead
to a stability and security for all nations which cannot be otherwise achieved.
The greatest single threat to such an agreement is the pressure for unilateral
action to cope with the growing problems and opportunities in oceans use. To
avoid such pressures overtaking our ability to reach agreement it is essential
that all nations work vigorously to achieve agreement on the timetable set out
by the General Assembly, that is agreement no later than 1975. For our part we
will need the full support of the Congress in this effort.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moore. S. 1988 would unilaterally extend the fisheries contigu-
ous zone of the United States from the present 12-mile limit to 200
miles. Though this bill is aimed primarily at fishing problems, such
a unilateral extension would have the most serious consequences for the
defense and security interests of the Nation, as well as our fishery and
other ocean interests.

Mr. Chairman, the choice which must be made by this committee
could well determine whether our Nation will continue to enjoy the
mol&ility on the world’s oceans so vital to our security and energy
needs.

In testifying in opposition to S. 1988, the executive branch is ap-
preciative that this legislation is motivated by serious concern about
overfishing by foreign fleets of certain stocks of coastal and anadro-
mous fish off our coasts. The threat to these stocks is real and must be
met by effective action.

Nevertheless, the enactment of this legislation would not satisfac-
torily resolve our fisheries problems, and would be seriously harmful
to our defense and oceans interest in at least four principal ways.

First, unilateral action extending national jurisdiction in the oceans
is harmful to overall T.S. ocean interests, and particularly to our
defense interests in the protection of navigation through straits, and
throughout the world oceans. Unilateralism by the United States, even
if carefully limited on our part, will lead to unilateralism by other
states. The United States is looked to, particularly for the lead in
oceans policy, and our example will have great impact on others.
Such claims by others could be a 200-mile territorial sea, or they could
be other actions seriously harmful to our defense interests. ‘
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The threat of expansion of the territorial sea or some other uni-
lateral extension of national jurisdiction in the oceans is not merely by
a fanciful threat if we take unilateral action to extend our fisheries
imrisdiction. The risk is high that a pattern of unilateral extension of
turisdiction would lead through time to a 200-mile territorial sea or
other unacceptable restrictions on navigation.

Mr. Chairman, I wounld like to illustrate, if T might, some of the
ronsequences for our navigational interests of a 200-mile territorial
sea around the world. We have a chart of the 200-mile territorial sea
and what its effects would be. The area in pink on this chart indicates.
the areas of the world’s oceans that would be overlapped by a 200-mile
territorial sea. As General Brown has indicated, more than a third
of the world’s oceans would be lost to overflicht and to submerged
transit and there might be, in fact, even greater restrictions placed
on transit. As you can see the Mediterranean would also be totally
overlapped by such an extensive claim,

In addition, the principal straits and navigational routes through-
out, the world would all be substantially impeded.

Second, we have a chart of the zone-locked states.

The CrrammaN. Pardon me. Point out the Mediterranean there.

Mr. Moore. This area, the Mediterranean, would be totally over-
lapped by these 200-mile claims.

The next chart that we have had prepared by the geographer of the
Department of State is a chart which illustrates the effect of a 200-
mile territorial sea or other 200-mile navigational restriction on
coastal states. Now, this is what we call the zone-locked situation ; that
is, that strangely enough, under a 200-mile territorial sea or other
200-mile limit restricting navigational freedom, a majority of all
coastal states would lose all access by overflight or submerged transit
to any ocean on which they face, so that every country on this map
which is underlined with a broad black line, and there are about 66
of these, would lose overflight rights to the high seas, and the right
of submerged transit from their nation to the high seas, and of course,
with corresponding restrictions on others that may have a special
refation to those countries.

Second, Mr. Chairman, it is precisely because of these dangers of
unilateralism leading to severe restrictions on navigation that we have
sought a comprehensive oceans law treaty. The third United Nations
Conference on the Law of the Sea has held one substantive meet-
ing and has scheduled a second meeting for Geneva next spring
from March 17 to May 10. We believe that the Conference is promis-
ing, and that a satisfactory conclusion can provide the kind of pro-
tection which we must have for our defense and security interests.

The demonstration of unilaterial action contained in this bill, com-
ing at this time during the Conference, could well undermine our bar-
gaining leverage and could, in fact, even lead to failure of the Con--
ference. All of us understand that once broad claims are made,
whether they are ocean claims or some other claim, it is particularly
difficult to wa'k the cat back. So that there would be a loss of nego-
tiating flexibility on the part of the countries with whom we deal.
Such a unilaterial extension at this time could also undermine the
essential political compromise of a single package treaty necessary to
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protect our navigational and defense interests. Were all nations, for
example, to feel free to simply extend their jurisdiction unilaterally
and achieve their principal aim in the ocean, they may have less con-
cern with the broader community freedom particularly community
freedoms in navigation.

Moreover, such an action at this time could undermine the will to
agree at the Conference itself, and the will to make the hard choices
that are necessary if nations are to reach a timely agreement.

Third, Mr. Chairman, enactment of S. 1988 could also be seriously
damaging to our security interests by increasing the risk of conflict
in the oceans. General Brown has indicated very well the potential
for serious conflict with the major distant water fishing nations fish-
ing off the coast of the United States, including the Soviet Union,
Japan, and a number of close allies of the United States. Mr. Chair-
man, though I will not repeat the testimony of General Brown on
this point, I would like to emphasize that it is very much the judg-
ment of the Department of State and of the National Security Coun-
cil Interagency Task Force on the Law of the Sea that these risks
of potential conflict off our coasts, should such legislation be enacted,
the risk of damage to détente with the Soviet Union, the risk of damage
in our bilateral relations with Japan and a number of other coun-
tries fishing off our coasts are real and serious.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, S. 1988 is not consistent with international
law, particularly with the High Seas Convention. The United States
has consistently protested extension of fishery jurisdiction beyond 12
miles, and in two cases recently arising from the cod war, the Inter-
national Court of Justice has held that even the most modest exten-
sion of 50 miles by Iceland violated the legal rights of the United
Kingdom and the Federal Republic of Germany.

The United States has a genuine security interest in fostering a
rational and stable legal order which would serve to reduce conflict.
Actions counter to such a legal order would be damaging to this in-
terest. :

Mr. Chairman, we understand fully that this legislation is intro-
duced to meet a real threat to coastal and anadromous stocks off our
coasts. Nevertheless, for the first time in the history of ocean law, we
have a realistic opportunity in the near future to conclude a com-
prehensive ocean law treaty that will give us the kind of jurisdiction
accepted by others, which will enable us to protect these coastal and
anadromous species.

In the interim period, the executive branch does plan to take vig-
orous interim measures for the protection of our fish stocks, and in
our testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, and
more recently in a briefing before the HHouse Merchant Marine and
Fisheries Committee we have gone into detail on the measures which
we will be taking.

In addition, we are willing to actively work with Congress to ex-
plore alternative interim approaches which would be consistent with
international law and our interests in the Law of the Sea Conference,
but could offer substantial increased. protection to our fishery stocks.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, at the present time we have a rare
and perhaps fleeting opportunity to achieve a comprehensive oceans
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law treaty which will be strongly in the overall interest of the United
States. We feal that perhaps the greatest single threat to such a com-
prehensive treaty is the pressure for unilateral action, both in the
[nited States and abroad to cope with the growing problems and op-
portunities ir. ocean use. To avoid such pressures overtaking oun
ability to reach agresment, it is essential that all nations work vig-
orously to achieve agreement. on the timetable set out by the General
Assembly; that is, agreement no later than 1975. For our part, we
will need the full support of the Congress in this effort. '

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Cratrrean. Mr. Moore, you say yon propose vigorous action
now by the execntive branch as showr by the testimony before the
Senate Foreign Relations Committee and one of the Flouse commit-
tees, too. Does that testimony carry the details of this vigorous action.
vou referred to? )

Mr. Moorw. Yes, Mr. Chairman. In fact, if T could briefly sum-
marize ¢

The Criamemaw. That is my request to briefly give us the highlights.
We are going to ask that that testimony be brought over if it is avail-
able from the commitrees.

Mr. Moork. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

First, we are working to achieve increased protection throngh bi-
lateral fishery agreements and limited multilaterial fishery agreements
with the Soviet TTnion, Japan and the states who are members of the
International Commission for North Atlantic Fisheries, and threugh
the other fishery agreements that, we have for the protection of the
stocks of our coasts. These agreements have in the past not given
us all of the protection that we have needed, but we ave working vig-
orously to get greater protection in the new round of negotiations
on these agreements.

In addition, we have recently announced a new and substantially
tougher enforcement program for the protection of our continental
shelf Jiving resources that are clearly under our jurisdiction under
mternational law. These new measures will go into effect on Decem-
ber 5 of this year, after a 90-day grace period which will enable the
foreign nations to adjust their fishing techniques or to enter into
agreements with the United States for the protection of these con-
tinental shelf resources.

We have further proposed in the Law of the Sea Conference the
provisional application of the fisheries portion of the treaty. There
has been substantial support for the concept of provisional applica-
tion, and it would mean that if adopted by the Conference we would
not have to wait for an extended period for the treaty to go into full
legal effect, bt the fishery portion could go into effect on signature
without delay.

We are also taking actions to raise these serious fishery problers at
the highest levels of government with the principal nations that are
fishing off our coast. ]

Finally, we are pursuing conversations with the appropriate com-
miftees of the Congress, of both the Senate and the Ilouse, to sec if
we can find scme other interim measures which would protect our
fishery interesvs without the adverse consequences that we see in
S. 1988.
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The Crarrman. Is the military cooperating with you in this effort to
get something done about this?

Mr. Moore. Very much so. There is complete cooperation. In fact, I
think there is a complete consistency of interest in our defense and
fishery interests on this issue.

The Cuamrman. There is no effort being made by the military to
block your efforts in representing the fishing industry and others that
are involved in related fields, is that right ?

Mr. Moore. That is absolutely correct. T am glad to say this is not
in any sense a tradeofl between these interests. We believe passage of
this bill would be harmful to our fisheries as well as to our defense
interests,

The Cmamman. You have followed the testimony all the way
through in these other hearings on this bill.

Mr. Moogre. That is correct. Yes I have. I have not personally
listened to all the testimony, but I have followed it. '

The Criamrman. You have followed it. T am not anticipating the
testimony here of the fisheries, I do not know what they are going to
say, but how do they answer what you say, what is their main conten-
tion? We will hear from them if they want to be heard, but what is
their main position about this?

Mr. Mooru. There is, of course, a real threat to our coastal and
anadromous stocks off our coast from heavy foreign fishing. We do
need effective solutions to that threat. It is understandable why after
3 years of preparatory work some are getting impatient about achiev-
ing the new Law of the Sea Treaty. But, we have only had a single
substantive session of the Conference itself. The preparatory work was
in the United Nations Seabed Committee, The time is now, this is the
critical year when we are trying to reach agreement in the Law of
the Sea Conference, and we feel the best way to protect all of those
interests is by such a treaty.

The Cratrman. If you do not get such a treaty, and I do not want
to discount your prospects, how are you going to protect the situation
as to our fishing industry ?

Mr. Moore. Mr. Chairman. T am happy to say that T am optimistic
about the chances for concluding such a treaty in a short timeframe. I
would rather not speculate at this point on what actions the administra-
tion might propose for the protection of those stocks if, in fact, we
were not able to reach a timely agreement.

The Cramman. T do not want to discount the prosects, but there is
a lot of membership in the Senate that come from these seacoast States,
and incidentally, I do. I hear from them down there. T want to know
what the problem is, I want to get that from them, and then what the
remedy is from you. If this bill is not the remedy, what is the remedy ?

Mr. Moorr. I think there are several remedies.

The Cratrmaw. T am going to call on someone in the administration
to point out an alternative here. You are asking us to hold this bill
up a year. That is the substance of your testimony in a way, so where
will we be then if you do not get the agreement ? _

Mr. Moore. T think you are exactly right, to focus on the need to
have effective action that is going to resolve our fishery problems. We
share that fully. We think that there are two principal kinds of action
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that we need to take. The first of these really is to focus on trying to
@t this comprehensive treaty, because one thing is very clear, that
i¥ the other issues in the negotiations are satisfactorily resolved, there
will be a 200-mile area of coastal State jurisdiction over coastal fish-
eries. And therefore, we do not want to do anything at this time that,
in fact, really undercuts our chance to resolve these fishery problems
once and for all.

Now, a second iine of attack on this, and I think it is equally im-
portant, is that during the interim period between now and the time
we expect this treaty to be legally in effect, either through provisional
application or otherwise, we must take effective interim measures to
prrotect those stocks. We feel that we can do that through a vigorous
program of bilateral agreements and limited multilateral agreements,
coupled with the new enforcement measures which we have annouriced
on September 5, and which we feel will give us very substantial
increased leverage in the fishery negotiations that we will shortly be
cotering,

Then in addition to that, we would also like to explore with the
(‘ongress and are doing so at the present time alternative approaches
that, would provide even greater interim protection during this period.

The Cramrwan. General Brown, you accept the compliment here T
am sure that you are cooperating with the executive branch of the
{iovernmeni, and you are a part of it. Now just sum up here in a
sentence or two what your primary objections are as a member of the
military profession and a leader to the bill. They claim that it will not
interfere with you, your submarines and all of the overflights and all
of that.

General Brown. Mr. Chairman, I think other countries will fol-
low the lead of the United States. The United States is in the fore-
wmost position of worid power. I think there is a vast difference in
impact between what the United States does and what the Latin
Awmerican Republic does. There are seven Latin American countries
that have taken unilateral action purporting to extend the limits of
their territorial sea to 200 miles. We are well aware of that. If the
United States were to step out and unilaterally claim 200 miles, a
ereat number of other nations would follow our lead. I think it would
ho a serious onission not to grant at least the year for the Law of the
Yeas Conference to work in the United Nations. It would be wrong.

Tt is true that many will challenge my statement on the basis that
[ foresee other nations going further than we would go. We would
yestrict only fishing. Our worry is not that others will restrict fish-
eries, it is that thev will go beyond that. That is our worry.

The Criatewax. And interfere with you ?

(ieneral Brown. And interfere with the security operations.

The other worry is that in enforeing this, in policing this action, the
i Inited States, first would be violating or going counter to the prece-
Jent set by the international court in a case of lesser magnitude; and
socond. T have little doubt that this thine will grow beyond the scope
of the Cooast Cluard ability and that the U.S. Navy is going to have to
participate in the policing of this exclusion of foreign x_fes_sels. _’When
we go out with men of war to stop, search, and arrest. 1t 1s going to
et a little risky. T think it is unnecessary to take that risk. We can
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handle it—there is no question, that the United States has the power—
but T do not think the United States wants to seek confrontation unless
it is necessary.

The CrAtRMAN. This bill has been on Capltol Hill for a long time
this year, and there have been a lot of other things that have hap-
pened, including things happening to you. But why did the military
wait so long to let us know about their objections to this bill? We
are now just here in the closing days, and having to have these hear-
ings hurriedly, and we had to promise to get the report back by No-
vember 15. Almost all of those days are going to be during this recess.
I said we had to promise that because it was already on the calendar
and about to be taken up, and one objection would have thrown it
into a vote. If you do not know why, just answer it that way and let
it go. But it shows the danger of neglect.

General Broww, I think it is very simply that the executive branch
acted In a very human manner. We assumed the Congress would
understand. After all, the vote was by a very narrow margin; and
admittedly, there was concern in the Committee on Foreign Relations,
but they did report it out unfavorably. It was not until there was
the swell of interest and it appeared that the Senate might act counter
to the committee that we became concerned enough to directly inter-
ject ourselves. The interagency task force had expressed our con-
cerns earlier.

The Cramrman. You all have to worry about so many things, but -
you should not assume what we will do about things. All of us that
have been up here a good while do not ever assume anything our con-
stituents do. That is why we have been able to hang on. We did
not assume anything, but we kept in touch with them.

Senator Thurmond.

Senator TaurMoxnD. Thank you very much.

General Brown, T assume from your statement that you feel there
will be retaliation, of course, by other nations if we adopted this
200-mile limit ?

General Brown, Without doubt, yes, sir.

Senator Trurmonp. If there were retaliation, that would hurt
the United States from a security standpoint, as I construe your
statement ?

General Brown. That is our fear, yes, sir.

Senator Trrurmonp. Would it not also hurt the United States from
a trade standpoint because the United States carries on trade with
more nations in the world than any other country in the world?

General Browx. That is also true. There are others more competent
to testify on that than I. But quite obviously, that is true.

Senator Trurmonp. T might ask Mr. Moore that.

Mr. Moore. Very much so, Senator. All of our navigational interests
Would be ma] or losers by any pattern of unilateral action and compet—
ing claims in the oceans and it would hurt very substantially our in-
terests in the movement of energv supplies and all of the imports and
exports that move now on the world oceans.

Senator THURMOND. General Brown, if the Law of the Sea negotia-
tions fail to produce a treaty next year, and you refer to it in your
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statement here on pagre 9, that provides a 200-mile economic zone, do
you feel it would be @ dvisable then to oppese this bill further?

General Brown. T think that the United States will have to reassess

the entire situation. At the moment we are optimistic that the Law
af the Sea Cenference is going to work. If the United States efforts
toward a treaty shonld fail, then obviously we are going to have to take
st hard look.

Senator ‘I'murmonn. You think that there would have to be a re-
appraisal of tk.e whole sitnation ¢

General Brown. Yes, sir.

Senator T'wurmMonn. T believe you indicate that it is your assump-
tion that the Soviet T'nion and Japan will probably not seek our per-
mission to fish withir 200 miles of our coast even if this bill became
In'w ; is that correct ?

(teneral Browx. That is our assumption.

Senator TrurMoxND. To your knowledge, has the Government of the
17 mted States been informed either officially or unofficially that this
would, in fact, be the case ?

Gieneral Brews. Not to my personal krowledge.

Senator THURMOND. Assuming that this bill, S, 1988, became law,
would you expand upon the potential problems of enforcement other
than what you have said, or do you think you have covered that pretty
wellin your statement and in your answers to questions?

Creneral Browx. I think there is one other point, Senator. The geog-
raphy of the problem is just massive. If foreign warships enter the
picture, it would overwhelm the Coast Guard’s ability to adequately
patrol and enforce. Therefore, I foresee the Defense Department’s
heing called on to support the oast Guard in its efforts.

Senator THUrRMOND. Regarding the right of the United States to
transit certain areas of the ocean submerged, is it your interpretatior:
that passage of this legislation could euuse other countries to extenc
their territorial sea boundaries beyond 12 miles, thus forcing us to
request transit permission?

General Brown. That is precisely our concern. However, if we take
the lead, [ think it is reasonable to assume that others may expana.
on it. If they expand on it, other rights and freedoms of the sea wil:
be Jost.

Senator Trurmonn, That might be somewhat similar to if we ac-
knowledged C'uba, that Central and South American countries mighs
feel like well, if the United States has acknowledged Cuba dlplo
matically. we might fall into line too. Tt is somewhat an analogous
situation in a way.is it not?

General Browx. It is indeed.

Senator TaurRMonb. I personally think that would be a mistake.
The State Departmert may feel otherwise. We will not go into that,
Mr. Moore, at this time.

Mr. Moore. Thank vou. Senator.

Senator TrUrMOND. Mr. Moore, T might ask you. do you really feel
confident that the Law of the Sea Conference will produce a treaty
that will provide a 200-mile economic zone for ocean areas of coastal
States ?
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Mr. Moore. On the one hand I do not want to underestimate the
difficulties of agreement. The law of the Sea Conference is the largest
conference ever held, and it has the most complex agenda of any
multilateral conference. At the same time, it is our assessment that
based on what we have seen in the preparatory work and the first
session held at Caracas that, in fact, there is an excellent opportunity
for early agreement on a comprehensive oceans law treaty.

If all of the issues at stake that must be part of the package treaty
are satisfactorily resolved, there is simply no question that the treaty
will include at least preferential rights over coastal fisheries out to
200 miles. There is overwhelming support in the Conference for a 200-
mile economic zone. In fact, it is one of the features that makes it
particularly tragic to be seeking this by unilateral action now; action
which could endanger an agreement that we have in hand. The Soviet
Union, for example, as part of a comprehensive satisfactory treaty
will accept the 200-mile economic zone, but they will not accept it
through unilateral actions.

Senator Trruvrmoxnp. The Soviet Union will accept it if this treaty
is adopted.

Mr. Moore. That is correct. They have said so in the negotiations.

Senator Taurmond. Now, are the provisions of this bill, S. 1988,
in general the same provisions that you are hoping to achieve in the
Law of the Sea Treaty? Or is there very much variance ¢

Mr. Moorg, Basically S. 1988 does include the principal substance
of our Law of the Sea position on fisheries, so that the major problem
is not with the substance of the bill. It is with the unilateralism of the
action at this time.

Senator TuUrMonp. I believe you wrote a letter to Senator
Magnuson dated September 5 and advised that foreign governments
whose vessels fished above the Continental Shelf of the United States
are being notified of new guidelines for the enforcement of our rights
to Continental Shelf fishery resources.

Mr. Moore. That is correct.

Senator TrrormonDp. You indicated the effective date of these new
procedures would be December 5.

Mr. Moorz. Yes.

Senator Tmurmonn. First, is December 5 still the effective date ?

Mr. Moore. Yes it is. We have notified through formal diplomatic
notes all of the governments that are potentially affected and which
fish off our coast.

Senator TrurMonD. 1 have just got 1 minute now. Do you think the
new guidelines will be adhered to?

Mr. Moore. The new guidelines are going to offer substantially in-
creased leverage for conclusion of much more satisfactory fishery
bilateral and limited multilateral agreements.

Senator TrurmonD. T have two or three other questions which I will
ask when 1 come hack or you can answer them for the record. Thank
you very much.

Mr. Moore. Thank you.

The CeamMaN. Senator McIntyre?

Senator McIntyre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I must say to the
chairman that I am pleased with the tone of your questions. This
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problem is not. 4 new one, and while I clo not pretend to be an expert.
on this bill, T do know of the very severe difficulties that our New
Iingland fishermen are having with this crude and exploitive use of
eur coastal waters by, as you say, our friends and allies. T can under-
stand too, General Brown, why the Defense Department has concern
here. I want to say, Mr. Chairman, I think it is primarily a problem.
with the Department of Commerce. You notice this bill moved out of
the Commerce Committee on a 10 to 2 vote, and the Department of
Comruerce should be more vigorous in pressing the Department of
State to move on this, My experience here has taught me that the
Dopartment of State spends all of its time being friendly with all of
these countries. ‘

Let me just ask a few questions here.

The Crairaan. Senator, pardon me just a minute. How are you
going to enforce these matters and so forth %

Senator Mcl vryre. Is it not true, Mr. Moore, that this bill represents
vary closely our position at the Caracas conference?

Mr. Moore. The substantive aspects of the fishery provisions of the
Bill are very close to our position in the Conference. That is not our
wajor problem with the bill. In one word the major problem is the
“nnilateralism” of this kind of oceans claim.

Senator McIntyre. Is it not a fact that the next meeting of this
Conference will not bring, in the most optimistic viewpoint, any final-
ized agrecments on the many differences that you have already seen
displayed at the Caracas Conference?

Mr. Moorr. The next session will be held in Geneva from March 17
to May 10. We feel that if all nations approach this session with a spirit
of genuine negotiation that will be necessary to reach the final agree-
ment, that it would be pessible to reach an agreement at that session.
We certainly feel that it is particularly important that we adhere to
the General Assembly conference resolution for conclusion of this
treaty during 1975.

Senator MclnTyre, That is a most optimistic reply, Mr. Chairman.
most optimistic. T have talked to some of our colleagues who went tc
this conference, and they say about all that has been arrived at at the
present time is the magnitude of the differeénces that exist, the param-
cters of the differences that exist besween the various countries.
UIndoubtedly I think that I could say in counter to your response.
Mr. Moore, that optimistically it will be 2, 3, or possibly even 4 years
Liofore a meaningful agreement is reached.

Let. me ask you, is it not true that this bill is not an attempt for what.
von might call territorial exclusion; rather it is an attempt to regulate
this area so that we may have some management? Is that not a cor-
rect statement about this bill? We are not trying to exclude anybody
from the 200-raile limit.

Mr. Moors. That is correct. The claim we would be making is a
¢laim for an expanded fisheries contiguous zone, but our concern is that: -
if the UTnited States can make such a unilateral claim in the fisheries
aven that other nations can make unilateral claims in other areas, and.
the result will be a spiralling pattern of escalating claims for the
world’s oceans.
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Senator McInTyrE. One thing I notice, General, in your statement
which I have just heard, when you were talking about overflights,
is this commercial overflight or military overflight that you make
reference to?

General Brown. No, I had reference, Senator, to military overflights.

Senator McINTYRE. It was my good fortune or misfortune to be in
Ankara and Athens at the time of the Yom Kippur War, and I may
say that our so-called friends of Greece and Turkey were quick to deny
us rights to overflight. So the allies that take their trawlers and their
factories, or their fish factories ships I guess they call them, and come
down and ride right over the nets of our fishermen, they do not mind
taking, but they are very reluctant to give when we need it, and a lot
of us in New England are fed up. I must say that one of these days

“ you may have a confrontation, and it will not take place in the Mediter-
ranean, it will take place off the coast of Maine and New Hampshire.
Some of our fishing boats are already armed. It might be a very, very
good thing for our Navy and our Coast Guard to accompany some of
our fishing vessels up there. Maybe a little show of force once in a
while would not involve a confrontation that would bring us to war,
but it might involve a confrontation that would cause our friends and
allies to be more respectful of our rights.

I think that the enforcement provision of this, Mr. Chairman,
might in the interim, while we are trying to pass this bill, might be
a little display of yankee determination to keep what is ours and
to be fair with others. I am not going to recite some of the exploitive
tactics of the Soviets or of the West or East Germans, T believe, who
are in there now. And I am not as aware of Senator Magnuson’s
problems as I might be, but T know that T have heard him say that
the State of Washington stocks the rivers of Washington with beauti-
ful salmon, and they float on down into the ocean where they are
captured by the Japanese, and they do not get a chance to return to
spawn and increase the number of fish.

The Cramrman. Senator, if I may ask you a question there, why
not tell us, if it is within your knowledge, reliable information, what
are the practices here in these waters you are talking about, 1f you
are prepared at all to do so? I would be very much interested. 1
think all of us would.

Senator McInTyre. The practices that have occurred off the New
England coast have been the Russian trawlers, fishing fleets sailing
right through, without regard to the extended nets of the American
fishermen, and cutting up the nets, just destroying them. Ruthless
disregard for a little brotherhood, you might say. They also, of
course, in their practices, as I understand it, will fish for the whole
fish, and just put them into the factory vessels, and deliver them to
the factory vessels which will then just chew them up and put them
into protein that is essential for the people of the Soviet Union to
eat to maintain their health. But in the process of doing that it is
exploitive, it destroys fish. For instance, up there in New England
we have lost the haddock, and as a young man working in my dad’s
market, I remember the haddock. It was a good fish, and it was a good
eating fish, and it is gone. The haddock is gone, virtually disappeared.
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Ulod are not far hehind. The population of herring, which are a
basic plankton converter to the ocean, and the ocean cconomy has
declined by an estimated 40 percent in the last 2 years. The 200-mile
iimit, as T said, does not exclude all foreign entry from coming into
the management zone, B '

1 think the referral of this bill to this committee does give the
Defense Depertment an opportanity to state their case, but T do
think that the 1ssnue before the Congress of the Unifed States is that
we have suffered for 2 vears, or 3 years, while the State Departiment
hanky-panks aronnd. We are fed up. This is a good bill, it represents
our position, and T do not know what you are talking about in this
vigorous acticn that you are going to fake. You have not taken vie-
orous action so far in the State Department. T wonld like to see a
conple of our destrovers escort. like T saw over in Athens out there
protecting the Mediterranean. I wonld like to.see them going up and
down the Atlantic Coast, and T would like to see a little muscle, ancl
I think the New Fngland fishermen would like to see a little muscle
Loo.

Détente we like and want, but to get knocked ont and run over. nor
only by the foreign producers of oil, but by our friends, by their ruth-
fess mining of our seas, I think this is a good bill and it should pass. T
am disturbed and reluctant to agree with my good friend here, John
Moore, when he says this is all going tn be settled in the enforcemens
provisions that they now have underway, or in the future of the
Caracas agreements or the Law of the Sea Conference that is forth-
coming. We, in New England, are disgusted and we are ready to arm
our own ships, if we cannot protect our rights.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me to say this,

The Cirateyian. Thank you, Senator, very mnch.

Senator Tadt,

Senator Tawrr, Thark you. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moore, if we do not pass a bill of this sort, what leverage are
we going to have at the Law of the Sca Conference to get an agree-
ment. dealing with fishing rights that we are concerned with here

Mr. Moore. Senator Taft. T think that really highlights one of the
most important points which is what is the effect on our negotiating
leverage and our bargaining position of introducing or passing this
fegrislation. I think the first thing we would have to look at is in terms
of what this bill does, that is expanded coastal state fishery juris-
diction. Do we need any additional leverage in the Law of the Ses,
Conference. I think the answer to that is as far as the conference
15 concerned there is 1o leverage needed on this issue. There is already
agreement 1 the conference that if all nf the other issues arve satisfac-
torily resolvec, which are the really tough ones to deal with in this
conference, there will be a substantial extension of coastal state jiris-
diction over coastal fisheries at least, ont to 200 miles on a preferential
rights basis.

Senator Tawr. With the conditions you have put on, it sounds
like & kind of a ple-in-the-sky proposition. Flowever, it is posaible
thal we may ke able to get an agreemert in the area of tishing rights
without resolving all of the other issues, because T am inclined to agree
with Senator MelIntyre. T think it is going to take 2 or 3, 4 years to
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be very optimistic to expect that we are going to get resolution of a
lot of the other questions.

Mr. Mooze. I think it would be very difficult to resolve these prob-
lems without resolving the other fundamental ocean law issues. One
of the reasons for the difficult situation we are in on bilateral and
limited multilateral negotiations is precisely that we do not have the
kind of bargaining leverage in these contexts that will enable us to
resolve that problem. We do have that leverage in the Law of the Sea
Conference, because all of the coastal nations are participating. Even
a nation such as the Soviet Union, fishing off our coast, has a broad
range of ocean interests that are also at stake. So, when those interests
are dealt with in a way which is satisfactory to them, and I am opti-
mistic, I see those issues being resolved in a timely fashion, then we
will be able to easily reach agreement on the fisheries issues.

The real negotiation on the coastal fishing issue is the question of
whether it should go beyond preferential rig%ts for the coastal States.
And this, of course, gets into the necessity to protect distant water
coastal fishing interests. Our shrimp fishing fleets, for example, operat-
ing out of the Gulf States that fish within 200 miles of other nations,
and our tuna interests that fish within 200 miles of other nations. But I
think fundamentally the dilemma that this committee and the Con-
gress has to deal with in this legislation is that we do have a problem
in fisheries, and as Senator McIntyre has said correctly, it is a serious
problem in the protection of some of the stocks. Haddock is a good
example. But the paradox that is by taking unilateral action now we
could undercut the best opportunity our Nation has ever had to resolve
these fishery problems.

Senator Tarr. Can you explain what international rights we have
as to fishing beyond the 6-mile limit, or if you would like the 12-mile
limit, but on the Continental Shelf? You seem to imply that there is
some such superior rights in that connection.

Mr. Mooge. That is correct. There are basically three sources today,
Tor coastal State fisheries jurisdiction. The first is a fishery continguous
zone out to 12 miles in which the coastal State has jurisdiction to
regulate fisheries. The second is under the 1958 Continental Shelf Con-
vention, which has been widely adhered to and is customarily inter-
national law today, in which we have exclusive rights to the Con-
tinental Shelf living resources throughout the range of the T.S.
Continental Shelf which, of course, goes very substantially beyond 12
miles. The third basis would be a bilateral or a limited multilateral
agreement that the United States would have entered into with other
nations relating to fishery problems off our coast. ‘

Senator Tarr. What 1s the Canadian position with regard to this
question? They have as substantial a stake as we if not more
practically.

Mr. Moorr. That is correct. They certainly have a very substantial
fisheries interest, and the Canadian position in the Law of the Sea
Conference on these fisheries issues is very close to that of the United
States. The Canadians, however, also, as I think is truc of essentially
every nation participating in this negotiation at the present time, have
refrained from any unilateral action in this interim period during the
continuation of the Law of the Sea Conference. Now, there are, as
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(ieneral Brown has indicated, a number of States that have claimed the
200-mile territorial sea. Should the United States make any of these
broader unilateral claims, the effect on the world’s oceans and the pat-
tern of unilateralism would be very substantially different than if those
claims are made by some of the smaller countries that have a less broad
range of ocean interests.

Senator Tarr. What is the Mexican position ?

Mr. Moore. The Mexicans also recognize the 12-mile fishery con-
tiguous zone, as do we and the Canadiuns, and the Continental Shelf
fishery regime. They have not made any major unilateral claims be-
yond that.

Senator Tarr. When you say that you are going to have to resolva
the other issues before we can get the fishery issues resolved, are you
talking also about all of these questions with regard to development of
the mineral deposits under the seabed and so forth? We have so much
apparent difference of opinion with many of the developing nations
on this,

Mr. Moore. Yes. I am talking about those interests also. In fact, one
of the great dilemmas in all of oceans law, and we can see it in the First
and Second U.N. Conferences on the Law of the Sea, is that it is a mis-
take to try to take the issues in isolation, to pick out one thing like the
breadth of the territorial seas as we did at the conference in 1960. The
difficulty is you cannct then functionallv separate the kinds of resourcs
jurisdiction that makes sense in coastal States from the kinds of navi-
gutional and other freedoms that ought. to be protected and remain in
the international coramunity. because you are taking them one at a
itime. States are free to pick and choose among one treaty that satisfies
them on fish, end they do not sign the treaty on straits and navigational
freedom so that the only way we feel to satisfactorily resolve thess
problems, and the only way to get that oceans treaty really is an overall
package. Tha: makes it harder to reach agreement, that makes it mors
time-consuming, but we feel that we are headed toward an agreement
in all of these major areas. :

Senator Tarr. What is going to prevent getting around the agree-
ment by using the flag or ships in the registry of nations that do not
participate?

Mr. Moore. To be successful, T think it has to be a treaty that is very
widely adhered to including all of the major powers and a large seg-
ment of the rest of the international community. The kind of proce-
dures that we are using in the conference are procedures that lead to
that, basically consensus techniques, though again they slow things
down and that is part of the reason for the difficulty. At the same time,
it leads to an agreement that when you get it, really is a meaningful
political agreement among these countries. Beyond that, I think it
simply is a question of if the treaty is widely adhered to and becomes
customary international law then, of course, our interests would be
protected as a signatery to that treaty.

The reverse of the situation is the one that we are concerned abour,
which is that without a treaty, a pattern of nnilateralism is going to
through time be extremely harmful to the broad range of U.S. ocean
interests, which by the way is not merely the fisheries and the defense
which we have been talking about this morning. but very strongly goes
to the question of our mineral resource jurisdiction over the hydro-
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carbons of the continental margins of the world; it is a question of the
protection of marine scientific research, the question of a good environ-
mental and conservation regime in the world’s oceans; it is a question
of conflict management, of having good dispute settlement machinery
for resolving ocean disputes. So that we really have a very broad range
of interests that we feel can only be effectively protected by a compre-
hensive treaty. :

Senator Tarr. It sounds very good if you can work it out, and I am
sure that you are right in the desirability of working it all out. But I
still get back to the original question. I am not sure we have the lever-
age, and I am not sure that the passage of this bill, or at least the threat
of passage of it would not add to that leverage. Thank you.

The Cuamrman. Senator Byrd?

Senator Bryp. Nothing at the present time, Mr. Chairman.

The CuatrMaN, Senator Nunn.

Senator Nunw. I have a few questions, Mr, Chairman.

What nations now have a 200-mile limit ?

Mr. Moorg. There are seven Latin American States with the 200-
mile territorial sea at the present time. These are Peru, Ecuador, Bra-
zil, Kl Savadore, Panama, Uraguay, and Argentina, and one African
country, Sierra Leone. ‘

Senator Nuxnw. No European countries ?

Mr. Moore. That is correct.

Senator Nun~. Russia does not claim a 200-mile limit ¢

Mr. Moore. No, the Soviets claim a 12-mile territorial sea.

Senator Nu~n~. How about Japan ¢

Mr. Moore. Japan does not recognize any fishery jurisdiction beyond
the 12-mile fishery contiguous zone.

Senator Nux~. What do they recognize heyond the 12 miles?

Mr. Moore. They do recognize the mineral resource rights under the
Continental Shelf Convention, but Japan is not a signatory to that
convention. .

Senator Nunw~. What is the difference between Japan’s claim of that
territorial waters and the United States claim under the present law ?

Mr. Moorr. We both, of course, recognize the lawfulness of the 12-
mile fishery contiguous zone so we would have no difference at all on
the legal aspects of how far one could unilaterally control stocks. We
do have some differences with respect to the Continental Shelf Con-
vention and living resources under that convention. But, it is our po-
sition that that convention is strongly customary international law at
the present time. There is certainly no credible case today of an inter-
national legal claim to a 200-mile territorial sea, or to a 200-mile or so
extended fishery contiguous zone.

Senator Nun~. General Brown, what limits does Japan put on say
our attack submarines or our nuclear submarines? How close can they
get to the Japanecse shore?

General Brow~. Senator Nunn, we have not had any open inter-
course on huclear munitions with Japan or others. We neither confirm
nor deny the presence of such weapons. Ships with nuclear propulsion
do enter their waters,

Senator Nun~N. What about just your normal submarine activity,
non-nuclear ? Can they get within 12 miles or are they
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_General Browx. We recognize Japan’s concern over nuclear emis-
<1ons and those matters, but nuclear propelled attack submarines make
port, visits to Japan.

~ Senator Nuw~. I mean 12 miles? T am trying to define that territory.
Isit 12 miles?

Mr. Moorr. 1 believe it is 3 miles.

General Browx. Three miles.

Senator Nownw. General Brown, the thing T think which is your ob-
jection mainly is the limitations on our sirategic forces and possible
defense forces within the 200-mile limit. What objections do you have
{o this proposal that vou would not also have to a 200-mile negotiated
ireaty # Would not those same objections apply to that?

(General Browwn. I do not believe so. Senator Nunn. Our concern
with this bill stems from the fact that the United States would do it
alone. 1t would be a unilateral action—this is a judgment which
Senator Taft may not share, according to his statement—and it would
nndercut. the efforts of the United States to attain a treaty which would
not only protect fisheries, but also the management of resources. and
most importantly, the other freedoms that are normal to the oceans.

Senator Nun~. What T am saving is if there is a 200-mile limit ne-
wotiated by the treaty, has the Department of Defense got a protectiva
position within that 200 miles on both our submarines, attack and
strategic?

General Brown. Yes, sir. The treaty we seek protects transit of
straits, overflight, ard the normal navigational rights that we have
taday.

Senator NUNN. So a treaty, if negotiated, would protect our rights
in these areas, our military rights?

General Brown. Yes. sir.

Senator Nunx. But this legislation does not protect the rights of
othermnations within our 200 miles?

General Browx. It sets a unilateral example, we fear, that other
nations would follow. We are not cerrain they would limit their ac-
tions to fishery rights only; they might include some of the other
freednms.

Senator NUN~. What about the Soviet Union under this legisla-
iion, as you interpret it Could they have a submarine operation within
900 miles of our shore if this legislation became law ?

General Browx. This legislation would have no direct bearing on
that. [t would merely call on the United States to police that area out
{0 200 miles agzainst people who are harvesting fish.

Senator Nunw. Just fish ?

(Feneral Brow. That is right.

Senator NUNN. So if anybody else limited our submarines, they
would have to go much beyond what we are doing here in order to
justify it? If they simply limited, if other nations in the world did
exactly what we are doing with this legislation, it would not in any
way inhibit yvour submarines from transit, both attack and strategic?

(veneral Browx. 'That is correct.

Senator Nusx~N. And your objections are based on not the legislation
being enacted by other countries, but the fact that it is your fear thet
they will go beyond this legislation, is that right?

(General Broww. Exactly.
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Senator Nuxw~. The seven Latin American and one or two African
nations have claimed the 200 miles, is that strictly fishing, or does
that also prohibit your submarine activity ?

Mr. Moork. It claims a territorial sea, which under recognized inter-
national law prohibits both overflight and submerged transit, and
frankly runs the risk of a variety of other serious restrictions on tran-
sit as well.

I should add, by the way, that both the Soviets and the Japanese in
the Law of the Sea negotiations have approached us about this legis-
Iation and expressed the most severe concerns about it and have indi-
cated that they share precisely the difficulties that we have with it,
that it is going to lead to the kind of unilateralism that through time
would restrict the navigational freedom of the Soviet Union, Japan,
and indeed all nations.

Senator Nunw. I understand that. What I want to know in simple
terms 1s are we prohibited from having submarine activity within 200
miles of the nations that have now claimed 200 miles ¢

General BrownN. We are. But we are now prohibited only by na-
tions that have no ability to police their prohibitions.

Mr. Moore. Their claim certainly seeks to prohibit it but interna-
tional law would not bear their claim out.

Senator Nuxw. You do not recognize their claim ?

Mr. Moore. Exactly.

Senator Nun~, They do not have anything to knock our attack sub-
marines out of the area ?

General Brown. Exactly, Sir; Somalia and Sierra Leone do not
present any direct military threat to the United States.

The CuatrMan, If the Senator will yield on that, that is not a test,
though,

Senator Nunw. I yield.

The Crairman. Really the power to retaliate is really not the test,
is it? What you are opposed to is the fact that they have these prohibi-
tions on our activities ?

General Brown, Exactly.

The Cmamrman. That you think are impractical and wrong?

General Brown. I was being a bit facetious, but T was talking about
their power to police their prohibition, not their power to otherwise
retaliate against our actions. )

The Cmamrmax. Yes, The fact that they do not have that police
power, still the prohibition is on you.

General Brown. Yes, sir.

The CraRMAN. With moral powers and force, you cannot proceed
without violating their mandate. That is right, is it not ?

Greneral Brown. That is right. T would point out another thing, that
none of these countries, except possibly Panama, have claims in areas
in which we are prone to operate.

The CrrarrmaN. Senator, thank you for yielding. I had wanted to
bring that out. .

Senator Nunw. The question I was wondering was, if this legisla-
tion alone were enacted by other nations, it would not prohibit our
submarine activities. They would have to go further than this legisla-
tion, and then they would be in the same position as the seven Latin

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/0%g CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

American nations and the two African nations which, as you said, do
not have any practical effect because we do not recognize it, No. 1, and.
No. 2, they do not have any means of enforcement. So what I am won-
dering, what then is the basis of the theory? If we are going to not
recognize a claim bevond this, and then, practically speaking, they do
not have the means to enforce it anyway, what is that theory based
npon? I can see the State Department's fear, but 1 am talking abous
yours.

yeneral Broww. There are other nations who would have the ability
to police, and whose unilateral actions we would care about.

Senator Nux~. Do you think Japan and Russia and some of the
hrger nations then would go beyond this, and say, since the United.
States prohibits fishing within 200 miles, we are going to prohibit
submarines ?

General Brown. That is a fear. Whether it is a reasonable fear is
a matter of jucgment.

Senator NunnN. The Soviet Union would not have any real reason
to do that though because we would do the same thing, would we not?

General Brow~. We may.

Senator Nuww. I am trying to pin down, the fear. This fear is basi-
cally one of assuming other nations are going to go way beyond what
we are doing. The other question T had——

General BrownN. May I add another Defense Department fear you
have not touched on. Senator?

Senator Nuwnn. Iet me ask this question and T will be glad to, but.
T want to get this one in while I have got the time. From the State
Department view, when does the Law of the Sea Treaty, when is
vour most optimistic estimate of when that could be completed ?

Mr. Moore. 1975. We feel it is particularly important to complete
the treaty pursuant to the General Assembly schedule which calls
for any subsequent session or sessions to be held next year.

Senator Nuwxw~. Are you saying you think it can possibly be com-
pleted during that time?

Mr. Moore. Yes, sir. It certainly can.

Senator Nus~y. What if we put an effective date on this legislation.
of January 1, 1976, and we also say in this legistlation if a Law of
the Sea Coonference produces a treaty that this legislation shall be
null and void. Would that obviate your fears?

Mr. Moore. Noj; it would not because we feel this would have much
the same effect upon the negotiations in undercuntting our bargaining
ability because it would be very clear to those with whom we were
ne,qotiatin,q that we have basically put them under a unilateral threat.

Senator Nuwx~. That is not going to increase vour bargaining posi-
tion rather than diminishing it %

Mr. Moore. No. This is the point that T think T did not make clear
carlier. It is just the reverse. In the conference we have some agree-
ment on an extension of jurisdiction over coastal stocks. That is almost.
universially agreed and is not a problem. The problem is in getting
good guarantees in these expanded areas of resource jurisdiction for
the protection of navigational freedom. for protection of our distant.
water fishing interests, for protection of marine scientific research,
and other interests that would be very seriously damaged if we give
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some states the idea that through unilateral action they can get the
resource jurisdiction they want in these broad areas without the
necessity to agree to the kind of limitations that will protect those
interests. So in fact, S. 1988 very substantially undercuts our bargain-
ing leverage in the negotiations.

Senator Nuxw~. You would rather have that effective date on the
bill than not having it on there, would you not ¢

Mr. Mooze. If such legislation were passed, which we think would be
very seriously harmful in either case, yes; it would be better to have
the date than not to have the date.

Senator Nunn. You would have more leverage with the date than
without ¢

Mr. Moore. That is correct, but we would have a great deal more
leverage still if we can pursue other ways of trying to resolve our
fishery problems.

Senator Nunw. That is exactly the State Department’s position when
we had the Jackson-Nunn amendment which we said we were going
to get when we did not get the offset, and 6 months later the State De-
partment reversed that position and said no, it really does help us & lot.

Mr. Moore. I can merely testify to the situation in the Law of the
Sea Conference, and with respect to this issue. There is no question
that this has undercut our bargaining ability very substantially in this
negotiation, particularly to protect the United States defense interests.

Senator Nux~. Mr. Chairman, I would like for General Brown
to get the chance to answer that second part of the question.

The Crrameman. All right. ,

General Brown. I would like to make one point, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Nunn seemed to state—if I understood him correctly—that
the Defense interests primarily stem from a fear of the spread of this
unilateral action. Tt is not only that. It is that the Defense Department
is anxiously interested in success at the Law of the Sea Conference
because we want, in the national interest, the things that can be
achieved by that route. So there are the two concerns.

Senator Nuxw~. May I ask one other question ?

The Crairman. All right, Senator.

Senator Nunw. The thing that puzzles me about the defense posi-
tion is about the straits and passageways, Gibraltar and all of those.
T do not see how it makes any difference whether you have a 3 mile,
or a 2 mile or 200 miles on those. The 200 miles, it seems to me does
not affect it any more than 3 miles or 12 miles. Would you explain
that ? T am sure I missed it.

General Brown. The fishing right as written in this bill would not,
but if they extended it out—to be a territorial sea, in effect, we could
still stay, but we could not stay submerged, not in the territorial water.

Senator Nun~. What about Bosporus?

Admiral Morris. Bosporus is not covered in this because it is
specifically dealt with in another treaty.

Mr. Moore. That will not be dealt with in the Law of the Sea Con-
ference.

Senator Nuxn. T am still not sure. Twelve miles which we have
on the books now and 200 miles claimed. if another nation is going
to do it, all of these passageways are within 12 miles of the shore,
so why was 200 a problem ?
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General Brown. We now have free transit—high seas freeclom-—
through stra:ts more than 6 nms wide.

Senator Nunn. I understand that. You say on page 2, General
IBrown, “In the absence of free passage through straits, an extension of
the territorial sea from 3 to 12 miles would force us, as to many straits
used for international navigation, including Gibraltar, to attempt ro
strike the best possible bilateral bargain for consent to transit suo-
merged.” I do not understand.

Now we are talking about a 200 mile fishing bill here, and you are
talking about 3 to 12 miles, and all of these, all of the passageways
are within 3 miles of shore. So I do not understand the preference of
200 miles.

General Brown. Vnder the 1.aw of the Sea Treaty which we are
seeking, this freedom of passage will be guaranteed, No. 1. No. 2—-—

Senator Nvinn. Tt is now alveady though, is it not ?

General Broww~. No; just outside 8 miles,

Mr. Moore. A number of states would challenge it. For example,
Spain challenges it for the Strait of Gilbraltar right now. We would
hope the Lavw of the Sea Conference would make it abundantly clear
that there were these guarantees of free transit through over, and
nnder straits used for international navigation.
~ General Broww. T wonld like to refer to my sea lawyer, Admiral
Morris.

Senator Nuwnx. 1 think this is important, Mr. Chairman.

The Cruatrmax. Let the admiral answer,

Admiral Morris. Mr. Chairman, Senator Nunn, I think this prob-
lem centers around the second part of the general’s response; that is
the interest in achievement of the treaty. As you say, there are many
straits that would be closed by an extension of the territorial sea,
whether it is 6-mile, 12-mile, or 200-mile. Inherent in the treaty that
we seek—and we have made this very eléar—is free transit of straits
regardless of the distance. from high seas to high seas. That is
(hen the reason for the second part of the general’s response cor-
cerning the treaty. Whether it is 12 miles or 200 miles, it is to preserve
this right of transit. The concern for 200 miles really applies more
to military mobility overall. On the issue of straits any point in an
ocean for as wide as 400 miles would only assimilate a strait: by
definition it would not be a strait. We would lose the right of sub-
merged transit and overflight in every area of the world so overlapped
by territorial seas.

There are many straits that would be closed by extension of terri-
torial seas even to 12 miles. We have, however, made it very clear that
a fundamentz.] basis for this treaty and our adherence to it will be the
underlying right of transit regardless of the extension of the territorial
sea.

Senator NunN. You are saying the number of miles then is really
immaterial, bat this unilateral action by us

Admiral Morgrs. In straits it is.

Senator Nun~. Might preclude a successful completion of the Con-
ference which would then put down in writing what we already claira
to be the case on free passage?
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Admiral Morrts. On those straits where there is now, by our defini-
tion, a high seas corridor, yes, sir, and there again it goes back to Gen-
eral Brown’s second concern.

Senator Nun~. So we are using frce passage in some areas where it
is not really part of a concrete international agreement.

Admiral Morris. We are using it in the sense of high seas rights by
our definition of high seas measured against the 8 miles we recognize
at this time—and there are over 116 straits where there is such a high
seas corridor.

The Citateman. All right, gentlemen, thank you. There are others
that have questions no doubt. I have some questions here that T am
just going to ask unanimous consent that they be inserted in the record
for your attention, gentlemen. If they have already been answered in
your opinion, you can refer to that point and point it out.

Senator Thurmond, T believe you had some additional questions
that you did not quite finish before we left. And T want him to show
that map again because there are members here who were not here.
But let us hear from Senator Thurmond first. Senator Thurmond.

Senator Tirurmonn. I had just a few more questions, and had almost
finished, and they can be answered for the record.

The Crramman. Without objection, the Senator’s remaining ques-
tions will be inserted in the record for proper answers.

Senator McIntyre, that would bring us back to you.

Senator Mcolxtyre. I am a little bit confused here now by what T
understand the policy as declared in the purposes of this bill states. As
I understand it, it is the position of the United States of America at
this Caracas Conference?

Mr. Moorg. It is very close to our position on fisheries, that is correct.

Senator McInryre. If that is our position, why is General Brown in
here objecting to the bill? Do we not check with the military before we
take a position ?

Mr, Moore. Yes we do, and this is an interagency position that in-
cludes all of the executive branch. But again, the problem is the
difference between unilaterally deing this, and agrecing in a treaty
which will guarantee the things that wo are particularly concerned
about, and not only defense, but other things including navigation,
including the straits issue, and I think this is the most important
point, that we cannot simply compare the similar claim that the
United States is making in this bill with what would happen around
the world if only that ¢laim were to be adopted.

If we can do this unilaterally, other nations can and will make
other unilateral claims, many of which we feel will be severely dam-
aging to our interests.

The Crrararan. Lot us see if he has other questions.

Senator McIntyre. I just want to point out to my good colleague
here, Senator Nunn, that it is my opinion that the statement of Mr.
Moore about the conclusion of this treaty in 1975 is grossly opti-
mistic. Roughly there are I think approximately 100 nations conven-
ing at this Conference, and after you come to these agreements you
are then going to have to go back to their respective countries and
get whatever approval their constitutions or laws require. Meantime,
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other nations are decimating our national resources. And are we
going to have to put up with that?

He says that unilateral action may set off fireworks. Good. We
ought to have some fireworks.

Now I will be happy to look at your map.

The Cratraran. All right, Senator. Thank you.

Grentlemen, let me say this before we leave. It looks to me like rhis
matter just comes rapidly down to the point of what are you golng
to be able to do about this thing short of passing a bill like this, and
just how strong can you make your position now, within reason, as
to prospects of getting action. As Senator MeIntyre said, parliamen-
tary bodics, that the treaty, if it is consuramated, has to go before, very
many of them, with the delays that go with it. and how positive in
bodrock now can the State Department be on this matter?

Mr. Moori. Mr. Chairman, I think that states the problem very
well. and T am very sympathetic with the concerns, the very real con-
corns that Senator McIntyre and his constituents have. The question
is, Ilow do we really go about, in the interest of all of our ocean inter-
ests and our fisheries interests, resolving those problems? We do feel
that this is an extremely diffieult negotiation; nevertheless, that it is
the best way fo definitively resolve these problems of coastal fisheries.
We do not feel that we should simply =it back in the interim period
and take no action. We think it is particularly important in this in-
terim period, until such a treaty can be concluded that we take eifec-
tive measares to protsct our fish stocks. All of us must also realize
the possibility that this treaty will not be concluded on the timetable
that we seek.

We feel that the new enforcement procedures that we have an-
nounced, plus the kinds of bilateral negotiations that we will be en-
eaged in over the course of the next year. plus other measures that we
are studying at this time will offer very substantially increased protec-
tion for our fish stocks. But. I think the fundamental problem that we-

have to fuce is that we have an opportunity now, we have the best op-
portunity we bave ever had as a nation, not only on the fisheries prob-
Jem. but on all of our oceans issues, to get a definitive resolution. And
it we move unilateral 'y now en these claims. it is not merely fanciful
{hat claims of other nitions will lead to a territorial sea or other cam-
agring ocean cluims,

My own feeling is we are likely to sec very expansive territorial sca,
claims around the world shonld the United States go this route.

The Crrarrman. You speak to the possibility of bilateral agreements
if you do not get this comprehensive agreement. Are the possibilities
bright, as to bilateral agreements with Japan or the Soviets? They
seem to be the main ones that you are concerned about.

Mr. Moore. I think the possibilities of such agreement on more
favorable terms are good. At the present time we do have fishery
Lilaterals that are limited to certain species with both the Soviet Union
and the Japanese, and we will be renegotiating those.

In addition. we have announced these new measures which will re-
(uire, for all nations that are using bottom tending gear which would
normally result in the cateh of U.S, Continental Shelf living resotirces,
Lilateral agreements with the United States for protection of thosa

stocks. So, this will be an additional area in which we will be secking
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added protection. I believe we will be getting very substantially in-
creased leverage from the new enforcement measures that we have
announced. .

The Crarmax. T assume that all Senators have finished their ques-
tions now. I think the map is worth looking at again by those that are
present now. Do you want to point out the map, Mr. Moore?

Mr. Moore. Yes, I would be happy to, Senator. T think the first
problem, and we realize that what we are talking about in this exten-
sion is a fishery contiguous zone, so the question is what is likely to
happen if we go the route of unilateralism, will others claim a 200-
mile territorial sea, will they be as restrained as our claim? We feel
the answer to that is they will not. They will make the kind of claim
that appeals to them.

It through time a pattern of unilateralism were to lead to a 200-
mile territorial sca, we would have a situation where all of the pink
arcas, which is more than a third of the world’s oceans, would be closed
to overflight as of right, they would be .closed to submerged transit
as of right, and they may have a variety of other restrictions that
might be imposed. ‘

In addition, we could see that areas, for example, such as the
Mediterranean would be completely overlapped by these 200-mile
territorial sea claims.

Using the zone locked chart, let me indicate one other offect of a
200-mile territorial sea around the world’s oceans. It is that oven
though coastal states by definition face an occan, more than a ma-
jority of all coastal states, there would be 66 out of 119, would totally
lose their overflight rights, and their rights to submerged transit, and
a varicty of other potential restrictions it you had a 200-mile territorial
sea around the world’s oceans. The reason for that is these statos
would have to go through the territorial sea of one or more neigh-
boring states in order to have access to their own seaports. Were that
to occur, it obviously would have the greatest kind of impact on the
sovereignty of those nations, on their ability to protect themselves,
their ability to receive protection from their allies, and their ability
to control commercial shipping in and out of their country. Those are
just the most obvious of the surface effects of a 200-mile territorial seg.

You can see what a 200-mile territorial sea would do in this pink
area, there simply is no important trade route that does not go through
a number of differing territorial seas under a 200-mile approach, And
are those states going to impose different standards for ship construe-
tion, for example, require a kind of hull constrnetion that we do not
have? This is onc of the kinds of concerns that we have if we go to
unilateralism.

One other point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to make is that we
may look at the situation as one of, well, why don’t we make the
fisheries claim, because if the other nation makes a claim of 200 miles
for a territorial sea, we simply would not recognize it, and we have
the military power, we can protect our vital interests in these most
serious situations. The difficulty is first that through time that kind
of unilateral pattern of claims'in the world’s oceans is going to in a
variety of very real ways raise the costs to all ocean imterests in the
United States. We probably are not going to use the 7th Fleet to
protect certain kinds of marine scientific research. We have seen in
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the past that we have not used our military power to protect certain
kinds of distant water tuna fishing inferests off Ecuador and Peru.

We have a serious potential for difficulties in bilateral relations; for
example, efforts to cause us to enter into new bilaterals every year to
pass submerged through Gibraltar, at great expense to the United
States.

The second difficulty with an approach which says, why don't we
get what we want and we can continue to resist the claim of other
nations, is that that is the converse of precisely the situation the Soviet
Union would be in if we pass S. 1988. If the United States unilaterally
extends its contiguous fishing zone to 200 miles, they are then faced
with a situation of how do we protect our interests? Do we take a
Joss of our fundamental interests in fishing right in the middle of
one of the most important international negotiations, or do we us2
force or some other leverage to back up the kind of claim that we feel
is essentinl? This is one of the things that makes us very concerned
about the potential for conflict.

The Cunatiraan. May I ask a question right there now ? Others may
know but L do not. Who are the main offenders here on this fishing
along our coastline? I have heard the Soviets mentioned and the
Japanese. Who else?

Senator MoInryre. East Germany.

Mr. Moo Lhe two largest fishing nations off our coast are the
Saviets and the Japanese, and there i East Germany and a number
of Fast Iurcpean countries, and Spain, and there are a number cf
obhers that tisa oft our coast.

The CrAamMAN. Senator Melntyre, do you have any additional
names to give on that ¢ Do you know ?

Senator McIntyre. I suspect the Polish.

The Crrairuan. 1 see.

Senator Mclnryre. Kast Germany, TPoland, Rumania.

The ('1iairMax. Where else do we fish? T know where the shrimp-
boats off Biloxi go to, but T don’t know where everybody else goes to.

Mr. Moorr. This is very important on the impact of the 200-mile
claim, Onee again, though your legislation has an exception built in
for distant water fishing, there is no reasonable expectation taat if
the other nation weut unilateral that we would build in such expec-
{ations. We have two sets of problems. One set of problems would
be the distant water shrimp flects that are operating out of Mississippi,
for example, and other gulf States which are fishing off of Mexico,
or within 200 miles of the coast of a number of other countries in tae
Caribbean and Latin America.

The sccond problem we have would be our distant water tuna fleet
which operates in many cases out of California, and I believe Increas-
ingly out of Puerto Rico, which goes down off the coast of T.atin
America at the present time and in some other arcas, and is fishing
within 200 miles of these areas. And we do not feel that it is a retional
way of conserving tuna to have just a 200-mile limit. It certairly
would very severely hurt our own tuna interests by passage of this
bill.
The CatatrMax, What else is there on the east coast that goes to
other areas, so far as you knows T mean fishing industry ¢
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Mr. Moore. Some of our New England fishermen fish in areas which
fall within a projected Canadian 200-mile zone. In addition, tlferpdls
a substantial spiny 10bfsfte}1l' i%dlilstl'y operating out of southeast Florida,

ich fishes in areas off the Bahamas. .

W}'ll‘he CuarrMAN. Gentlemen, what other questions do we have? May
I ask for volunteers here now to ask questions?

Senator MoInryre. Mr. Chairman ?

The Cmamrman. Senator McIntyre. ) _

Senator McInrtyre. To give the members of the committee a brief
feeling of the impact of this as it pertains to the New England coast
and the east coast, let me say for the record that the Soviet Union
maintains large, highly modernized fishing fleets operating off the
northeast coast, and as far south as Cape Hatteras. In addition to the
Soviet Union, Canada, Spain, West Germany, Poland, Bulgaria, Ru-
mania, Fast Germany, Japan, Italy, and others now fish in the north-
east or New England. .

In 1972, the number of foreign fishery vessels sighted monthly
ranged from 14 to 829. The fisheries catch amounted to 960,000 metric
tons, equal to the total catch of American fishermen in this area.

In 1972, our per capita consumption of fish was the highest in 45
years, but the quantity of fish landed by American fishermen has
decreased. In 1970 to 1971, the northeast fleet landed 46 percent less
than it had 9 years earlier. The bulk of fish eaten in the United States
arc imported. Foreign vessels have succeeded in outfishing our fleets
and have depleted our supplies.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And the State Department rolls merrily
along.

Does any other member of the committee wish to say anything at
this time? Any comments or questions to our witnesses? There seem
to be no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

The CrrarrmaN. Thank you very much, Senator.,

Gentlemen, I understand that Senator McIntyre has asked you if
you wish to say anything further ?

General Brown. He has, and we do not, sir.

The Crrarman. Nothing further?

We want to thank you for your appearance here and for preparing
for it, and it secems that you were well prepared.

The committec tomorrow, gentlemen, will hear Senator Magnuson.
and others, which include our own Senator McIntyre if he wishes,
and I hope he can attend the meeting. And we will move along as
far as we can on this bill this week, and we must return it to the Senate
floor by the 15th of November.

T will repeat so that you will be sure that you understand that we
are in a time limitation on this, and it was about ready to be taken up
on the floor. If you have any additional testimony we just invite you
now to send it on in representing the departments you have. We ‘are
going to be away, so you might want to file answers or what you think
1s an answer to other testimony that may be given here. So we will give
you that opportunity now.

General Browx. Thank you.

Mr. Moore. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The Cratrman. All right, gentlemen, we will take a recess until
tomorrow at 10 o’clock.

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/066 CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

PREPARED QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR WTENNIS TO GENERAL BROWN

Ouestions; What specific evidence do you have that passage of this fiskeries
legislation would promote retaliatory measures by foreign nations which could
adversely affect U.S. national security?

Answer. This view is based upon two significant and, in my judgment, highly
probative facts. First, is the behavior of the international community. Prior to
the United States’ claim to a 12-mile fishing zone in 1966 only 25 states claimed
a territorial sea of 12 or more miles., Now over 80 states claim a territorial sea.
of 12 or more miles. Second, opinion samples have been taken by both the U.S.
«Jelegation at Caracas, and U.S. Embassies around the world. T'he responses show
that a significant number of countries are withholding action on contemplated
wnilateral claims to extended jurisdietion of various types pending a compre-
tiensive Law of the Seua Treaty. Many of these indicate that they would proceed
unilaterally prior to completion of the Convention should the U.S. enact S, 1988.

In mny view, the United States takes a very serious risk if we ignore this
evidence.

QQuestion: What specific retaliatory measures by foreign nations can you
cuvision as a result of the passage of this fishery legislation that could threaten
ov impede the U.S, strategic military posture? What is your assessment cf the
iikelihood of these retaliatory measures? What specific retaliatory measures
by foreign naticns can you envision as a result of the passage of this fishery
legislation thal could threaten or impede the U.8. conventional military posture?
What is yvour assessmen? of the likelihood of these retaliatory measures?

Answer: With regard ro our strategic posture, the most significant retaliator)y
measure the narions of the world could take would be to declare the 200-mile
territorial =ea discussed in answer to your previous question. Some nations will
limit their claims to a 200-mile fishing zone. which will have no strategic im-
pacr. Other nations will claim only the right to a pollution control zone. They
will attempt to exercise control over vessels bringing vital energy supplies fo our
shores, over nuclear powered vessels, and over fishing and other craft. 1 am
certain that our movement in this area wou!d lead other nations to take action
conirary 1o our security interests. There is no doubt as to this. The only question
iy the degree,

These unilateral measures would adversely impact on the survivability and the
offectiveness of Jur seaborne strategic nuclear deterrent. Virtually every passage
now narrow enough to ne called a srrait would be encompassed by a 200-mile
#laim. Thus, al> the straits of the world through and over which the United
States currvently exercises high seas rights are potentially threatened by this
bill. The site for localized aggression could be chosen in an area where restrie-
tions on our mohility wouald place the United States at the greatest disadvantage.
My conviction is that these retaliatory measures will be taken, and frem all
the evidence available to me, I believe there is' a high probability that various
combinations of these types of claims will result in a significant impact cn our
security interes:s.

Question: Is it not true that any such retaliatory measures by foreign natior.s
would have an squally adverse effect on the strategic and conventional military
posture of the Soviet Union?

Answer : No. The past conduet of the Soviet Union clearly indicates that they
mayv nof. consider themselves bound by international law with regard to rules
which inhibit their activities in areas where they feel their important interests
are involved, The United States, on rhe other hand, has traditionally respected
ihe rnles of intarnational law, even under such circumstances.

OQuestion: In your judgment could the U.8. accommodate any of the possible

retalintory measures by foreign nations and still maintain a satisfactory defense
wosture?
l Answer: In the evenr other countries declare a 200-mile territorial sea, the
only possible way to accommodate satisfactory defense requirements would he
to preserve our essential mobility by negotiating or purchasing the right of
overflight or submerged transit or by the continued exercise of such rights
despiite the den al of others or our rights to do so and the use of force in defense
of such rights when confronted by the force of others. In my view, neither of
these courses of action is satisfactory.

Oucstion: Would you identify the specific straits and areas Whe_!re “frae
passage” could be jeopardized by the adoption of this fisheries legislation?
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Answer: As can be seen from the map provided the Committee, every passage
wide enough to be called a strait would be overlapped by a 200-mile territorial
sea. Access to the Middle East, the Mediterranean, Northern Europe and Asia
would be denied or severely limited,

Question: Do you think the Coast Guard alone is capable of enforcing this
fisheries legislation against foreign vessels?

Answer: The Coast Guard has already asked for and received an agreement
with the Department of Defense for assistance in enforcing the 12-mile limit.
Enforcement within the principal fishing areas of the 200-mile fishing zone
could be accomplished by the Coast Guard only if foreign fishing vessels are
unarmed and unescorted. There is no way, in my view, the Coast Guard could
enforce the 200-mile fishing limit without Department of Defense assistance
in the cvent foreign fishing vessels are escorted by men of war,

Question: Do you think the Coast Guard now has the resources to enforce
this legislation particularly as to fishing zones surrounding U.8. territories such
as Guam, the Virgin Islands, ete.?

Answer: The addition of U.S. territories exacerbates the problem described
above, I belicve that the Coast Guard would be capable of enforcing a 200-mile
fishing limit only in the principal fishing areas.

Question: What do you think are the prospects of an armed or military en-
gugement in the enforcement of the fisherics legislation?

Answer: Quantifying this uncertainty is not an easy task. I do believe, how-
ever, there is an appreciable risk of an armed or military engagement, a risk
which is nnwarranted at this time. ’

Question: Do you have any evidence to suggest that as a result of the fisheries
legislation either Japan or the Soviet Union would provide military escorts for
their fishing vessels? :

Answer: Mr. Moore has reported serious Japanese and Soviet concern with
regard to this legislation. We have no evidence which would suggest that they
would provide military escorts for their fishing vesscls. We cannot, however,
rule out this possibility with regard to the Soviet Union.

Qucstion: In what specific ways is a successful negotiation at the Law of the
Bea Conference in Caracas of fundamental importance to U.S. defense and secu-
rity interests?

Angwer: Currently, the mobility fundamental to our security interests depends
upon the freedom of navigation on and over the high seas and through and over
international straits. These interests can be accommodated only by a compre-
hensive treaty which provides for a narrow territorial sea (no more than 12
miles) and unimpeded passage of international straits. By far the best way of
preserving this essential mobility is through a comprehensive Law of the Sea
Treaty which will reaffirm our vital rights of navigation, overflight, and un-
impeded passage of international straits, and at the same time, settle existing
and avoid potential conflict.

Question: What are the prospects that foreign nations will unilaterally adopt
measures which could threaten or impede U.S. military mobility irrespective of
the status of the fisheries legislation?

Answer: Based on continued good faith negotiations and the maintenance of
the status quo as to unilateral claims by major nations, not more than two or
three countries are known to be seriously considering unilateral claims between
now and the next session of the Law of the Sea Conference which begins in
Geneva next March. I have been advised that diplomatic efforts to persuade
these countries to withhold making such claims in order to enhance the prospect
of reaching agreement during the Geneva negotiations are underway. On the
other hand, should the United States adopt unilateralism, the opposite situation
would prevail, and I would anticipate a flood of unilateral claims threatening
essential U.S. military mobility.

PREPARED QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR STENNIS TO MR. MOORE

Question: What are prospects of achieving effective bilateral or partial multi-
lateral measures to relieve U.S. fisheries problems in the interim period prior to
a Law of the Sea Treaty?

Answer: The Department plans in coming months to negotiate for additional
measures to enable us to exert more control over our coastal fisheries. Significant
progress has been made in the last few years in fisheries negotiations, and we
intend to continue to push for effective and adequate conservation measures. We
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feel that as a result of our previous efforts, heightened public interest, and new
initiatives such as the recent enforceraent guidelines for protection of our con-
tinental shelf living resources, our chances for useful negotiations are substan-
tially increased.

PREPARED QUENSTIONS FROM SENATOR THURMOND TO MR, MOORE

Question: How contident are you that the Law of the Sea Conterence will pro-
duce a treaty that will provide for a 200-mile economic zone tor ocean areas off
coastal states?

Answer : L am confident that one of the elements of a comprehensive Law of the
Sea Treaty will be a 200-mile economic zone with at least management jurisdic-
tion and preferential rights over coastal fisheries. The inclusion of such a zone
in the Treaty was all but formally agreed to this summer in Caracas, subject of
course to ucceptable resolution of other issues, including guarantees of unim-
peded transit thyough over and under straits used tor international navigstion.
What still remaias to be negotiated is the nature of the rights and duties withir.
the zone and special treatment for anadromous and highly migratory specics.

Question: Are the provisions of 8. 1988 in general the same provisions that
you were hoping to achieve in a Law of the Sea Treaty ?

Answer: The orovisions we hope to obtain in a Law of the Sea Treaty have
the same objectives as 8. 1U88. We propose to obtain coastal State jurisdiction.
and strong management authority over constal and anadromous resources. ilow-
ever, we are also seeking elements in the Law of the Sea Treaty which may be
undercut by 8. 1988. One is special treatment Jor highly migratory species which.
on the basis of their migratory patteras should be managed in aeccordance witk.
regulations of irternational or regional organizations. In addition, we propose
that certain coastal State duties be established in order to ensure conservutior:
and maximam utilization of fish stoeks. The 8. 1988 approach unilaterally ex-
tending our coas al gtate jurisdiction cannot provide and in fact undercuts these
duties as well as the international basis for agreement.

Uuestion. In your letter of September 5, 1974 to Senator Magnuson you advised.
that foreign governments whose vessels fished above the continental shelf o the
United States are being notitied of new guidelines for the enforcement or our
rights to continental shelf fishery rescurces. You indicated the cffective date of
these new procedures would be December 5, 1974,

[Mest, is Decercber 5 stifl the effective date?

Second, how confident are you the new guidelines will be adhered to?

What feedbacx, if any, have you received from foreign governments about
these new guidelines?

Tlow does the United States intend to enforce these new guidelines?

Answer : Yes, December § is the effective date.

Iu answer to your second guestion, we will make every effort to ensure speedy
implementation and full compliance.

We have not vet received any feedback and would not expect to until we hegir:
the process of negotiating the required agreements.

In answer to your last question, the precise instructions to ficld enforcement
officers of the U.8. Coast Guard and National Marine Fisherics Service are cur-
rently under development and will be promulgated well in advance of Decem-
ber 5. We expect Coast Guard units will patrol the applicable areas, and thart
boarding and inspection of foreign fishing vessels using bottom tending gear
which would normally result in the taking of U.S. continental shelf living re-
sources will be the primary method of ascertaining compliance.

My opinion that other countries could well impose even more stringent con-
trols over their coastal waters it S. 1988 became law is based on several factors.
Tirst o number of countries are now ccnsidering extensions of coastal state juris-
diction. We have tried to discourage such uniliateral jurisdictional claims in light
of our view that these questions shou!d be resolved in the Law of the Sea Con-
ference. Should the United States make a unilateral elaim, however, it is likely
that some of these other countries would do so as well. As you know, there have
been recent extensions of jurisdiction more inclusive than just fisheries jurisdie-
tion, even in the face of the LOS Conference. For example, Madagasecar, Nigeria,
and Tanzania have made extended territorial sea claims since preparation for
the Conference tegan. Muny countries are not restrained by the navigation, stra-
Ivgie, s[cjiesntiﬁc research, and distant water fishing interests which are important
0 the U.8.
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Second, we have taken systematic soundings from our embassies as to the
potential impact of passage of 8. 1988 and in many cases it seems evident that
passage would give substantial impetus to a variety of unilateral claims during
the course of the Law of the Sea Conference. These soundings are confirmed by
my discussions with the Soviets and Japanese and a cross section of Conference
leaders from all regional groupings. In short, the impact of passage would be
immediate and substantial in encouraging damaging unilateral claims. These
factors lead me to believe that passage of 8. 1988 is likely to be a catalyst to the
same types of unrestrained claims that were made after declaration of the Tru-
man Proclamation in 1945.

PREPARED QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR TIIURMOND TO GENERAL BROWN

Question. If the Law of the Sea negotiations fail to produce a treaty next
year that provides a 200-mile economic zone, would you then still oppose this
bill?

Angwer, I have been advised that it is extremely unlikely that a Law of the
Sea Treaty acceptable to the United States and a majority of the nations of
the world would not contain a 200-mile economic zone. Furthermore, if a com-
prehensive treaty does not emerge during 1975, the United States would have
to reassess its position on all ocean uses to insure a policy which would best
protect all our interests, resources as well as security.

Question. You indicate that it is your assumption that the Soviet Union and
Japan would probably not seek our permission to fish within 200 miles of our
coasts even if this bill became law. To your knowledge has the Government of
the United States been informed either officially or unofficially that this, in fact,
would be the case?

Answer. I have no knowledge of any communication to the United States
Government by either the Soviet Union or Japan that goes into such specific
detail as to outline any planned response, such as non-compliance. They have,
however, expressed serious concern to us. I base my opinion on the overall
Law of the Sea policy of each of those nations. Japan has been equivocal as to
whether she will accept an economic zone. The Soviet Union has made it clear
that she will accept an economic zone only on certain conditions, among which
are treaty reccognition of navigational rights, including unimpeded transit of
international straits and certain fishing rights. Were either of these nations to
recognize another’s right to unilaterally establish a 200-mile fisheries zone
wherein compliance amounts to recognition, they would have conceded such
right to all nations. This would totally destroy not only their conference
negotiations, but would abrogate the juridical basis on which they presumably
must rely to protect their own interests if the Conference should fail.

Question. Assuming S. 1988 became law, please expand upon potential problems
of enforcement. For example, would it be your recommendation that the task
of enforcement be delegated solely to the Coast Guard or would it be a task
that required the use of U.S. military forces?

Answer. As an additive item to my comments on the respective enforcement
responsibilities in a confrontation situation with Soviet warships off our coasts,
the application of the proper amount of force, whether by the Coast Guard and/
or Department of Defense, would be of singular importance in precluding ever-
increasing escalation. Of equal importance would be the timing and manner
of Department of Defense force introduction whether as a supplement to or
replacement to the Coast Guard.

Question. Regarding the right of the United States to transit certain areas
of the ocean subnierged, is it your interpretation that passage of this legislation
could cause other countries to extend their territorial sea boundaries beyond
12 miles, thus forcing us to request transit permission?

Answer. Yes, it could cause such extensions. As you know, the U.8. does not
recoghize unilateral extensions of territorial jurisdiction beyond three miles,
and under international law permission for submerged transit may not be
required in high seas areas. If we act unilaterally on fish it will be very
difficult, if not impossible, for us to maintain that others may not so act on
navigation or other freedoms. . ) .

Quoestion: General Brown, everyone would recognize the desirability of an
international agreement as the best course to protect the fishing areas off our
coast. How would you rate the chances for success of such an agreement and
in what time frame do you feel such an agreement could be achieved?
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Answer: I am somewhat optimistic about the chances of agreement in 1975.
and I have been led to believe that interim application of certain portions of the
agreement, including those relating to fishing, could begin shortly after an
agreement is reached. ’

Question: Have any other major powers taken unilateral action such as that
now being considered by the Congress?

Answer: No.

Question: Does the Administration know of plans of any major powers to take
suech unilateral action?

Answer : Not to my knowledge.

Question: General Brown, as the chief age:t of the President in enforcement:
of a 200-mile limit, would you describe for the Committee how such enforement
would be implemented?

Answer: No such plans currently exist. Anything I would say now would be
purely hypothetical. Careful coordination among the Department of Defense,
the Departinent of Commerce, and the Department of Transportation would be
required in the formulation of such plans. Initial responsibility would un-
doubtedly continae to rest with the Coast Guard. The Department of Defense’s
contribution would probaily be in the area of surveillance, assistance as covered
by an interagency agreement (DOD/DOT), or in the event of confrontation with
escorted fishing vessels.

Quesrion: What would you envision as the most serious problems growing out
of such enforcement?

Aunuswer : Whenever the Armed Forces of the United States confront the Armed
Forees of another nation, the most serious problem is the risk of escalation.

Question: In what ways would you envision that the Japanese or Soviet gov-
ernments might retaliate against U.S. forces operating in their own territorial
areas?

Answer: I am reasonably sure the U.8. forces operating in Soviet-claimed ter-
ritorial seas without the consent of the Soviet Government would be challenged
by the Soviet Navy in any etfective way available to them.

Question: If a 200-mile limit were adopted by other nations, to what degree
would such an action diminish the effectiveness of our seaborne nuclear
deterrent?

Answer : The range of the missiles on U.8, SSBNs is 2500 miles, You can see
by looking at the map provided the Cormmittec that the effectiveness and prompt-
ness of our retaliation by SLIBMs would be considerably constrained by the
denial of the use of the aea noted as & patrol area. Furthermore, the restriction
of the seas constritins our forces and simplifies the Soviet problem of locuting
our SSBN patrols. These constraints adverscly affect the deterrent capability
of our seaborne auclear deterrent.

IYEPARTMENT OF STATE,
Washington, D.C., October 31, 197},
Hon. JoEN C. STENNIS,
Chairman, Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

I’EarR MR. CHAlIRMAN: I very much appreciated the opportunity to testify on
the Law of the $ea Conference and 8. 1988, the 200-mile fishing bill, before the
Armed Services Committee. During the hearing you asked me to respond for the
record as to the prospects of effective bilateral or multilateral measures to re-
lieve U.8. fisheries problems in the interim period prior to a law of the sea
treaty. During the course of the hearing you also asked several questions related
to the enforcemert of existing or prospective regulations.

We are actively pursuing three avenues which, in my judgment, will result
in substantially improved protection of our coastal fishery resources. These are
the establishment of new enforcement measures with respect to living resources
of the continental shelf, strengthened bilateral and multilateral agreements with
nations fishing o our coasts, and a study of other measures which might prop-
erly be taken to relieve our interim fisheries problems.

Under existing international law the coastal state has jurisdiction over the
resources of the continental shelt including living resources such as crab and
lobster. In September, tne Department of State announced new enforcement
gnidelines with respect to these fishery resources, which will become effective on
December §i. These new guidelines will substantially tighten our control over the
taking of living resources from the United States continental shelf incidental tc
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other fishing operations. We have announced that, for the first time, we intend
to board foreign fishing vessels using bottom tending gear (including bottom tend-
ing trawls) which would normally result in the taking of living resources of
the U.S. continental shelf. Unless nations fishing off our coasts have entered into
agreements with us for the protection of our continental shelf living resources,
any taking of such resources will be subject to enforcement by the United States.
Because of their potential impact on foreign nations fishing over our continental
shelf, these new measures will go into effect on December 5, 1974, after a 90-day
grace period to enable affected nations to adjust their fishing methods or to con-
clude agreements with us for the protection of our continental shelf living re-
sources.

Moreover, we have in the past several years strengthened both bilateral and
multilateral regional agreements regulating fishing off our coasts. In the North-
west Atlantic we have ingtituted a unique and comprehensive management regime
for the regulation of the entire biomass off the U.S. coast. This system involves
separate national quotas for each target species, as well as an overall national
quota for the total catch. There are also a series of additional measures such as
closed areas and seasons, and gear restrictions. This system is now in its first
year of full operation and it should have a significant effect on protection of
the stocks. There are other multilateral and regional negotiations scheduled
during the next few months in which we expect further to strengthen these
measures and to secure new agreements with respect to our continental shelf
living resources.

TFinally, in recent weeks we have discussed, on an informal basis with inter-
ested members of the Congress, additional measures that might be taken to
protect our fisheries without at the same time undercutting our chances for a
comprehensive law of the sea treaty, which we continue to believe is the mecha-
nism which will best resolve our fisheries problems as well as protect our other
oceans Interests, Specific legislative measures are now under study.

Again, let me express my appreciation for your courtesy and that of other
members of the Senate Armed Services Committee in addressing the very critical
issues of a satisfactory law of the sea treaty.

Sincerely,
JoHN NORTON MOORE,
Chairman, the NSC Interagency Task Force on the Law of the Sea and
Depuiy Special Representative of the President for the Law of the Sea
Conference. N
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EXTENDING JURISDICTION OF THE UNITED STATES
OVER CERTAIN OCEAN AREAS

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 9, 1974
U.S. SENATE,

CoMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 212,
Richard B. Russell Senate Office Building, Ilon. John C. Stennis,
chairman.

Present: Scnators Stennis (presiding), Jackson, McIntyre, and
Thurmond.

Also present: T. Edward Braswell, Jr., chief counsel and staff di-
rector; John T. Ticer, chief clerk; W. Clark McFadden 11, counsel;
Charles J. Conneely, John A. Goldsmith, Edward M. Kenney, Robert
Q. 0ld, professional staff members; Phyllis A. Bacon, assistant chief
clerk; Christine E. Cowart, clerical assistant.

The Crratrman. Our committee will please come to order.

We are delighted to have Senator Magnuson as our first witness, and
Senator Stevens is already here. He also will be a witness.

We have the names also of Senator Jackson of the State of Wash-
ington, who is a valued member of our committee, and Senator Mus-
kie’s name is also here,

STATEMENT OF HON. WARREN G. MAGNUSON, U.S. SENATOR
FROM WASHINGTON

Senator Maexuson. Senator Kennedy wants to file a statement too.
Senator McIntyre. Mr. Chairman, 1 will file a statement also.
[Statement of Senator McIntyre follows,]

MR. CHAIRMAN : As a member of the Armed Services Committee and a repre-
sentative from a coastal state, I find myself in a unique position with regard to
8. 1988. I have listened to the testimony of the Department of Defense as de-
livered by General George Brown and I have listened to my constituents. It has
become clear to me that this decision is not one of special interest vs. protection of
the general good.

The Defense Department is fearful of retaliatory action by other countries
as a result of our enforcement of a 200 mile limit. Yet, 26 countries already have
extended fishing limits and the problems which the Defense Department has
outlined have not occurred. The situations which my constituents have relayed
to me are real and have occurred. Our commercial fishermen are in trouble and
our fish stocks are being depleted at an alarming rate.

Nowhere is this problem more severe or dramatic than in the New England
waters. Defore the 1960s, the New Ingland fishing grounds were, with the
exception of a few Canadian vessels, fished exclusively by American fishermen.

Figures for 1971 and 1972 show catches of well over one million tons from this
area despite universally recognized overfishing and a disastrous decline in
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abundance of some species, among them herring and haddock. The latest figures
.:hoy;r that of this tremendougly increased tuke of fish, the U.S. share ifx the
:«>|11 hern New England area is only 129 and in the prolific George Bank area
a Iere 10%,.

ﬂIn my view, passage of the Magnuson meagure for interim unilateral exten-
sion of U.S. Co_astal fisheries jurisdiction to 200 nautical miles off shore iv;\(:ld
be very much in the public interest. It would set the stage for solving manr
urgent coast_al fsh conservation problems. It would move aggressively toward
accommodation o_f the special needs of the valuable anadromous fisheries. Con-
'_crary to the specious apprehensions of the distant-water tuna fishing interests,
it would not contlict in any manner with their proposals to manage tuna through
Rome k:pd of internationsl organization. In evaluating the alternatives, it should
be kepl_: in mind that the combined domestic cotamercial and recreational fisheries,
collectively, are on the order of 13 or more times more valuable to the American
economy than the tuna fisheries.

Witnesses have expressed conflicting opinions, but my feeling is that enact-
ment of 4 meaningful treaty resulting from the Law of the Seas Conference will
not. be realized for two or three years. These years are crucial to our rapidly
depleting stock. This interim action, directecl by 8. 1988, will give aid to our
cormmercial fishing fleets which have waited patiently for protection from their
government; additionally, it will let the nations involved in the Law of the Sead
negotiations know how serious the U.S. is in protecting its fishing fleet.

"Fhe three-year International Commission for the Northwest Atlantic Fisberies
Agreement signed in October, 1973, touted as “bringing new hope for gravely
depleted fishing grounds in the Northeast,” provides quotas for the Soviet Union
and other Kastern bloc countries over three fimes that accorded our fleet. The
United States and Canada together received less than a quarter of the 923,000
nietrie ton quota for 1974, This ICNAF “yictory’”’ may prevent the Yellowtail
flonnder from joining the haddock and the Atlantic halibut in “commercigsl ex-
tinction.” 1t clearly neither terminates Soviet hegemony off our coasts nor pro-
vides enough catch reduction to permit overall recovery of stocks, or even
necessarily to arrest their decline.

¥n the meantime, off the Central Atlantic coast, which does not fall under
international regulation, a new Soviet purse zeining fleet has appeared over the
past two yeurs with an estimated capacity greater than the entire U.S. menhadern
fieet. This poses a threa: to the menhaden fishery, one of the last reasonably
viable coastal fisheries remaining.

Our fishermen are not competing against individual Soviet or Polish or
Ttomanian or H&st German fishermen—they are rather, with only a trickle of
Federal aid, competing directly against nationally owned or heavily subsidized
fleets directed by nationel policies which insist on increased protein production
from the seas regardless of where it exists and without the responsibility of any

conservation efhic,
‘And meanwhila we, in official capacities, g )
t¢ll our fishermen to be patient, spend millions to document the drastic decline ofl

these protein resources, and try to insist that our fishing industry adopt con-
servation praetices. For what purpose, I ask. to save the resource for furthen

exploitation by foreign fleets?

The time to act is now. This interim measure does pnot exclude all foreign entry
into the managetnent zone. It permits entry of fishing vessels belonging to nations
having a traditional interest in the subject fisheries, subject to regulation. The
power to regulate is the power to exclude, and this, of course, is what creates the

leverage.
T ask my colleagues to consider this measure carefully. If we do not move _t(_)
protect our fishing fleets now—in three years the Law of the Seas treaty will

be protecting an axtinct resource.
The CrarrMan. That is fine. They will be received and become a part

of our record. ) o )
Now let me say to you now that this hearing is open to what T wouldl

call the fishery people, or groups. I felt we would just notify them
today. You see, there is & timetable here, and we have to report on the
16th, and I do not want to ask for additional time. We could ask themt

to come Friday.

continue to negotiate, wring our hands,
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Senator MagNUsoN. Mr. Chairman, may I make a suggestion ¢

The Crarrman. That is why I brought 1t up. ,

Senator Maenuson. I would think that Friday would be a day when
the Senate floor would be so busy that you could not have any com-
‘mittee meetings. We are going to have literally 15, 20 pieces of legisla-
tion to beat the recess deadline, and anyone else who wanted to testify,
if we come back on the 11th of November, they could come in during
t%atb tﬁne and we could jave a half a day of hearings before you report
the bill.

Tom, do you think that would be better ? It is up to the committee.

The Caamman. No, we want to get the thing done right. I hear now
that they may extend the time of our return, Senator.

Senator MagNUsoN. You mean our return ?

The Criarrman. The time of reconvening. Someone mentioned the
13th, so it has been pushed over to that. We will hear them.

Senator Maenuson. All right.

The Criarrman. It is a question though of the staff having a chance
to get thines together for ns. But. we will have a committee meeting
and we will pass on the bill after the recess. I would like to officially
notify them today. and they can send the testimony in advance. We are
2lad to recoenize the Senator from Washington.

Senator MaexusoN. Mr. Chairman, T have a very brief statement
and T would ask the opportunity maybe to put some other matter in
the record before you close the record.

The Cramrman. Without objection that will be agreed to. Senator
Magnuson, are you the author of the bill ¢ ‘

Senator MacxwsoN. No, I am one of the cosponsors. It is a team bill.

The Crrateman. All rieht, you are one of the cosponsors and it came
out of the Commerce Committee with a favorable report. :

Scenator Maanuson. Then it went to the Foreign Relations Com-
mittee in which they divided on it right down the middle. '

Senator Muskrte. About 8 to 9.

Senator Macnusox. I know why, and T do not want to take that up
here with you now.

The Cramman. We are going to go primarily into the possible
military aspect. but T thought it would be unfair to exclude the fisheries
and the other side, so to speak, so we will hear all of it. :

Senator MagNuson. Mr. Chairman, of course I appreciate the op-
portunity to appear here, and I would emphasize—if I only had one
sentence to give to this committee—the emergency situation which
taces our adjacent marine resources; and I would also note that even
the most vigorous opponents of this measure cannot and do not deny
that the threat is a real one, and one which must be met with immedi-
ate action to fisheries.

Since the United States abandoned its ill-fated species approach
theory at the United Nations Law of the Sea Conference in Caracas
on July 11, and Senator Muskie was there, and Senator Stevens went
down there, there would seem to be little reason to debate the question
of the 200-mile fishery jurisdiction. State Department and Law of
the Sea delegation spokesmen now agree that if there is any agree-
ment in these negotiations it will include this kind of an extension.
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S. 1988 is a bill to protect the adjacent marine fisheries. Tt does nct
add 1 inch to our territorial sea jurisdiction. There are those who will
proclaim that should we take this unilateral action, the world will
scramble to follow. Further, they may not be as conservative or re-
strictive in their claims as we might be.

In October of 1966 the Congress unilaterally extended the U.S. ex-
clusive fisheriss jurisdiction to 12 miles. T was a delegate in Geneva in
the fifties when we ralked about this, argu#d about the mileage or
whether we should extend it at all. Tt is true that other nations hava
since extended their fisheries jurisdictions to 12 miles. But what wa
want to remeraber is that in June of that same year, prior to the U.S.
move, 32 nations had already then claimed the 12-mile fishery juris-
diction, They acted unilaterally. By tha time S. 1988 was introduced
in 1973 at least 16 nations had established territorial fisheries or fishery
conservation limits, and I emphasize the word “conservation,” of 50
miles or more. T submit that we. of course, are living in a changing
world, and nowhere on the face of this globe is there more concern andl
activity than in the world’s oceans. With that concern will come
change, regardless of what any of us do.

Many of the same prophets ot fear who haunted the legislative halls
in 1966 in opposition to the 12-mile jurisdiction are with us again as
we consider moving out further. T for one do not believe we shonld
even have the Juxury to wait around for definitive world statements or:
fiheries jurisdiction. Tt may never come.

We have had 12 or 15 years of this. We wait, wait, wait. Wait, wait,
wait, Up untii July 11 of this year, S. 1988 was branded as radical
because it sought a 200-mile jurisdiction instead of the highly touted
species approach. Now, it has become a question of unilateral acrion.
In fact, the State Department. does not take issue with the substance
of S, 1988. I suspect that our dwindling offshore fishery stocks are not.
much concerned about the kind of action, and T know that our coastal
fishermen are interested only in expeditious action.

Mr. Chairman, T would feel more comfortable with the fate of our
ocean resources 1f T had not heard rosy predictions about effective in-
ternational agreement. so many times before. Our negotiators have
been pleading for time on this issue for as many years as I care to re-
member. They had 100 items in Claracas on the agenda and they did not
resolve 1. All they resolved is to recess and meet in Geneva; following
that they are going to recess and meet in Vienna. Vienna is a seaport,
a big seaport. And they know all about maritime affairs, and this has
been going on, and on and on for all of these years., Qur negotiators
have been pleading for time on this issie over and over again. Wait,
they say, until the preparatory conference begins; wait until they have
concluded; give us a chance at Caracas; let us finish it up at Geneva.
Now, give us uatil the end of 1975, And we are asked to wait, But I see
no hesitance on the part of the huge foreign harvesting fleets off our
shores. Our fisheries decline. Their efforts increase, and they want
additional time for one more conference, two more, three more.

We are told that acting unilaterally is somehow improper. I will
not burden the committee with the precedents on acting unilaterally
on resources of the occan. T will put all of that in the record. But one
of the main actions was the Truman proclamation on the Continental
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Shelf when he proclaimed U.S. jurisdiction over the, “National Te-
sources of the subsoil and seabed of the Continental Shelf beneath the
high seas but contiguous to the coasts of the United States.” This was
required, he said, “in the interest of their conservation and prudent
utilization.”

I will put the rest of this in the record, but I just want to add that
this bill will encourage treaties between nations within the 200-mile
limit. The difference is that now we have no control, and under the
bill we would have control as to what kind of conservation treaties
would be made. We do not deny the right of other nations in certain
cases to come in and ask that they may participate. And it is amazing
to me, if we were to fish within 200 miles of the shores of the Japanese
island, and if we were to start a fleet out there, that the Diet would
probably mect in 24 hours and kick us out. It would be the same thing
for Russia, the same thing for England, the same thing for Iceland,
But they want to come over and do all of these things off our shores,
and our fishermen are desperate. And we are not going to violate any
treaties that we have beyond 200 miles. In fact, we encourage under
the bill that they come to us and talk about it. There may be some
cases where you want to come in—the shelf does not go out that far.
And so we think this is the time for action on this matter.

1 am not very modest about certain things; but if we had not intro-
duced this bill, then nothing would have been done about this. I think
we have got to show—the bill also is of a temporary nature, and if the
miracle happens at Geneva or Vienna and they make an agreement,
the bill is only temporary, and we sponsors would be the first ones
to say all right, we are just running parallel. If you relied upon the
State Department on this matter we would not have any fishing boats.
New England is desperate. The highest unemployment rate in tha
country is within the fishing industry. We have no occan perch leks
on the Pacific Coast off the coast of Oregon and Washington. The
menhaden have gone, and up in Alaska the halibut flect is down to
zero almost, is it not ?

Senator StrveNs. Yes, Senator.

Senator MaeNusoN. Almost to zero. I think it is time that we start
to think about our own people a little bit. And in the Defense Depart-
ment, we have nothing to do with navigation or territorial waters. I
read something somewhere which quoted a Defense Department
spokesman as saying that if we extended our fisheries zone then Spain
would do _something rash, or Portugal. The Portugese have a big
fishing industry off their coast in the Atlantic, and if we start to fish
within 200 miles of there, I know what would happen to us, they
would send a gunboat out. That is what he said they would do—they
would shoot across our bow.

But I just hope that this committee will act, and we are not tonching:
the navigation rules, or the straits, and I understand the Navy’s
concern. But, that has nothing to do with fishing. A fishing boat is
not going to bother them any.

The CriatrMaN. Are you through?

Scnator MacNuUsoN. Yes.

[ The statement follows:]

41-251-—T4— -6
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR MAGNUSON BEFORE NENATE ARMED SERVICES COMMITTEE
OCTOEER 9, 1974

Mr, Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today in
support of 8. 1988, the “Emergency Marine Fisheries Protection Act of 1974.”
1 would emphasize the emergency situation which faces our adjacent marine
resources, and note that even the most vigorous opponents of this measurs can-
ot and do not Jdeny {hat the threat is a real one and one which must be met by
immediate action.

Qince the United States abandoned it's ill-fated ‘“species approach” at the
I'nited Nations Law of the Sea Confarence ut Caracas on July 11, there would
<eem to be little reason to debate the question of 200-mile fisheries jurisdiction,
State Department and l.aw of the Sea delegation spokesmen now agree that if
fhere is any agreement in these negotiations, it will include this extension.

&, 1088 is a bill to protect the adjacent marine fisheries, it does not add one
ineh to our ter-itorial sea. There are those who will proclaim that should we
inke thig unilateral action, the world will scramble to follow. Further, they may
not be as conservative or restrictive in their claims as we might be.

In October of 1966 the Congress unilaterally extended United States exclusive
fisheries jurisdiction to fwelve miles. It is true that other nations have since ex-
ionded their fisheries jurisdiction to twelve miles. But let us remember, in June
of that same year, prior to the U.S. move, thirty-two nations had already claimed
iwelve mile fishary jurisdictions, By the time 3. 1988 was introduced in 1973, at
Jepst sixteen nations had established territorial, fisheries, or fisheries conserves-
¢ion limils of 50 miles or more, I submit that we live in a changing world, and
nowhere on the face of this globe is there more concern and activity than in the
world oceans. With that concern will come ctiange, regardless of what this Com-
inittee, Congress, or the U.S. government may devide. Many of the same prophets
of fear who haunted the legislative halls in 1966 in opposition to a twelve-mile
surisdiction are with us again as we consider a 200-mile zone. 1, for one, clo not
Lelieve we should, or even have the luxury to, wait around for a definitive world
statement on fisheries jurisdiction. It may never come.

Up until July 11 of this year, S. 1988 was branded as radical beecause it sought

200 mile jurisdiction instead of the highly touted “species approach”. Now, it
is become a qiestion of unilateral action, In fact, the State Departmenr does
hof take issue with the <ubstance of 1988, I suspect that our dwindling offshore
i:=hery stocks are not mnch concerned about rhe kind of action, and I know that
aur constal fishermen are interested only in expeditious action.

1 would feel more comiortable with the fatc of our ocean resources if T had not
neard rosy predictions about effective international agreement so many times
iwefore. Our negotiators have been pleading for time on this issue for as many
vears asg | can remember. Wait until the preparatory conferences begin; wait
antil they are concluded ; give us a chance at Caracas; let us finish at Geneve.,
And now. zive us to the vnd of 1975, We are asked to walit, but T see no hesitance
an the part of the huge foreign harvesting fleets off our shores. Our fisheries
Jdeclins, their efforts increase, and they want additional time for “just one more
eonference.”

We nre told now that ncting unilaterally is somehow “improper.” Internationsal
lawvers, however, view rhe law of the oceans as a process of “continuous inter-
reaction ; of continuous demand and response,” a developing system whereby un:-
Iiferal claims are put forward, the world corumunity weighs the claims and then
sneh eclaims are either accepted or rejected. National law, on the other hand, is
neually a eombination of statute and court practice. In international law, the
eonrt van obtain jurisdiction only if the parties submit themselves to it. Few
disputes of magnitude, therefore, are tried pefore the International Court cf
Justice.

I'nilateral action by the United States is not as new or unprecedented as some
would have us believe. In 1886, for example, the United States, citing the right of
self-protection, attempted to regulate foreign vessels exploiting fur seals in the
Tering Sea beyond its three-mile territorial waters. The Anti-smuggling Act of
1936 granted the President authority to proclaim an area extending one hundred
nautical miles north and south from a point in which a suspected foreign ship
wns hovering and included all waters sixty-two miles from the coast within the
area of two hundred miles thus designated.
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Shortly after the outbreak of hostilities between Germany and Poland, the
United States joined in the Declaration of Panama which established a 300-mile
defense zone around the hemisphere. Following World War II, the zone was ex-
tended from pole to pole and made permanent by Article 4 of the 1947 Inter-
American Treaty of Reciprocal Assistance.

In 1945 the Truman Proclamation on the Continental Shelf announced the
annexation of the “national resources of the subsoil and seabed of the continental
shelf beneath the high seas but contiguous to the coasts of the United States.”
This was required, we said, “in the interest of their conservation and prudent
utilization.”

In more recent times, the U.8.-Brazilian Shrimp Conservation Agreement, con-
cluded on May 9, 1972, may preserve the U.8. position with respect to the 200-
mile limit, but we provide that Brazil may board, search and arrest American
fishing vessels believed to be violating the agreement, and we underwrite Brazil’s
euforcement expenses, all within 200 miles of their shores.

5. 1988 may be a unilateral move, but we must be aware that the 200-mile
limit is presently more commonly accepted within this hemisphere than is any
other outer limit of national jurisdiction. It is the predominant position taken
by all nations attending the Law of the Sea Conference and has been for a long
time, despite the fact that United States failed to recognize the position until
July 11 of this year.

The issue to me is quite clear. We are either going to stand up for the proper
management and conservation of the fishery resources off our coasts or we are
going to listen to the prophets of doom and concern ourselves about what the rest
of the world may say about us in the continuing Law of the Sea forum. I do not
believe—and I base this on many years of experience in dealing with the TO’y
optimism of negotiators—that the United Nations will reach agreement on the
Law of the Sea in 1975. 8. 1988 clearly provides for negotiations with those who
are presently fishing offshore and I fail to see the confrontations which the
Defense Department is concerned with.

The United States position at the Law of the Sea Conference is now almost
identical to that expressed in 8. 1988. The only question is time, and we are
already late in looking to our responsibility to protecet these resources. I urge
this Committee to follow the position taken by my Senate Committee on Com-
merce and report the bill favorably.

The Criatrman. You are really familiar with this issue and you are
our expert to a degree on it. T expressed an interest in it yesterday
from the standpoint of the fishing industry involved in my own State.

Senator Maanuson. Yes.

The Criammax. And T am not trying to cross-cxamine you, but how
will this help our fishermen ?

Senator Maenuson. It will allow us to make rules to fish within 200
miles of our shores, and it will also allow us in certain casecs, if we
wanted, to make an agreement, say, with Japan on some salmon that
they may want. And it would also allow Canada protection from
foreign fleets which come in willy-nilly, without conservation, and
deplete our fishery stocks.

The Criairman, You would not, let anyone come in unless the Federal
Government made an agrecment with them #-

Senator MaaNuson. That is right. In some cases we might. Joint
fishing, if conservation is practiced, is not too serious. The ocean re-
sources should be managed just like timber. You have timber manage-
ment, in Mississippi and other places, and in Maine. The oceans can
provide sustained yield for one-third of the world’s supply of food if
we just handle it right, and not let them—the Japanese do not practice
any conservation. Fifty years ago, 70 years ago, the best fishing
grounds in the world were around the islands of Japan. They are gone.
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That is why they have to come over and fish in our waters. I think we
better do something about it. If they come to an agreement, if some
miracle happens in Geneva on fisheries, we will immediately say thank
you, amen, this is a temporary bill. That is all.

The Cuatrman. Let me ask vou one or two other questions now.
And by the way, we tried to stir them up here yesterday, the State
Department, and they said they were going to move right in and do
something about this matter. But how long have you Deen working
on it now, how many years?

Senator Maanuson. I attended my first conference in Geneva in
1953.

The Crratriaan. And you have been off and on it ever since ?

Senator MaegNTs0N, Yes.

The Ciarman. What about the situation here if we extend ours
out to 200 miles that these other nations claim we have no authority
to do that and so forth, it is unlawful, illegal and so forth and will
lead to a possible confrontation out there? What would be the
situation?

Senator Magnuson. That is not unusual for fishermen. We have
it down ofl the coast of Peru, and Ecunador and Chile.

The Criamman. 1 have read about it herc in Virginia and Maryland.

Senator Masntsox, But we do not have a situation like that. That
is a peculiar situation in the oceans of the world where that cold
stream comes up and meets the warm stream and it comes right close
to their shore, very close, and that 1s where the big fishing is.

The Crrairyan. What is your idea of enforcement? Someone has
aaid to we that the Coast (Guard could not possibly be of any appre-
#iable service in this, it could not cover the ground. What is your
response ¢

Senator Maaxuvson. The Coast Guard can enforce anything they
want, and if they need a little extra money to enforee this, why, they

eould get it. They enforce 12 miles now and they can enforce 200.

They may need two or three more ships, but we can handle that,
if they need it; and I think, the nations will respect this. Once in a
while we have a fellow that drifts in to our waters and says he lost
his compass and did not know where he was and that sort of thing.

I3ut we can handle that. Alaska does it.

The Crramrman. L do not want to keep you any longer if you have
fo go.

Senator MaeNUson. No, there is no problem,

The Ciramaran. Thank you for testifying.

Senator Maantsow. We may have to beef up the Coast Guard a
qttle bit obviously, and the Commerce Committee, when they pass

his bill out, knew what they had to do because they are responsibla
{or the Coast Guard.

The Crianaian. We thank you very much.

About this testimony from the fishery people and the associations:,
T want to add one point. We would like them to send in their written
restimony in advance, so the staff can work on it while we are gone.
o, 1f the stail will let them know and make that request.

Senator Maexuson. I want to add just one sentence. Some of tha
fishery pcople, the tuna people, are out in the South TPacific. 'They
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have a loose agreement. Nobody pays much attention to it. They might
oppose it, but it is all based on fear, fear of what somebody else is
going to do. And I am getting tired of this country not taking care
of things that they should take care of because they are afraid of
some other country. Japan is going to get out of the treaty, our salmon
treaty or something. Japan has bigger fish to fry than this, I will tell
you that.

The Cramrman. All right, Senator. Thank you very much.

Senator Muskie, I will call on you next, if I may.

STATEMENT OF HON. EDMOND 8. MUSKIE, U.S. SENATOR
FROM MAINE

Senator Muskre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, may T say that Senator Magnuson covered the ground
very well and to the point on this question.

But on this question of enforcement and whether or not we
have a 200-mile limit established unilaterally, or by interna-
tional treaty, we still are going to have enforcement problems. So,
the question of whether or not we could cnforce a unilateral 200-
mile limit is a red herring as far as T am concerned. No international
force is going to be ereated to enforce the 200-mile limit set by an
agreement. We are going to have to do it, so that if we are looking
toward that kind of national or international policy, the enforce-
ment problem is the same, and so it is simply not relevant to this
discussion as far as I can sec it.

I discussed this with the Coast Guard and they agree with me on
that point.

I would like to make some points which emphasize some of the
points Senator Magnuson made. The first one is this one, and I speak
from the point of view of a New IEnglander, that fishermen on both
our east and west coasts are losing the livelihood of generations
because as a nation we have not responded adequately to global devel-
opments in recent years. In the last decade, as we allowed our fishing
industry to sink to the lowest estate in our national priorities, as we
have, the fishing cfforts of foreign fleets off our coasts have increased
severalfold. At any given time, large groups of foreign vessels can
be sighted off our shores. This is true off the 4,500 miles of Maine’s
voastline as well as other areas of our coast. In fact, the world’s fish-
ing effort is now so much greater than a decade ago that stocks can
be decimated in a season or two, a rate much too fast for international
negotiations to cope with.

There is clearly an urgent nced to protect our offshore stocks. But
may I say that protecting these stocks is something more than a
regional or a national interest. It is of global interest. If the United
States does not take effective short run action to protect the fish stocks
of our coasts, who is going to do so? The Russian fishing fleet? The
Japanese fishing fleet ¥ There is no evidence to snggest such restraint
on their part. Indeed, most of these countries will protect their own
offshore stocks, if they have any left to protect. And they will pro-
tect them against us. But, who is going to protect our offshore stocks?
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There are at least 25 species including haddock, herring, mackerel,
shrimp, yellow-tailed flounder, and halibut which are now depleted
or threatened with depletion. Are America’s or the world’s best in-
terests really served by our waiting a couple of more years for diplo-
mats to negotiate a comprehensive interenational oceans treaty be-
fore any meanmgful steps are taken to preserve our offshore stocks?
I think not. And T believe an increasing number of Members of Con-
gress agree,

I would like to emphasize, as Senator Magnuson did, that notking
in the 200-mile fish limnit Jegislation is inconsistent with our negoti-
ated position at the new United Nations Law of the Sea Conference.
It is a positior fully supported by the Department of Defense. In a
statement before the (laracas Conference this summer, which I was
privileged to attend with Senator Stevens, Ambassador Stevenson,
head of our delegation, said this country is, and I quote :

Prepared to accept and, indeed, would welcome general agreement on a 12-
mile outer limit for the territorial ses and a 200-mile outer limit for the eco-
nomic zone, provided that it is part of an acceptable, comprehensive package.

The U.S. position accepts the concept of 200 miles for fishery man-
agment, jurisdiztion. Tt also accords with the two other fishery man-
agement proposals contained in the bill before the committee, that
nunagement of anadromous species, such as salmon, are handled by
the nation in whose river they spawn, and that the managemenrt of
niigratory species, such as tuna, be handled through international
commission. So on that, both the 17.8. position and this bill are on all
fours on those points.

The key Defense Dopartment objection to this bill rests then not
on any substantive objection to its provisions. Rather Defense is
worried about the possible reacticns of other nations to this step for
it seems to believe, judging by General Brown’s testimony yesterday,
that if United States enacts this legislation, others will automatically
abrogate unilaterally our rights of free transit, overflight. In other
words, they anticipate punitive reactions on the part of nations they
tell us are, on the other hand, negotiating with us in good faith to
establish just this kind of a regime.

As official advisor to the U.S. delegation, I attended the meetings in
Caracas this summer and talked with many foreign delegates. In
none of my conversations was there any indiction that the major na-
tions of the world would react to our passing such a bill by immedi-
ately ending our rights of free transit and overflight. It is true that
in some of these talks foreign delegates expressed reservations about
America’s enacting unilateral legislation, but my best guess is that
their first reaction, after denouncing the legislation would be to nego-
tiate at the next session of the U.N. conference with a new sense of
urgency. It is important to remember that this legislation will not
prohibit other nations from fishing in the 200-mile zone. In fact, it
would preserve the right of nations which have traditionally fished off
our shores, but it would reserve the right to the United States to man-
age our offshore fish stocks to assure their best and most prudent use.

So, Mr. Chairman, and members of this committee, the bill differs
from the official U.S. position in only one respect. It recognizes the
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urgency of today’s situation and mandates immediate interim ac-
tion to regulate and conserve our offshore fish stocks. That is precisely
why I am supporting this bill, and why T urge you to do the same.

May I relate to you in closing a conversation I had with one of the
Russian delegates and the Mexican delegates and others at a Tuncheon
the last day I attended the conference. They pleaded with me to urge
the.Congress not to proceed with this legislation. And I made two
points. T made them specifically to the Russian delegate. T said I
have observed how your country undertakes to protect your national
interests when you see them jeopardized and I have never seen you
reluctant to be hardnosed about those interests. What T am saying
is that we are hurting, so with respect to our offshore stocks, we arc
being hardnosed. Tf the Congress enacts this legislation, it is precisely
for that purposc. We in the United States can never seem to persuade
other nations when we are hurting. There is the tendency to believe
that the United States is so big and so powerful economically that we
can take these insults and not be hurt. What we are saying in this
case is that-we are hurt.

The second point T made to the Russian delegates and the Japanese
delegates is this. T said you have created this problem for us off our
coasts. If you are really that concerned about preserving this negotia-
tion, and if you are really concerned that the unilateral action by the
United States might jeopardize this conference, then I suggest uni-
lateral action that each of you could take, and that is to exercise re-
straint with respect to fishing off our shores until this conference has
concluded its work. Tf you would exercise that unilateral restraint,
then the Congress might be willing to exercise a similar restraint.
But in the meantime, we intend to do this. This does not touch free-
dom of passage, it does not touch the straits problem, simply it is an
effort to indicate to the world that we are concerned in our own in-
terests and in the world’s interests with the depletion of stocks that
are important to future world supplies of protein.

So I think on all counts we are justified in moving ahead. And may
T finally say how much I appreciate the participation of Scnator
Stevens, who is here this morning, in that conference in Caracas. Ile
made a notable contribution. He knows this subject and I commend
his testimony, which I have heard several times on this point.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Citameman. Thank you very much, Senator. I am impressed
with your remarks.

Senator MceIntyre, do you have any questions?

. Senator McIntyre. 1 would like to ask Senator Muskie a guestion.
if I may, Mr. Chairman.

The Crrarrman. All right.

Senator McIntyrE. First of all, Senator Muskie, and your preceding
witness, the cl}an'man of the Commerce Committec, you had excellent
testimony which I find very, very warm and receptive as far as this
Senator 1s concerned. Yesterday we had a Mr. John Moore of the State
Department here. In answer to a direct question that I put to him
about the success of this conference on the Law of the Seas I asked .
him when he thought that it would come to fruition and a treaty
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would be agread upon, and he said 1975, next year. T intimated that T.
thought he was very optimistic, being very optimistic, but he held to
his guns. Would you be willing, and I will ask Senator Stevens sftor
his testimony, to give us some idea of when you think from what you.
saw at Caracas that there is a reasonable chance of the Law of the Sea,
Treaty coming to a conclusion and being ratified and approved by all.
of the various member nations? i '

Senator Muskir. T do not believe that it is going to happen, and the
chairman of the conference publicly expréssed his reservations about
that possibility. Another delegate fron: his country in assessing' the
work in Caracas put it this way : e saicl all we have done this summer
with all of our talk is to identify how fur apart we are. We have done.
nothing ahout closing the gaps.

Having said that, may I say that T was more impressed than T was
prepared to be that there are some very positive prospects that those
49 nations may eventnally agree on a new Law of the Sea regime.
But the problem is enormously difficult and complex. There are be-
tween 90 and 100 major issues. Sixty of the participating nations
never have attended a conference on this subjeet before. They have
not yet developed their own national positions on all aspects of the.
problem. Mind you that you have three separate areas of concern.
The conference broke up into the threc committees, the first having
to do with the mineral resources of the deep seabed, and that is beyond.
the 200-mile limit. and this involves all of the developing nations and.
a lot of the lar dlocked nations, all of them conntries who feel that, the.
world’s resonrzes have been exploited roo long by the industrial na-
tions and that they must establish their claim and their interesis in
these deep seabed resonrces at this point if they are ever to do so.
In order to resolve that issue aleme, time is going to be required.

The second committee had to do with the Continental Shelf and the.

mineral resources and the fishery resources within the 200-mile limit.
Tere T think there was progress, more progress toward a concensus.
than in the others. In other words, I think that the 200-mile limit is
developing support, pretty broad support, but within that 200-mile.
Iimit. there is u great deal of disagreement or potential disagreernent.
as to what the substance of the 200-mile limit will be. What will hap-
pen to the mineral resonurces? Are the developing nations entitled to
share in those, or in the resources of the Clontinental Shelf beyond 200
miles? That is a very critical issue and that is not going to be resolved
quickly.
] Second., what do you do about the anadromous species like salmon ?
We have a position but we have not sold it yet to the other nations,
What do you clo about migratory species like tuna ? That has not been
resolved yet, and thar is going to take some time. So, even between
committee twa there is a clear outline of what will ultimately be
agreed upon, but there are still problems to be resolved.

'Then the third is even more difficult, and that is what do we do
about pollution of the ocean? Who is to have control, what standards
are to be set, and that all has to do with the authority that we create
in coastal states, flag states, states of national origin with respect to
pollution by tankers and other vessels, as well as other forms of pollu-
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tion. That involves jurisdictional decisions, but not only with respect
to the 200-mile zone or of the territorial sea, but also the wide open
“ocean. Those are difficult issues.

I think that there is a very strong feeling in the conference that it
must succeed, but that does not mean that it will succced this next
year. I cannot seec any prospect that in the Geneva meeting, which
begins in March, and will surely not extend more than 8 or 10 weeks,
that you are going to bring all of this together. I really do not beliove
it. I think what we are talking about realistically is another 2 years
of jeopardy to our local coastal fishery stocks, and that time is critical.

Senator McInrtyre. Would you clarify in my mind some testimony
yesterday which referred to a ruling, I believe it was by the world
court, which seemed to impinge upon Iceland’s difficulties that it had
with the British trawlers. Are you aware of that, or could you tell
the committee anything about that world court ruling, and what that
difficrdty up there was, and how it was resolved ?

Senator Muskir. It was related to—I do not know the opinion, I
am not a practicing lawyer in any case at this point, ncver was a prac-
ticing world lawyer. If T had been, T would not be here. That looks
like a pretty profitable business. But, in any case, the issuc was an
attempt wholly on the part of Iceland to enforce, I think it was a 200-
mile or a 50-mile limit, and that does run into.questions.

Senator Molntyre. lixcuse me, was that a territorial exclusion
limit that they had, or was it more of a management, conservation
type that we are talking about ?

Menator Muskir. L.et me ask Senator Stevens to answer that.

Senator Stevens. That is a so-called cod war, Senator Mclntyre.
It is my understanding of that recent deeision that it places in serious
question the right of Iccland to a certain exclusive, exclusionary
authority in management field, which differs from what is in this bill
which permits foreign fishing in our areas under specific controls, of
course. But, this is not the same as the Teeland approach which songht
to specifically exclude the British fishing fleet from their banks.

Senator Mosxkir. I would add something to what Senator Stevens
has said and, you know, it is at the heart of this legislation, that it is
a conservation problem, it really is. Tt is related, of course, to the rights
of our fishermen. But, conservation of these stocks in terms of world
need for food is critical, and at the moment nobody has any responsi-
bility for it, and nobody undertakes conservation practices. Until we
begin that, you know, the waters off our shores are now among the
world’s most important fisheries, and somebody has to exercise anthor-
ity to conserve it.

The Iceland thing, it was probably too exclusionary, but T have no
opinion on the application of that world court opinion to this legis-
lation. I doubt that therc is any.

Senator McInryre. One last question about the testimony yester-
day. I think it was mixed testimony of Defense and State, and in back
of you is a map that sort of brings out one of their difficulties. They
say that our unilateral action will bring a reaction and overreaction,
perhaps aggressively further than we extend, and it will affect over-
flights, and it will bring about confrontations. They point, I think, to
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the Mediterranean there on the right hand side, and there points up
the difficulty. You see that it is all colored in, and if you extend the
200-mile limitation to all of the nations that surround the Mediter-
ranean, it is all colored in, and what is the answee to this question
which seems. to bother State and Defense considerably ?

Senator Muskre. There are three points, perhaps, that I can malke.
One, that the straits question is involved in the 12-mile territorial
sea which is now pretty broadly established, and it has not been re-
solved, the vight of free passage, and surely it is involved in the 200
miles. But, we are not asserting territorial rights. This bill dces rot
agsert territorial rights out to 200 miles. And just to assume, just to
assume that other nations’ reactions will be punitive, and they will
undertake to establish territorial sea rights out to 200 miles all across
this globe, in the face of the fact thut they are meeting at the Law
of the Sea Conference to avoid that kind of thing to me 1s naive. Sure
they are going fo be upsct, some of them. Not all of them. West
Germany will be beeaunse she is fishing within not only our 200 miles
but onr 12-rile limits on oceasion. So the states which have foreign
fishing fleets will be upset, but net the others.

With respect to the reaction that will follow the establishment of
the 200-mile limit, what is it, about 80 countries now have cstablished
the 200-mile zone.

Senator Stevens, Twenty-six, I think,

Senator Mosior Twenty-six or 30. and that has not precipitated
the kind of global reaction that the Department of Defense predicrs
wiil follow this legislation. I think other nations are going to recog-
nize this for what it is. The United States is hurting. The other day
we took unilateral action on exports of corn and wheat, something
of a departure from our traditional frce trade practices. That has not
triggered protectionism around the globe. It is understood. The as-
sertion of a national interest is understood by every nation on this
olobe today. end if they arc really interested in international regime,
then they would not have met as they have unless they were inter-
ssted. T doubr that this assertion of national interest and conserva-
tion is going to trigger that kind of reaction.

Senator MoIntvee. Did you want to add something, Senator
Stevens?

Senator STeveEns. As far as triggering reaction, I share Senator
Muskie’s opinion and that of Senator Magnuson, that countries that
are going to ha affected by this action will not take any action follow-
ing. They are specifically the nations that at the Law of the Sea Con-
ference are secking the narrow concept of limiting any jurisdiction,
whether it is over fishery resources or anything else. Russia and Japan,
for instance, have taken the position that it is contrary to the concepts
that we are supporting at the Law of the Sea Conference. They are
fishing off our shores. They fish off the shores of the State that Senator
Muskie represents and you represent, and my State, which is half the
coastline of the United States, we have fantastic foreign fishing fleets.
Those fishing fleets come primarily from Russia and Japan. They are
not going to vetalinte against us. 1 think they are going to come 1n and
want to have a bilateral treaty, which this bill specifically provides
for, in order to protect their rights to the fishery resources that we
are willing to lat them harvest.
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For instance, in terms of fishing for Alaskan pollock, thoy have been
taking about 1 billion pounds of Alaskan pollock out of the Bering
‘Sea in the North Pacific for the last several years. We are not harvest-
ing that species to any great extent, but the manner in which they are
taking it so depletes the halibut stocks that we find they are taking
more halibut incidental to their catch of pollock than the Canadian
:and the U.S. halibut fleet can take intentionally under the quota sys-
tem that we thought everybody agreed to. As I point out in my state-
‘ment, we are now in the position where we only have 14 halibut boats
which went out this year. Incidental catch by them exceeds our total
gquota that we agreed to as far as the limits of good conservation
practices. We have tried to get the Japanese not to fish for pollock
at the time the halibut come over the edge of the continental shelf.
They could just for a period of a few wecks have missed most of the
halibut as they start migrating inshore. Most people do not realize
‘that halibut migrate tremendous distances, but they refused to do so,
and with their bottom techniques they literally vacuum the bottom of
the occan, We are taking steps to try to prevent that, but they are not
going to retaliate against this. They cannot and still have any access to
-our shores, because I think we have other means of tightening down
the screws if they will not go along with this, which I think is a very
modest interim measure for conservation purposes. I think we have a
greater mechanism available to us to take unilateral action, and I think
we could succeed.

Senator McIntyre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Criatrman, Thank you very much, gentlemen. This is very im-
portant and very interesting. You are getting me deeper in the ocean
than T have ever been.

T have just been advised that at 11 :30 we will have a vote.

Senator Muskiz. Mr. Chairman, could T submit a statement by Sen-
ator Pell?

The Ciratrman. Yes. Without objection. I have a question I want to
ask you, please.

Without objection, the statements here by the Senator from Wash-
ington, Mr. Jackson, and the Senator from Rhode Island, Mr. Pell,
will be included in the record at this point.

[ The statements follow :]

STATEMENT BY SENATOR CLAIBORNE PELI oN S. 1988 rFor THE ARMED SERVICES
COMMITTEE

Mr, Chairman, as a member of the Foreign Relations Committee and Chairman
of its Subcommittee on Oceans and International Emvironment and a concerned
conservationist, I am a strong supporter of S. 1988, It is an interim, emergency
measure designed to safeguard our coastal fish stocks from devastating depletion.

As a long-time member of the United States Coast Guard, keenly aware of the
role that U.S. Naval forces play in assuring our national security, I fully recog-
nize the strategic necessity of the unrestricted passage of those forces through
widely defined international waters and straits.

As an earnest and early advocate of the establishment of an orderly regime for
the world’s ocean spaces through international agreement, I know that this
regime must ultimately rest on the multilateral consent of the family of nations.

After careful study of the provisions and safeguards of 8. 1988, I am convinced
that it is not incompatible with any of these three considerations—interim T.S.
fisheries management to meet a conservation emergency within a 200 mile zone
off our coasts, freedom of passage for our military forces and an international
agreement on the law of the seas.
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Let me briefly commert on each of these considerations.

Thut our traditional fishing grounds are being severely decimated by large
seale fishing techniques of foreign fleets is widely recognized even by opponents
of 8. 1988. Consequently, an emergency situation has for some time faced the
ti.8, fishing industry, especially in New Eagland. The U.8. share of coastal
catches has fulien precipitously in Atlantic waters; haddock stocks may have
passed the point of no return: herring, ment:aden, yellow-tail flounder and hali-
but face a similar fate. International fishing commissions have failed to bring
relief.

What is required to meet this emergency is U.S. fisheries management within
1 200 mile zone applieable to foreign and domestic fishermen and based on sound
conservation principles. 8. 1988 will make this management possible ed interin
hefore there are no fish stocks to preserve.

Opponenis of 8. 1988 keep asking our fishermen to wait for multilateral agree-
mient on the extension of a 20 mile zone. Rhode Island fishermen, American
fishermen, have long been patient.

Iut farther waiting for something just around the corner dooms their liveli-
hiood. Why round the corner to find nothing there? And further inaction may
shject the United States to an irreversible loss.

With reference to my second consideration, 8. 1988 is clearly limited in scope
o .8, fisheries management. In no way ig it an extension of U.S. territorial
waters or an encroachment upon the traditional freedom of navigation. Except
for fisheries management, it authorizes no impediment or interference with the
legal status of the high seas.

Thus olker niations will have no basig for citing 8. 1988 as grounds for inter-
ference with tha passage of our military and commercial shipping through rec-
osnized international waters. It sets no precedence for such interference. It
creites no confision as to our position on {ree passage. It lends no encourage-
ment to ereeping territoriality.

Therefore, My. Chairrman, as a Senator and American citizen as vitallv con-
cerned for our national security as anyone in the Executive Branch, I believe
that 8. 1988 is compatible with the crucial interests of U.S. national defense.

T.astly, 8. 1988 is a provisional measure pending multilateral agreement.
Where other nations arc concerned, it is to be implemented through the treaty
HIOCESS,

No action was taken »n the bill prior to or during the Law of the Sez Con-
ference at Caracas. At that Conference, the United States’ position on the need
of an ultimate multilateral agreement on fisheries management and conservi-
tion was forcefully put forward. Al nations are now aware of that position.
Ast an interim, provisional measure, therefore, 8. 1988 does not reverse thet
position, pull a rug out from beneath it, or eliminate a bargaining chip at the
Law of the Sea casino.

At the Conference, there did emerge a strong concensus in favor of the estab-
lishment of a 200 mile economic zore to include reasonable fisheries manage-
wient. 8. 1988 orovides just such management, including accommeodaticn fcr
iraditional foreign fishing fleets.

Although unilateral in: character, & 1988 merely foresees future multilateral
action in order to meet an immediate erisis for U.S, fishermen. Indeed, S. 1988
may well prove to be a catalyst in expediting desirable international agreement.
Therefore, Mr. Chairman, as a Senator who places the greatest store cn the
suecessful outcome of the Law of the Sea Conference, I believe that the passage
of 8. 1988 will nat dim the prospects for that success.

In view of these considerations, Mr, Chairman, I strongly urge favorable
consideration by the Armed Services Committee of S. 1988,

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JIENRY M. JACKSON, BEFORE THE SENATE ARMED SERVICES
JOMMITTEE ON ®., 1988

I welcome this opportunity today to state my views on S. 1988, the Emergency
Marine Fisheries Protection Act of 1974. I have been & cosponsor of this meas-
ure since its initial introduction by my colleague from the state of Washington,
Renator Warren G. Magnuson, Chairman of the Senate Committee on Com-
merece. Today, I wish to offer a few thoughts on 8. 1988 and to respond to the
objections to the bill raised from the standpoint of national security.
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In the first place, the threat to fishery stocks off our shores is very real. There
is almost no disagreement whatsoever that many of the most valuable stocks
of fish off our shores are in a state of depletion. Furthermore, most of this de-
pletion may be directly attributed to massive foreign fleets operating in fishing
grounds near our shores.

In contrast, the opposition to Y, 1988 as expressed by this Administration
may be real, or it may simply be perceived. It has been stated that the only
effective solution to our fishery and other oceans problems is a comprehensive
treaty on the law of the sea. It seems to me however, that it would not behoove
the United States to put all of its eggs in that one basket. We should under-
stand that fisheries matters have been the major concern of international law
of the sea for some time now. Other issues are relatively new and have not
developed the long-standing experience which has come from multi-lateral, bi-
lateral, and even unilateral actions on fishery problems. Looking back on our
fishery experience we can see that international negotiations and agreements
have not achieved their basie goal; protection of the stocks of fish jointly fished
by several nations. This is substantiated by the fact that all of the stocks of
fish off our shores presently considered by scientists to be depleted are the
subject of one or more international agreements.

In these days of extremely tight food supplies, the steady supply of fish is an
important swing item in keeping the price of food down. Although protein from
fish plays a much greater role on other nation’s diets; the need to import foreign
caught fish has created a national adverse balance of payments of 1.3 billion
dollars. This is an indication of the little known fact that reliance on foreign
caught fish supplies plays a very large role in our overall food diet. This faect I
find quite ironic in that some of the most productive fishing grounds in the world
are located within 200 miles of our shores. Overfishing is a very real national
dilemma, from the standpoint of the consumer as well as the coastal fisherman.

What about the objeetions to 8. 19887 Are they real or perceived? It is said
that passage of S. 1988 would serve to destroy the Third U.N. Law of the Sea
(Clonference presently underway. However, those who have attended sessions
have informed me that the real problems of the Conference are the sheer com-
plexity and number of the issue to be settled, and the extremely difficult problem
of getting 150 nations, most of whom have become independent only in recent
years, to agrec on these many iswues. To say that 8. 1988 will cause other nations
to back out of this attempt at international agrecment simply overestimates the
impact the U.S. has in that Conference. S. 1988 reflects the general thinking of
almost all coastal nations at the Conference. It is difficult to understand how one
can say that the U.S. is destroying the Conference when it is merely adopting
a fisheries provision which the majority of nations would soon adopt anyway.

It is further claimed that unilateral action by the U.S. is certain to trigger
broad unilateral claims by other nations. While this may be possible, the real
question is whether it is probable. I believe that past international actions will
show that nations do not always follow other nations’ unilateral claims. In this
regard, I would cite the Canadian deeision to declare a 100 mile pollution zone
in the Arectic Ocean, United States action to quarantine Cuba in 1962, and the
requirement by our own Coast Guard to bar any vessels carrying liguified natural
gas, U.S. flag or not, from entering U.8. ports unless they are constructed to
Coast Guard standards. All of these actions have not been followed by automatic
and indentical actions by other nations.

If indeed a coastal nation feels certain action is in its interest, it is similar.
Furthermore since S. 1988 probably has the general consensus of the world,
other unilateral actions which do not enjoy such general conseusus certainly
would not receive world recognition and we would be proper in opposing them.
This is most definitely the case with actions impeding free transit through
international straits.

Tinally, there is absolutely no firm proof that other nations will indeed inter-
fere with our passage and overflight rights through coastal water or straits.
Tt seems to be in the interest of every nation to assure that free passage or un-
impeded transit remains the basic rule of international law. All Nations, even
coastal ones, are either consumers or producers, and to unduly hinder transit
would be economically detrimental to their own interests.

It hag also been stated that unilateral extension of U.S. fisheries jurisdiction
to 200 miles could lead to serious confrontations with the Soviet Union or Japan.
The so-called “Cod War” between Iceland and the United Kingdom is cited a8
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an example. In precipitating this “Cod War”, Iceland totally excluded fishermer
from the United Kingdom in their claimed 50 mile zone.

In contrast, S. 1988 dnes not automatically or completely eliminate foreign
fishing in the 200-mile zone. It preserves all existing treaty rights to fisk anct
would recognize traditional fishing rights of foreign nations who, for an extendect
period of time, have fished off our shores. The general impact of S. 1988 is tcs
begin negotiations with these nations and to develop a method for controlling:
the overall fishing effort while giving our nation preferential rights. The recent:
Iuternational Couart of Justice opinion in the Iceland v. United Kingdom case.
recognized the concept of coastal nation preferential rights in fisheries off its:
shores, Under thase cireumstances, it is diffienlt to understand how one can say-
that 8. 1988 will lead to serious confrontations with other nations.

In closing, I would simply like to note that S, 1988 is an evenhanded reaction-
to the very real problem of fisherics depletion. It seems somewhat unfair that the-
problem, which 188 received the most international attention and for which
international forams have not achieved a satisfactory solution, should be held
captive by other relatively new issues and by unsubstantiated fears held by cther -
special interests. Unilateralism is not rhe best policy, if other workable options .
are open, but indeed it is a viahle option and has always been an option recognized
in international law, If the other options will not achieve desired and fair results,.
balanced unilateral action in tune with world opinion must be seriously con-
sidered. 8. 1988 does not address itself to any question but fisheries. It essentially -
preserves all other high seas rights in the area claimed. It allows innocent pas- .
sage, does not interfere with straits, and it certainly does not, in any indentifiable .
and real sense, adverscly affect our national security interests.

Thank you.

The Crratrman. Senator Muskie, T am going to be very brief. The.
point was raised here yesterday about the passage of this bill would
make more remote or less likely our chances to get this agreement
that we talk about. this T.aw of the Sea agreement and so forth. What,
Is your rock hottom response to that point? Is it less likely or more.
likely ?

Senator Muskre. T think more likely. I think more likely, and let
me give you my reasons.

The 10 weeks at Caracas was used largely by nations to assert their
national interests. T will tell you that they did it very eloquently and
very effectively, and the record is replefe with that, so everyone of
them understands now that each nation present, the powerful as well:
as the others, have national interests to protect, and that is why every-.
body is gathered there. T think that this action, if it is clearly under-
stood as being conditioned upon the enactment of an international
agreement, will convince other nations that we are interested in an
international agreement, that we are not playing games, that we are
interested in working the issues out. This bill is consistent with our -
position at Caracas. This would T think back up our delegations posi-
tion to indicate that the Congress supports the position that has been -
presented by our delegarion at the conference,

I think it would add momentum. And if every nation there is con-
cerned that what may lie ahead of us is anarchy, then the reason they
are there is to avoid that anarchy. And this action by the United States
I think would stimulate them to an understanding that the quicker -
that they act the better everyone will be. I just do not believe that
this would delay it. T think it would accelerate it.

The Crrarrman. I want to get to Senator Stevens when he speaks to-
cover that same point.

One other matter there now, on the map over there. (Hlance at it.
You see Africa and Europe, and they make the point there about tal-
ing up the whole Mediterranean, those 200 miles would, and it just
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covers the whole area there. If you act on all sides, you see, that would
completely dominate all of the area, as it would many other smaller-
areas. I would just say what difference would that make, in your opin-
ion, and would that jeopardize our naval activities there, and if so in.
what way, or if not, why ?

Senator Muskir. That chart represents argument by horror story,.
and not an unfamiliar argument around this town, and especially m
the Department of Defense. If what we were talking about is estab-
lishing a 200-mile territorial sea, and if we were to assume that if we
did that, established a 200-mile territorial sea that every other nation
on earth would act unilaterally to establish a 200-mile territorial sea,
then, of course, that map then would be relevant. But, that is not what
we are talking about. We are talking about simply a conservation bill
that has nothing to do with rights of passage, nothing to do with the
assertion of sovercignty out to 200 miles. It is simply a conservation
measure to protect coastal fishing stocks wherever they are. If other
nations feel they need to protect their coastal fishing stocks, I would
certainly understand their concern. But we are not talking about that,
and that is simply, totally irrelevant to this bill.

The Crnamman. You gentlemen certainly show a fine knowledge of
the subject matter, and I am sure Senator Stevens will too. It has been.
helpful to me as well as interesting to hear from you. It is good to have
somebody that knows so much about the subject matter, and it offscts:
an experience that I had several years ago. I stopped for a red light
out there, and I was walking between the two buildings, and two gen-
tlemen werc behind me, and one said to the other, suppose we go up-
and see our Senator. And he said oh, he is not there. He said I saw in
the paper this morning that they do not even pretend to come down
here until 12 o’clock. The paper said they meet at noon. He says I think
when they get out of here they don’t even do anything but smoke
big black cigars and drink bourbon whiskey. That is what he thought,
and he ought to have been here this morning to here you gentlemen
testify on what you knew about the subject matter right here.

Senator Muskie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. May I say you have
demonstrated your all too familiar interest in the problems of other
Senators in other parts of the country, and you do 1t well.

The Crairman. We arc all in issue in a way.

May I lay before the committee now a bill here on another matter
that we have already finished. We have already passed this once but
it was lost in conference due to the germaneness rule and it relates to
the POW’s, merely extending the time allowed for the award of certain
declarations and all. I will put it here on the table before the commit-
tec, and anyone that comes in, Mr. Braswell, call it to their attention.

Senator Stevens, we are glad to have you here, Sir, and we know you
are knowledgeable in this field. We will be glad to hear your written
statement or your oral testimony, cither way you wish.

STATEMENT OF HON. TED STEVENS, U.S. SENATOR FROM ALASKA

Senator StevENs. Let me file my statement and have it printed as
though T read it.

The Cuamrman. All right. Without objection it will be put in the
record at this place.
[The statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF TED STEVENS, SENATOR FROM ATLASKA

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate having the privilege of testifying today in favor
of 5. 1988, the “Emergency Marine Fisheries Protection Act of 1974.” I believe
this interim measure is critically needed to protect U.S. fisheries from oblivich
while international conservation measures arc being negotiated.

I would sfress that 8. 1988 only asserts fishery management responsibility of
the United States over fish within a 200 naurical mile zone and over anadromous
species beyond this 200-mile zone. I does not affect mineral rights, rights of
unimpeded passage through, over, and under straits used for international naviga-
tion, or any existing reletionship under, on, in or over this 200 mile nautical zor.e
hesides fishery management.

I have read the testimony of I’rofessor John Moore and General George BBrown
hefore this committee, and., I share their c¢oncern with the enactment of any
legislation wbich would not be compatible with the security interests of the
Inited States. 1 do not helieve 8. 1988 is such a bill. Again I would like to stress
fhat it only affects fisheries management. It must also be emphasized that §. 1988
s an emergency mmeasure which would be enacted on an interim basis and would
antonutically terminate when an international agreement on fisheries jurisdic-
{ion is ratified oc provisionally applied.

Mr. Chairman, already a number of nations have unilaterally extended their
ferritorial seas. This was done before the United States enacted any legislation
io unilaterally extend our fisheries zone. I do not believe that enactment of
3. 1988 will encourage auny further retaliatory extensions of territorial seas from
nations not already predisposed to follow this course in any event.

The small nations who might extend their territorial seas in over reaction
against a similar measure will not even be affeected by S. 1988. They are nat
depleting the fisheries rosources off the coast of the United States. The nations
slepleting the stocks of fish off our coast are basically Russia, Japan and Korea.
'I'hese nations would have nothing to gain by declaring a 200-mile territorial sea
in response to 3. 1988, The public posture of these nations at the Law of the
Sea Conference calls for a narrow zone for fisheries management. These natiors
fish off many coasts besides that of the United States. It would be illogical for
them to extend their fishery management zone or territorial sea in response to
H.TO8S,

The many issues involved in the proposed legislation were thoroughly dis-
cussed before the Cominerce Committee during fifteen hearings here and in the
jield. The Committee overwhelmingly, and on a bipartisan basis, ordered the biil
favorably reporced. The Foreign Relations Committee ordered the bill adversely
reported by a surprisingly close 9 to 8 vote,

Before msaking the final judgment on this bill, I urge you to review Com.-
merce Committee Report No. 93-1070, and Foreign Relatinns Report No. 93-
1166, Also, I ask you to consider these points: 1) Committee hearings sirmly
substantiated the emergency need for a conservation management system beyond
our present tweve-mile contiguous fisheries zone to halt the ongoing destruction
ol species after species of fish; 2) existing treaties are ineffective in saving the
species: 8) there is no agreement in sight at the Law of the Sea Conference, in
which 150 nations, incluc¢ing the major-distant water fishing nations, are hageling
aver some N0 issues; 4) a well-defined 200-mile fisheries boundary will be more
practical for enforcement than the present patchwork of separate treaty areas.

Mr. Chairmarn, we carnot afford to wait until this matter is solved by inter-
national agreement. By then there may be no fish to protect.

A rapid international intensification of effort in fishing has been underway
worldwide for more than 10 years. While most resources of the high seas have
hitrely been touched commercially, the exploitation of fisheries has been pushed
io and even beyond the practical limit in many regions of the ocean, At least 11
commercially valuable species of fish are already depleted or are threatened with
depletion off the coasts of the United States alone. Most of these species have
{or some years been covered by some sort of international fisheries agreement.
¥From an average annual catch of 700 million pounds in the period from 1952 to
1960, the U.S. catch off the New England coast was cut 40 percent to 418 million
pounds in 1969, while foreign catch increased from an annual 7 million pounds
to over 1.2 billion pounds in 1969.

As an exampla of conditions on the west coast, in 1963, the United States and
Canada put out 104 halibut boats in the Bering Sea, catehing 11 million pounds of
halibut. In 1973, the 7 surviving halibut boats eaught a total of 167,000 pounds
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of halibut. In the same period, the Japanese increased their trawl catch 500 per-
cent and, in 1973, caught an estimated 11 million pounds of halibut incidental to
the target catches. In my home State of Alaska, Bristol Bay was this year
declared a State and national diseaster area because of the depletion of salmon
runs upon which the economy of the area depends.

I believe that 8. 1988 charts a moderate course for the United States under the
present circumstances, and I hope that Congress will act favorably upon it this

ear.
¥ Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Crammax. I wish you would sum up and point out the main
points you want to make.

Senator Stevens. I want to tell you, Mr. Chairman, and Scnator
MecIntyre, T have read the testimony you had ycsterday from Prof.
John Moore, a brilliant young man, and we are very pleased that he
is involved in these negotiations, and Gen. George Brown. I share
their concern about enactment of any legislation which would not be
compatible with the security interests of our country, and I am sure you
realize that. I do not believe this bill is incompatig e in any way with
the national security interests of this country. It is only an emergency
measure. It does not affect the rights of the seabed, the rights to the
surface, the unimpeded free passage, innocent passage. It does not
affect the air rights.

All it establishes is & conservation regime to protect the fisheries off
our shores. As I have said before, I just cannot believe that the nations
which would be affected by this action can in their own self-interest
retaliate against us, because they are asserting at the International
Law of the Seas Conference positions which are inconsistent with that
action, and they are also fishing off other shores, not only our own, but
other shores off South America and throughout the world.

I firmly believe that this committee, if it reviews what we have tried
to do, and mind you, in the begining many of us were talking about
a territorial sea of 200 miles, as we look at the Law of the Sea Con-
ference and have participated in it only in Geneva and in Caracas,
and I intend to go back to Geneva and Vienna, however far we have
to go to try and assist in getting an international agreement, we be-
lieve that we cannot wailt any longer. Along with Senator Muskie, I
attended these meetings in Caracas, and we were repeatedly told that
it takes time, it takes time to bring about international law that is a
consensus of the world so that it will be enforceable. We do not have
time with regard to our species any more. ‘

There are 11 commercially valuable species that are off our coasts
that are already depleted or threatened.

The Crarman. Do you have the names of those or is it in your
statement ?

Senator STEVENS. One of them is halibut, and I will be happy to
supply them.

[ The information follows:]

Commercially depleted or threatened fish species off U.S. shores, referred to
in my testimony on page 144, are : Atlantic IIaddock, Herring, Menhaden, Yellow-
tail Flounder; Pacific Mackeral, Sablefish, Shrimp, Yellowfin Sole, Alaska Pol-
lock ; and the Halibut of both the Pacific and Atlantie.

Senator Stevens. In New England, the average catch has declined
from 700 million pounds average from 1952 to 1960, cut down to 418
million pounds of fish. While foreign fishing increased in that same
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period from 7 million pounds, they used to catch just 1 percent, they
have increased now to where they are catching 1.2 billion pounds off
New England. In other words, they are catching almost twice as much
as our total fleet used to catch in the 8-year period from 1952 to 1960.

I mentioned the halibut boats. We used to send out 104 halibut boats,
and we are sending out so few now that they are really not making a
perceptible eatch, and I doubt that we will have a halibut fishery no-
less we enact this legislation.

Let me try to address myself to some of the questions you men-
tioned, Mr. Chairman.

The Crarrman, All right.

Senator Stevens. With regard to the fisheries enforcement, we in
the Commerze Committee and the Appropriations Committee have
moved to try and predict the extension, whether it comes about through
this bill or through the international ngreement, and we have now an-
thorized our Coast Guard to acquire jets. We no longer patrol solely
on the surface of the ocean. With our new equipment we can main-
tain surveillance off our shores with radar, we can establish and iden-
tify these vessels, we can even establish whether they arve catching
fish. [ am not sure we can go so far as to indicate what type yet, but 1
think we are almost there. I am sure that we can identify the gear they
use, and if they are using bottom gear off our coasts, they ave deplet-
ing. As Isaic, it is a vacuum cleaner method.

I'rom a fishery enforcement point of view, we have had meetings
with the Cosst Guard, and 1 will be happy to provide to the comm:t-
tee corespondence with the Coust Guard which indicate that thay
could enforce this law if it is the national will to do so. But beyond
that, I believe, as I said, it is going to trigger the bilateral negotia-
tions that are necessary to protect individual species,

The CHarrmMan. [ was thinking about the Coast (Guard. Do you
have already a letter from thera saying that they can enforce it?

Senator SrevExs. Yes, sir. We have such correspondence.

The Caainman. Would you make those available?

[The information follows:]

SEPIEMBER 17, 1974,
1on. TED STEVENS,
I'. 8. Senatc,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATIOR NTEVENS : During the period since I sent you my letter of 14 June
1974, we have modified the coverage approuach we are using in our planning for
an extension of U.S. fisheries jurisdiction. Cost data has been developed more
completely. 1Tis letter incorporates and modifies the earlier letter.

The (oast Guard will in the long run be more affected by any regulations
actually imposed on foreign fishing vessels than by an extension of the contiguous
fisheries zone. Those regulations will probably change from time to time depead-
ing upon such things as the status of the fish stocks off our coasts, the availability
of protein from other sources, and the harvesting capacity of the U.S. coastal
jishing Heet. I'robability of violation will vary with such things as the status of
fish stocks in cther parrs of the world, the a‘titude of other coastal nations toward
foreign harvesting of their coastal stocks, and the degree of acceptance of the
regulations by the nations whose vessels are fishing off our coasts. )

We think that we know where and for what species foreign fishermen are now
fishing off our coasts. nclosure (1) is a composite plot of sightings over a two-
yvear period. The patterns change from time to time and new fisheries are de-
veloped, but there is no reason to believe thut the aetive fishing areas will expand
dramatically tfollowing an extension of jurisdiction. The coastal and anadromous
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species are found in areas that are more or less defined. Enclosure (2) is ma-
terial on fish ranges copied from the sources indicated. The areas are for the
most part those where we now have responsibility involving the fisheries under
such provisions as:

1. 16 U.8.C. 986. National and international measures of control in connection
with the International Convention for the Northwest Atlantic Fisheries. In-
closure (3) shows the area involved which eovers the primary fishing areas off
the east coast and extends well beyond 200 miles.

2, 16 U.8.C. 1083. Enforcement of the prohibition on foreign taking of Con-
tinental Shelf fishery resources. Enclosure (4) shows the area within the 200
meter isobath. The area of enforcement of this provision actually extends beyond
that isobath as far as the superjacent waters admit exploitation of the resources
and the seabed and subsoil are adjacent the United States. This area covers
primary fishing areas off all coasts.

3. 16 U.8.C. 1027. National and international measures of control in conncction
with the International Convention for the Iligh Seas Fisheries of the North
Pacific Ocean. This Convention applies to the North Pacific Ocean and Bering
Sea areas that are in some cases more than 200 miles from the U.S. coast.

We think that My, Richard II. Philips, editor of Pacific Fisheries Review and
The Fishermen’s News accurately describes our fisheries patrol effort on all
coasts in his article on west coast fisheries in the May 1974 issue of the United
States Naval Institute Proceedings.

“Phe U.S. Coast Guard does a remarkable job of patrolling the West Coast in
the areas where foreign fleets operate. Those areas streteh from -San I'rancisco to
Kodiak, and on to Adak and include all of the eastern Bering Sea. It is a huge
expanse of ocean, most of the year the weather is miserable, and the Coast
Guard’s surveillance ships and airplanes are spread very, very thinly.”

Like any other law enforcement agency, we are uneasy when we are spread
“yery, very thinly,” That spread will become more apparent with an extension
of jurisdiction if ony because of increased demand for information on offshore
activity within the full range of that jurisdiction. This is likely to be true wth-
out regard to the regulations imposed on foreign fishing vessels, probability of
violation, ete. We have developed a number of coverage ‘approaches, and cost
figures arc set out in cnclosure (5). The figures are based on recent data, but
costs are changing rapidly. Assumptions have been made with regard te the
availability for fisheries patrols of cutters and aircraft that must also serve other
Coast Guard missions. ' '

The cost factors included in the estimates shown in enclosure (5) are those
relating to operating, activating, and procuring cutters and aircraft. Operating
and procurement costs are based on cutters and aircraft now in our inventory or
at such an advanced stage of planning that costs may be determined with a
reasonable degree of certainty. Operating costs are those assoclated with a 12-
month period when all the cutters and aireraft required for the enforcement ap-
proach are available and operating. This will not be the case immediately upon
implementation of any new legislation due to the delays in activating and pro-
curing additional cutters and aircraft required to fully implement the approach
adopted.

Two approaches to continuing coverage of a 200-mile zone have been developed
«imply to demonstrate the costs involved. They serve no other purpose in our
planning considerations, and we do not feel that the very large expenditures they
require would be in the public interest. The first approach uses a mix of high and
medium endurance cutters on stations 60 miles apart along the 200-mile perim-
coter. A mix of long and medium range aireraft would patrol the zone twice a
week. The second approach uses cutters every 400 miles along the 200-mile perim-
eter on the theory that most violators sighted by twice-weekly overflights could be
boarded within 24 hours.

A third approach, which we favor, is based primarily on coverage of known
active fishing areas off our coasts. It ig presently being used in our planning with
full recognition that it and its related costs are subject to many variables. This
planned approach would provide various levels of coverage of known active fish-
ing areas in direct proportion to the experienced intensity of foreign fishing
activity, i.e. our enforcement efforts would concentrate on those areas where and
when the fishing is actually being done. Enclosure (6) presents the experienced
variations in that activity over the last few years. In addition, some coverage to
the full range of our jurisdiction will be provided to determine if changes in pres-
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‘ont patterns of fishing activity are occurring, to make our presence known
throughout the area, and to facilitate apprehension. This approach would be
usable with any foreseeable extension of fisheries jurisdiction. It is, in fact, use-
ful now in planning our current effort to enforce our jurisdictional limits, moni-
tor compliance with international agreements, and keep informed on fishing off
our coasts.

If this approuch were to be fully implemented, we will need to increase our
operating facilities by six high endurance cutters, six long range search aircraft,
four medium rsnge search aircraft, and ten shipboard helicopters. To operate
these facilities will require an increase in our annual operating funds of $47.2
million. The start up, acquisition and reactivation costs are estimated at $63.2
million. Both costs are estimated in fiscal 1975 dollars. Details are shown in en-
closure (5). I would like to caution that these cost estimates are determired by
both the latest economic trends and acceptance of our coverage concept. Fcr this
veason, the estimates must be used with care. If either the concept or the eco-
nomic trends change, the estimates will have to be adjusted accordingly.

The period immediately following an extension of jurisdiction presents particu-
lar difficulties in planning. Added to the unknowns such as the regulatory scheme
and the probability of violation, there will be such other unknowns as the posi-
tions of various nations with regard to existing international agreements and the
[7.8. position with regard to any interim period and escalating enforcement
measures. The time of year will also be important as demonstirated by enclosure
(6). We expect some cutter shortages until the ships we now hold in reserve are
reactivated. We also expect significant flight hour shortages until additional air-
craft can be procured. Until this occurs, interim provisions will have to be ar-
ranged to ensure adequate aerial surveillance. These interim costs are not yet
available. It should be noted that they are not included in the estimates shown
in enclosure (5). .

We could respond to any extensicn of fisheries jurisdiction immediately by
using our active inventory of cutters and aircraft to best advantage by limitir.g
safe speeds only as necessary to maintain the desired range of operation without
regard to fuel cost. We could also overload our cutter crews for a period of time.
[f the extension comes within the next two years, we will have in reserve six
high endurance cutters and a number of helicopters. The cutters could be reacri-
vated in six to eleven months. The first helicopter could be operational in aboat
six months. Costs of these actions are in enclosure (5).

This is a difficult and complex issue which is complicated by rapidly increasing
prices. For this reason, [ request the opportunity to revise the estimates in light
of the latest infformation available should you find need to use these data in the
future.

Sincerely,
0. W. SILER,
Admiral, U.S. Coast Guard, Commandant.
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Senator Stevens. I wanted to increase the budget, you understand,
Mr. Chairman, in this case if they could not, and they tell me that they
can do it with their currently planned equipment, with the jets, the
short range or medium range jets that we are going to give them for
fishery enforcement, and it will enable this area to be enforced.

The Crmamrman. I think the letter is highly relevant, and if you
wish to I wish you would send it in.

Senator StevENs. We will be happy to provide that.

The CramrMax. As a supplement to your testimony, and put it in
the record, without objection.

Senator SteveENs. You said what chance is this going to have to deter
the Law of the Sea negotiations. In our meeting in Caracas, as Senator
Muskie points out, in the main what was heard was speeches. As a
matter of fact, as I left, I think T may have been a little bit too abrupt
with them. I told them that in the U.S. Senate if all 100 of us had a
day of speeches to make, that we would put it in the record and get
around to business on the second day. The problem was, as they all
gave their speeches, all we heard in Caracas was speeches. There have
been no negotiations on the issues. There has been an unwillingness to
segregate the issues such as fisheries, or scabed, pollution, and as Sena-
tor Muskie indicated, there is very little chance that in 1 year they can
accomplish what took 14 years for the last agreement.
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Second, with regard to this map, this map is a very interesting map
and probably will represent part of the outcome of the water column
negotiations of the Law of the Sea. T believe that now there is an in-
ternational consensus that as far as fishery resources are concerned, &
200-mile limit is the reasonable approach. The holdouts to that are
basically the people we are after right now. Basically it is the large,
distant water fishing nations that are maintaining their fleets and
violating the prineiples of sound, sustained management that are get-
ting us into this problem, and T do not helieve that the Department of
Defense should show you this map and indicate to you that the enact-
ment of S. 1968 will in any way bring about this, because this is im-
proper, highly improper, Nothlng' in our bill affects air rights, nothing
in_our bill atf2ets unimpeded. innocent. passage. \ofhm(r in our bill
affects straits. We are dealing solely with the concept of conservation.
Mr. Chairman, we have the opportunity as a Senator to start a worlc.
movement toward something different than the concept of the teri-
torial sea.

‘We have the opportunity to enact legislation that establishes a con-
cept of conservation in the intercst of the world, of the fisheries. and
their resources that are off these shores. The world is interested. T
think that without this action we are going to deplete more and more
species before we can get an agreement. To me, that would be some-
thing that none of ns would want to be a party to. We can protect
them, and we can protect them and allow these foreign countries to
take the species that we are not utilizing, and they can maintain their
cateh, and we can maintain the balance of our species.

The Ciratrmwan. My reference a minute ago to the Mediterranean, of
conrse, your bill could not apply to the Mediterranean. That is off their
shores, and what other countries can in turn do to us, and possibly
impede our milit.llv nperations.

Senator Srevens. Mr. Chairman, the ones that wanted to extencd
their territorial sea ro 200 miles have already done_it. They have
already taken that action. This is a unique action in the sense that in
Is a conservation zone, and not a solely exclusive conservation zone an
that. So, if they retaliated to this legislation and established a similar
conservation zone in the Mediterranean, I think the world would ap-
plaud them. 1 do not know if you saw ‘the Jacques Cousteau article
on the Mediterranean. but it is in severe jeopardy as far as the fishery
resources are concerned,

The Cnamnan. Noj I did not see the article. Do you have one that
vou want to put in ¢

Senator Strvexns. We will be happy to provide that for you.

The Ciramaran. All right, without objection.

| The information will “be provided to the committee. |

Senator Stevexs. And I will be happy to answer any questions.

The Ciramman. Senator McIntyre, 1 will call on you, please.

Senator Mcelwryre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Yesterday we heard qomothnw about confrontation on a military
basis. Let me explore with you or just ask you, because it is obvious
that yon have a long concern with this and that you probably have soma
sound reasons to not be overly alarmed at this, but we have to admit,
Senator Stevens, that in the periods of time swhich have occurred be-
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tween the Soviet Union and ourselves, there are periods of tension,
and I can remind you of the Cuban missile crisis, and remind you of
the Yom Kippur war of October of 1973. With that background, let
ns suppose we have a scenario that goes something like this, that off
the New England coast a factory ship of the type that T understand
that the Soviets use, accompanied by the trawlers, is off there violating
our law that we have now passed, S. 1988, and an overanxious captain
of a Coast Guard vessel gets in there and puts a hole through the
Soviet tanker, or through the Soviet factory ship, and it sinks, despite
our best efforts, you know, and 37 Russians are lost. This is the sort
of a confrontation that I thought the military was referring to, and
taken alone, and without the context of a period of tension that proba-
bly would, T hope, be settled without too much difficulty. But what
about this, is there any real danger by putting this law together, and
putting it on the books of catapulting us into a worldwide confronta-
tion with the Soviet Union?

Senator Stevens. I do not think so. In the first place, as you point
out, it is not the Navy that is going to be involved, it is the Coast
Guard, and the Coast Guard to us is the cop on the beat. Today they
really enforce the law off our State, as they do off yours, so we prob-
ably have more to do with them than any other State, and I would
say they are very cautious. Let me point out to you that in 1949 or
1948 we cstablished unilaterally a doctrine of the Continental Shelf,
and following that we did not have any confrontation. What we had
was negotiation. The Russians came in and negotiated with us, with
the 1.S. Government, and today they have areas off my State where
they can legally fish for king crab, which is one of the resources that
we have declared exclusive jurisdiction over, and they do that in ex-
change for not getting into areas specifically where we believe that
they could cause great danger to those species.

Japan has negotiated in areas off our shores, and they negotiated
those after the unilateral declaration of the Continental Shelf. We
are now in the course of—and I do not know if you know it—we are
in the course of articulating cven to a greater extent what we
mean by Continental Shelf fisheries, and that is something that will
come up before we are through.

But as a practical matter, I cannot see a confrontation between the
Coast’ Guard and these vast fishing fleets. They are brought. into our
courts. Every year there are 10 or 11 of them that violate the 12-mile
zone, If they violate the 200-mile zone, T hope they are brought in.
There has never been an instance of any military action as a result of
these confrontations. They are boarded, they are told they are in viola-
tion of the U.S. law, and they are brought into our conrts. The State
Department is consnlted, the Department of Justice is consulted, and
they are tried in the Federal courts. And in my visits to Russia Jast
year 1 found that those captains were more wary of being apprehended
and being brought into court, because when they go home, one of their
punishments is that they lose their rank, and they really want to, 1
think, live up to an international code as far as fishing is concerned.

Today there is no code in this area. They can do whatever they
want. Therefore, quotas are established for them to bring back to
their shores from our fishery resources without regard to the species

they deplete.
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I would be happy to provide you with a copy of a picture, Senator
MecIntyre, that shows the deck of a Russian trawler, and on that deck
are fur seals, king crabs, 18 or 19 identifiable species of fish, even they
were only fishing for pollock, because they were using that bottora
trawler and bringing everything up. i

One of our doctrines is that they must return to the sea any species
that is protected under our current agrecment. They cannot, because
by the time taey get them up they are already dead. So we have let
them get by with this on the concept that we have no law to regulate
these other species. This is what this will do. Good conservation, sound
conservation practices, will be established. I think they will take al-
most as many fish off our shores under this law, but they will take them
on our schedule, in the areas where they will not deplete the species
1;; hat are in danger, and in a marmer to preserve that resource for the

uture.

Senator MoIntyre. From your long studies of it, I take it that you
feel that the onportunity for military confrontation of a serious nature
is very remote. Is that true?

Senator Stevens. T would say it is remote. Tt is really. The situation
as it exists tocay is greater cause for concern. I had some hearings in
Anchorage and Kodiak on the west coast on this bill and would be
happy to point out to you in the record of the Senate Commerce hear-
ings where somme of these foreign vessels were coming upon our fleets
in the middle of the night, unannounced, you know, not supposad to
be there, anc they have caused great concern among American
fishermen.

I think the chances of a confrontation coming out of one of our
fishermen ramming these foreign fishermen, or causing an interna-
tional incident from fhat, is greater where there is no cop on the beat
than there is where there will be, because if we have someone out thera
enforcing international rules and regulations, T think they will basi-
cally abide by them. The offender will be arrested just as the guy that
is driving 60 miles on the highway today.

But generally, the fishermen of the world, T think, are fairly good
conservationists, but when they are put under pressure by the homz
office to come home with more and more of our species because there is
no control established off our shore, that is the problem, and I think
they will live up to this. I think they will urge their governnient. to
negotiate with us for zood, sound bilateral agreements.

Senator McIntyre. I think you are probably aware that off the New
England coast we have had some examples of ruthless tactics by the
Soviet fishing fleet that have caused some of our New Hampshire, and
Maine and Messachusetts fishermen to go out loaded for bear, ready to
shoot on sight. So that is why I think there is this danger, I suppose, of
some confrontation that could lead to a very serious confrontation.

One other further question which you probably can deal with very
guickly, but T am just wondering about the Mediterranean with all of
these conntries agreeing to a 200-mile limit which would involve con-
servation, anc the same policy that we have in mind with S. 1988.
And you say, I think as Senator Magnuson said, that this bill en-
courages bilateral agreements, so I am thinking, that you know, in the
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Mediterrancan with all of these coastal rights, T am just thinking in
the absence of a law or an agreement of a mass intertwining of bi-
lateral agreements between Yugoslavia and Greece, and between
Turkey and Italy, and all of this, and I can sce the legal entanglement
that will drive all of us to become world lawyers.

Senator Strvens. I think you are right, and that is why we, all three
of us, want to emphasize again that we are dedicated to an international
agreement. We are dedicated to the achievement of a meaningful agree-
ment on the law of the sea, including the issues that concern the State
Department and the Department of Defense. But the only difference is,
if you think of all of those 80 to 100 issues that are pending before the
law of the sea, you cannot find one other issue where time is going to
make any difference. Time would not make any difference over the
definition of our air rights, or over our unimpeded right to navigation,
or over what happens to the seabed in the removal of minerals. Time
makes a great deal of difference to the fishing, and we do not have the
time to wait that long for negotiations on the fisheries issues. And that
1s why we have separated this out. It does not affect this bill before
you, does not affect one thing other than fishery management.

Senator McIntyre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1 would like to ask
unanimous consent that included in the record at this point would be
the decision of the world court on Iceland and the U.K. cod war, so-
called, which briefly, and I am paraphrasing, indicates that Iceland
did not have the right to unilaterally extend cxclusive fishing rights to
50 nautical miles, but it says down at the bottom in the last paragraph
of its holding, that in the distribution of the fishing resources in the
areas specified in the Icelandic petition, it is entitled a preferential
share, to the extent of the specialpdepcndence of its people to fisheries
in the seas around its coast for their livelihood and economic
development.

Thank you very much, Senator Stevens.

Senator Stevens. Thank you, Senator.

The Crrarrman. Thank you, gentlemen, And without objection, that
decision will be included in the record.

[The information follows:]

79. For these reasons,

THE COURT,

by ten votes to four,

(1) finds that the Regulations concerning the Fishery Limits off Iceland (Reg-
lugero wmm fiskfeioilondhelgi Islands) promulgated by the Government of
Iceland on 14 July 1972 and constituting a unilateral extension of the exclusive
fishing rights of Iceland to 50 nautical miles from the baselines specified
therein are not opposable to the Government of the United Kingdom :

(2) finds that, in consequence, the Government of Iceland is not entitled uni-
laterally to exclude United Kingdom fishing vessels from areas between the
fishery limits agreed to in the Exchange of Notes of 11 March 1961 and the
limits specified in the Icelandic Regulations of 14 July 1972, or unilaterally to
impose restrictions on the activities of those vessels in such areas;

by ten votes to four,

(3) holds that the Government of Iceland and the Government of the United
Kingdom are under mutual obligations to undertake negotiations in good faith
for the equitable solution of their differences concerning. their respective
fishery rights in the areas specified in subparagraph 2;
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(1) holds that in these negotiations the Parties are to take into account, inler
alia:

(@) that ir. the distribution of the fishing resources in the areas spoecified
in subparagraph 2 Iceland is entitled to a preferential share to the extent
of the special dependence of its people upon the fisheries in the seas around
its coasts for their livelihood and economic development ;

(h) that by reason of its fishing activities in the areas specified in sub-
paragrapl 2, the United Kingdom also has established rights in the fishery
rexources of the said areas on which elements of its people depend for
their livelihood and economic well-being ;

(¢) the obligation to pay due regard to the interests of other States in the
conservation and equitable exploitation of these resources;

(¢) that tke above-mentioned rights of Iceland and of the United Kingdom
shiould each be given effect to the extent compatible with the conservation
and development of the fishery resources in the areas specified in suhb-
paragrapn 2 and with the interests of other States in their conservation
and equitable exploitation;

(¢) their obligation to keep under review those resources and to examire
together, in the light of scientific and other available information, such
measures as may be required for the conservation and development, and
equitable exploitation, of those resources, making use of the machinery
established by the North-East Atlantic Ifisheries Convention or such other
means as may be agreed upon as a result of international negotiations.

Done in English, and in French, the English text being authoritative, at the
Peace P’alace, The Hague, this twenty-fifth day of July, one thousancd nirne
hundred and seventy-fouar, in three copies, of which one will be placed in the
archives of the Jourt and the others transmitted to the Government of the United
Kingdem of Graat Lritain and Northern Ireland and to the Government of the
Itepullic of Iceland respectively.

The Crramvan. We have already covered your statement, I believe,
Senator Melntyre. )

Gentlemen, another matter 1 wanted to lay before the committe .

Senator Jacksox. Mr. Chairman?

The Cirairazan. 1 am going to recognize you in just a minute. We
are trying to conclude here.

Senator Jackson. L understand, Senator.

The (hrairvan. 1 am going to recognize you here, but we have an-
other matter here on a nomination, what we would call routine, of
General Andrew Jackson (roodpaster to be placed on the retirement
list at the grade of general. And the week will not be up until Friday,
but without objection we can pass on this one, too.

Senator Stevens, 1 want to especially thank you, and I want to send
you one questlon here. ) ]

Senator Thurmond has a word. T will yield to him. He wants to
sy something. )

Senator Trormoxnp. Mr. Chairman, I was called over to the 1louse
of Representatives this morning to testify, and I just got back.

Senator Stevens, [ just want to congratulate you on a very fine
statement. We have got to consider, I think, the testimony of the De-
fense Department and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff on
this question and the State Department. I was just wondering, do you
feel there weuld be a great detriment done if this matter were to be
deferred for 1 more year? )

Senator Sevens. In 1 year we will lose probably another £ or 3
species off our coasts, Senator. We have no way to prevent these people
today from nsing these trawlers that so affect all species when they
seek just one particular species.
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Senator TrurmonDp. General Brown is very concerned, and the State
Department thinks that they will have a treaty in a year.

Senator SteEvens. There is no chance that they will have a treaty
in a year. As I said before, they have not cven started into serious
negotiations on any issue, and they have 80 to 100 individual issues.
We are trying to separate out as far as our shores are concerned the
only issuc in the law of the sca that is going to be affected by the pas-
sage of time. If we are able to do this, we then have the ability to stay
there and negotiate as long as it takes to get the kind of an agrcement
that will protect our military rights abroad, will protect our over-
flight rights, but if we are forced to go into a law of the sea negotia-
tion and arc pressured by this one subject that is going to be affected
by time, I think we are In a worse position at the international bar-
gaining table, and T invite you to look at the peple that are behind
this bill. We are not the people that are known to want to tear down
our military at home or abroad.

The Citarrman. You can make your answer as brief as you can,
please.

Senator Trurmonp. Thank you very much.

The Cuamman. Do you have other questions?

Senator Trormonn., No, Mr. Chairman.

The Crairman. I want to recognize Senator Jackson.

Senator Jackson., And might I commend Senator Stevens for a fine
statement. 1 also want to commend my colleague, the chairman of the
Commerce Committee, Senator Magnuson, for his leadership in con-
nection with this fight.

The CrrarmaxN. They were all very good.

Senator Jackson. I believe you were kind enough to place my state-
ment in the record already ?

The Cizairman. Yes; it is already in the record.

Senator Jackson. Coming as I do from the PPacific Northwest, we
have been watching this problem now, particularly since the end of
World War IT, and 1t has become ever more serious each year. What
Senator Stevens said is so true. It is the loss of additional species of
fish in their quest for pulling all of the fish out, and it is destroying
any concept of possible conservation. I must say finally, that it is out
of frustration that we are acting here, really. The Law of the Sea
Conferences have been going on, and on, and on, and I agree with
Senator Stevens. I do not see any possibility of an agreement in the
next year.

The Crrarrman. That is a very strong statement that you gentle-
men are making on that.

Senator JacksoN. That is another problem. It is out of sheer
frustration.

The Cuatrman. You have been familiar with this how many years?
Several I am sure.

Senator Jacksow. This matter, of course, started, just to call it to
the chairman’s attention, and Senator Stevens will corroborate this,
prior to, immediately prior to World War II when American fisher-
men armed their boats and were shooting it out with the Japanese
fishermen coming in. Cordell Hull intervened in that one, I think, and
that was in 1939 or 1940. Then after the war it has been going on ever
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since. The large fleete that have been involved, first, of course, were
the Russian fleets, and the Japanese fleets, and then the Koreans. The
irony of it, I would just say finally, Mr. Chairman——

The Cirairman. I am not rushing you, but I want your opinion
though, about the frustration, and the probability of getting an agree-
ment on the law of the sea as they call 1t?

Senator Jackson. I think this is an action foreing procedure, really.
It is going to push them, but if we turn around and table this, and do
not act, it is going to be extended further: It is out of sheer frustra-
tion. What can we dot

The Cramman. You think in the end that it inereases the prob-
ability of getting a law of the sea agreement, in other words?

Senator Jaczson. Yes; I do.

The Cuairmax. It increases the chances, and you have had years of
experience.

Senator Jacgsown. I am not saying that we are going to get a law of
the sea agreement, but. it will certainly be the burr in the saddle.

The Cirargman. I have a couple of questions here for Senator Ste-
vens, and I want to thank you all.

Aside from prohibiting foreign fishing, in what specific ways will
this proposed legislation ensure fishery conservation during the next
2 years?

Senator Stevens. I reconcile 8. 1988 with the Fisherman’s Protec-
tive Act first by emphasizing that S. 1988 is intended to be an emer-
gency, conservation measure. S. 1988 would be enacted on an interim
basis and would automatically terminate when an international agree-
ment on fisheries jurisdiction is ratified or provisionally applied.

Second, S. 1988 is not an extension of our Territorial Sea. Its propo-
nents seek to irapose sound management principles within the 200 mile
Timit, with a preferential right to 11.S. fishermen, not an exclusive fish-
cries zone.

The Fisherman’s Protective Act was necessary because of the seiz-
ures of our fishing vessels off South America. These vessels were seized
by nations claiming a 200 mile territorial sea. Under S. 1988, foraign
vessels could only be seized if they violated sound conservation meas-
ures which have the backing of the world community.

The Cratemax. The Fishermans Protective Act imposes a number
of penalties against foreign states who seize U.S. fishing vessels be-
vond 12 miles from their coasts. How do you reconcile S. 1988 with.
that law and the policy of the United States under the Fisherman’s
Protective Act ? ‘

Senator Strvens. A strong domestic management program must be
provided as an adjunct to any curtailment of foreign fishing in our
contiguous zone. S. 1988 recognizes this and includes, in Section 6, a
Marine Fisheries Management and Conservation Planning provision.
This section creates a Fisheries Management Council made up of 11
experts in fisheries management. The Council is charged with prepar-
g a national marine fisheries management plan. This plan must be
submitted to Congress not later than two years after enactment of S.
1988.
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It is felt by some that the two year (maximum) period this section
allows for the formulation of a fisheries management plan is excessive.
1lowever, considering the time it will take for a foreign phase-down
and for our own fleets to build up to catch the additional available fish,
two more years should not prove harmful to the stocks. The main point
is that this legislation would start the foreign phase-down now.

S. 1988 will provide authority to promulgate sound management
regulations beyond the three mile limit. We will be able to regulate
the manner and the time these coastal species may be taken for the pro-
tection of the species—not for the protection of any particular fisher-
man.

Incidentally, your question No. 2 may suggest there would be a pro-
hibition of foreign fishing under the provisions of S. 1988. As you
know, Section 5 sets forth conditions under which traditional forcign
fishing could be allowed to the extent that our own fishermen canot
fully harvest the optimum sustainable yiecld.

[Whereupon at 11 :25, the committee went on to other business.]

41-251—74-~—8
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EXTENDING JURISDICTION OF THE UNITED STATES
OVER CERTAIN OCEAN AREAS

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 11, 1974

U.S. SeNaTE,
Commrrtee oN ArMED Forcrs,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:05 a.m. in room 212,
Richard B. Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. John C. Stennis
{chairman).

Present : Senators Stennis (presiding), MeIntyre, Nunn, and Thur-
mond.

Also present: T. Edward Braswell, Jr., chief counsel and staff direc-
tor; John T. Ticer, chief clerk; W. Clark McFadden I1, counsel ; John
A, Goldsmith, Robert Q. Old, professional staffi members; and Chris-
tine . Cowart, clerical assistant.

The CrratrmMan. Our meeting will please come to order.

This is an open hearing. We are glad to have our visitors.

Therc is great interest in this bill, and this is a special hearing
set up for the group, more or less, but not limited to those that are
interested in it from the standpoint of the fish and fisheries and
seafood.

T have a very brief opening statement which will largely explain
this particular mecting.

We hope to hear from all interested parties concerning this bill,
the Emergency Marine Fisheries Act of 1974, and especially those
fishing industry groups and conservation groups who may be affected.

All of these witnesses have been given only a single day’s notice to
appear before the committee. We greatly appreciate your efforts in
being here, and we will be glad to accept any written statements you
would like to submit for the record up to October 18.

The reason for such short notice and such short hearings is obvious.
This is perhaps the last day of the session of Congress before the
recess because of the elections.

We have to report this bill back after the Senate reconvenes. Tt is
now or not at all as far as giving you a chance to testify.

As a result of these severe time limitations, our hearings must be
concluded today with the exception of what I said about sending in
statements.

Tn order to expedite the hearings today and at the same time provide
an opportunity for a full hearing on the bill, I ask that the industry
representatives testifying in support of this bill begin the testimony
and try to limit your total time to something in the neighborhood
of 80 minutes. Then this will be followed with approximately equal

(111)
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time for the industry representatives in opposition to the bill, and at
the end of this time we would like to hear from the conservation groups,
and as time may permit, additional witnesses on both sides of the bill.

So you see the door is wide open and I am going to ask those now
whose names I have before me, who are representing the fishing indus-
try in support of this bill, 8. 1988, to come around when their names
ara called.

Mr. Lester B. Orcutt, Maine Fishermen’s Cooperative Association
of Biddeford Pool, Maine. Come around and sit over here in one of
these chairs.

Mr. Leonard Roche, Boatowners United, New Bedford, Mass.

311l Mustard National Federation of Fishermen.

Do you have s prepared statement ?

STATEMENT OF LESTER B. ORCUTT, :MAINE FISHERMEN’S
COOPERATIVE ASSOCIATION, BIDDEFORD POOL, MAINE

Mr. Orcurr. Yes, sir, Senator, I do.

The Cirammax. In the interest of time we will put your entire state-
ments in the record, and staff and membership can study them, and youn
eive the highlights of it and emphasize the points that you most have
m mind.

Mr. Orcurr. Mr. Chairman, gentlemen of the Armed Services Com-
mittee: My name is Lester Orcutt, and I am primarily a fisherman
from Maine, and am also president of the Maine Fishermen’s Coopera-
tive Association. It is a privilege for me to come to Washington and
testify before this committee in support of a 200-mile fisheries zone.

There are a faw points that I would like to make and I will gladly
answer any questions to the best of my ability.

(Gentlemen, fishing is one of the oldest industries in this country and
to date has been the least protected and has asked for the least from
the Government, of any industry. Presently we are asking for nothing
for the fishing industry except protection of the stocks of fish off our
shores and on our Conrinental Shelf. It is a matter of self-preserva-
tion not only for the fisherman and the related industries, but also for
every man, woraan, and child in our country and in the rest of the
world.

P’rotein is a very necessary part of our daily diet and we are told
that with increasing populations and increasing demands for protein,
that the seas are going to be one of the prime sources on which we will
depend. However, if the decimation of our fishing stocks is allowed to
continue at the present rate, we will have nothing to turn to when we
need it,

It seems to me that this 1s a very relevant situation for this com-
mittee concerned with national security to consider. After all, what is
more important to the Nation and the well-being of its citizens.

Presently we are importing over one-half of all the fish that is being
consnmed 1n the United States. Suppose for a moment that these coun-
tries decide that they can no longer afford to send to this country some
of the fish they catch off our shores? The American fisherman, having
been forced out of business because of the depleted stocks, could not
supply it.

Where do we turn for our protein? We would be forced into an
unfavorable position in order to get this supply.
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Also, with the excess profits that are being derived by the Arab
world from oil, conceivably, provided they felt that they needed a
weapon to use against us, this could be used to buy up the fish that
would normally be imported into this country. I believe that this
should be considered in the deliberations of this committee.

Believe me, gentlemen, the fishermen would welcome an agreement
with the rest of the world for a solution to this very urgent problem.
We all have faith that cventually a workable agreement will come
from a Law of the Sea Conference. Our problem is that we do not have
the time to wait for the 2, 3, or 10 years that an agreement will take
to be reached and then ratified by the various countries. This is why
this is an interim measure and when a Law of the Sea agreement has
been reached and ratified, it would take precedence over this bill.

This bill is not designed to stop the fishing in the waters over the
Continental Shelf by other nations, This bill would only control the
fishing and would allow the taking of fish by other nations over the
amount which the American fishermen are capable of harvesting up
to the maximum sustainable yield for a given specie.

This bill basically is a conservation measure to save the various
species from being fished to the point where they cannot recover. I
cannot believe that other nations would retaliate by declaring a ter-
ritorial sca as this measure definitely would not establish a precedent
for this being done.

The enforcement of the provisions of the bill would probably pose
somewhat of a problem at first, but I am sure that a country as great
as ours would be able to overcome this in a short period.

I believe that the countries in question would respeet this law, if
they could be made to realize that everyone would benefit in the end.

Thank you, sir.

The Crrarrman. You have made a good statement.

The next witness, Mr. Roche.

STATEMENT OF LEONARD ROCHE, BOATOWNERS UNITED, NEW
BEDFORD, MASS.

Mr. Rociir. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. T am Leonard Roche, presi-
dent of Boatowners United, New Bedford, Mass. I am a working com-
mercial fisherman, a boatowner-operator, and presently serving as
president of our organization.

Our organization is made up of owner-operators, fishermen who
own and skipper their own vessels.

I have a prepared statement which T will submit for the record.

The Crramrman. Without objection we will put it in the record.

[ The statement follows:]

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee on Armed Services, I am
Leonard J. Roche, President of Boatowners United Inc. of New Bedford, Mas-
sachusetts and I wish to thank you for this opportunity to present a statement
in favor of “Legislation to Extend Our Exclusive Fisheries Zone from 12 to
200 miles.

I have been a working commercial fisherman; boatowner/operator and pres-
ently serve as President of Boatowners United, which is unique in the fact that
we are composed of owner-operated commercial fishing vessels, and which is
100% in favor of S-1988 and HR-8665.

We cannot understand why the Congress cannot and will not enact a 200-mile
fisheries management, conservation and economic protection act for the benefit
and survival of America’s oldest commercial industry.
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We, in the domestic producing fishing industry have neither request>d or
received much in the way of dollars or beneficial legislation through the vears,
We also have never complained about these absences of political or financial
recognition 8o commonly accepted by most other industries as their due. In too
many industries, other than the fishing industry, subsidies, financial assistanc2
sud enabling or profective legislation has become not only a way of life but is
considered a sensible husiness practice.

We are perplexed. however, because in the last ten yvears we have made a
concerted effort in every way possible to achieve legal protection for our fishing
rizhts and resources within the 200-mile offshore limit as specified in H.R. 8663
aud 8. 1988 to no avail.

Continually, oar fishery resources are dwindling annually. Every time a renr’s
cateh figures are reccived and totalled they are less than the prior year's totals
and yetf, particularly with the foreign fleets, effort bas increased annualiv, as
has the size, the horsepower and catching or processing abilily of their vessels,
Linfortuntely, total cateh figures only tell a portion of the story.

The hig quest.on that should be asked is, “What is the unit effort ratio com-
pared to the year past, the last five years and rhe last ten years.” The real answer
Jies there with the size of the vessels and where the type of ability is mora
important. than the numbers of vessels involved. Another factor ravely considered
is how many davs the units are fishing on an annual basis. I will wager that in
071, 1972 and 1973 it took more man and vessel hours to cateh less tonnags
ithan in the prior year.

I, as do several others representing domestic American fishing interests,
~incerely believe that with the excepiion of the Spanish fleet, who are using
pair trawlers and on occasion three trawlers towing one net, that the rest of
the foreign fleet aetivity is not as productive and eflicient as their invesrment
and eqnipment. shou'd justify.

[ personally feel that the foreign nationals are out to catch all they ean as
long as they carn, even if it is counter-productive, and when the stocks arce com-
pietely decimated will move on to other fishing areas of the world. We¢ wha
operate the Amearican domestic fleet, of course, will not have the vessel capa-
hility to move on to other parts of the world.

We also are engaged in a different species fishery to meet the needs and desires
of the United States consumer. We, by necessity, do not attempt to catch proteir.,
regaurdiess of specie, by tonnage to fill foreign needs. We here in New England
cateh the quality fin fish to be sold as a fresh product. That is the diffevence
that too many do not realize and particularly many who oppose or do not under-
stand the necessity for this interim protective legislation.

It ix not only the Ameriecan fishermen who are the losers, as many believe. It is
ihe American consumer who is going to be the real loser.

One should also consider the values of seafood for its health-giving factors and
it is important enough to save this renewable source of protein for its medicinal
qualities available in a pleasant manner of *aking that will not be available to
fhose in need if this foreign invasion is allowed to continue to rape the remiining
resources available for harvesting.

The proposed Law of the Sea Conference at Geneva in 1975, unfortunately,
even if a 200-aile limit is accepted, will take time to implement and ratify. The
resources off New lingland do not have the time to wait for enactment, ratifica-
tion and implenxentation. If Congress cannot save the American fishing industry
rhis year, forget it, because in another year or two at the most there will be
nothing to save,

There are some who c¢all us a fragmented industry with three small fleets of
antiqguated and dilapidared vessels on the IMacific, in the Gulf and here c¢n the
Atlantie.

This so-called decrepit and antiguated flect c¢aught and landed, dockside, 4.7
Willion pounds of product last year (1973) which was about the same as the
landed poundage of 1972,

1lowever, this 4.7 billion pounds catch in 1973 had a doilar value of 39074
million to the fishermen and vessel owrner/operators,

This is not small business !

liow can the United Ntates, with all of its economic and unemployment woes,
refuse to save this valuable renewable resource and industry, merely by the
cnactient of an interim piece of legislation?

Congress, at the moment, will not even take it out of Committee, to consider it,
{0 debate its merits and, hopefully, to enact it.
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We are not asking for money, even though we could use financial assistance to
upgrade our vessels, to develop and maintain consumer education programs,
assistance to processors who must meet new E.P.A. and F.D.A. guidelines and
regulations to remain in business. Surprisingly, perhaps we are not opposed to a
Wholesome Clean Iish Act, or similar legislation, because it will benefit the con-
sumer and, eventually, the seafood industry in its entirety.

We in the fishing industry, and mysclf in particular, cannot understand how the
beef industry in a very short span of time, in this year’s session of Congress,
introduces, debates and passes legislation to provide Hivestock producers with $2
billion in federal loan guarantees to assure that the beef industry can continue
ag a viable, profitable industry. The legislation carries a funding price tag of
$2 billion.

‘We are not knocking this. We are merely requesting the same consideration and
are also stating that there is no funding necessary at this time with our piece of
legislation for the fishermen, vessel owner/operator or processor.

Ironically, a great deal of this same beef in the form of hamburgers will be
purchased by the U.S, School Lunch Program by a prior agreement, and yet
this same School Lunch Program rarely purchases U.S. caught and processed
seafood and shellfish. If an occasional American product is purchased, it i«
usually in small lots and of little dollar value to our industry, particularly here
in New England. i

We are onc of the few food industries that deals primarily with the U.S.
consumer and not the government or institutional trade. We also must compete
daily with the foreign vessel-caught scafood/shellfish produets which in many,
if not most instances, are highly subsidized by their governments. We also
now are competing of late, in the wholesale/retail market, with those same
highly mechanized foreign fleets who are raping the resource within the 200-
mile seaward boundary, returning to their homeland or on occasion dropping
off processed product at a free or neutral port and shipping it into the American
and Canadian marketplace.

Tor the reasons stated I, therefore, close by asking three questions:

1. Does the United States want or need a domestic American fishing
industry?

2. Does the domestic American fisherman and owner/operator have a
right to have a renewable, natural resource available for harvesting?

3. Does the American consumer have a right to purchase a fresh or quick-
frozen quality seafood/shellfish domestie produet, caught by American fish-
ermen, with American vessels, in American waters?

Gentlemen, only the Congress can make that decision on behalf of the American
fishermen, vessel owner/operator and consumer.

Respectfully submitted :

) Leowarp J. RocHE,
President.

Mr. Rocmr. T would also like to submit for the record a portion of
a newspaper from New Bedford which gives various reasons for
our support of this bill.

The Crrairman. Without objection it will be inserted at this point.

[The newspaper article follows:]

[From the Standard-Times, New Bedford, Mass., May 30, 1574]
200-M1LE LiMIT CALLED LAST CHANCE-—FISHERIES MANAGEMENT NEEDED
(By Jack Stewardson)

The question of a 200-mile fisheries limit boils down to a question of fisherics
management, members of the New DBedford fishing industry strongly feel.

It involves definitely what they feel to be a question of their continued sur-
vival as a fishing industry, but within a larger question of whether the once-
rich grounds off New England can be managed properly, be replenished, and pro-
duce a long-term future.

Fishing industry officials note they have no illusions that the passage of the
Studds-Magnuson interim 200-mile fisheries bill will clear foreign fleets from
their back doors. But they see the legislation as a means, and possibly as a last
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chance, to produce an effective fisheries policy to end the reckless exploitation
of the valuable, renewable marine resources.

“In another few years it won't be economically feasible for any of us to leave
the docks.” commented Harry P. Swain, owner of and skipper of the New Bedford
dragger Shamrock and vice president of Toatowners United Ine. “For many
of us here it's close to that now.”

Swain and others in the fishing industry have seen their annual port lani-
ings fall from an average close to 120 million pounds annually last decade,
down to 61 mill:on last year.

The decline has coincided with the appearance and growth of modern, sophisti-
cated, foreign fishing fleets and the failure of such international conventions as
the International Commission for the Northweast Atlantic.

Without proteetion now, comments William Beaumont, president of the New
tedford Seafood Producers Association, “the foreign nationals are going o con-
tinue to clean up here without regard to conservation and then go on to other
places. We can’t. We'll be left with nothing.”

“They’re fish:ng for protein and that’s al! they really care about,” seconded
Leonard J. Roche, president of Boatowners United Inc.

The growing concern among nations of the world over the status of the world’s
seafood resources, industry spokesmen feel, is a symptom of the growing realiza-
tion that past practices, and past international law, have been inadequate f:0
produce a viable caretaking role over the ocean resources.

The growing number of nations who are looking toward a 200-mile limit, spe-
cially among emerging national communities, say they carry the wave of the
fature.

Although the United States plans to advance a so-called species approach at
the Law of the Sea Conference in Caracus, Venezuela, this summer, New Bedford
officials feel s1c a position is inadequate to the task at hand.

The species approach will leave fish stocks indigenous to the coastal zone under
the caretaker role of the coastal nation, while placing many of the migrating
ocenn fisheries, such as tuna, under continued international control.

“Many of ux here in New Bedford have the feeling that all fish stocks are tied
together,” commented Joseph F. Veiga, business agent for the New Bedford
Seafood Workers Union. “When one begins to go, they all follow.”

“We've seen it here in New England.”

“Instead of solving the problem,” commented Atty, Harvey B. Mickelsen, ex-
ecutive director of the New Bedford Seafood Producers Association, “ir may
multiply the problems.”

They add that a type of species approach tried in the past by the ICNAF con-
vention, setting quotas one individual species of fish, proved to be unwieldy and
was finally modified last October to include an overall management program.

That management program, keyed to dropping fishing levels in a three-year
period to a poirt where stocks can finally begin to recover, will be too little too
late, they say.

“Until a year or two ago theyv didn't have the ability to enforce the treaty
agreements,” Mickelson said. “There was no mechanical basis for enforcement.
Now we're starting to get enforcement but we’re running out fo fish.

They also caiation that whatever comes out of the Law of the Sea, be it a
speecies approach or a 200-mile limit, may not be in force in time to conserve and
protect the fisheries.

“Tt took seven or eight years for the last Law of the Sea agreement to be rati-
fied,” commented Austin . Skinner, secretary-treasurer of the New Bedford
Fishermen's U'non. “We just can’t wait that long.” -

AMickelzon in turn adds he is highly skeptical that the United States, if a suc-
ceasful agreement is hammered out this year in Caracus, or next year in Vienna,
will be able to convince nations, such as the Soviet Union, that the terms of the
agreement should be implemented immediately. before the ratification procesa.

“The hig plan of the government is to try and get us involved with other
species,” Mickelson said. “They’re telling us we had better try and find something
else to catch. Go look for something else. The State Department is willing to
write us oft.”

Much of the cuestion, the pros and cons of the 200-mile limit agree, boils down
to where yon fish. on yonr back door on on someone else’s. In shore shrimp fish-
ermen in the Gulf Coast, they maintain, are not vocally against a 20)-mile
limit as are sh-imp fishing interests who fish off the coast of South America.

It also beils down, they say, to whether or not the resource is to be preserved.
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“I think we would be finally enhancing our image as defenders of the natural
resources which make up such a large share of the world’s food supply,” com-
mented Howard W. Nickerson, an ICNAF industry adviser.

FLEET DWINDLES

New Bedford’s fishing fleet, once numbering more than 200 vessels, has dwin-
dled to approximately 120 vessels today.

SUPPORT OUR
FISHING INDUSTRY

“Hanginy over the entirs future of the industry 53 wa
I S know it 15 the unrelenting decirfation of our ishing
grounds by Ihe foreign fieets.”
Anty. Harvey B, Mickelson,
} Executive director of the

PSR

New Bedford Seafood Producers’
Assoeiation The Standard-Times,
February 19, 1974

- “'However, the present effort of 1he foreign Heett is
PR 50 far beyond the maximum sustainable yield that
their effort will e redceed anyway because there just
won’t be anything left 1o repopulaie the oceans by Ike
erd of the thres year periad.”
ieonard J. Roche, President of
Baatgwners United Ine, The
Standard-Times, February 10, 1974

“There is an ever increasing need of managament
and requlatian of our fishing resources. Too many
fishing nations have for tac many years laken and con»
tinws 10 do 59, all fish in sight without any thought
te assistance in replenishing the stocks.”
Octavio A, Madesto, General Manager of
‘The New Beriord Sesfood Producers iark

fatker,
Tine Standard-Times, February 10, 1974

“While ke energy crises is probably the source of
most concern to area businesses, Ihe Studds-Mag-
auson 200-mile inderim fisheries bill is the moat
leting factar for Ihe futuse of marine related in-
dusteies,” -
Chester A. Hathdway, Assistant

e thaw

Treosarac of the 2y Machinery Co,
The Stazdard-Times, February (AT

S
i, B

200 Mile Limit aMust

# Clanifisd Department Special Edition, The Standard-Times May 33 1974
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ForelGNERS TAKE GLUT or KISIL
(By Don Fraser)

One statistie is enough to show why U.S. interests are waging a “death
struggle” to shove the domestic offshore fishing zone from 12 to 200 miles off the
continental coastline,

An in-depth study of the prime finfish catch from 1961 to 1973 by the National
Marine Fisheries Service indicates the 1.8, portion of the offshore New England
take dropped from 94 to 16 per cent.

What this drop from nine to no more than two out of every 10 fish caught
in the rich Atlantic fishing grounds means is loss of income to a key Greater
New Bedford industry.

Alarm grips area fishing interests as they watch 17 nations take a variety
of marine species out of the vulnerable Northwest Atlantic in a hard-to-regulate
nuinner.

The threat of extinetion of such species as yellowtail flounder and haddock on
top of the sharp decline in scallop take in recent years has critically under-
mined New Bedford’s economy.

There is regulation. The global take off New England is under the eye of the
Internufional Commission tfor the Northwest Atlantic Fisheries (ICNAF). There
is it question as to ICNAF effectiveness.

Despite an effort by JOCNAF last October to reduce Toreign fishing catches by
30 per cent in 1974, surveillance reports from the National Marine Fisheries
Qervices Service indicate the fishing effort, it not the catch, has increased by
more than 15 per cent this year.

Who fishes the once luerative Northwest Atlantic? The Soviets make it big
busitess. The PPolish, (he Bulgarians, the Danish, the French, West and East
Germans, lcelanders, Italians, Japanese, Norweglans, Portugnese, Romanians,
Spanish and Eng.ish have been there sharing the banks with U.S. and Canadian
connterparts.

The foreign tleats contain vessels far bigger in size than U.8. draggers. Many
huve holding capacities of over one million pounds of fish.

SNOL aNYSNOHL q3SaNnH NI

T

T

I i
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Fish catch bar graph on New England fishery outlines growth in little over
decade eof foreign fishing catch and at same time indicates decreasing shares
being caught by U.S. fishermen on their traditional fishing grounds.

In most cases they represent highly sophisticated and highly government-
subsidized fishing efforts. The Soviets alone have been sinking close to $600 mil-
lion annually into their global fleets.

They fish round the clock with stern and side trawlers. The foreign fleet is
part of an industry at sea where so-called motherships (factory vessels), eargo
carriers and support ships exist.

What’s been billed as “The Great Invasion” occurred in 1961, according to
Milan Kravanja of the National Marine Fisheries Service’s Division of Foreign
Fisheries.

The Soviets, who had been using driftnet eatches from old side trawlers, ar-
rived in the fishing grounds aboard 300 to 500 vessels to start a decade of sys-
tematically fishing the Northwest Atlantie.

A rust-encrusted New Bedford or Gloucester-based dragger soon became no
match for a Polish stern trawler, 250 feet in length, capable of carrying 1.5 mil-
lion pounds of frozen fish for months,

The foreign invasion as legitimate as marine law can permit under the 12-mile
offshore domestic limit is seen by the fact that total catch rose from 344,286
metric tons in 1961 to 1,144,597 in 1972.

But, New Bedford and other New England interests did not show the same
percentage rise, The U.S. total overall finfish catch fluctuated downward from
274,919 to 182,974 metric tons.

A classic example of what has happened to a number of top New England
delicacies is the sharp depletion in yellowtail flounder stock principally because
of the 1969 Soviet effort.

The Soviets came into the area east of Long Island and south of Cape Cod and
took 17,985 metric tons of yellowtail unannounced to add to the normal U.S. take
of 19,600 metric tons.

This yellowtail flounder take almost doubled the normal depletion of the
specie in one year and thereafter seriously threatened the stock.

Another classic example of what’s happened to the ocean seafood grab is
evident by the haddock depletion. The U.S. took 48,802 out of 59,635 metric tons
from the Atlantic in 1963.

The Soviets, bolstered by sophisticated ships and electronic gear, joined the
harvest seriously in 1965 and took 81,882 metric tons compared to the 57,027
metric tons the U.S. caught.

This high yield led to a two-year effort that contributed to the critical haddock
shortage that prompted the ICNAF to “close” the Northwest Atlantic to haddock
catches in 1972 and 1974.

The two examples disclose to a degree the critical nature of the problem of
Northwest Atlantic commereial fishing when in two years a stock can be over-
fished to the extent it leads to near extinction.

The advent of a 500-foot Soviet or Polish factory ship in competition with a
small U.8. dragger within the last 12 years is a tiny indication of how Atlantic
fish reserves can be exhausted in a decade.

‘What lasted for a century with little or no threat of extinction based upon
conservative U.S. fishing efforts alinost overnight developed into a situation
where mass fishing has almost reached a “point of no return.”

S1UDDS TESTIFIES

Testimony of Rep. Gerry B. Studds, D-Mass., on legislation to provide for ex-
tended fisheries jurisdiction, senate committee on commerce Boston, May 14,
1974.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I appreciate this opportunity
to appear before you at the beginning of thesc important hearings in Massachu-
setts. As the main sponsor in the House of Representatives of legislation to ex-
tend U.S. fisheries jurisdiction to a total of 200 miles from our coastline on an
interim basis pending an agreement at the Law of the Sea Conference, I testified
before this Committee in Washington last December. My legislation in the House
(IL.R. 8665) is identical to 8. 1988, and a total of 77 Members of the House are
now either co-sponsoring my bill or have filed identical bills.
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Rather than repeat a description of the proposed legislation, what I would
like to do today is to emphasize the urgent need for it to be passed as quickiy as
possible. When Senator Magnuson and I filed this interim 200-mile limit legisla-
tion last June 13th, we knew that the voracious foreign fleets off our coasts were
threatening the continued existence of the most important fish stocks. The situa-
tion today is even more critical.

Tnereused fishing activities of fleets from Russia and other countries practically
destroyed the population of haddock in the 14960’s, and fishermen who depended
on haddock for = lving were forced to switch to yellowtail flounder and other
species. Now we are faced with a dramatic decrease in the population of yellow-
tail flounder. Increasing numbers of press reports indicate that the flounder
cateh in southern New England may have to be reduced by as much as 50 percent
to allow continuation of the species as a commercinlly viable fish stock in future
years,

It is cruelly unfair for large, highly-subsidized foreign fleets to move in on a
coastal fishery, overfish it to the point of destruction, and then move on to
destroy another part of the world’s ocean fish resources. 1t is unfair to the
domestic coastal fishermen—such as those froin New Bedford—whose vessels are
not built to make long journeys to find fish far from shore, and who must simply
stop fishing when the foreign fleets have cleaned out their part of the ocean.
I{ is unfair to the American consumer, who will only be able to buy less desirable
species of fish, while the most desirable species are being eaten in Moscow and
Warsaw. And it is unfair to hungry people all over the world, who will have
lost fish as a source of important protein if we continue to allow this destruction
to continue.

More and more scientists are predicting that the world food crisis will only
inerease in severity. Right now, nany people are starving to death in the Hahel
region of Africa Biafra, and other areas of the world. An international food
conference is novs in the planning stages, and concerned Americans are mounting
efforts to ship focds to regions stricken by drought and famine.

I'he tish off our coast—and off the coasts of other nations—are an important:
conrce of food, end are especially important to the world supply of protein. It
is our duty as responsible members of the international community to take every
possible action to insure that this important source of food continues to be
available in future years.

Since the totgl world cateh declined by cight percent in 1972, the United!
States must take firm action now to force Russia, Japan, and other nations to
observe proper conservation measures in their fishing activities. Through our
Jeadership we may be able to stop the destruction of world fish supplies in time.
We have waited 100 long to act to protect our fisheries.

1GONAF Poricies CALLED INEFFECTIVE
{By Jack Stewardson)

The failure of the 16-nation International Commission for the Northwest
Aflantic Fisheries to develop effective policies in managing Northwest Atlantic
fishery stocks has caused New Bedford industry leaders to look longingly to the
day when a 200-mile fisheries limit is a reality.

They feel that immediate action on an interim basis now, until the Law of the
Soa Conference develops new international fisheries law, may be the only way of
stopping the decimation of the valuable marine resources off the Atlantic (oast
bhefore it is too late.

The IOCNAT convention, they say, although it has methodically and ploddingly
tried, has failed to come to grips with the problem of insuring a rationsl ex-
ploitation of fishery stocks, which make up a large share of the world’s seafoot.
supply.

The commission, they note, in more than two decades of existence, and in pur-
ticular the last decade in which there has been an influx of large, multi-nation
fixhing fleets. has been uanable to balance fishing growth with conservation.

'Thatf the Flalifax-based commission has had its limitation has been acknowl-
cdged hy even Donald L. McKernan, who, as former special assistant to the
secretary of state in charge of fisheries affairs, has presided over most U.S.
cfforts at the internativnal bargaining table.
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McKernan, in noting the organization’s imperfections, also would comment the
organization ‘“is the best thing we have now.” Increasingly, fishing industry ad-
vigsers to the commission have come to the conclusion that when the “best we
have” isn't good enough it's time to start looking for something else.

“ICNATF isn’t working,” comments Mathias Bendiksen, one New Bedford in-
dustry adviser. “Not one fisherman believes in it. We've just been playing games
there.”

The problem with ICNAF, Bendiksen and other industry advisers agree, is it
has always reacted instead of acted. .

“Most conclusions reached there have been after the fact,” commented Austin
P. Skinner, another industry adviser from New Bedford. “And they have not
helped to even keep the fisheries at an even level.”

There also has been some dissatisfaction at times with the positions advanced
by the U.S. commission at the meetings over the years.

“Too many times we have always negotiated from the position of let's give
away as little as possible but at least come home with some type of agreement,”
said Howard Nickerson, the city’s third adviser to the U.S. delegation. “We (the
advisers) can only advise but we can’t make policy.”

Advisers concede that the organization has provided a groundwork for ex-
change of statistical data from member countries although throughout the indus-
try there have been recurring doubts about the accuracy of some of the reports.

But in it’s essential task, that of conservation, it has failed and will likely
continue to do so because it does not have the means of developing and enforcing
agreements, they say.

Haddock, now near commercial extinction, and yellowtail flounder, possibly on
that road in some areas, reached the crisis point after unexpected foreign fishing
activity on the stocks, in both cases Soviet fishing efforts.

Today, scientists assessing all the major fishing stocks in the Norfhwest
Atlantic, note they are being fished at or over the point of maximum sustainable
yield.

Most advisers see a major ICNAF problem of regulating so-called incidental
catches to be one problem that would still be evident under a species approach
being advanced at the upcoming Law of the Sea Conference in Caracas, Vene-
zuela.

Continued depletion of endangered stocks has come about as a result of in-
cidental catches of the species by nations not really concentrating on the stocks,
industry spokesmen say.

The ICNAF organization is now attempting to place an over-all catch limit
on all finfish stocks taken in the Northwest Atlantic so that in another 214 years
the fishing level will be reduced to a point where it can begin to rebuild stocks.

“If we have to wait that long, and we don’t have a 200-mile limit, we're not
going to have any fish for the vessel owner and fisherman to catch nor the
processor to process,” says Nickerson.

“There will still be problems with a 200-mile limit,”” Bendiksen noted. “But we
would hope that by placing coastal nations under control we will be able to
minimize them so we can do the job.”

200-M1LE 1aMIT PROPOSAL OUTLINED

The “Interim Fisheries Zone Extension and Management Act of 1978" is a
legislative proposal designed to authorize the United States to take steps to
allow for the “protection and conservation of threatened species of fish” and
to “protect our domestic fishing industry.”

The legislation, originally filed last June in the U.S. House of Representatives
by Rep. Gerry E. Studds, D-Mass., and in the Senate by Sen. Warren G. Mag-
réuson, D-Wash., is currently being heard in committee in both branches of

oOngress,

" Th;} bills currently have 116 sponsors in the House and 21 sponsors in the
enate.

If enacted the legislation would :

—Create on an interim basis a 200-mile fisheries limit for the United States
for the purpose of bringing fish stocks within that area under management
control of government.
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_Provide for U.S. authority over anadromwus species of fixh, such as salmon,
wliich are spawred in iniand waters, both inside the 200-mile zone and outside
in eases where such jurisdiction does not interfere with other nations’ fisheries
jurisdietions.

——Authorize the Secretary of State to initinte negotiations with nations cur-
rently engaged in commereial fishing operations for fish protected by the act for
the purpose of entering into treaties and agreements to carry its policies and
provisions.

—-—Authorize the Secretary of State to seek treaties and agreements with con-
tiguous fishing nations to provide for a “rat.onal utilization and conservation
of the resources.”

——Seelk arrangaments with nations whose coastal fish are harvested by U.S,
fishermen for a continued U.S. share, under nsers’ fees, of the stocks, and seek
reciprocal arrangements with countries now fishing the United States coastal
Zone,

~~Become inoperative on the date Law of the Sea treaty or treaties now
being developed on fisheries jurisdiction and comservation enter into force.

The act would not :

——Interfere with free passage rights of forecign vessels with the 197-mile con-
{iguous zone outside the U.8. territorial limit of 3 miles,

——Bar foreign fishing vessels from fishing inside the contiguous zone, but
would instead bring those fishing activities under the management control of
the coastal state,

BoArow NERS TESTIFY ARB0OUT KOREIGN L'LEETS

Statement by Leonard J. Roche, President of Boatowners United, Inc., tc
Senate Commerce Committee on Studds-Magnuson Bill.

Boatowners United, 1ne. is made up mostly of owner-operators, New Bedford
men who own ard work as fishermen on their vessels. They are not speculators.
who move their money from one business to another.

They are fishermen, who have successfully built the New Bedford industry
into a $70 million business. Yet, the effort of these people may go to waste unless:
the wholesale rape of the fisheries stocks in our front yard by foreign national
distant water Heets is left to present instruments.

sStatisties show that in 1965 the industry landed 147,316,000 pounds of fish here
in New Bedford, Massachusetts total landings for that year were 409,630,000
pormds. The condition, of the stocks was good and the future looked promising.
We had a thriving haddock and cod fishery plus an unlimited fHounder fishery
including the famous New Bedford yellowtail flounder.

Nine years iazer, the aaddock fishery is just about extinct. The flounder is
in danger ot disagppearing.

Our annual catch in New Bedford is no longer 147 million pounds. It is now
60 million pounds, less than half, and this is with more effort and longer rips.

In the early stages of the game, we pleaded for conservation by all parties
concerned. The nore we nleaded, the harder 1he foreign national fleets tished on
onr stocks of fish,

First they took our full grown stocks, then the smaller fish, until the stocks
were bevond the maximum sustainable yield. Yet they continued until the stocks
were in dangerous condition.

All the while, their representatives sat down with our government represent-
atives withiu the International Committee for Northwest Atlantic Fisheries
Convention amd talked in general terms about the need for conserving the stocks.

11 ene instance the Sceviets agreed to stay out of the yellowtail fishing areas
hut neglected to pass the word to their enormeous fleet which continued to clobber
the stock and fead our $70 million industry into the fertilizer cooking plants on
the sterns of their vessels.

Just last week a number of New Bedford boats were fishing on the 36G06-6040
line (by Loran Bearings) in the middle of the vast fleet of huge foreign national
vessels, If yon were to be present on this scene at night time, it would look to you
just the same as a large city with thousands and thousands of lights as far as
one can see over the horizon. Our men were trying to bring home a decent trip of
veilowtail flonnder. They spent most of the time dodging these large vessels
which would bear down on them even though our American vessels had the right
of way. Finally. a Coast Guard vessel arrived to act as interference for the
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American flect. I remind you, these incidents take place every day in our own
front yard in the Atlantic

This points up an absolute need for extended jurisdiction to the 200-mile limift.
It is a regulation needed for two reasons: conservation and economics. Without
extended jurisdiction, the foreign national fleets will continue uncontrolled—-
breaking the chain of life in the ocean until all species are endangered. It is a
known fact to scientists, fishermen and boatowners that they have broken every
conservation rule in the book, even though they profess to be concerned with
conservation measures.

Economically, the New Bedford Area and other areas along the Atlantic Coast
are dependent for a good portion of their prosperity directly or indirectly from
the fishing industry. It has been suggested by people in other parts of the country
that the fishing industry wait until the Law of the Sea Conference decide for all
nations what will be defined as extended jurisdiction. The fishermen and the
boatowners cannot wait while the cumbersome machinery of international poli-
tics decides our fate. Our fate will be decided by you, Immediate extended juris-
diction will give us the chance to truly conserve the valuable stocks of seafood
oft of our shores. In reality, extended jurisdiction should have been done a
number of years ago.

‘We have consistently asked for this to no avail while we watched the valuable
resource diminish year after year for nine years and continuing. If this country
does not grant immediate extended jurisdiction but decides to wait for the Law of
the Sea Conference to define it, there will be no industry left when this definition
finally materializes because the rape of our fishing grounds continues without
letup by the Foreign National Distant-Water Fleets. The end result will be that
the millions of dollars of vessel investment by American fishermen and the mil-
lions of dollars in wages and salaries derived from the industry will no longer be.

In addition, extended jurisdiction will not help unless controls are placed on
the entry of the foreign national fleets. In other words, extended jurisdiction to
the 200 mile limit will be useless if the Soviets and other such nations are allowed
to continue their past practices.

It is a simple realistic fact that without immediate extended jurisdiction, we
cannot in any way survive as an industry.

[From the Standard-Tines, New Bedford, Mass., May 30, 1974]
Topay’s VIEWPOINT: AN INTERIM LImMIT
(An editorial from The Standard-Times of April 12, 1974)

Tate last year, Rep. Gerry E. Studds, D-Mass., author of legislation that would
set up a 200-mile fishing limit as an interim measure until an international con-
servation agreement can be worked ouf, was the lead-off witness for the proposal
before Sen. Warren G. Magnuson’s D-Wash,, Commerce Committee. Mr., Studds
declared passage of the bill is needed immediately “or we aren’t going to have
any fish to conserve.”

This newspaper has been reluctant to endorse legislation of this type, even
on a temporary basis, believing that unilateral U.S. action might inhibit a
broader, international approach aimed at protecting marine life and guarantec-
ing exploitation of ocean resources in an orderly and cooperative manner. Both
Mr. Studds and the bill’s co-author, Sen. Magnuson, appreciate this reservation,
but suggest we do not have time to wait for an agreement they hope will come,
without doing something in the meantime. Their arguments become increasingly
persuasive.

With the advantage of perspective gained from his committee hearings, Sen.
Magnuson now has concluded ;

The whales and fishes of the world’s oceans are being wiped out at an astonish-
ing rate—targets of destructive teelinology applied on a massive seale.

Thig problem has come about mainly because Japan, the Soviet Union-and
certain other nations have defied “common-sense limits” on their catches, As
a result, we now face the likelihood of total collapse of traditional coastal fish-
eries which provide nceded protein for the world and jobs for hundreds of thou-
sands of Americans.

Off New England, the Soviets, Poles, and Tast Germans have, in a little more
than a deeade, almost wiped out the formerly abundant Georges Bank haddock.
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gravely imperiled once-enormous stocks of sea herring, threatened the yellowtail
Hounder fishery tnd depleted stocks of cod and other fishes. 11.8. catches have
becen cut in half in a few years.

A new agreement on North Atlantie fishing, although touted as a U.S. “victery,”
provides quotas for the Soviet Union and other Eastern-bloe countries three times
greater than that accorded our fleet. The agreement, written last year, clearly
neither terminates Soviet fishing rights off our coasts nor provides enougl: re-
duetion in catch to permit fish populations to recover.

What is happening off the IJast Coast is paralleled off the West Coast, Off
Oregon and Washington, Soviet fleets have halved U.S. perch catches in a few
vears and are well on the way to decimating the stocks. Off Alaska, the Japanese
have so depleted the sockeve salmon that biologists feel another season of netting
may not only destroy the fishery, but jeopardize the survival of the species. In
the Bearing Sea, the important U.S,-Canadian halibut fishery has been eliminited
by what are called “incidental catehes” by Japanese and Soviet fleets. The “in-
cidental” Japanese catch last year exceeded the entire deliberate catch by
Ainerican halibut fishermen.

Moreover, at the recent meeting of the International North Pacific Fisheries
Comiission in Tokyo, the Japanese, who account for more than 80 per cent of
the total cateh, refused to reduce their fishing effort despite clear evidence that
their failure to do so will result in annihilation of once-plentiful stocks.

More than 140 nations are expected to take part in the U.N, conferenc> on
the Law of the Sea, which beging in June, an effort designed to cope with these
and other probleras. Major proposals have been made that would protect marine
life but there are such deep schisms between participating nations that this con-
ference—as with other international efforts—could end in failure. We sincerely
hope it does not, yet even if it does concur in effective conservation measures, an
agreement could r.ot be ratified for years.

We cannot wait—the fisheries canrnot wait—and we, therefore urge swift
passage of the interim 200-mile fishing limit.

EXTINCTION NEAR

[1addock, once the mainstay of Boston and Gloucester fishing boats and an
important seeondary cateh in New Bedford, has been declared to be on the verge
of commercial extinction by the National Marine Fisheries Service because of
over-fishing.

Tobvay's VIEWPOINT-—-FOR 200-MILE LIMIT
(An editorial from The Standard-Times of May 14, 1974)

There is nothing surprising and nothing very impressive, either, in the Nixon
administration arguments against the Magnuson-Studds proposal to extend the
U.8. fisheries zone to 200 miles on an interim basis.

Kenneth Rush. acting secretary, Department of State, has presented the
conventional case: Such extension would be harmful on a long-term basis to all
U.S. fishing interests, it would be a violation of international law, it would
jeopardize the U.S. position at the Law of the Sea Conference, and it would
hurt the shrimp and tuna fishing industries.

Mr. Rush also noted that the State Department has been working on bilateral
and multilateral agreements to help the New England and I'acific Northwest
fishing industries.

T'o these presentations, we would reply :

What is proposed is short-term, not long-term, a stop-gap designed to prevent
the present ravaging of the resource until something multilateral and better can
be arrived at.

Violation of international law or not, such extensions of fisheries zones are a
fact of international life and have been for several years, and their numbers
continue to increase. Moreover, although it has expressed objection, the Urited
States has taeitly or implicitly accepted establishment of such zones by other
countries and has recognized their existence bty federal payments, direct or in-
direct, arising because of them,
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Concerning the shrimp and tuna fishing industries, they are already living with
the extended fishery zones of other nations, Moreover, because U.S.-subsidized
fines are a good source of income for other countries apprehending our vessels
in their waters, it is reasonable to suppose more countries will establish such
offshore limits regardless of what we do. Further, it is unreasonable to suppose
that they will refrain from doing so simply because we do not.

With regard to the Law of the Sea Conference, we have stated earlier that it
was with reluctance that we supported unilateral action in this area but were
forced to do so because (a) other nations, especially J apan and the Soviet Union,
continue to demonstrate no responsibility whatever with regard to protecting the
resource and, as a matter of fact, threaten it in several areas with exlinction,
and (b) even though conference agreement on a 200-mile limit seems increasingly
possible, the organization’s ponderous machinery insures that implementation of
such a measure will take years. :

Tinally, concerning the bilateral and multilateral agrcements—the Inter-
national Commission for Northwest Atlantic Fisheries providing a classic ex-
ample—although we supported the effort and greeted the much-heralded “con-
cession” gained with editorial hope—experiences proving that such approaches
are ineffective and insufficient.

The Magnuson-Studds approach is neither shortsighted nor selfish; it simply
recognizes that something must be done quickly or we shall not have to do any-
thing—there will be no fisheries resource left. This difficult position was not of
our making; it has arisen because of the irresponsible fishing programs of other
nations in waters adjacent to our coasts. :

FISHIN' ALMOST GONE
(By Bob Hall)

“Gone fishin’.” )

Remember the calendars that dotted the walls of businesses and the work shops
of millions of homes? )

The posters detailed the idyllic life. Closing up shop for a while to relax with
a beer or soda in a rowboat, the fishing line bobbing gently in a near calm sea
or lake, and the sun shining from a cloudless sky.

But the 1974 business of commercial fishing is far from idyllic. It can be frus-
trating and exasperating as any business. Especially when the catch that used to
come into the port in the hundreds of thousands of pounds, comes in the thou-
sands of pounds. ’ ) ) )

Solidly supporting a 200-mile limit as an interim measure until some interna-
tional agreement can be arranged, is the New Bedford Fishermen’s Union.

The union’s chief spokesman, Austin P. Skinner, has good reason to support the
move. A few years ago, the union had 1,500 men aboard 200 boats sailing from this
city to the fishing grounds. o

Today, about 900 men sail on 140 boats and unless something, anything really,
is done pretty soon, the fishing fleet could become extinet as the whaling fleet that
once made New Bedford a name known around the world;

The foreign fleets have done their work well on the offshore grounds to a point
where New Hngland’s fleets of small fishing trawlers have had less ‘and less to
harvest each year. : - )

Skinner notcs the union is not asking for a complete ban on foréign fishing on
the grounds but rather some system of control.

The executive secretary of the Fishermen’s Union commented that a permit
or licensing system could be agreed upon under the Studds-Magnuson bill, which
would allow the foreign fleets to fish inside the 200-mile zone.

The bill will offer a means of developing a better enforcement system, he says,
and -will allow the United States to determine more exactly what the foreign
fleets are taking from Georges Bank and other fishing grounds. It will provide
better management than is currently available.

The union spokesman doesn’t see the immediate adoption of a 200-mile limit
as the answer to the fishing industry’s problems.

- I’s rather a stop-gap until the Law of the Sea Conference can hammer out
some kind of agreement, if it does at all.

41-251—74——9 ’
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UnNicN’'s PosiTioN

Statement of the New Bedford Fishermen’s Union in support of the unilateral
extension of the fisheries contiguous zone of 200 nautical miles.

Since our Piigrim forefathers first settled In this area, the fisheries have
played an essential part in the economy of the colonies and latter the nation.
Thank God they cannot see how these fisheries have been desecrated in the last
fifteen years.

The situation grows continually worse with more and more foreign fishing
vessels compering with us for less fish. Existing international agreements have
not worked in the Northwest Atlantic and in our opinion will never be satis-
factory to the domestie fisheries interests.

In the early 1960’s, the New Bedford fishermen recognized the need for long-
range conserviation methods in the coastal fisheries. Because we were part of an
international management scheme and hecause the United States had no author-
ity under existing law, the fishermen had to stand by and watch the depletion
of the major stocks of fish on which we were dependent for our livelihood.

The number of nations in the world community which have extended their
fisheries jurisdictions have increased dramatically and coincides with the growth
of the distant water fishing fleets which have depleted fishery stocks around the
world.

In all probability, the law of the Sea Conference will come to some conzlusisns
with regard ro either extended jurisdiction or coastal control of the coastal
fisheries. The problem that we see in using this avenue is the fact that any such
international pact usually takes several years to obtain the necessary signatures
to place the agreement in force.

Our fisheries cannot wait for this type of action. If we do, there will be no
fishery left. We desperately need the type of unilateral action which is being
studied here today.

The basic problem with a multi-national agreement such as ICNAF is that
most conclusinons reached are an after-the-fact sort of conclusion and conserva-
tion measures adopted have not helped to even keep the fisheries at an even level.
We feel that o major reason for this is the question of the by-catch or incidental
fish caught when fishing for a basic species (i.e. flounders caught whern fishing
for red or silver hake. The quota for red and silver hake in sub-area 5 for 1974
amounts to 240 metric tons. In 19738, the total eatch of red and silver hake was
around 199.8 metric tons of which the U.8. accounted for £26.3 metric tons. The
foreign catch was 173.3 metrie tons. If this foreign fleet, in catching this amount
also took the allowable 10 per cent incidental catch of yellowtail flounder, they
woild have brought on deck approximately 17.8 metrie tons of yellowtail founder
or an amoun: equal to more than 70 per cent of what U.S. vessels can lind
nnder established guotas for yellowtail flounder). Before ICNAF could ever
be an effective instrument to protect the fisheries the problem of the incidental
ciateh would have to be cleared up.

It has been argued that extensicn of fisheries jurisdiction would be harmful
to our distant water shrimp and tuna fisteries. The recently negotiated agree-
ment, with Brazll and the fact that our government re-imburses any fines levied
on the tuna ileet by South Ainerican countries is indicative that the U.S. gov-
ernment does in fact recognize the extended jurisdiction of some countries.
Q. 1988 wonld allow the U.S8. Government to do the same thing to foreigners
off our shores for a much better reason. This would be for the conservation of
the coastal spacies.

SEAro0oD WORKERS KEEL PINCH
(By Marilee Hartley)

Like many seafood workers, Betty Soares gets up every morning and tele-
phones her boss to sece if there is work that day.

If she is needed. she notifies the babysitter, her mother-in-law, and reports to
Aiello Brothers, Inc., a New Bedford fish processing plant.

tut since December she has been called in only three or four times. The rest
of the time she collects unemployment compensation amounting to less than
ha'f of what she would earn on the job without overtime.

Both Betty, a packer and trimmer, and her husband, Fernando, a fish cufter,
have been sea food workers for about 10 years.
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Fred, who has seven years seniority at Coastal Fisheries, has worked regularly.
But he now averages about 32 hours weckly, compared with frequent 60-hour
workweeks o few years ago. “But I'm better off than a lot of others because of
my seniority,” he commented.

“We both used to work from seven in the morning until seven at night, We
would cry for time off. Now we cry for work,” Betty said.

They say there is no work because there is no fish, Foreign fishermen have
depleted the fishing grounds using nets far smaller than those allowed under
U.8. regulations, the couple say. The foreign fishing boats are also much larger
than New Bedford draggers.

The amount of work began to decline about two years ago “but this year has
been the worst,” Betty said. “I’ve never seen it this bad.”

The Soares both feel strongly that things will get a lot worse unless Congress
promptly approves a 200-mile fishing limit for the United States.

Fred said the seafood workers support the 200-mile limit almost unanimously.
A native of Portugal, he is vice president of the Seafood Workers Union, Local
1572-6, International Longshoremen’s Association.

“T know Nixon’s against the 200-mile limit but I’'m against him,” Fred said.
“80 that makes us kind of even.”

Hag their reduced income been a hardship? “Of course we've had it rough. I
think everyone in the industry is struggling,” Betty said.

The couple have three children, a daughter, 15, and two sons, 13 and 9. They
live at 5 Grinnel St., Fairhaven.

One of their major headaches has been medical bills. Their younger son, Fred
Jr., has a history of illness. He recently contracted hepatitis. The family now
owes several thousand dollars in hospital bills alone.

Fred said the best solution for working people would be a national health
insurance program and particularly better medical coverage for children, Betty
said.

“Most women in my shop have children,” she said. “That’s why their working.
Some women in my shop don’'t want to go on welfare, but they're almost forced
to. Every time a child gets sick they're set ali the way back again.”

Day care facilities also would be a great asset to women workers, she noted.
“Many times they have to stay home when their children are sick for a day or &
babysitter can’t make it,” she explained.

Betty lost her seniority at another plant two years ago when her mother-in-
law could not babysit for a time. Her low seniority in the current fish situation
means she is one of the last to be called into work. .

Meanwhile, rising costs are adding to the woes. “Utilities, groceries—every-
thing is sky high,” Fred said. “There’s no way a working person can cope with
the cost of living these days.” Especially when fish plant work is scarce.

Wives AIp FisHING HUSBANDS
(By Marilee Hartley)

United Fishermen’s Wives is a 50-woman team of well-informed public rela-
tions specialists for the New Bedford fishing industry.

“We formed the group five years ago to help our husbands. They're out fishing
so much, they don’t have time to help themselves,” explained Mrs. Lucille Swain,
executive secretary of the organization. She is also office manager for Boatowners
United, Inc. )

Her husband, Harry, is owner of the fishing vessel Shamrock,

Mrs. Swain explained that the group has 52 active members compared with 90
five years ago because many wives have too many family responsibilities for the
round of activities involved.

One of the group’s first projects was to write every U.S. congressman urging
enactment of a 200-mile fisheries limit.

“Wao got nothing but lip service then. But support has grown in the last five
years,” commented Mrs. Janet Connors, president. Her husband, Eugene, is
skipper of the Christina J.

The group feels strongly that unless the limit is approved soon, New Hngland
fishing grounds will be depleted and the industry destroyed.
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Other organization efforts on behalf of the industry have included & eampaign
to get local schools to use New Bedford fish.

__“Most schocls still serve foreign fish, but we did get the Stop and Shop on
Dartmouth Street to sell fresh New Bedford seafood,” noted Mrx, Bernice Calnan,
vice president and wife of Donald Calnan, part-owner of the Betty Barl.

The group also is represented on the Now England Fisheries Steering Com-
mittee and participates every year in the ‘Whaling City Festival.

Besides fund-raising for its numerous projects, the organization has donated a
book on fishing to every school in the New Bedford area, has had distress flags
made and sold at cost to New Bedford fishing vessels and has sponsored a demon-
stration on gourmet seafood cooking.

About four years ago, Mrs. Swain and Mrs. Connors visited Denver, Colo., to
Dpromote New Bedford Fish. Sponsored by the New Bedford Fishermen’s Union,
the trip was a success, they said.

The group also contributes to a number of charities and sponsors scholarships
for the children of members.

Mrs, Swain stressed that the 200-mile limit is the single most important issue
for the fishing industry. “Without it, we won’t have an industry in two to three
years,” she said.

She explained that foreign fisherm en, equipped with huge factory ships, many
smaller vessels are overfishing American waters.

Regulations on cateh limits and net size set up by the International Commis-
sion for Northwest Atlantic Fisheries are enforced on U.S. fishermen by the NMa-
tional Marine Fisheries Service, while foreign vessels routinely violate the regu-
lations, she said.

Mrs. Connors gaid her husband recently found baby lobsters in the bellies of' a
cod catch. Cod normally eat herring, “but there are no herring left,” she said.

She said the small nets used by many foreign boats catch everything, including

.baby fish. “Yon never see seagulls behind a foreign boat, because they keep every-
thing,” she remarked

Mrs, Swain noted that legislation on a 200-mile limit would also have to include
more funds for U.8. Coast Guard erforcement,

Mrs. Swain said IONAF has been “a failure,” but “it’s the only thing we’ve got.”
She said in the long run, another form of organization will be needed.

JITY CAPTAIN PLANS SaAllL, oN WASHINGTON
{By Jack Stewardson)

George K. Feener first got his feet wet in the New Bedford fishing industry 2')
vears ago when he spent his high school summer vacation out te sea aboard his
father’s fishing' hoat.

Today, at a still-yourg 40, and now the owner of three New Bedford draggers,
Feener is planning to sail his Sharon and Noreen to Washington next week to
lobby for suppcrt for a 200-mile fisheries limit.

Tl'm “Nail on Washington” is being sponsored by the Save the American Fish-
eries Gronp, a New England organization composed of legislators, fishing indis-
try officials ani conservationists. The group also has drawn support from many
other sections of the country.

Feener has become part of the effort, he says, because if something isn’t done
to protect the New England fish stocks there is going to be a “disaster.”

“I feel in the future if we don’t cut down on the foreign fishing effort we'll be
out of business in another four or five years,” Feencer says.

“Our hoats Lave beer competing with foreign trawlers as long as 300 feet,” he
adds. “They’ve been sweeping the oceans. The ocean.is becoming dead.”

Ieener has made his living from the sea, it’s been good to him, but with over-
fishing it’s “becoming a desert.” ) .

Overfishing s not the only problem confronting the New England fishing in-
dnéfrv, he saic, but it makes the other problems academic. “If we've got no fish
to cateh, they’l . be no sense in sending any boeats out.”

Feener first began feeling the pull of the sea at 15 while still a student at
Fairhaven High School when he went out on his father George's boat.

Fishing ran in the fainily blood. George Sr., in addition to skippering a number
nf New Bedford boats, was also at one time the port delegate to the Atflantic
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Fishermen’s Union. A brother, Charles, has been an official in the New Bedford
Fish Lumpers Union and is currently working with one of New Bedford’s
stevedoring outfits, )

By the time he graduated from high school, George was ready for a mate’s
job on a New Bedford scalloper. By the age of 21, he had become a skipper, one
of the youngest in the port at that time.

Father of four children, Feener no longer is a full-time fisherman but still
makes occasional trips to the fishing grounds. He is a director of the New Bedford
Seafood Producers Association. :

With the Sharon and Noreen, he also owns the draggers Gary and Aaron and
the Invader. The Sharon and Noreen and Gary and Aaron are named after his
children.

His oldest son Gary is now at the age when George himself started fishing,
but Fecner says at the moment his son’s main interest is in sports.

Although New England’s fishing boats have been criticized by a Gulf Coast
shrimp spokesman as being “museum pieces,” Feener says he feels the criticism
is not entirely justified.

There are many old boats in the New Bedford fishing fleet. But there are also
some newer ones. One of the reasons, vessel construction has been minor, in
addition to high construction costs in the United States, is because of the uncer-
tainty over the resource.

Feener’s Sharon and Noreen was built in 1966. To build such a vessel today, he
says, would cost close to $500,000.

“If a fellow saw signs of a bright future, signs of a good living, mayhe things
would be different,” he said. ?

Although high fish prices have in some ways counteract the decline in fish
landings in New Bedford, Feener notes there will be a limit on what the con-
sumer will pay for fish,

“We've had scarcity and we’ve had good prices,” he says. “But to an extent
we're going to outclass ourselves by pricing ourselves out of the market.”

SEAFOOD DEALERS BACK Liamrr B1Lr—U.8. FIsHERY NEARING DISASTER

Prepared for Presentation Before the Senate Commerce Committee at Boston
on May 14, 1974 by Iarvey B. Mickelson of the Seafood Dealers Association of
New Bedford.

When one finds himself on the brink of disaster he generally reflects in an
attempt to establish how and why he got there. And so it is today. The purpose
of these hearings is the result of circumstances which have in fact become dis-
astrous and were perhaps necessary for a real recognition to be given to the un~
alterable fact that the domestic fishing industry is on the brink of disaster.

As reported in the newspapers, it has been suggested by representatives of
other facets of the so-called domestic fishing industry, for example the shrimp
Ppeople and the tuna people, that the domestic industry should be left at a status
quo to be protected down the line by conventions which have indeed historically
created that situation which exists today.

The fishing industry of the Northeast further reported in the papers has been
called a “museum piece” and it is strange that any aspect, of the domestic industry
should be marked by one who has not yet felt the impact of foreign fishing pres-
sure in the particular area that he represents, This would appear to be a fla-
grant nonrecognition of what is capable of happening to any fishery historically
looked upon as domestic, once encroached upon by foreign fishing pressure. )

The inability to recognize the circumstances which provoked that type of
remark is tantamount to the inability of the particular person to recognize what
could happen and probably will happen to that group he represents unless, of
course, the group he does represent is not in fact involved in the domestic fishing'
industry. ) . ,

On reflection, unless one knew it to be otherwise, the past eiglht or ten years
could be looked upon as a contrived scheme to systematically annhilate species
of fish under the guise of international agreements and conventions which were
supposedly attempted for the purpose of conserving and rehabilitating those
same species. We in the Northeast may appear to he particularly sensitive to the
impact of the legislation which is being considered by this committee. We have,
lived through the annihilation of haddock and possibly may see the annhilation
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of yellowtail and flounder within a time framework that only amounts to a few
years.

Opponents of the legislation being considered will continue to raise arguments
that the unilateral action by the United States in declaring extended jurisdiction
\\fould reduce the effectiveness of negotiations at such meetings as the Interna-
tional Commission for Northwest Atlantic Fisheries and the so-called Law of the
Sea Conference 10 be held this summer. When in fact I have not heard one com-
ment from any inowledgeable person that indicates that there will be any suc-
«ens at the Law of the Sea and certainly, based on past performance, one cannot
axsume that there will be much success in reducing the amount of foreign fish-
ing aetivity in those areas subject to ICNAF.

May I summarize a report prepared by the Northeast Fisheries Center for the
ICNAF Advisory meeting on May 8, 1974, with reference to the condition of cer-
tain fisheries:

1. Flounders other than yellowtail, “stock condition in general poor; foreign
hyecatch a significant problem.”

2. Haddock, “stock still at very low levels; all efforts to minimize by-catech
needed.”

3. Herring (regulated fishery), “total available catch may have to be less than
1974 as classes since 1970 do not appear strong.”

4. Mackerel, “abundance indices caleulated by U.8. show continued decline.”

5. Other fish, “survey cruise information indicates low stock levels.”

6. Squid, “concern about increasing fishing activities in this fishery.”

7. Yellowtail flounder. Southern New England, “stock has continued to de-
eline as removals exceed recruitmoent.”

8. Yellowtail flounder, east of Block Island, “stock is declining due to removals
exceeding recruitment. Continued fishing will further deplete stock.”

In the meeting at which the above information was disseminated, the question
was asked whether it was anticipated a year ago that the fisheries above men-
fioned would reach the levels that appear te be existent, The answer was ‘“no.”

With regard to the yellowtail and flounder, both of which are under interna-
tional supervision, there is very little doubt that the depletion that has taken
place in one yeur is a result of unreported catches of these fisheries by foreign
vessels. We are now told that it may be necessary to substantially reduce fishing
in certain of the areas referred to above in order to rejuvenate the stocks. Based
on past experience, reduction in overall quantities of fish to be taken will result
in a much greater than proportional reduction in the total U.S. cateh, as tke
continued taking of large quantities of fish that are not reported by foreign
vessels continues,

One need only look at the history of yellowtail and flounder under international
supervision to see a classic example of negctiated destruction of a natural re-
source in a perind of ten years. The foreign vessels will voluntarily remove thena-
selves from any area in which it is ot economically reasonable for them to re-
main and their voluntary removal will leave in its wake the destruction of a
fishery.

It has been stated time and time again that the United States needs a national
fisheries policy. I concur. But based on past experience, one can conclude that a
national fisheriss policy entangled in ICNATW-type negotiations and Law of the
Sea Conferences will bring to other parts of this country what has befallen the
Northeast.

It would appear that fishing pressures along the eastern seaboard by foreign
nations is increasing. I believe that the available information indicates that the
numher of foreign vesseis now operating has increased 15 per cent from last year
and that there have been put into service more sophisticated vessels than we have
had in the pas: which may, in effect, increase the total fishing capability sub-
stantially more than 15 per cent. The West Coast of the United States in the area
of pollock fisheries will probably be subject to additional fishing pressure as the
Japanese and the South Koreans are hastily increasing the size of their fleets. It
should be obvious that only one reason would cause fishing vessels to¢ come
thousands of miles from their shores and that is that the fisheries domestic to
them have been depleted and now the fisheries that are domestic to the Unitaed
States will be dapleted.

May I suggest that the only person who could oppose the legislation being con-
sidered would be one whose interests are deeply involved in one or a combina-
tion of two thirgs: that the basis of their business or the industry they rerresent
is not domestic and/or they are involved in bilateral agreements and special
concession situations with foreign countries.
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Is that the type of vested interest situation that should determine a national
fisheries policy ? Should the results of years of ICNAF and the prospect of years
of Law of the Sea Conferences be the basis upon which the United States should
look forward to a national fisheries policy ? May I suggest that either of these
alternatives is tantamount to a national disaster reflecting that which has oc-
curred in the East but multiplied many, many times.

The United States must take immediate control of its natural resources, in this
case, fish. It must analyze the condition of the stocks, the needs of its domestic
producers and its domestie consumption, take those steps that are necessary to
ensure the rchabilitation of those fisheries already ravaged and then negotiate on
a bilateral or multilateral basis with regard to those fisherics in abundance and
those species which, because of their natural migration habits, required unusual
attention.

Let us stop now, look around, see what we have and from 2 position of control
develop a national fisheries policy free of those entanglements that have brought
us to this moment in time which is our last chance to prevent a national disaster.

Brir ‘Last IIoPE,’ PRODUCERS SAY

(Statement by Octavio A. Modesto, general manager of the New Bedford Sea-
food Producers Association before the Senate Commerce Committee, May 15, 1974
in Boston.)

The passage of the interim 200-mile-limit bill is our only last hope. We have
been foisted with various forms of conservation and quotas for years. These
methods have not worked. This has only resulted in benefits to the foreign fishing
fleets and a dwindled fisheries resource,

Our haddock has all but disappeared, they take all they can and nothing is ever
put back. Certainly, the farmer could never continue to raise good crops if he
just took the yield and never returned something to maintain the strength of the
source of supply. There is simply utter disregard for this marvelous resource, and
its survival.

We urge Congress to act in favor of the proposed 200-mile interim fishing legis-
lation now pending. It has been said by many that there are doubts about the
ramifications of such legislation, its enforcement and effect upon other ports in
the South. This has not troubled the Latin American countries of Ecuador, Peru,
cod is down to nothing and we were notified recently that we should cut our
yellowtail flounder fishing by 50 per cent. Since Yellowtail is our New Bedford
fisheries’ mainstay, how can any vessel or plant survive on a 50 per cent opera-
tion? This would amount to a definite and total strangulation of New Bedford’s
fishing industry.

The American fisherman has over the years battled the elements, the fish
themselves and lastly the market prices to eke out a livelihood. For the past 14
years, the American fisherman has been confronted with the “Invasion” of
foreign fleets on our historical New England fishing grounds. The foreign fisher-
men, who are for the most part subsidized by their governments, outnumber
and outsize any of our commercial fishing vessels. With thig type of competitjon,
thousands of miles from their native lands despite any and all quotas taking
all species and all size of fish, our resources are exhausted to the point that
mother nature can no longer reproduce fish to restock our resources and support
the heavy fishing of the foreign fleets.

Our domestic fishermen try to live up to regulations, using proper size mesh
to ensure propogation. I am sure that the foreign nationals pay little attention
to this as evidenced by the reports over the years,

While no one seems to take responsibility of our fishing grounds, everyone
from all over the world fishes hard there and does nothing that can be classed
as conservation. The foreign fishing fleets simply Chile and Brazil, seem to
have managed after the declaration of a 200-mile zone off their coastline. In
fact, we should remember that there is a definite possibility that when the
foreign fleets have cleaned out the New England fishing grounds, they are quite
likely to change their operations to the shrimp area and those who are now
objecting to the 200-mile limit would be singing a different tune.

Although it is late, something can still be salvaged. We have too long been
charitable to the other countries. I would suggest that we agree that “Charity
beging at home” and that we do something about it now . . . Pass Bill S-1988,
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FisH PLANTS CAUGHT IN MIDDLE
(By Bob Hall)

Passage of a 200-mile fishing zone by the U.8. government would be the best
present handed the New Bedford fishing industry in a long time.

It is the sought-after light at the end of tire tunnel that fishing interests locally
have been negotiating for some time.

Edwin J. “Kd” Smith, president of EIl Vee Dee, Ine., at Green and Wood Pier
in New Bedford, is typical of the man caught in the middle.

Costs of business are going up. Fish tonnage is going down. And the family
fhat buyvs the fresh and frozen fillets that come from EIl Vee Dee’s packing
and processing plant must pay close to $3 for a fish dinner today.

Statistics in multiple form are boring. But here are a few facts about Smith’s
operations:

Despite the shrinking fish totals, company expensesg have kept rising. In 1372
and 1973, Smith noted, K11 Vee Dee’s payroll was over $600,000. In 1983 end
19064 the total was between $515,000 and $595,000. But in the 60s there was twice
as much tish coming into New Bedford to split the expenses.

Trifty-five persons employed in the fillet room haven’t worked while 00 “out-
side” workers are on a part-time schedule.

Where total work hours once ranged to 50 and 60 a weck, it is 20-3) hours
a week now,

"The iillet houses in the city, 12 of them, need 200,000-240,000 pounds of fish
a day. The “take” is 60,000-90.000 because of the fish shortage.

A company dock worker was paid $1.75 an hour in 1963. Ten years later, he
ecarns $3.85 an hour, on top of other benefits, such as pensions, heaith end
welfare pavments and a guarantee of seven hours pay a day if called to work
even if the plant only operates four or five heurs.

Invariably, when workers are let go because there is teo little work it hurts
the company. “We've lost a lot of key workers to other places,” Smith explained,
The workers move on to other industries a3 the declining fish tonnage takes its
toll on the job market.

Smith says he feels his plant and some of the large fillet houses can weather
the euerent shortage “but for the sraall fillet houses . . . I don’t see how they’ll
survive.

“Tt (the 200-mile limit) is a very important thing,” Smith said. “It’s a must
for the salvation of not only New Bedford, hut (other fishing ports) Bosion
and Gloueester,

The 1111 Vee Dee president says he plans to go to Washington shortly to lobby
for support of the Studids-Magnuson bill.

TuNA MEN NEUTRAL TOoWARD LIMIT
(Isy Frank Roylance)

New Bedford tuna fishermen take a neutral position on whether the U.S.
shonld impose a 200-mite fishing limit: off its shores.

The bluefin tuna, they say, are a world-ranging fish and would not always be
protected by tarritoria: fisheries management imposed by one country, as would
native species such as the yellowtail, haddock and cod.

The New Bedford tuna seiners—the North Queen, the Sea Rover and the A.A,
Forrante—have been working the brief, three-month summer tuna season for
12 yvears.

Bluefin tuna begin running off New Jerzey in late June and gradually work
their way along the coast of Long Island and New England following the warm-
ing currents uatil late September or early October.

In a sense they are protected in their run up the coast by their migratory
patterns which keep them almost exclusively within the U.S. 12-mile fisheries
limit. Puerto-Rican based West Coast vessels and Canadian seiners allovied
inside the contiguous zone by bi-lateral treaty, are the only “outsiders” in the
fishery.

1t’s not certain where the fish go from hera, but according to Leonard Ingrande,
who owns the North Queen and the Sea Rover, and Frank Cyganowski, part-
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owneér with Ingrande of the A.A. Ferrante, bluefin tagged _here have been
caught in the Bay of Biscay off western France, and off Brazil.

New. Bedford tuna boats landed 2.6 million pounds of tuna last year. The
catch was mostly bluefin, but included some skipjack as well.

The catches are off-loaded here or at Cape May, N.J., and shipped to Cam-
bridge, Md. for processing. : ) ) .

As far as their own interests are concerned, Ingrahde and Cyganowski agree
that foreign fishing fleets are “not after tuna” and pose no direct threat to
tuna stocks.

Tor the East Coast tuna fishery at least, said Ingrande, “the 200-mile limit . . .
is not important at all.”

Catches of mackeral and herring, which are food for the bigger tuna, are
regulated by international agrecment, theoretically at least protecting those fish
as well as the tuna from the kind of over-fishing that depleted these species in
European waters.

The tuna men arc not blind to the problems of the draggers and trawlers,
however, “We can appreciate their problems,” said Ingrande, and recognize the
need for conservation.

But the tuna are a “world resource,” according to Cyganowski, and should be
regulated by international agreement.

The local tuna industry also is reluctant to buck the powerful West Coast
tuna interests. Hence their neutral stance.

Only about two per cent of the nation’s valuable tuna industry—second only
to shrimping in dollar value annually—is located here, Cyganowski referred to
the local tuna fleet as the “mosquito fleet.”

“It would be presumptuous of us to buck the West Coast tuna interests,” he
said. Ninety per cent of the U.S. tuna catch, Ingrande noted, is caught off foreign
waters.

At a Senate Commerce Committee hearing in San Diego, April 17, more than
150 people, most representing the California tuna industry, voiced angry op-
position to adoption of the 200-mile fishing limit,

San Diego Republican Congressman Bob Wilson told Sen. John Tunney, D-
Calif., who chaired the hearing, “The tuna sandwich and the tuna casserole
we’ve all come to know and love could well become faint memories of the past,
too expensive for most of us to enjoy.”

The tuna men warned that adoption of the 200-mile limit sought in the
Studds-Magnuson bills now pending before Congress would encourage South and
Central American countries that have not already done so, to impose similar
limitations.

Rep. Lionel Van Deerlin told the committee the 200-mile limit would be “bad
politics and rotten diplomacy.”

August Felando, general manager of the American Tunaboat Association, said
passage of the bill would be a “stab in the back to the multination commissions
that are trying to conserve tuna” from overfishing.

“It’s a grand illusion that (the bill) will protect the fish,” Felando said. “It
will destroy them.,”

Joseph Gann, an official of Western Ocean Products, Inc., which operates a.
fleet of 13 purse seiners, said fishermen who support the 200-mile limit are in
trouble because of obsolete fishing methods.

“Washington,” he said, *“is apparently listening to the voices of politicians
from areas in which fishermen have not been progressive and have not kept up
-to their foreign competition.” o -

“Now,” he coneluded, ‘“that they are being put out of business by foreign eom-
petition, they are screaming for governmental protection in asking for this 200-
mile limit.” :

Ingrande, who “grew up with” the west coast tuna industry before coming to
New England, said that for Bcuador, which has a 200-mile fishing limit, seizing
U.S. fishing boats inside their 200-mile limit and exacting fines, has become a
lucrative “industry.”

Because the U.8. government reimburses American fishermen for fines and
license fees paid to foreign countries, the ultimate loser is the American taxpayer.

Fishermen also complain of harassment by foreign governments on the pretext
of enforcing their 200-mile limits. Payoffs to gunboat commanders are only one
of the indignities, they say. Rights of passage are also threatened. .
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Ingrande related a recent incident in Panama where a U.8. fishing bost was
steaming toward the Canal Zone reportedly to get medical help for a hemorrhag-
ing crewman.

The San Diego-based tunaboat was seized and fined $57,200 for allegedly fishing
inside the 200-mile limit.

Purse-seiners, Ingrande said, can’t stow their three-quarter-mile long nets and
are accused of fishing—or looking for fish—inside territorial waters when they
may only be passing through.

The Studds-Magnuson bill would not interfere with free passage within the
contiguous zone.

INDUSTRY CALLED AT CROSSROADS

(Testimony of Sen. Edward W. Brooke before the Senate Commerce Commi:-
tee, May 14, 1974.)

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before your committee
to testify on a matter of great importance to all of us in the commonwealth and
New England. It is also my pleasure to welcome you to our state. During your
vigit, I hope you will have the chance to taste some of the seafood dishes for
which we are justly famous. I am confident that this would lend even more ini-
mediacy to the task at hand, for unless swift action is taken to protect the
region’s fish-——and fishing industry—we may not have any fish to serve you.

As many will tell you today, the New England fishing industry is at a criticsl
crossroad. Not ¢nly are the men and women who make up this industry becoming
increasingly and exonerably forced out of business. but the very product they
seek is increasingly—-and needlessly—becoming extinet.

This state of affairs has been brought about by the tremendous increase in the
fishing efforts of foreign nations off our coast. Just 10 years ago our New Eng:-
land fishermen were responsible for over 90 per cent of the total catch off New
England. Now they account for less than 45 per cent. This has all but shartered
our once thrivirg fishing industry and, even more importantly, this has left our
fish stocks on the brink or extinction.

‘When the effects of this huge foreign effort first became clear, I, like m&ny of
my colleagues, was hopeful that the International Commission for Northwest
Aflantie Fisheries could and would resolve the growing imbalances. Creared to
“protect and conserve the fisheries of the Northwest Atlantic in order to make
possible the maintenanc~ of a maximum sustained catch from these fisheries,”
ICNAF gseemed to offer real possibilities of correcting this obvious overfishing.

However, the Commission has repeatedly failed to live up to its mandate. Most
recently at its Ottawa meeting last fall, ICNAF was presented with carefully
prepared scientific evidence detailing clearly the terrible effects of rapidly de-
clining fish stocks in the Northwest Atlantic region. Yetf, the Commission
responded with only a three-year program to reduce the foreign fishing effort—a
program which will not even begin to reverse overfishing until 1975 or 197G.
Moreover, the success of the Otftawa agreements are contingent upon strict
compliance of all member nations. Past precedent unfortunately indicates thst
such compliance has not been forthcoming and there is no reason to believe that it
will be fortheoming in the future.

Hence the time has coine for unilateral action on the part of the United States
Government. Wa can no longer rely on the faith of foreign nations nor can we
rely on the efficncy of international agreements. We must act now to protect this
great resource and our men and women who harvest it. I believe that 81988 offers
us the best averue for snch action. By extending our contiguous fishing zone ouvt
to 200 miles, this bill will not only provide our depressed flshing industry with
needed relief, bt it will assure the nation, indeed the world, continuing avail-
ability of one of our most vital food sources. In essence, it does what ICNAF and
other international agreements should have done long ago.

FLrET FacEs CUT IN FLOUNDER CATCH

The International Commission for the Northwest Atlantic Fisheries is con-
sidering asking New Bedford fishermen to increase their catches of yellowta:l
flounder on southern New England grounds next year to prevent further depletion
of the stocks.

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : BH¥-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

Such a decline in catch would leave the U.8. allowable catch, in the area at a
level of about 4,500 metric tons, a level that would practically put the flounder
in that area on the same regulatory level as the haddock, almost an incidental
catch basis. i

The yellowtail fiounder for years has been the mainstay of the New Bedford
fishing fleet. The crisis developed in 1970 when the Soviet Union reported taking
an incidental yellowtail catch from the area almost equal to the U.S. catch.

FisH Lanpines FaALL

New Bedford fish landings have fallen from a record high volume of 147
million pounds in 1965 to 59 and 61 million pounds in the past two years.

Sinee 1971, when yellowtail flounder first came under regulation by the Inter-
national Commission for the Northwest Atlantic, port fish landings have failed
to reach the 100 million pound level.

ExcereTs OF TEp's TESTIMONY GIVEN

(Excerpts from Sen. Edward M. Kennedy’s testimony before the Senate Com-
merce Committéee in Boston, May 15, 1974).

1t ig cleaT to me and I am certain that today’s hearing will demonstrate that it
is clear to New England fishermen that extension of the fishing zone to 200 miles
is the only way we can reverse the spiralling devastation of our fish and marine
resources.

Volumes of testimony has been gathered by this committee in support of 200
miles fishing zone from other parts of the nation.

The Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission recently passed a resolution
in support of the legislation we consider today. ’

Massachusetts and Rhode Island have already passed 200 mile fishery zone
legislation.

During testimony taken by the Senate Commerce Committee, objections to ex-
tention of the fishing zone have been raised by tuna and shrimp fishermen from
the Gulf and Pacific Coasts. The National Marine Fisheries Service statistics for
1973 show that 11 per cent of the total catch by American fishermen is caught off
forelgn shores representing 17 per cent of the total dollar value of the catch by
American fishermen. The legislation to extend our fishery zone is designed to
protect affirmatively 89 per cent of the industry representing 83 per cent of the
dollar value. .

But it should be stressed that, in the view of the distinguished chalrman of
this committee, nothing in this proposed extension of the fishing zone will ad-
versely affect the tuna and shrimp industries No present treaties in force to
protect those industries will be abrogated. Indeed, future treatieg are encour-
aged by the legislation. ‘

There also has been discussion before this committee regarding traditional

fishing rights as they relate to extended fisheries jurisdiction. What is clear from
that discussion is that international maritime law is an evolving body of law
and that so far that evolution has not kept pace with the technology which has
changed the character of the oceans of the world.
. The Truman proclamations of 1945, the 1958 Geneva Convention on fishing
and conservation, the extension of fishing zone jurisdiction by 10 nations—all
reflect changing attitudes in traditional fishing rights concepts which were based
on the theory that the supply of fish was inexhaustible.

The extension of the fishing zone is an opportunity to end the tension between
American and foreign fishermen : To reverse the buildup of bitterness and frustra-
tgon over the last of enforcement of existing agreements: And to foster interna-
tional goodwill and cooperation among nations to assure the future of maritime
resources.

The conservation of our marine resources is in the best interests of us all—in
the best interests of our commercial fishing industry and our sports fishermen,
of the economy of the developing nations of the world and the people of the world
who depend on fish resources for protein, and it is in the interest of international
good will and cooperation. .
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We cannot shirk our responsibility to the ocean resources off our shores. We
-can no longer ignore the grim forecasts of depleted stocks. It is our happy duty
to iead the other maritime nations of the world into recognition of the conserva-
tion crisis and the potential for cooperation in alleviating this crisis.

Mr. Rocnr, In addition, T would like to make some oral remarks
which T would like to have put in the record as well.

The CrratrmaN. Without objection.

Mr. Rocnr. We have opposition to the bill. We have had informa-
tion that the people from the tuna industry are opposed. We would
like to know who says they are opposed. Many of the tuna people are
quietly buying licenses from forsign countries now in order to fish
within the 200-mile limit of these ather conntries.

In addition, Star Kist Tuna Co., a subsidiary of Ralston Purina, has
plants and fishing boats operating in South America, Africa and the
trust territories. They have a joint venture with the J apanese in Japan.
1t is their representatives you will hear from in opposition to this bill
today, not the fishermen.

Regarding the shrimp industry, who says they are opposed; not all
shrimpers are opposed. Those who fish off the coast of the United
States and the Gulf need to and want to have this protection because
they fear what the Cuban and Mexican fishing interests will do when
their resources dwindle. The Cubans are building a large fishing fleet
now,

You know where their expertise comes from—it comes from the
Soviet Tnion. We know where the finances come from-—the same place.

Will it be in the best interest of our security and defense to allow
a large flect of Cuban vessels to operate in the Gulf and Atlantic as the
Soviets now do off of the New England coast.

The shrimping interests who are opposed to extending jurisdiction
are those who own facilities and operate vessels inside of the 200-mile
zones of other countries. Ask them when they testify. They represent
2 percent of the shrimp labor force and only 20 percent of the value of
the shrimp landings.

Regarding the jeopardy of T7.S. security, the legislation is an interim
measure—I repeat that—an interim measure until the Law of the Sea,
Conference and TOCNAF do their job. The legislation does not stop in-
nocent passage over, upon, or under the waters covered by the legisla-
tion. It simply is for fisheries protection, nothing else, to protect the
resourees for the future, no joint research project with other countries’
secnrity agreements with other countrics, or anything else, will be
affected in any way whatsoever.,

It does not affect any bilateral agreements in any way. If it did,
they could be adjusted as they have in the past. I

_ FFor the paranociacs who spread the ridienlous foar that the legisla-
tion 1s a detriment and will ranse confrontation, I must state that with-
out the legislation there will be confrontation.

Over a month ago, one of our member vessels was hit from behind
by a huge foreign national vessel, and so severely damaged that it is
still being repaired at tremendous cast to the individual captain who
owns it,
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On Sunday, September 22, another vessel from our fleet was hit and
sunk with the loss of a mate’s life. Confrontation is taking place. Even
our allies are taking fishermen over the hurdles. T will give you some
statistics. .

In an area where there is a zero quota on haddock, we have six Brit-
ish vessels, one of them with 130 tons of haddock aboard, another with
10 tons, another with 96 tons, another with 10.5 tons, and another with
45.2 tons, and the last one with 10 tons. One vessel has 130 tons of
haddock aboard. The skipper told our Coast Guard he had capacity
for 600 tons and would stay until he got his capacity.

The Crratrman. Where did this incident occur 2

Mr. Rocme. This was off the eastern end of the Georgia Banks.

Our men are upset and angry and confrontation will become inter-
national incidents. We can avoid this confrontation it the legislation
Is enacted because surveillance and enforcement could become a fact.
The Canadians and the Americans could jointly institute surveillance
and enforcement on two coasts with their overlapping boundaries and
interests.

Canada is going to institute a 200-mile limit. Tf they do it without
the United States, there will be confrontations. Many other countries
are going to institute a 200-mile limit without U.S. approval or ac-
ceptance. There will be more confrontations.

One final answer for the Pentagon people. The Law of the Sea Con-
ference has already agreed to a 12-mile territorial extension and in
principle a 200-mile check zone. Tn effect they have already closed the
straits and other passages to military passage, which the Pentagon is
worried about.

This legislation in no way affects the military, it only gives the
American fisherman his just due.

Mr. Chairman, without the legislation we cannot survive as an in-
dustry, not even for 2 more years.

Thank you,

The Crarrvan. You have some good points there, too, and from a
practical standpoint T was impressed. ,

Mr. Rocnr. One last addition to that, Senator, is that our fishermen
are fined and have a criminal record if they catch any haddock in this
area, and the British are cleaning it up.

The Cramrman. Is there not something that we can do about it?
Under the law, is there not some one who has responsibility over try-
ing to police this matter ¢

They keep you out, and do we not try to keep others out ?

Mr. Rocue. T think if we had extended jurisdiction of our Govern-
ment surveillance and enforcement, if they enforced as well on the
foreign nationals as they do on the Americans, we would not have any
problems.

The Caamman. How do they enforce it on you, revoke your license
to fish at all? ‘

Mr. Rocme. First of all, we are not allowed in these areas; if we are
spotted by a Coast Guard or other surveillance outfits, then when the
vessel returns to shore, they usually receive a summons to go to court.
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The CraikMAN. You are speaking from practical knowledge of these:
matters?

Mr. RocHE. Yes, sir.

'The CratrmMAN. You have been in close contact with the problem?

Mr. Rocne. Yes, sir.

The Cramrmax. I do not mean they arrested you, not yet anyway,
but you do know that these things happen?

Mr. Rocuz. Yes, sir.

The CrairMan. Thank you very much.

STATEMEN?T OF BILL MUSTARD, NATIONAL FEDERATION OF
FISHERMEN, WASHINGTON, D.C.

‘Mr. MusTarp. These gentlemen here are all active working commer-
cial fishermen. I myself try to spend as much time as 1 can in com-
mercial fishing. However, since I am in Maryland, located fairly close
to Washington, I usually end up here more than I do on my boat.

Before T start my statement, I would like to include the statements
of several peonle from Mississippi who have expressed a great deal of
interest 1n this matter.

Marlin Sutherland from Bay St. Louis, and Walter Jackson, counsel
for Gulf Fishermen, Inc., of which Mr. Deville is the president. That
is a Biloxi corporation. And Mr. Pete Barhonovich is the director of
the Mississippi Gulf Coast Fishermen's Association, which is also a
Biloxi Fishermen’s Organization; Mr. Walter Ross, Charles H. Lyles,
Michael Sevel, Capt. Jimmy Bradley, owner of the Jimmy-Diane;
Danny Wenerski, shrimper from Biloxi, and Ross Tanguis.

These gentlemen are members or directors of the Gulf Fishermen’s
Association, and I have a brief statement I would like to include on
their behalf.

M. Sutherland briefly sums up his comments by saying:

“T am interested in the 200-mile Jimit and T think it should be put
into effect as soon as we can.”

Mr. Lyles from the Gulf Coast Tishermen’s Association—both
groups have over 1,000 members in the Gulf Coast-Mississippd
area, and their attorney, Mr. Ross, suramed up this way the position
of the Mississippi fishermen by stating, and I quote:

We in the Gulf of Mexico have been- somewhat more fortunate, and I qualily
that somewhat-—more fortunate than our brothers in the North Atlantic ard
North Pacitic. We have not totally escaped. Already they are here and the hour
is late. Already the foreign fleets have catalogued the species and this is a pre-
jude to the coming onslaught. Perhaps we have been spared because the Japanese
only recently racunted a fishing operation in the Gulf of Alaska that wou.d
stagger the imagination of the ‘American fishermen. The Russians have been busy
doing the same thing ofl’ the Northwest Coast of Africa and off of New England,
but our respite s temporary.

Our great Mendhaden Fishery, which supports our fishing industry, is in
serious danger. The shrimp fishery has been reconnoitered and catalogued for
harvesting. Our offshore bottom fish stocks are well-known. Therefore, gentlemen,
it is too late. Therefore, with the record of failures by the various international
commissions, we must resort to the unilateral action that will save our resources;
that is, adoptioan of the 200-mile limit, and now.
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That statement was by Charles Lyles, representing the Gulf Coast
Fishermen’s Organization, and is in the House hearings which will
soon be published. )

T would like to sum up the fceling of some of the groups around
the country and some of these other fishing boat captains, and we will
be glad to answer any other questions.

The CraarmMaN. Very well.

Mr. Mustarp. My statement is very brief and I have some appen-
dixes here to support the statement, which will save considerable time,

The Crarrman. All right.

Mr. Mustarp. Gentlemen, my name is William G. Mustard. I am a
commercial fisherman and a marine consultant for the National Fed-
eration of Fishermen, a council of 69 fishermen’s associations from
Maine to Alaska, with a present combined membership of over 20,000
fishermen.

I have come here to submit for the record some basic facts concern-
ing the 200-mile economic zone bill, S. 1988.

At this time I would like to put an appendix to my testimony in
the record.

The Crarmar. Without objection.

[The document follows:]

REPORT ON ForEioN FisHing OFr U.S. Coasts, JUNE 1973

(Prepared by Milan A. Kravanja, International Activities Staff, National Marine
Iisheries Service, Washington, D.C.)

SUMMARY

The number of foreign fishing and fishery support vessels sighted during the
National Marine Itisheries Service {(NMFS) surveillance patrols, conducted in
cooperation with the U.8. Coast Guard, increased in June to about 930 vessels, or
90 vessels more than were observed in May 1973. (In June 1972, only 770 foreign
fishery vessels were sighted off U.S. coastg). The large increase in 1973 is due
entirely to expanded foreign fishing off Alaska and continued heavy fishing off
the Pacific Northwest, Table 1 shows the detailed composition of foreign fleets by
country and vessel type.

The largest concentration of foreign vessels remained off Alaska, where their
number increased to 653 (from about 500 vessels in May 1973). This was the larg-
est number of foreign vessels fishing off Alaska in any month during the past 2
years. In June 1972, only 445 foreign vessels were off Alaska, in June 1971—only
413. By far the largest foreign fleet was Japan’s; continued heavy fishing for
Alaska pollock (117 vessels) and the peak activity in the seasonal salmon fisher-
ies off the Aleutian Islands (342 vessels) brought the Japanese fleet to about 580
vessels. Virtually the entire fleet licensed by the Japanese Government to fish for
salmon in the North Pacific and the Bering Sea (10 motherships and 341 salmon
catcher vessels) was in the Alaskan area in June. The Japanese engaged in sal-
mon fisheries both south and north of the Aleutians (see fig. 1 for details).

The difference in the number of Japanese vessels fishing for salmon in the
North Pacific and the Bering Sea in 1972 and 1973 is due to variations in the
abundance of salinon species. The number of vessels licensed for North Pacific
and Bering Sea salmon fishing wasg about the same in both years. In 1972, when
sockeye salmon was excepiionally abundant, several Japanese salmon mother-
ships and catcher vessels fished west of the Date Line in the northern Bering Sea
out. of the Alaskan area. This year, when pink salmon is more abundant, all 10
Japanese motherships are concentrating off the Aleutians. The June 1973 Jap-
anese salmon catches consisted mostly of pinks (909, of total catch), according
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to Japanese newspapers. Sockeye catches are reportedly smaller than in 1972 and
the catch of churas is substantially lower. As a result, prices for salmon arz
rising sharply in Japan. This year Japanese salmon motherships freeze most of
their catch (for sale on domestic markets where the demand and prices ar2
good).

Other smaller Japanese fisheries off Alaska this month were : Bering Sea crabs
(34 vessels), Pacific ocean perch (17 vessels), various groundfish (22 vessels)
and sablefish (7 longliners). The fishing for herring in the northeastern Bering
Sea was discontinued in mid-June.

The Soviet fleer off Alaska during June numbered 62 vessels; considerably
more than the 24 vessels observed in June 1972, The largest Soviet fishing con-
tinues to be for groundfish (20 vessels), Alaska pollock (5 vessels) and Pacifiz
ovean perch (8 vessels). The fleet dwindled rapidly as the month progressed and
by its end only about 80 vessels remained flshing off Alaska, a number only
slightly higher than a year ago.

The Republic of Korea is increasing its fishing activities off Alaska. This June,
12 vessels were sighted compared to only 5 last June. They fished for herring,
ocean perch, and Alaska pollock.

Active surveillance of foreign fleets by National Marine Fisheries Servica
patrols, conductad with the support of the U.8. Coast Guard, obtained circum-
stantial evidence that soine Korean vessels might have fished illegally for salmon
and that the Japanese crab fleet was setting nets within the U.S. contiguous
fishing zone. Ior details see page 6, para. 1 and 2. The evidence was turned over
to the U.S. Depaitinent of State.

"There is no information on the penalties imposed by the Japanese Government
on 3 salmon gillnetters which fished salmon illegally 600 miles east of the absten-
tion line in May 1973 (see May report, page 1a). Off the Pacific Northwest (Wash-
ington and Oregon states) and off California from 60-70 vessels fished mainty for
JP’acific hake, although there were reports of some incidental catches of rockfish.
Over 20 of these vessels fished off northern California during the second half of
June.

In the Gulf of Mexico, all foreign vessels sighted were Cuban. They were en-
gaged in two fisheries: about 10 vessels were fishing for shrimp off the coast o2
Mexas; the remaining 15 vessels were fishing snappers off Florida. Their location
ix shown in figure 4. The snapper fishery is traditional for Cuban fishermen. The
shrimp fishing off Texas, however, indicates a disturbing increase in effort. In
recent years, the Cuban Government has bought 90 shrimp trawlers in Spain and
20 in France. In addition. only a few months ago, new orders for shrimp trawlers
were placed in Peru. Domestic Cuban shipyards also continue to build shrimp
trawlers of the Lambda class. Altogether, Cuba today has a fleet of over 300
shrimp vessels. During the past years, this large fleet fished off the coast ol
Brazil and the Guianas, as well as in the proximity of the Cuban coast. Now,
lLiowever, there are indivations of an increased Cuban shrimp fishery off U.S.
cousts. A large shrimp fishing expedition, under Fleet Commander Hernandez, i3
Iwing readied in Cuba and is scheduled to arrive off Texas in late June.

¥n the Northwest Atlantic (oif the New England States and in the northern
mid-Atlantic Bight), the number of foreign fishery vessels decreased greatly
compared to the previous month: 16& vessels were sighted in June and 243 in
May.The Soviet, Polish and East German fleets were reduced to about 160 vessels,
while in May their number exceeded 230. This is a seasonal occurrence and it 13
helieved that—as the autumn fishing gets underway—the number of their vessels
will again increase. Unlike in May, no French or Romanian vessels were sighted
i June.

‘Mackerel and herring still constituted the main fisheries, but many other
species were also harvested. Both, the Polish and Soviet fleets engaged in a spe-
cialized fishery for squid. Polish vessels were making hauls averaging 3-8 metricz
tons and lasting 4-5 hours. Gear used was mid-water as well as the high-opening
bottom trawls. The squid is not fished for Soviet or Polish markets as most other
species are; both countries export it to Spain, Portugal and Italy to earn hard
currencies. For details see page 8.
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During boardings of 14 foreign vessels considerable evidence was gathered
indicating that lobsters are taken as incidental catch by foreign fishermen, There
was no information on how these lobsters are utilized, except that the Japanese
return them to the sea. It is impossible, from the fragmentary data obtained, to
estimate the total foreign lobster catch off the U.8. Atlantic coast. Additional
details are on pages 8 and 9.

For the first time in a decade, the NMFS international inspection officers were
allowed to board an East German side trawler for a courtesy visit.

TABLE 1.-—FOREIGN FISHERY VESSELS OPERATING OFF U.S. COASTS DURING JUNE 1973 (EXCLUDING DUPLICATE
SIGHTINGS); BY TYPE OF VESSEL AND COUNTRY.

Other  Process

Stern  Medium fishing and  Support Research
Fishing grounds trawlers? trawlers?  vessels transpolrt vessels3  vessels4 Total
vessels
Off Pacific coast:

Alaska:
JapaN. - oo iaaae 43 111 387 38 579
Soviet Union_.___. 19 37 eeea 62
Republic of Korea..- . 2 8 . 12

Off California:
Soviet Union.ooooeeeooooaooot 19 2N 22

Off Atlantic coast:
Soviet Union. oo cceanmemcmeean
Poland_______
East Germany_...._.._....
Federal Republic of Germany__

1{ncludes all classes of stern factory and stern freezer trawlers.

2 Includes all classes of medium side trawlers (nonrefrigerated, refrigerated, and freezer trawlers).
3 includes fuel and water carriers, tugs, cargo vessels, etc.

4 Includes exploratory, research and enforcement (E) vessels.

8 Includes 7 medium stern and 58 medium side trawlers rigged as purse seiners.

8 Pair trawlers.

41-251—74——10
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Appendix A: Importance of the U. S. as a coastal fishing nation
Quantity Value

ANADROMOUS  «pg,,

& SPIILIES
COASTAL
g MIGIATORY puu SPECIES
SPICIES 68.2%

COASTAL SPECIES s
OF FORE!GN COASTS

Table 1. Landings and value of U. S. fish and shellfish by major
groeupings, 1972

L A S 3 LI
Yishery Quantity Value
o TPercent 7 TMiliion " TPercent
dollars,

Coastal species 4,037.7 82.5 522.1 68.2
Anadromous species 216.7 4.4 62.8 8.2,
Migratory species 524 .4 10.7 120.6 15.8
Coastal spccijes of £ .

foreign coasts 115.3 2.4 60.0 7.8
Total 44,894.1 1900%.0 765.5 100.0
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Flshermen Vessels Boats

COASTAL SPECIES
79,20

ANACRAMOUS
SPLLIES

LHALRAMOUS
SFELILS
24.2%

~— ek S
CMIGRATORY SPLCITS MIGRATORY orECiesd g v SPLCIES L&'
COASTAL SPECIES OFF COASTAL SPECIES OFF Lcics orr
FOREIGN COABTS FORLIGH COASIS FORL IGH COASTS .9
Table 2. Fishermen, vessels, and boats of U. S. fleet by major groupings
of species, 1970 estimates .
Columa 1 2 3 & 5 €
¥Fleet Fishermen Vessels Boats
Number in Percent Number in Percent Number in Percent
Thousand Thousand Thousand
Cozstal specles 91.9 65.4 5.4 39.6 58,4 79.3
pnedremous speciest! 34,0 2.2 4.7 34.5 14.1 15.2
Migratory specieszl 8.7 6.2 2.2 16.0 0.4 c.6
Coastal species og;
foreign coasts= 5.9 4.2 1.3 9.9 0.7 0.9
ToLalﬁ/ 140.5 100.0 13.6 100.0 73.6 100.0

l/ Includes all Alaska and Pacific N. W. salmon fishery.
2/ Includes all Tropical and Albacore tuna fishery.

3/ Includes pertion of North Atlantic groundfish, Gulf of Mexico shrimp fishery,
enapper-grouper fishery, and ‘Gulf spiny lobster fishery.

4] The total 1is exclusive of duplication. The 1970 distribution among the four
(1cets was made from 1969 data where the coastal fleet was the residual,
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U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF FISHERY PRODUCTS, 1960-72
{ROUND WEIGHT)

BiLLION POUNDS*

10

o ® : ) i
1560 1962 1964 1966 1968 1970 1972

* Includes edible and industrial products.

Naticnal Ocesnic und Atmospheric Administraticn National Marine Fisheries Service I

Figure ™~

VALUE OF U.5. IMPORTS AND EXPORTS
OF FISHERY PRODUCTS, 1960-72

MILLION DOLLARS

R S

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Yational Marine Fisherfes Service
Figure 3
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WHOLESALE VALUE CF U.S. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS
OF FISHERY PRODUCTS, 1960-72
"MILLION DOLLARS
3,000 b————
1 2000
.019‘60 1962 ’\ » 1964 1966¢v 1968 ) 1970 1972
Netional Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service

Figure 2

U.5. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS OF
FROZEN FISH BLOCKS 1960-72
(PRODUCT WEIGHT)

MILLION POUNDS

1960 1962 . 1964 1966 1968 1970 1972
TSUS Number Rate prior to 1968° Cents per pound
110.47 Blocks Tarlff rate 1.0 0.8 0.5 0.4 0.2 Free
Natioral Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service
Figure 9 T T
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U.S. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS OF

CANNED TUNA 1960-72
(CANNED WEIGHT)

MILLION POUNDS

1962 1964

Rate prior to 14& Ad valorem

" in oil, under quota Tariff} 12,5 ¢ g o 85% 7% 6 %
i12.34 Not in eil, over guota rate{ 25 z 22 % 20 % 17 X 15 % 12.5%
112.90 In oil 35 " 35 % 5 % 35 Z 35% 35 b4
* Includes U. S. pack from imported fresh and f1ozen tuna
[ National Qceanic snd Atmospberi: Administration National Marine Fisberles Service
Figure 1.
U.S. PRODUCTION AXD IMPORTS OF CANVNED TURA, 1960-72
_ B Pack ) : Imoorts 3/ : Total
H H 3 'n Lrine R H : producticn
RGY:) S Pack from ;Pack from imported : Total : Cnder : Over : In : Total : ahd' fmports
R _: dJomestic caten _l_/ ifresh and frozen 2y quota : oil : 3
1960 H 142,638 148,750 1 301,388 - 596 : S1,755 : 353,143
: : (53,448) H H
161 H 163,853 146,759 i 310,612 - 431 : 58,66] : 369,275
: : (57,115) s EE
1397 H 147,586 167,920 < 333,506 : 358 : 56,719 : 392,225
H : : 149,059} i :
103 H 160,822 165,890 1 326,712 ¢ . 224 ;57,494 384,20¢
: H 1 £63,131) H :
1964 : 154,208 195,626 : 349,834 52,931 - 201 : 54,647 404,481
: . t 160,912) : :
1365 H 161,515 196,890 1 353,405 : 49,2064 - 211 : 50,961 : 409,36¢€
H B : 196,059) H :
1966 H 153,231 261,037 i 394,268 : 57,987 - 160 ; 61,560 : 455,828
: : : 155,662} H :
1167 B 183,236 205,609 1 383,845 : 62,275 - 186 : 65,321 : 454,16¢
B H : 0 (69,472) H :
458 B 176,524 219,432 : 395,957 64,907 ~ 150 : 67,173 : 463,130
H H $6,985) H H
1169 H 181,786 216,651 1 393,437 ¢ ’1,333 - 158 : 73,116 : 471,553
H s 011,703} H :
170 203,531 234,109 T 437,640 ¢ 10,146 902 153 : 72,262 : 509,907
: B ;o £/0,146) H H
1171 §/: 194,967 203,774 : 438,741 ¢+ 55,638 - 1,050 : 59,842 : 498,583
H : o it7,296) : :
72 6/ 230,333 386,282 T 616,615 1 54,449 o 384 : 56,513 673,12¢
H H : 178,53) H

Includes pack from the U.S. catch lended in Puerrto Rico.

Tncludes tuna cannei %n American Samoa from forelgn-caught fish.

:]:/ Cata on imports may not add to total because imports in brine are from the Bureav of Customs. and the
total imports and exports in oil are from the Burcau of tle Census.

4/ Canned weight.

57 Number in parentheals {s quota.

&/ Prelinminary.

Ssurce: Data published In Fisheries of the United States, Canned Fiahery Products, and Imports and
£xports of Fishery Products.
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U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF SHRIMP, 19460-72
(HEADS-OFF WEIGHT)

MULION POUNDS

1368 1970 1972

14
%) Tariff rate Free Free Free Free Free
Mationsl Ocesmic and A pheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Garvice
Figure 25

U.S. LANDINGS AID LPORTS OF SIRLMP, 1960-72

Year . Landings H - Imports 3 Total
iTe - Cs--o-oa Thousand pounds 1/- = - - = - = = - = -

1960 © 148,483 119,139 267,622
1961 : 103,865 134,564 238,429
1962 : 119,154 152,504 271,653
1963 . 150,737 167,344 318,081
1964 H 133,113 169,510 302,623
1965 : 152,346 178,955 331,301
1966 148,255 194,946 343,201
1967 : 189,972 202,105 392,077
1968 : 184,065 210,063 394,128
1969 4 195,002 218,697 413,699
1970 : 224,272 245,658 469,930
1971 2/ : 236,328 213,857 450,185
1972 2/ : 234,432 253,065 437,497

1/ Heads-off weight.
2/ Preliminary.

Source: Data published in Fisheries of the United States.
41-251—74——11
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B.0, und roreirn coteh of alewives off the U.S. Atlantic

coart { in 1,200 metric tone) ; 1966 to 1972
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U.S. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS OF
FISH MEAL , 1960-72

THOUSAND TONS

1968 1970 1972

ISUS Number
184.55 {part) Teriff rate Free free  Free Free Free

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Natfonal Marine Fisherifes Service
L20oonas vceanic and Atmospherdc Admi

Figure 29

U.S. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS OF FISH MEAL, 1960-72

Year ‘ Production H Inports . Total
A TONG— = = = = = = = & - w - & -

1960 290,137 131,561 421,698
1961 . 311,265 217,845 529,110
1962 . 312,259 252,307 564,566
1963 : 255,307 376,321 632,228
1964 : 235,252 439,143 674,395
1965 254,051 270,589 524,640
1966 . 223,821 447,784 671,605
1967 B 211,189 651,486 862,675
1968 - 235,136 855,285 1,090,421
1969 . 252,664 . 358,350 611,014
1970 . 269,197 251,492 520,689
1971 1/ - 292,812 283,249 576,061
1972 1/ : 285,486 391,955 677,441

1/ Preliminary.

Source: Data published in Fisheries of the United States.
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U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF
AMERICAN (NORTHERN) LOBSTERS, 1960-72

MILLION POUNDS —————(LVE WEIGHN)

Total
Y

TSUS Number
114.45 (pertr Fresh, chilled, or frocen Turiff ranve Free Frce Free Free Free

National Qceanic .nd Atmospheric Administration National Marine Yisheries Service

Figure 20

U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF SPINY LOBSTERS, 1960-72

{TAIL WEIGHT)
MILLION POUNDS R

1960 1964
TSUS Number
114.45 ipere‘ Freah, chilled, or frozen Tariff rate

196 1968 1970 1972

Free Free Free Free ‘ree |

National Oceanic and Atmoapheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Serice

Figure 21
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‘

U.5. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS OF
CANNED CRABS . 1960-72

LIVE WEIGHT!
MILLION POUNDS ¢ ) -

Product lon

[

1 1562 1 1 156 197 1572
TSUS Number Rate prior to 1968 Ad_velorem

14,20 Canned crab meat Tariff rate 22.5% 20%  18%  15.5% 13%  11.0%

National Oceanlc and Atmospheric Administration Mational Marine Fisheries Service

Figure 19

U.S. PRODUCTION, EXPORTS, AND IMPORTS
OF CANNED SALMON, 1960-72

RILLON POUNDS (CANNED WEIGHT)

200

150

50

[\ d i 5
]:9 Q 1962 1670 1972
TSUS_Number Rate prior to 1968 Ad_valorem
112.18 Not in o1l Tariff 15 % 13 % 12% 10 % 9% 7.5%
112.52 In otl rate 25.5% 22.5% 20% 17.5% 15% 12.5%
National Oceanic and Atmospharic. ddministration Natfonal Marine Fisheries Service

Figure 13
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U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF FLOUNDERS, 1960-72
MILLION POUNDS (EDIBLE WEIGHY)
120
80
40 | CmaTe T
. w k3 ®
1986/ 1962 1964 1966
ISUS Number Rate prior to 1963 Cents per pound
110.35 Whole or dreased Tariff 1.0 0.9 0.8 0.7 Q0.5 0.5
110.70 Fillets or steaks Tate 1.5 1.0 .9 .3 3 Frae
* Excludes flounders imported as frozen blocks .
Naticral Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fiaheries Service
Figure B

U.5. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF PACIFIC HALIBUT, 1940-72
(DRESSED weiGMT) ~

MILLION POUNDS

60

Imports
40
0
1] . - L ) ; . T
1960 1962 1964 1966 1970 1972
TSUS Number Rate prior to 1968 Cents per pound
11C.20 Whole or cressed aniff} 0.5 0.4 0.3 Free Free Free
110.70 Fillets ard steaks rate 1.5 . 1.0 .9 0.5 0.3  Free
National Oceanic aid Atmospheric Administration National Marine Fisheries Service]
Figure 1!
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U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF HADDOCK, 1960-72

MILLION.POUNDS (EDIBLE WEIGHT)

60

40

- R _Landings
20 : :

0 - .
1960 1962 1964 1966

TSUS Number Rgte prior to 1968 Cents per pound
110.15 Whole or dressed Tariff 0.5 0.4 0.3 0.2 Free Free
110.50 Fillets, under quota zate} 1.875 1.875 1,875 1.875 1.875 1.875
110.55 Flllets, over quota 2.5 2.5 2.5 2,5 2,5 2.5

® E:ﬁcludes haddock imported as frozen blocka.
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Adminiatration

National Marine Fisheries Service

Figure 5

U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF COD, 1960-72
MILLION POUNDS (EDIBLE WEIGHT)
100
75
25
Landings
0 &
1960 1962 1964 1966 1968 197 2
Tigg Ngmber Rate prior to 1968 Cents per pound
.15 Whole or dressed
110.50 Fillets, under quota Tatiff a.5 0.4 0.3 a.2 Free Free
110.55 Fillets, over quota rate 1.875 1.875 1.875 1,875 1.875 1,875
*Excludes cod imdorted as frozen blocks. 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5
J_National Ocegnic and Atmogpheric Administration Natfonal Marine Fisheries Serv
Figure 6
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"U.S. LANDINGS AND IMPORTS OF OCEAN PERCH, 1960-72

MILLION POUNDS (EDIBLE WEIGHT) _

80

.60,

40

‘20

Landings P

. . / . .
01960 1962 1964 - 1966 . 1968 1970 1972
‘TSUS Number (F:.llets & steaks) Rate prior to 1968 . Cents per pound
110.50 Under «uota . Tariff 1.875 1.875 1.875 1.875 1.875 1L.875
110.55 Over quota rate 2,5 . 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 Z.5

* Excludes ocesn perch imported as frozem tlocka.
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

National Marine Fisheries Service

Figure i

U.5. PRODUCTION AND IMPORTS OF GROUNDFISH
FILLETS AND STEAKS, 1960-72

MILLION POUNDS ——— ——(PRODUCT WEIGHT).

260

150

Over quota
100 [smmse
50 -
°19 " 96 96 466 - 11! 9 192
ISUS Rumber . . . : :
110.50 Undar quota Tariff Rae. prior tc :?____1953 Cents per pound
1.87% 1.875 1.875 1.875 1.875 1.875
110.55 Over quota rate 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 as
¥ Excludes imports of frozen fish blocks. .= o ' . M b
Hational Oceanic and Atmoapheric Adminigtration National Marine Fisheries Service _|]

Figure 4
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U.S., Fishery Data - 1972

Coastal & adj. % of High Seas within 200 mi. % of
{0 200 mi.) Total of foreign shores Total TOTAL
.
Part-time
FISHERMEN 64,180 100 | 0000000 == —-— 64,180
Full-time
FTSHERMEN 80,352 97.6% 2,000 2.4% 82,352
Numker of 13,850 96.3% 526 3.7% 14,376
VESSELS*
Number of 85,100 wox | e . 85,100
BOETE x
Pounds of
Fish & Shellfigh 4,347,210,000 88.8% 546,890,000 A 11.2% 4,894,100,000
LANDED
Dollar value $609,777,000 79.7% $155,723,000 20.3% $765,500, 000
of landings

(*)Vessels:
Boats:

documented craft 5 net tons & over
craft under 5 net tons.

Source - NMFS TFisheries of the
United States, 1972,

FOREIGN FISUING EFFCRT ONF

Dy Numbers of Forelgn Vessels

GEORGES BANK AND ADJACENT AREAS
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Totnl

1970

Trovlers e

1971

NOTE:
increased by 18

1972

Numbers of vessel/days fishing has

% per year.

Figures do not reflect variance of
vessel size or catch capacitye.
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FURBIGH  TISHING  EBRPFPCRYT CN GECRGES MMACELT  AREAS
BY MEDIUM THITS
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UTBLRE Trawlers = 5 units 39% in 1971 ’
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KEDIUF. frawler = 1 unit oee = e e
PORRIGN - I'ISHING ZFFPORT IN THE PACIFIC N.W, AND ADJACENT AREAS
5Y NUMBERS OF VESSELS OUGHTED
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405
——— 300
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11060
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Vessel numbers do not relflect NOTE:Total sightings increased by
variance in vessel size or 30% in 1970
Qaily catch capacity. 6% in 1571
’ 7% in 1972
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FORGICH  ISING IFFORT LN THE  PACIFIC K.W. AND  ATASKA
Converted to Mediuwm Trauwler vnits of offort #
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* Units of effort reflect NOTE:Foreign Fishing effori
variance in vessel size inereased by~ 37% in 1970
and cateh capsoity. 'g;f i: ig;%

Mr. Musrarp. The first point is that the chances of a successful
agreement at the LOS conference in 1975 are very slim at best, just
on the mechanical process of nearly 140 nations voting on the 25 major
issues, and cach issue has anywhere from 10 to 15 subissues. The
mechanies of the actual voting process are very lengthy and we doubt
very seriously if they are going to be able to accomplish this at the
next conference.

The second point is that the U.S. position is not now, as Ambassador
Stevenson said, in the mainstream. J6&7(3 are presently left high and dry
on the right bank. With over 100 nations, two-thirds of the confer-
ence are 1 disagrecment with our full package proposal.

No. 3, the State Department and Defense Department are afraid
of retaliatory action of others. History has proven that other nations
are going to act in their own best national interest in spite of what
we in the United States do or say.

But frankly, with over 100 nations at the confcerence, most of whom
do not care about the present U.S. position in general, and quite
frankly could care even less about our defense posture, they already
know that the United States has instructions to get a treaty at any
cost and the underdeveloped nations and the nations that exploit our
coastal resources are going to stand in line and take us for all we are
worth in fish, scientific research, and foreign aid and, most assuredly,
subversive military passage.
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Innocent passage and commerce will remain basically as it is now.
Tor the large majority of small nations to be able to push the United.
States and the U.S.S.R. military powers around or out of their newly
claimed economic zones or territorial scas would be a very large po-
litical feather in their caps.

Gentlemen, they are going to do it regardless, treaty or not, to the
United States and to the U.S.S.R. equally and together.

The other point is as to passage of the Straits. Approximately 20
countries control the present straits of importance. An LOS outcome
of the 12-mile territorial sea is given, The United States and the
U.S.8.R. will have to establish bilateral agreements to give free mili-
tary passage through these waters. The days of common property
are over.

Iow did this principle develop, and why is it no longer valid?

This doctrine dates back to 1609 when IHugo Grotius published an
article in “Mare Liberum.” Girotius was the international law expert
at. the time. In fact, anyone who studies his work will admit that in
today’s time Grotius would probably be a 200-miler unless he was em-
ployed by the State Department.

1lis work would lead other major powers to agree on the need for
free transit, which is subtitled “The Right Which Belongs to the
Duteh To Take Part in the East Indian Trade.”

At this time I would like to submit appendix 2 entitled “Grotius
and the Freedom of Fishing in the Modern Context,” for the infor-
mation of the ecommittee and the staff,

| The document, follows :]

GROTIUS AND THE FREEDOM OF FISHING IN THE MoDERN CONTEXT
(By Richard B. Allen)

(Y'resented fo Dr. John Gamble, in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for
PSC 464)

When consider:ng jurisdiction over fishery resources it has been common to
cite the traditional freedom of the seas as the overriding concern. Reliancs on
this concept is beginning to falter in the face of the scrutiny and self-interest of
the developing nations, who view this tradition as an instrument of the developed
nations by which they can maintain their status at the expense of the less
developed.

The first scholerly enunciation of the freedom of the seas doctrine is credited
to Hugo Grotius. Many lose sight of the fact that Grotius's The Freedom of the
Seas was subtitled “The Right Which Belongs to the Dutch to Take Part in the
East Indian Trade.” He was, in fact, employed by the Dutch East India Com-
Dpiuny, and his writing was not purely ncademic. As with any writer being paid
to promote a specific cause, he could nct be expected to give equal consideration
to factors which might refute his thesis, Grotius himself warns against jurists
who “‘exercise the authority of their sacred profession not for justice and law,
buf in order to gain the gratitude of the powerful.” However, even if we ake
Grotius’s work as authoritative for his purpose and his time, we cannot trans-
Dpose his reasoning directly to the present time and apply it to fisheries without
some modification.

‘We must remember that Grotius was primarily concerned with freedom of
navigation for commerce, not with freedom of fishing. As Grotius said in the
first chapter of his Mare Liberum, God spreac the necessaries of life out over
the world so that different peoples would trade with one another.! He, in fact,

*1n thig regard, Zeorg Borgstrom, in a talk before the International Center for Marine
Resource Development, has pointed out the irony of U.8. restrictions on trade with Rus-
sin and the East Furopean nations which forced them to develop their fishing fleets to
supply themselves with the fish which the United States refused to sell them.
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based his “argument on the following most specific and unimpeachable axiom of
the Law of Nations, called a primary rule or first principle, the spirit of which is
self-evident and immutable, to wit: Every nation is free to travel to every other
nation, and to trade with it.” It is important to keep this base in mind when
evaluating Grotius’s statements

We have long been accustomed to viewing our continental resources as neces-
saries of life which we recover and trade with the world to gain those with
which we are not endowed. In contrast to our continental resources, our living
coastal resources have been open to all takers. They are now at a point where
continued heavy harvesting by any who choose to expend the effort acts to the
detriment of all mankind., As Royce (1972) says: “such resources have been
especially attractive to large vessel operators who have been able to take quick
profits from one stock and move on to another and then to another as the abun-
dance has declined in each, The operators and their governments adhere strongly
to the principle of the freedom of the seas, which allows them to fish anywhere
in international waters and commonly reject responsibility for maintenance of
the resource.” To justify such actions by the writings of Grotius is an unwar-
ranted implication that he was seriously concerned with the problem of high
seas resources and his solution was the freedom of the secas for fishing. Grotius
had no reason to be concerned about over-fishing in the ocean; he wrote at a
time when sea fishing was extremely limited and one man’s catch had no effect
on another’s. I intend to show, as Alan Beesley suggested in discussion at the
1971 Law of the Sea Institute Conference, that if Grotius “were here today he
would no longer preach the absolute doctrine of the freedom of the high seas”
(in Alexander, 1972).

One of -Grotius’ primary arguments against limiting access to the sea is that
onc party’s use does not preclude another’s. As he states: “Why then, when it
can be done without any prejudice to his own interests, will not one person
share with another things which are useful to the recipient, and no loss to the
giver.” One can find no fault with this in regards to Grotius’ primary concern
for free navigation ; applied to modern fisheries, however, it is an argument for
exclusive control, so devastating has been the effect of the second party’'s share.

Grotiusg’ reasoning is further expressed by his quote from Vasquez: “But
why, it is asked, does the secondary law of nations which brings about this
separation (from common to private) when we consider the lands and rivers
cease to operate in the same manner when we consider the sea? I reply because
in the former casge it was expedient and neccssary. For every one admits that
if a great many persons hunt on the land or fish in a river the forest is easily
exhausted of wild animals and the river of fish, but such a contingency is
impossible in the case of the sea.” Such a contingency, of course, is entirely
possible and all too evident. This change in circumstances alone would be suffi-
cient cause to bring fisheries under national conrtol in accordance with the
above reasoning.

Grotius, however, showed additional awareness of the need to allow separate
consideration of possible fisheries problems: “And if it were possible to prohibit
any of those things, say for example, fishing, for in a way it can be maintained
that fish are exhaustible, still it would not be possible to prohibit navigation,
for the sea is not exhausted by that use.”

Certainly Grotius would today show even greater awareness of the difference
between common use for navigation and common use for fishing. This se-
parability of fishing from other considerations is one of the major concerns
today and relying on Grotius involves a problem of comparing technologies. For
his time, Grotius concedes that: “Indeed, if I shall have staked off such an
inclosure in an inlet of the sea, just as in a branch of a river, and have fished
there, especially if by doing so continuously for many years I shall have given
proof of my intention to establish private ownership, I shall certainly prevent
any one else from enjoying the same right.” He continues with a statement that
could have bheen composed by the Department of Defense: “But ouside of an
inlet this will not hold, for then the common use of the sea might be hindered,”
Grotius had already dealt with that problem, however, by stating that: “If any
part of these things is by nature susceptible to occupation, it may become the
proper_‘r,y of the one who oceupies it only so far as such occupation does not
affect its common use.” e also recognizes the right of nations to make a contract
regarding jurisdiction over portions of the sea for certain purposes.

In further support of exclusive fishing rights Grotins implies that one party
can prevent another from encroaching on his fishing area as long as the first
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party continues to exercise his right; “jus prohibendi” is in effect . . . while
occupation lasts.” Considerations of scale and technology and their effect on
resources could sarely extend this concept froia rivers and inlets to the offshore
fishing grounds which have been developed to maximum sustainable yield by
one nation and which are threatened with depletion if additional entrants are
allowed.

Another of Grotius's primary argureents is that occupation leading to pos-
session of the sea is imvpossible. As he says: “It has thercfore been demon-
strated that neither a nation nor an individual can establish any right of private
ownership over the sea itself {(except inlets of the sea) inasmuch as its occupa-
tion is not permissible either by nature or on grounds of public utility.” He
admits, however, that “according to Marcianus, whatever has been occupied and
can be occupied is no longer subject to the law of nations.” Grotius would accept
“the erection of huildings or some determination of boundarics, such as fencing
in,” as evidence of possession. Buildings in the form of oil derricks and naviga-
tional structures have been built far beyond narrow zones of national sover-
eignty. Technology has also brought about the use of “imaginary lines” as “a
recognized method” of delimiting boundaries, requiring no physical demarca-
tion.

The fact that the land itself was once res communes, and that by Grotius’
time inlets of the sea were considered susceptible to private control leads one
to the progressive conclusion that the entire sea would one day be under some
type of sovereignty. In a way it seems that the progression of national jurisdic-
tion skipped over the sea, going on to an equally indivisible quantity according
te Grotius, i.e. the air. It is useful to distinguish between air and air space and
water and ocean space. Grotius said “that since the sea is just as insusceptible
of physical apprcpriation as the air, it cannot be attached to the possessions of
any nation.” Air space, however, has been appropriated, and there seems to be no
reason why a descriptive law of coordination could not provide for similar ap-
propriation of the sea.

A major reason for this discrepancy between sea space and air space is that
most major uses of the sea have been well served by the traditional concept of
free access (Kasahara in Alexander, 1972), but nations quickly realized that
free aecess to air space would not be in their hest interests. Kasahara also riotes
that fishery and pollution considerations are no longer well served by free access.

When read from a 20th century vantage point many of Grotius’ dogmatic
assertions hased on 16th century technology and a peculiar mix of the law of
nature and the law of nations seem to suffer from obsolescence. Most glaring, per-
haps, is his quote from the testimony of Alphonse de Castro, the Spanish theo-
legian: “Such an act (the prohibition of navigation) is not only contrary to the
laws, but is contrary also to natural law or the primary law of nations, which
wo have said is immutable. And this is seen to be true becausc by that same law
not only the seas or waters, but also all other immovables were res commiunes.
And although in later times there was a partial abandonment of that law, in so
far as concerns sovereignty and ownership of lands-—which by natural law at
first were held in common, then distinguished and divided, and thus finally sepa-
rated from the primitive community of use;-—nevertheless it was different as
regards sovereigrity over the sea, which from the beginning of the world down to
this very day is and always has been a res communis, and which, as iz well
known, has in nc wise changed from that status.” One can only ask how an im-
mutable law allowed the division of lands under the law of nations, and why, if
stich a thing was possible in regard to the land, it is not only possible, but
just as likely in regard to the sea. Even Van BEynkershoek, an early supporter of
Grotius’ principles, stated that Grotius had difficulty squaring fact with theory,
“for there can b2 no reason for saying that the sea which is nnder one man’s
confrol is any less his than a ditch in bis territory.” Van Bynkershoek then went
on to base his argument against wide claims 7o sovereignty over the sea on the
lack of eapability to control the areas. He thus suggested the cannon shot rule,
which some believe evolved into the three mila limit. Extension of Van Byvnker-
shoek’s reasoninz through time would also have allowed the closure of large
areas beyond evea the more extreme present elaims.

Similarly wealk in its reasoning is the statement of Grotius that “it is impos-
sible to acqunire by usueaption or prescription things which eannot become prop-
erty, that is, which are not susceptible of possession or of quasipossession, and
which cannot be alienated. All of which is true with respect to the sea.” Again,
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one can only ask why all of this is true with respect to the sea. It is often difficult
to determine whether Grotius is basing his statements of impossibility on physi-
cal or legal grounds, either of which has changed considerably since his time.

Those who continue to support Grotius’ conclusions without accounting for the
-effects of time on his reasoning are guilty of setting “up a law in word but not in
fact,” a sin attributed to the opposition by Vasquez and quoted by Grotius.
Tispecially embarrassing to those who would transplant Grotius’ work directly
into the present time are the many references to free passage over foreign terri-
tory and similar inconsistencies which have arisen over time. Few would demand
today that the shore, as well as the sea right up to the shore, be open to all men.
Nor are there many claims that those “things which the sea has carried away
from other uses and made its own, such for example as the sands of the sea”
or the gold or the oil should be common to all, as they were congidered by
Grotius.

In summary we can see that Grotius’ criteria of inexhaustibility is no longer
met by fisheries. As Royce (1972) points out, fishery resources have not been
‘maintained conveniently apart from private ownership, which Grotius recog-
nizes as sufficient justification for abandonment of a common use regime. He
would thus permit the separation of fisheries from other considerations and allow
nations to make agreements providing for exclusive control over fisheries based
on occupation which today is little different on Georges Bank than it was in an
inlet of the sea in Grotius’ day. Thus we have met the conditions of ownership
_of both Grotins and Van Bynkershoek and by their own statements they would
.accept the possibility of some form of jurisdiction over the high seas.
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Mr. MusTarp. As to the effects of this philosophy, it led the major
powers to develop the 1958 and 1960 Geneva Convention. The partic-
ipants who ratified these two conventions arc now a very small minor-
ity at the 1974 LLOS Conference. The attitudes of many of the new
nations and the actual conditions have changed drastically since that
time.

At this time I would like to submit appendix 3 for the record, en-
‘titled “The 200-Mile Limit and the Law.”

The Cramman. Without objection it will be admitted.

[The document follows:]

THE 200-MIiLE LIMIT AND THE Law

(By Christopher M, Weld*)

Since the introduction of the Interim Fisheries Zone Extension and Manage-
ment Act of 1973 (8. 1988; HLR. 8665), many legal arguments have been em-
ployed to attack this bill’s underlying assumption : namely, that a coastal nation
has the right to extend its jurisdiction over fisheries in coastal waters beyond its
territorial sea. The contentions put forward by the bill’s opponents are (i) that it
violates traditional concepts of freedom of the sea; (il) that it violates cus-
tomary rules of international law; and (iii) that it violates the Geneva Conven-
-tions of 1958 and 1960.

* Boston Attorney; Secretary, National Coalition for Marine Conservation.
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S. 1988 was filed in response to the demands of coastal fishermen who were
alarmed by the immensity of the fishing effort and the mounting evidence of
severe depletion of fish stocks in fisheries traditionally regarded as American.
Regardless of differences of opinion concerning the degree of depletion of any
given area or species, it is a generally accepted fact that the size and efficiency
of the world’s fleets of distant-water fishing vessels have the capability of de-
pleting & given fishery in a very short time.* It is inarguable also that a number
of commercially valuable species traditionally caught in the coastal waters adja-
cent to the United States have been depleted to the point of being nearly extinet
for commercial furposes.”

For hundreds of years. the doctrine of freedom of the seas was held to includs
the freedom of unrestrained fishing in the high seas, and this principle was.
incorporated in the Geneva Convention on the High Seas® As defined by thz
Convention, the term “high seas” includes all waters beyond the territorial sea,
which until well into the twentieth century at least were generally agreed to ba
restricted to a distance of three miles from a nation’s coastline. Within this
three-mile limit, the nation claiming it is entitled to exercise the same full extent
of sovereignty and control that it exercises over its land, subject to the right of
innocent passage. This doctrine traces back to an essay of Hugo Grotius entitled
“Mare Libram,” published in 1609, and the notion that all nations are equally”
entitled to the fish in the high seas was based upon the theory that fish constituted
an inexhaustible resource.

'Today, fish are increasingly viewed as limited and depletable rather than an
inexhaustible resource. The concept of exhaustibility of a fishery has both
economic and conservation aspects. First, at some level of intensity of exploita-
tion, there may not be enough fish available in the fishery to provide an economi-
cally profitable vield for all fishermen who wish to exploit it. Once the point iz
reached at which a fishery is in this sense “fully utilized,” higher catches by one
fisherman will rasult in reduced catches by others. Given the high fixed costs of
fishing operations, unrestricted access and intensive levels of exploitation be-
yond the point of full utilization mayv lead to a situation where many partici-
pating fishermen will obtain little or no profit from their fishing efforts. Second,
the biological characteristics of certain fish svecies are such that fishing efforts
and catches above a certain level of intensity may result in a long-term biological
impairment of productivity of the stock, with consequent harm to the fishery as
an economie resource.t

Add to this the fact that most of the seas’ living resources are located in coastal
waters 200 miles from shore and also that more of the world’s fisheries are over.
exploited than underutilized at a time when the world’s growing population de-
munds ever-inereasing amounts of protein, and the reasons for the reexaminatiort
of the doctrine o freedom of the seas begin to emerge.

Just as the law of the land evolves in a response to the changing needs and
attitudes of the people of any given nation, the changing circumstances o
nations is reflected in international law. National law, however, is usually g
combination of statufe and court practice and operates as a restraint upon the
individual who is relatively powerless compared to the state. Because, in inter-
national law, the court can obtain jurisdiction only if the parties submit them-
selves to it, few disputes of real magnitude are tried before the International

‘ourt of Justice. There is no authority capable of creating or enforeing statutory
Inw, and the power of individual nations can be very great, The law that governs
nations is the law of treaties and customs, and it is said to grow by “progressive
developments” which is largely a matier of assertions and mutual tolerances.

" Statement by Or. James Joseph, Director of Tuvestigations, Inter-American Tropicat
Tuna Commission, Proceedings from Oregon’s 1971 National Discussion Forum 74 (1972)
[hereinafter cited as 1971 Oregon Proceedings]; Jacobsen, Bridging the Gap to Inter.
national Tisheries Agreement: A Guide to Unillateral Action, 9 San Diego L. Rev. 454,
459-461 (1972). .

“On the East Coast Haddock is a frequently cited eXample as are halihut and ocean
erch on the West Coast.

P ¢ Convention on the High Seas, open for signature April 29, 1958 [1962] 2 U.8.T.
2312, T.LA.S. No. 5200, 450 U.N.T.4, 82 [hereinafter cited as Convention on the High
Seas]. .

+ Iiilder, The Anglo-Icelandic Fisheries Dispute, 1973, Wisconsin L. Rev. 37, 45.
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With respect to the traditional doctrine of freedom of the seas, there appear
to be econflicting “progressive development”: on the one hand, the 1958 and
1960 Geneva Conventions and on the other, unilateral declarations of fisheries
zones by a growing number of coastal states., The purpose of this paper is to
examine the current status of the doctrine of freedom of the seas in order to
determine -whether the concept of exclusive fisheries zones is compatible with
the doctrine as it is now generally accepted by the world community.

I. HISTORIC BACKGROUND

For a century following the discovery of the New World, a closed sea ob-
structed European commercial development. In 1493 a Borgia pope arbitrarily
divided the oceans in two, granting exclusive rights in one part to Spain and
in the other to Portugal. A new order emerged following England’s defeat. of
the “Invincible Armada” in 1588 and the subsequent establishment of British
naval supremacy. As the seas were freed from the Spanish-Portuguese monopoly,
colonies sprang up in North America and other parts of the world; the volume
of world trade expanded substantially ; and Europe began its modern economiec
growth.

A new juridical regime was established at the beginning of the seventeenth
century to provide a justification for the new economic order. In a work pub-
lished after “Mare Librum,” Iugo Grotius, a spokesman for Dutch commercial
interests concluded that the seas were open to all due to their inherently indi-
visible nature. In time, the principle that no state could impose its sovereignty
upon the sea became widely adopted and was further justified by the notion
that its resources were inexhaustible. It followed that fish were a “frece good”
available to whomever made the effort to catch them. Gradually, exceptions
were made; among them exceptions for piracy, control of the slave trade, hot
pursuit and rescue. But the most important was the doctrine of the ‘“‘territorial
sea,” formulated in the late eighteenth eentury.

The first measure of coastal state’s seaward jurisdiction was the “common
shot rule.” A coastal state could exercise jurisdiction as far as its cannon would
fire. Later, three miles was adopted as a uniform limit on jurisdiction. The three-
mile limit has never been universally accepted as a maximum limit, nor has it
ever been sanctioned by a general international convention, in spite of three at-
tempts to codify it.” Since the eighteenth century, a number of countries, includ-
ing the United States, have asserted exceptions to the three-mile limit and bent
the doctrine of frecdom of the seas to serve special purposes.

The movement away from absolute freedom of the seas gained momentum dur-
ing the Presidency of Franklin D. Roosevelt, who tended to overlook the three-
mile rule when, in his opinion, it inadequately served United States economic
and military policies. The U.8, move away from the doctrine of absolute frecdom
of the sea came to a climax with the Truman proclamations of 1945.° Beginning
with Mexico in 1945 and followed shortly by Argentina and Chile, a number of
Latin American nationg, in reliance upon the Truman proclamations, claimed
fisheries jurisdiction and in some cases total sovereignty to a distance of 200
miles from shore. In 1945 no United States fishing interests existed in the area
affected by the Mexican proclamation. When other nations jumped onto the 200-
mile bandwagon, however, representatives of the booming California tuna fleet
served notice on the State Department that they expected to expand operations
into Latin American waters in the near future. Thereupon, the United States

5. Grotius, De Juri Belll Ac Pacis, (I, Kelsey trans., 1925), 190-01.

e1, B. Vattel, Law of Nations, 1758, (C. Fenwick trans., 1916), 106-10.

7Loring, “The United States-Peruvian Fisheries Dispute;” 23 Stanford T. Rev. 391.

8 Pregidential Proclamation No. 2667, Pollecy of the United States with Respect to' the
National Resources and Secabed of the Continental Shelf (1945) ; 3 CFR § 67 [hereinafter
eited as Truman Proclamation on the Continental Shelf]; Presidential Proclammation No.
2668, Policy of the United States with Respect to Coastal Iticheries in Certain Areas
%ti ;clhe High Seas (1945); 3 CTR § 68 [hereinafter cited as Truman Proelamation on

sheries].

41-251—T4——12
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rotreated to the three-mile rule, declaring such to be in the best interests of all
nations.?

"Che looming esnfrontation between coastal nations asserting the right to pro-
tect marine resources and overseas fishing nations rejecting such assertions lect
to the convocation of the Geneva Conventions of 1958 and 1960. Whatever these
conventions aceomplished, and there is substantial disagreement as to that,
neither of them achieved agreement on the breadth of territorial waters and the
claims to execlusive fishing zones." Nevertheless, the concept of extended fisheries
jurisdiction at least to a distance of twelve miles off shore gained respectability as
a result of the Geneva conventions. As of June 1, 1966, thirty-two nations claimed.
fishery zones to twelve miles from their ccasts.™ The appearance and rapid.
build-up of large distant water fleets in the Northwest Atlantic and the North-
east Pacific in the early 1960’s gave new impetus to demands in the United.
States, principally from the coastal fishing industry, for increased control over
foreign fishing,” and the State Department gave the proposed action its blessing
on the basis that recent developments in international practice allowed the rule
to be in conformity with international law.” Thus, in QOctober, 1966 Congress uni-
Interally extended United States exclusive fisheries jurisdiction to twelve miles.*
The action was questioned only by the tuna industry, the shrimp industry and
legal scholars.™

By thie beginning of 1973, at least 13 nations had established territorial, fish-
eries or fisheries conservation limits of 50 miles or more,*® and the fishing nations
were frying to convene a new Law of the Seas Conference. The developing
nations tend to regard this effort as an attempt by the United States and the
Soviet Union to hold the line against the demands of the developing world for a
greater share in control of the ocean’s wealth. In this context, it is not surprising
that among the developing nations, the concept of freedom of the seas is regarded
ax little more than a pretext for continued great power control and exploitation
of the seabed and fishing resources at the expense of smaller and poorer coun-
tries. As a historical footnote, it is interesting to note that this thesis was frst
asserted in 1938 by Professor Joseph W. Bingham of the Stanford Law School.t

II. AMERICAN PRECHDENTS

Today, many cf the developing nations tend to regard U.S. assertions of the
immutability of the doctrine of freedorm of the seas as hypocritical, and, in view

Y Loring, Supre note 8 at 398.

'@ Bishop, Convertion on Fishing and Conservation of the Living Resources of the High
Seas, April 29, 1958, 62 Columbia L. Rev. 1205 (1962) ; Schaeffer, Some Recent Develop-
ments Concerning Jishing and the Conservation of the Iiving Resources of the High Seas,
San Diego L. Rev. 871 (1970) ; Oliver, Wet War-North Pacific, 8 San Diego L. Rev. 621
(1971) ; MacDougsl and Burke, The Public Order of the Oceans, 1962; Bilder, Supre
note 4 at 49 ; MeKernon., 1971 Oregon Proceedings, 16.

" Statement of l. C. Meeker, Legal Adviser, Department of State, 1968 Senate Hear-
ings 21.

= Swygard, Polities of the North Pacific Fisherlos—With Special Reference to the 12-
Mile Rule, 43 Washington L. Rev. 269 (1967).

i3 Agency Report of the Department of State in 1966 Senate Hearings 2.

14 Act of October 14, 1966. 80 Stat. 908 [hereinsiter cited as U.S. 12-Mile Limit Act].

'6 L.oring, supra note 8 at 409, i

8 Bilder. A partial listing of natlons claiming 50 miles or more includes Argertina,
Brazil, Chile, Cost:. Rica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Fionduras, Guinea, Nicaragna, Panama,
Peru, Uraguay, leeland, South Korea, Ghana, Pakistan, India and Ceylon, in addition
to which Canada extended its jurisdiction to 100 miles for pollution control, and Mexico,
Norway and the Peoples Republic of China have indicated plans to extend jurisdiction in
the near future. .

17 Bingham, Report on the International Law of Pacific Coastal Fisheries (1938).
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©f the long history of differing U.S. attitudes toward the doctrine, it is not hard
.to see why.

In 1886, for example, the United States, citing the right of self protection,
.attempted to regulate foreign vessels exploiting fur seals in the Bering Sea
beyond its three-mile territorial waters, The Anti-Smuggling Act of 1935 granted
‘the President authority “to proclaim an area extending one hundred nautical
miles north and south from a point in which a suspected foreign ship is hovering
-and including all the waters sixty-two miles from the coast within the area of two
hundred miles thus designated.” *® Shortly after the outbreak of hostilities be-
tween Germany and Poland, the United States called a meeting of hemisphere
foreign ministers to discuss mutual defense concerns, The result was the Declara-
tion of Panama of October 3, 1939, which established a 300-mile defense zone
around the hemisphere.”” The American States declared their “inherent right” to
have the zone “free from the commission of any hostile act by any non-American
belligerent nation,” and they agreed to ‘“‘consult together to determine upon the
measures which they may individually or collectively undertake in order to secure
the observation of the provisions of the Declaration.”

The British government viewed the Declaration as a threat to “the well-estab-
lished principle of international law relating to the freedom of the seas and
the rights of both neutrals and belligerents to utilize the sea as a public high-
way open to all alike.” * Following World War II, the zone was extended from
pole to pole and made permanent by Article 4 of the 1947 Inter-American Treaty
of Reciprocal Assistance.” This treaty has led some Latin Americans to question
why, if the American states may jointly set 300-mile zones for defense of national
interests against foreign military harm, cannot the same states validly establish
200- mllze zones for the defense of namonal interests from foreign economic
harm?*

In 19435 the Truman Proclamatlon on the Continental Shelf announced the
annexation of the“national resources of the subsoil and seabed of the continental
shelf beneath the high seas but contiguous to the coasts of the United States.”
By way of Justlﬁcatxon, the proclamation stated “recognized jurisdiction over
these resources is reqmred in the interest of thelr conservation and prudent

utilization . . .; the exercise of jurisdiction . . . is reasonable and just . H
self-protection compels the coastal nation to keep close watch over actxvmes oﬂ‘
its shores . . .” Thus, the United States acquired jurisdiction over submerged

lands cqual in area to the Louisiana Purchase simply by boldly asserting a newly
conceived right.™®

Professor Jon L. Jacobson * refers to the Truman Proclamation as the Great
Precedent for the Latin American 200-mile claims, the Convention on the Conti-
nental Shelf,® extra-territorial exclusive fishing zones, such as the U.S. 12-Mile
Limit Act and the Canadian anti-pollution legislation.*® It should be added that

B Antl-Smuggling Act of 1935 19 USC §§ 1701-11,
15 For, Rel. U.S. 36-37 (1939).
205 For. Rel. U.S. 29 (1939).
2 Inter-American Treaty of Reciprocal Assistance, September 2, 1947, 62 Stat. 1681
(1498) ; T.I.A.8. No. 1838.
22 Loring, supra note 8 at 417.
2374, at 397.
2t Jacobson, supra note 1 at 455.
25 United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sen: Conventicn on the Continental
Shelf, open for signature April 29, 1858 (1964), 1 U.ST, T.LA.S. No., 5578, 559
g Neél’ S. 2857[heremafter cited as Convention on the Contmentnl Shelf].
28 See note
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the justification, upon which it is based—-namely, reasonableness, the need for
conxervation, and self-protection, both anticipates and summarizes all subsequent
rationalization advanced by proponents of jurisdictional extension.

Truman’s F'sheries I’roclamation followed his proclamation on the Continental
Shelf. It sanclioned tha establishment of conservation zones in areas of the high
seas contiguous to the United States; it recognized “the right of any state to
establish conservation zones off its shores . . .V and rested upon “the inacequscy
of present arrangements for the protection and perpetuation of fishery rescurces,”
“the possibility of improving the jurisdictional basis for conservation measures,”
“(the ‘special importance’ of) fishery resources . . . to coastal communities as
a source of livelihood #nd to the nation as a food and industrial resource; and
urgent need to protect fishery resources” and “the special rights and equities of
the (loastal State and of any State which may have established legitimate inter-
est therein.” Shortly therecafter, Mexico proclaimed its jurisdiction over the
continental shelf and ficsheries in supcradjacent waters, and this claim was recog-
uized by the United States in 1946 When Argentina, Chile and Peru followed
the Mexican declaration with assertions of 200-mile jurisdiction, however, the
United States, at the urging of the California tuna industry, retreated from
the policy stated by President Truman,

Crities of V1.3, fisheries policy in subsequent years allege that it has been
dominated by the distant-water fisheries industry. Whatever the truth of this
may be, 200-mile limits are anathema to U.8. tuna and shrimp boat operators
whe frequently operate with 200 miles of Latin American coastal nations. They
c¢laim that the 200-anile jurisdiction asserted by these nations is asserted for
revenne-raising rather thawn conservation purposes and that any tax imposed
npon their catch impairs their ability to corapete in world snarkets. Certainly
U.8. poliey as articulated hy the State Department and sympathetic Congres.-
sional action have favored our distant-water d%hermen, but U.S. policy touching
on issnes directly and indirectly relating to the doctrine of freedom of the seus
has been highly inconsistent in recent years.

Under the Fisherman’s Protection Act of 1954, the federal government com-
pensates vessel owners for fines paid to foreign governments for seizures
within a <200-wile limit. At the time that the bill was adopted, the
necessity of protecting United States rights on the high seas was cited, and,
in practice, the custom of encouraging tunaboat operators not to purchase licenses
wias held to be an assertion of the principle that U.S. vessels operating on the
hizgh seas cannot be subjected to the jurisdiction of any other nation. With
the passage of time and the aggregation of fines paid, however, it has come
to appear that the United States has, in effect, subsidized Latin American 200-
wmile limits. This appearance, so contrary to stated intent, has been enharced
by the terms of the United States-Brazilian Shrimp Conservation Agreement,”
concluded on May 9, 1972, under which the United States agrees to license and
limit, the eateh of American shrimp boats fishing within the 200-mile limit
claimed by Brazil and authorizes the Brazilian Navy to police compliance with
the arrangements. While the treaty expressly reserves the U.S. position with
respect to 200-mile limits, °t provides that Brazil may board, search and arrest
American fishing vessels believed to be violating the arrangements, and it pro-
vides that the 1.8, will underwrite Brazil’s enforcement expenses. The agree-
ment is a tacit acknowledgement of Brazil’s special interest in the fisheries
resources off its coast.® Adoption of the treaty has been implenmented by the
passage by Congress of the Offshore Shrimp Fisheries Act of 1973 recently sigued
into law by President Nixon

27 Nate from Acting Secretary of State Clayton to Ambassador Esplnosa de los Monteros,
Jan. 24, 1946, Department of State file No. 81.2,0154/12-1445,

* Jrigherman's Protsctive Act of 1954, 22 U.8.C. §§ 1971-76 (1964).

20 Agreement between Brazil and the United States Concerning Shrimp, May 9, 1972,
reprinted in 11 Int’l. Legal Materials, 453 (1972).

% Rilder, supra note 4 at 124,
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Tn contrast to this apparent willingness to adapt to assertions of extended
jurisdiction, the Congressional mood of the 1950’s and 1960’s is reflected by the
provisions of the Fish and Wildlife Act of 1956,* Senator Thomas Kuchel’s
“Freedom of the Seas Amendment” to the Foreign Assistance Act of 1965 * and
the Pelly Amendment to The Fisherman’s Protective Act of 1967, all of which
seek to protect the rights of U.S. fishermen to fish on the high seas without
interference by foreign nations, Nevertheless, the Congressional action of this
period was as out of step with the changing attitudes of the international
community of that time as the codifications of the 1958 and 1960 Geneva Con-
ferences are with the attitudes of the international community today.

III. THE GENEVA CONVENTIONS

The 1958 Geneva Law of the Seas Conference succeeded in adopting four major
Conventions on the Law of the Sea: the Convention ot the High Seas, the Con-
vention on the Territorial Sea and the Contiguous Zone, the Convention on the
Clontinental Shelf and the Conventmn of Fishing and Conservation of the Living
Resources of the High Seas.™ Ag has already been said, the conference failed te
reach any agreement on the cruc1al issues of the maximum breadth of the terri-
torial sea or the fisheries limits.* A second conference convened in 1960, espe-
cially for the purpose, also failed to reach agreement on the maximum breadth
of the territorial sea and fisheries limit, although a U.S.-Canadian proposal for
a territorial sea of six miles plus an additional six-mile contiguous exclusive
fisheries zone failed by one vote to receive the necessary two-thirds approval of
the Conference. The net result on this score was to reveal a considerable body of
opinion supporting the view that a coastal state should be able to claim an
exclusive fisheries zone of twelve miles.®

The Convention on the High Seas defines the “high seas” as “all parts of the
sea that are not included in the territorial sea or in the internal waters of a
State” and defines freedom of the seas as follows:

“The high seas being open to all nations, no State may validly purport to sub-
ject any part of them to its sovereignty. Freedom of the high seas is exercised
under the conditions laid down by these articles and by the other rules of inter-
national law. It comprises, inter alia, both for coastal and non-coastal States:

“(1) Freedom of navigation;

“(2) Freedom of fishing;

“(3) Freedom tolay submarine cables and pipelines ;
“(4) Freedom to fiy over the high seas.

“These freedoms, and others which are recognized by the general principles
of international law, shall be exercised by all States with reasonable regard to
the interests of other States in the exercise of the freedom of the high seas.”

‘While few nations would quarrel with the principles expressed by this provi-
sion, many would disagree as to the meaning of the term “high seas,” and some
mlght argue that the exercise of the freedom to fish “with reasonable regard to

“ Figh and Wildlife Act of 1956, 16 U. SC § 742 a—j (1964).

32 Foreign Assistance Act of 1965 Pub. No. 89-171, 79 Stat, 660 (1965

33 Pisherman’s Protective Act of 1967 Pub L. No. 90-482 § 3, 82 Stat. 730 (1968).

3 Convention on the High Seas, supm note 8; Convention on the Territorial Sea and
the Contlguous 70110, open for s1gnature April 29 1958 (1964) U.8.T. 1606, T.I.A.S. No.
5639, 516 U.N.T.8. 205; Convention on the Continental Shelf, supre note 27 Convention
of Fishing and Conservation of the Living Resources of the High Seas [hereinafter
cited ag the Convention on Fishing], open for signature April 29, 1958 (1966) 1 U.S8.T.
138, T.I.A.S. No. 5969, 559 U.N.T.S. 285.

bB]shop, supra note 11; “(Dt has not been put Into practice by the world’s great
ﬁqhmg nations or the ma]or coastal nations which have been concerned with fisheries
in the past two decades.” McKernan, 1971 Oregon DProceedings 16,

36 Bilder, supra note 4 at 51
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the interests of other States” would include the special interest of a coastal state
in its coastal waters, which the conference attempted to define in the Convention
on Fishing. This econvention declared that all States have the duty to adopt “such
measures 48 may be necessary for the conservation of the living resources of the-
high seas” and that a coastal State has “a special interest in the maintenance of
the productivity of the living resources in any area of the high seas adjacent to-
its territorial sea.”

Article 7 of the Convention on Fishing authorized coastal states to adopt
“unilaterul measures of conservation appropriate to any stock of fish or other
marine resourcas in any area of the high seas adjacent to its territorisl sea.
provided that negotiations to that effect with other States concerned have rot led
to an agreement within six months,” and provided further that the “followirg
conditions are fulfilled :

(a) That there is a need for urgent application of conservation measures:
in the light of existing knowledge of the fishery ;

(b) That the measures adopted are based on appropriate scientifie finding :

(c) That such measures do not discriminate in form or in fact against
foreign fishermen.”

Except for the fact that this convention contemplated methods of arbitration
and settlement of international fishery disputes, which were not then widely ac-
c¢eptable, it might have been embraced by the many nations who favored extended
jurisdictions. As it was, nearly cight years passed before enough nations signed
the Convention to cause it to enter into effect, and the signatures included none
of the major distant water fishing nations. States that have been involved re-
cently in serious fishery controversies and are not signatories include those of
the Soviet bloc, Japan, Peru, Chile, Ecuador. Mexico, Iceland and South Korea ™

Opponents of S, 1988 have criticized the bill on the grounds that it contravene s
the Geneva Conventions. While this is undoubtedly true, the ¢ontention that the
Conventions preciude the 1Inited States from taking action of the nature con-
templated by S. 1988 is difficult to sustain. In the first place, only a limited num-
ber of nations a1ave signed any of the Conventions, and barely enough nations
signed the Convention on Fishing to cause it to hecome effective. The Interna-
tional Court of Justice has suggested that the Convention on the Continental
Shelf, for example, is merely a contractual arrangement among the parties rati-
fying it and doas not reflect customary principles of international law.® In the
second place, Japan and the Soviet-blo¢ nations, which would be the nations
most immediately affected by unilateral seaward extension of jurisdiction by the
United States are not parties to the Convention on Fishing and, therefore, have
no right to require that the United States conform to its provisions concernir.g
“unilateral measures of conservation.” Because the other three Conventions failed
to establish the widths of the territorial see and exclusive fisheries zones, such
Conventions create no basis for objection to the action proposed by 8. 1988.

Since 1938, the passage of time and the development of technology have effected’
a widespread change of attitude toward fisheries zones in the international
community.

A tremendous increase in fishing eapability and effort has resulted in a grow-
ing number of overfished stocks, and the need for sound management has become:
critieal. Thus, unilateral assertions cf the right to conserve coastal stocks are
being increasingly viewed as anticipatory measures of self-defense to preserve a
nation’s economic independence and well-being, rather than as a form of terri-
torial aggrandizement. For example, the Foreign Ministers of Norway, Sweden,
Denmark and Finland assured Iceland in 1972 of their support for its extension
of its fisheries limits.*® Perhaps worthy of ncte also is the fact that the Soviels
Aiscontinued al. fishing operations within the newly-declared Icelandic waters:
without protest.

CONCLUSIONS

A study of the doctrine of freedom of the seas tells us that it has meant differ
ent things in dif’erent periods. The seaward boundaries of nations have fluctuated

37 Bishop, supra note 10.
38 North Sea Continental Shelf Case (1969) I.C.J. 3.
% Facts on File 1972, at 714.
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widely from time to time, and today’s claimed limits of jurisdiction vary from
three miles to 200 miles, demonstrating that there is no generally accepted rule
of international law regarding the permissible breadth of fisheries limits, Im
fact, the 200-mile limit is now more commonly accepted within the hemisphere
than ig any other outer limit of national jurisdiction, and if any one proposition
is unanimously supported by all states, it is that international law does not
permit extensions beyond 200 miles.

Historically, the United States has tended to assert or ignore the doctrine of
freedom of the seas, according to whether the doctrine was consistent with its
current purpose. Today, the position with respect to the doctrine is ambivalent.
The State Department’s declared policy is that 200-mile limits infringe upon the
doctrine of freedom of the seas and are therefore contrary to international law.
Nevertheless, practice under the Fisherman’s Protective Acts of 1954 and 1967
and the Offshore Shrimp Fisheries Act of 1973 clearly constitute a tacit accept-
ance of the Latin American 200-mile limits

The failure of the Geneva Conventions of 1958 and 1960 to come to an agree-
ment concerning the breadths of the territorial sea and exclusive fisheries zone
underscored the lack of a consensus for narrow limits in the international com--
munity and gave impetus to seaward extensions of jurisdiction. Although it was
endorsed by only a few of the great fishing powers, the Convention on Fishing
affirmed and expanded the principle of the special interest of a coastal state in
the fisheries in its adjacent waters, first enunciated by the Truman Proclamation
on Fishing, and appended to it the duty of conserving marine resources for the
benefit of all nations. The doctrine has been given further support by decisions of’
the International Court of Justice in the North Sea Continental Shelf Cases and
the Anglo-Norwegian Fisheries Case.®

In 1958 and 1960, few could have anticipated the rapid build-up of the major
distant-water fishing fleets and the technological advances in gear and equipment
that occurred in the 1960’s. At that time, fisheries thinking was still clouded by
the concept of unlimited production. Since then, despite greatly increasecd effort,
the rate of growth of the world catch has slowed, while the rate of growth of’
world demand for seafood and fish products is expanding.® An increasing number
of the world’s fisheries are overexploited, and the need for conservation of the
world’s fisheries has become urgent and obvious.

The changing relationship of supply and demand has radically altered the value-
placed upon marine resources by coastal states. Therefore, whatever the sig-
nificance of the Geneva Conventions as an expression of world opinion and inter-
national custom was in 1960 or even in 1966 when the last of them became effec-
tive, it has diminished significantly since. Extensions of jurisdiction over coastal
fisheries are increasingly justified as serving the interests of all fishing nations:
by ensuring the continued productivity of protected fish stocks. Nevertheless, the
overriding motivation is economic self interest. It is generally accepted that a
nation’s right to defend itself includes the right to defend itself against economie:
aggression and to preserve its economic independence and well-being.”® Accord-
ingly, wherever there is a fully-exploited coastal fishery of significant value to-
the economy of an adjacent coastal nation, an extension of jurisdiction based on
a claim of economic self protection and the need for conservation should be met
with broad acceptance in the international community.

It is evident that the international community is rapidly moving toward a
system of ocean regulation in which ‘“freedom of the seas” will have a new and
more restrictive meaning. Perhaps only the principle of innocent passage will
survive the changes of the next decade. In anticipation of the forthcoming Law-
of the Seas Conference, U.S. State Department spokesman Donald McKernan is
on record as having said: “We have . .. been persuaded by the compelling-
arguments . . . that the coastal state should have the right to regulate the fish
stocks inhabiting the coastal waters off its shores as well as its anadromous re-
sources.” Thus, it would seem that even the U.S. State Department is changing

(ﬁ’ﬁl\{(})rt{lcs.}ea Continental Shelf Case, supra note 39; Anglo-Norwelgian Fisheries Case-
‘1 Shaeffer supm note 11,

Green, International Law & Capada’s Anti-Pollution Legislation, 50 Oregon 1. Rev.

462 480-484 (1971).
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ifs position on the legality of seaward extensions of jurisdiction, as usual, trail-
ing world opinion by a substantial lapse of time. In summary, then, a 200-mile
limit asserted by one nation “is legal” if it is acceptable to, or at least toleratec:
by, a great numoer of oiher nations. Such assertions of jurisdiction have beern:
miade “with inereasing” freguency in recent years without provoking significant:
resistance. The intensity of the over-all world fishing effort has undoubtedly
focused world attention upon the desirability of protecting remaining stocks:
and the attentior. of individual coastal nations upon the economic value of coasta:
wtocks, thereby creating s climate of acceptance for exclusive fisheries zones.

Mr. Mustary. In summation, the international law consisted of con-
ventional law, as mentioned above, and the true test of time is custom-
ary law. How many nations would use the law in principle?

The current trend is for nations to claim a unilateral extension of
sovereignty or management control. We must ask ourselves which is
better, a 200-mile territorial sea or a 200-mile economic zone with & 12-
mile territoria’ sea ?

In the interest of the major powers—I emphasize major powers—a
200-mile economic zore is best. So how do we go about establishing a
200-mile economic zone

The 1.OS is one solution, but in this we are losing. The other is
cxemplatory unilateral action, and you can compare S. 1988 and the
current official Tnited States-LOS position.

At this time I would like to submit Appendix 4, which is an analysis
compared to our present position.

The Criateman. It will be admitted to the record.

[ The documant follows:]

CoMPARISON BETWEEN S. 1988/H.R. 8665. “EMERGENCY MARINE FISHERIES DI’RO-
TECTION ACT OF 19747 AnND UNITED NATIONS A/CONF.62/C.2/1.47, UNITED STATES
OF AMERICA : DRAFT ARTICLES FOR A CHAPTER ON THE I2CONOMIC ZONE AND THE
CONTINENTAL SHELF

1. 200-mile Contiguous Fishery Zone/209 mile Economic Zone

N, 1988-—Sec. 2(b) (2) Purposes.—If is therefore declared to be the purpose
ot the Congress in this Act . . . (2) {0 extend, as an emergency measure, the
contigunous fishery zone of the United States to 200 nautical miles. . . . Sec.
41a)(2) The contiguous fishery zone has as its inner boundary the outer limits
of (he territorial sea, and as its seaward boundary a line drawn so that each
point on the line is 197 nautical miles from the inner boundary.

f.. j7—Article 2. Limits. The outer limit of the economic zone shall not exceed
2ty nautical miles from the applicable baselines for measuring the territorial sea.

2. C'oastal State Jurisdiction

N, JY88-—Sec. 2(b) (1) Purposes.—It is therefore declared {o be the purpose
of the Congress in this Act—(1) to take emergency action to protect and con-
serve threatened stocks of fish by asserting fishery management responsibility
and authority over fish in an extended contiguous fishery zone and over certain
species of fish Dbelond such zone, until a general international agreement on
fi-hery jurisdiction comes into force or is provisionally applied . . .

7. Ji—Article 1. General. 1. The coastal State exercises in and throughout
qosLaren beyond and adjacent to its territorial sea, known as the economic Zone,
the inrisdiction and the sovereign and exclusive rights set forth in this chap-
ter for the purpose of exploring and exploiting the natural resources, whether
renewable or non-renewable. of the sea-bed and subsoil and the superadjacent
wuters. Article 11. General. The coastal State exercises exclusive rights forr the
purpase of reguleting fishing within the economic zone, subject to the provisions
i these articles.

3. Coastal Fisheries
2. 1088 See. 3(3) As used in this Act, unless the context otherwise re-
gitires . . . (3) ‘‘coastal species” means all species of fish which inhabit the
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waters off the coasts of the United States, other than highly migratory and
anadromous species . . . Sec. 4(¢) General.—The United States shall manage
and conserve, and have preferential rights to, fish within the contiguous fishery
zone . . . subject to traditional foreign fishing rights as defined and recognized
in accordance with section 5 of this Act.

L. 47—Article 13. Utilization. 2. For [the purpose of full utilization], the
coastal State shall permit nationals of other States to fish for that portion of the
allowable catch of the renewable resources not fully utilized by its nationals,
subject to the conservation measures adopted pursuant to article 12, and on the
basis of the following priorities...

4. Anadromous Species Fisherics

Q. 1988—Sec. 3(3) As used in this Act, unless the context otherwise requires—
(1) “anadromous species”’ means those species of fish which spawn in fresh or
estuarine waters of the United States but which migrate to ocean waters . . .
Sec. 4(b) Anadromous Spccies—The fishery management responsibility and
authority of the United States with respect to anadromous species, for the dura-
tion of this Act, extends to such species wherever found throughout the migra-
tory range of such species: Provided, That such responsibility and authority
shall not extend to such species to the extent found within the territorial waters
or contiguous fishery zone of any other nation.

L. 47—Article, 18. Anadromous Specics. 1. Fishing for anadromous species
seaward of the territorial sea (both within and beyond the economic zone) is
prohibited, except as-authorized by the State of origin in accordance with articles
12 [conservation] and 13 [utilization]. 2. States through whose internal waters
or territorial sea anadromous species migrate shall cooperate with the State of
origin in the conservation and utilization of such species.

5. Highly Migratory Species

8. 1988—Sec. 3(3) As used in this Act, unless the context otherwise re-
quires . . . (10) “highly migratory species” means those species of fish which
spawn and migrate during their life cycle in waters of the open ocean, including,
but not limited to, tuna . . . Sec. 4(a) (3) Notwithstanding any other provision
of law, the fishery management responsibility and authority of the United States
within the contiguous fishery zone of the United States shall not include or be
construed to extend to highly migratory species, except to the extent such
species are not managed pursuant to bilateral or multilateral international fish-
ery agreements,

L. 47—Article 19. Highly Migratory Species. Fishing for highly migratory
species shall be regulated in accordance with the following prineciples:

A. Management.—TFishing for highly migratory species . .. within the eco-
nomic zone shall be regulated by the coastal State, and beyond the economic
gzone by the State of nationality of the vessel, in accordance with regulations
established by appropriate international or regional fishing organizations pur-
suant to this article.

(1) All coastal states in the region, and any other State whose flag vessels
harvest a species subject to regulation by the organization, shall participate
in the organization. If no such organization has been established, such
States shall establish one.

(2) Regulations of the organization in accordance with this article shall
apply to all vessels fishing the spccies regardless of their nationality.

B. Qonservation.—The organization shall, on the basis of the best scientific
evidence available, establish allowable catch and other conservation measures
in accordance with the principles in articles 12 [conservation].

Q. Allocation.—Allocation regulations of the organization shall be designed
to ensure full utilization of the allowable catch and equitable sharing by mem-
ber States.

(1) Allocations shall take into account the special interests of the coastal
State within whose economic zone highly migratory species are caught,
and shall for this purpose apply the following principles within and beyond
the economic zone: [appropriate principles yet to be negotiated].

(2) Allocations shall be designed to minimize adverse economic conse-
quences in a State or region thereof. . . .

6. Foreign Fishing Rights

8. 1988—Sec. 5(a). General.—The Secretary of Commerce and the Secretary
of State, after consultation with the Secretary of the Treasury, may authorize
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fishing within tte contiguous fishery zone of the United States, or for anadromous
species or both, by citizens of any foreign nation, in accordance with this sec-
tion, only if such nation has traditionally engaged in such fishing prior to the
-date of enactment of this Act.

(b) Provisiorns.—The allowable level of traditional foreign fishing shall be
set upon the bhasis of the portion of any stock which cannot be harvestad by
Uinited State citizens. Allowed traditional fareign fishing and fishing by United
States citizens annually shall not, for any stock, exceed the optimum sustainable
yield for such stock,

(¢) Reciprocity.—Traditional foreign fishing rights shall not be recognized
pursuant to this section unless any foreizn nation claiming such rights denmon-
strates that it grants similar traditional fishing rights to United States cirizens
‘within the contizuous fishery zone of such nation, if any exist, or with respoct to
uanadromous species which spawn in the fresh or estuarine waters of such
littions,

() Procedures.—(1) ¥n determining the allowable level of foreign fishing with
respect fo any stock, the Secretary shall utilize the best available scientifiz
information, including, but not limnited to, catch and effort statisties and relevant
ayuilable data compiled by any foreign nation claiming traditional fishing rights.

{2) The Secretary is authorized to establish reasonahle fees which shall be
pmid by the citizens of any foreign nation engaged in exercising forcign fishing
rizhts recognized under this section. Such fees shall be set in an amount. suf-
ficient to reimburse the United States for administrative expenses incurred
pursuant to this section and for an enquitable share the management and con-
servation expenses incurred by the United States in accordance with this Act,
including the cost of regulation and enforcement. . . .

L. 47—Article 13. Utilization. 1. The coastal State shall ensure the full utiliza-
tion of renewable resources within the economic zone.

2. For this purpose, the coastal State shall permit nationals of other States to
fish for that portion of the allowable cateh of the renewable resources not fully
ntilized by its nationals, subject to the conservation measures adopted pursuan®
ti article 12, and on the hasis of the following priorities :

(a) States that have normally fished for a resource, subject to the condi-
tions of paragraph 3;

(b) States in the region, particularly land-locked States and States with
limited access to living resources off their coast; and

(e) all other States.
The coastal State may establish reasonable regulations and require the pay-
ment of reasonable fees for this purpose.

3. The priority nunder paragraph (2) above shall be reasonably related tn the
extent of fishing by such State. Whenever necessary to reduce such fishing in
order to accommodate an increase in the harvesting capacity of a coastal State,
surh reduction shall be without diserimination, and the eoastal State shall enter
into consultations for this purpose at the request of the State or States con-
cerned with a view to minimizing adverse economic consequences of such
reduetion. . L .

7. Conservation and Management

M. 1988—8ee. 3(11) As used in this Aect, unless the context otherwiss re-
quires . . . (11) “optimum sustainable yield” refers to the largest net return
consistent with the biological capabilities of the stock, as determined on the
Iwsis of all relevant economic and environmental factors. . . . Sec. 4(3) (c)
tieneral.—The United States shall manage and conserve, and have preferential
rignts to, fish within the contiguous fishery zore, and with respect to anadromous.
species of fish, pursuant to the responsibility and authority vested in it pursuant.
to rhis section, subject to traditional foreign fishing rights as defined and recog-
nized in accordance with Section 5 of this Act.

T 47—Articles 13. Utilization 1. The coastal State shall ensure the full
utilization of renewable resources within the economic zone. )

| See also Highly Migratory Species, Article 19, A. Management and B. Con-
servation, page 2, this document.]

8. International Fishery Agreements/International Co-operation Among States

8. 1988—8ec. T(a) Gencral.—(1) The Secretary of State, upon the request of
and in cooperation with the Secretary [of Commerce}, shall initiate and conduct
negotiations with any foreign nation which is engaged in, or whose citizens or
nationals are engaged in fishing in the contiguous fishery zone of the United
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“States or for:anadromous species. The Secretary of State, upon the request of su{d
in cooperation with the Secretary, shall, in addition, initiate and conduct pegotl-
ations with any foreign nation in whose contiguous fishery zone or gqmvalent
economic zone citizens of the United States are engaged in fishing or with respeqt
to anadromous species as to which such nation asserts management responsi-
bility and authority and for which citizens of the United States fish, The pur-
pose of such negotiations shall be to enter into international fishery agreementg
on a bilateral or multilateral basis to effectuate the purposes, policy, and provi-
-sionsof this Act. . . . .

(b) Review.—The Secretary of State shall review, in cooperation with the
.Secretary, each treaty, convention, and other international fishery agrcements to
which the United States is party to determine whether the provisions of such
.agreement are consistent with the purposes, policy, and provisions of this Act. If
any provision or terms of any such agreement are not so consistent, the Secre-
tary of State shall initiate negotiations to amend such agreement; Provided,
That nothing in this Act shall be construed to abrogate any duty or responsi-
.bility of the United States under any lawful treaty, convention, or other internal
.agreement which is in effect on the date of enactment of this Act. . . .

(¢) Nonrecognition.—It is the sense of the Congress that the United States
-Government shall not recognize the limits of the contiguous fishery zone of any
foreign nation beyond 12 nautical miles from the baseline from which the terri-
forial sea is measured, unless such nation recognizes the traditional fishing rights
-0of United States citizens, if any, within any claimed extension of such zone or
with respect to anadromous species, or recognizes the management of highly
migratory species by the appropriate existing bilateral of multilateral fishing
.agreements irrespective of whether such nation is party thereto.

L. 47—Article 16. International Co-operation Among States,

1. Stateg shall co-operate in the elaboration of global and regional standards
.and guidelines for the conservation, allocation, and rational management of liv-
ing resources directly or within the framework of appropriate international and
regional fisheries organizations.

2. Coastal States of a region shall, with respect to fishing for identical or asso-
-ciated species, agree upon the measures necessary to co-ordinate and ensure the
sconservation and equitable allocation of such species.

3. Coastal States shall give to all affected States timely notice of any conserva-
tion, utilization and allocation regulations prior to their implementation, and
shall consult with such States at their request.

9. Enforcement

S. 1988-—8ee. 10(a). General.—The provisions of this Act shall be enforced, to- -
gether with regulations issued under this Act, by the Secretary [of Commerce]
which is within the contiguous fishery zone of the United States, or which he has
Secretaries may by agreement, on a reimbursable basis or otherwise, utilize the
personnel, services, and facilities of any other Federal agency in the performance
-0f such duties, .

(b) Powers—Any person duly authorized pursuant to subsection (a) of this
section may-—(1) board and inspect any fishing vessel or fishing-support vessel
which is within the contiguous fishery zone of the United States, or which he has
reason to believe is fishing anadromous species; (2) arrest any person, with or
without a warrant if he has reasonable cause to believe that such person has com-
mitted an act prohibited by section 9(a) [Prohibited Acts and Penalties] of this
Act; (3) execute any warrant or other process issued by an officer or court of
-competent jurisdiction; and (4) seize all fish and fishing gear found onboard
any fishing vessel or fishing-support vessel engaged in any act prohibited by sec-
tion 9(a) of this Act.

(c) Courts.—The district courts of the United States shall have exclusive juris-
-diction over all cases or controversies arising under this Act. . . . The afore-
said courts shall have jurisdiction over all actions brought under this Act with-
out regard to the amount in controversy or the citizenship of the parties.

L. ji—Article 21. Enforcement. 1. The coastal State may, in the exercise of
its rights under this chaptcr with respect to the renewable natural resources,
take such measures, including inspection and arrest, in the economic zone, and,
in the case of anadromous species, seaward of the economic zones of the host
State and other States, as may be necessary to ensure compliance with its laws
and regulations, provided that when the State of nationality of a vessel has
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effective procedures for the punishment of vessels fishing in violation of such
laws and regulations, suci vessels shall be delivered promptly to duly authorized
officials of the State of nationality of the vessel for legal proceedings, and may be
prohibited by the coastal State from any fishing in the zone pending disposition
of the case. The State of nationality shall within six months after such delivery
notify the coastul State of the disposition of the case. . . .

10. Effective Date

. 1988—Sec. 11(a), Effcctive Date—-The provisions of section 4 of this Act/
Ifisheries Management Responsibility/ shall become effective 90 days after the
date of enactmert of this Act. All other provisions of this Act shall become effec-
tive on the date of enactment.

(b) Termination Date-—The provisions of this Aet shall expire and cease to he
of any legal forca and effact on such date as the Law of the Sea Treaty, or other
comprehensive treaties with respect to fishery jurisdiction, which the Unifed.
Siates has signed or is party to, shall come into force or is provisionally applied.

I.. 47—1If these draft articles were to become part of the Law of the Sea Treaty
which the US is now trying to negotiate, they would come into effect provisionally
when Lhe {reaty were signed. The US announced this provisional acceptance of
freaty articles on fisheries which the US proposes to make at the final prepara-
fory session of the United Nations Seabed Committee in summer 1973,

In the present time frame (third session of the Third Unifed Nations Law of
the Sea Confereice is scaeduled for 17 March through 10 May 1975 in Geneva.
with a final session for signing in Caracas in sunmer 1975; this, however, is
subject to change), this would presumably be by a year from now, that is.
September 1975,

Lrier DESCRIPTION oF 8. 1988/HL.R. 8065. “EMERGENCY MARINE KISITERIFS I’RO-
TrRETION Act 2OF 1974 AND UNITED NATIONS A/CONTF.62/C.2/1.47. UNITED
STATES OF AMERICA @ LJRAFT ARTICLES FOR A CITAPTER ON THE licoNoMI¢ ZONIE
AND tHE (VONTINENTAL SIELF

1. 200-ile Contiguous Fishery Zonc 200-Mile Keonomic Zone

S, 7988 provides for the UH to extend its contiguous fishery zone to 200 nautica
miles 48 an emergency measure., )

T.. 47 states that the coastal state’s cconomic zone shall not exceed 200 nauticat
miles.
2. Coastal State Jurisdicliion

N. 7988 again refers —o emergency interimn action to proteet and conserve
threatened stocks by asserting management jurisdiction over fish in an extended
contignous fishery zone and certain other species.

7. 47 not only provides for coustal state jurisdiction; it also states that the
constal state will have sovereign and exclusive rights for exploring and exploiting
211 the natural resources of its economic zone,

3. Coastal Fisherics

&, 1988 provides for constal state jurisdiction and preferentinl rights to ccastal
sfocks with responsibilities to manage and conserve the fish within the con-
tiznous fishery zone, subject to traditional foreign fishing rights.

7. 47 seeks full utilizetion. The coastal stute would have preferential rights
with management responsibility to see the stocks within the economic zone are
fully utilized aftor its fishermen exercise those preferential rights.

4. Anadromous Species Iisheries

S. 1988 seeks US management responsibility and authority over anadrcmous
species to the extents of their runges, providing this does not extend into the
territorial waters or the contiguous fishery zone of another country.

I.. 47 prohibits fishing for anadromous species seaward of the coastal state’s
territorial sea—not economic zone—except as the coastal state authorizes.

&. Highly Migratory Species
N, 1988 leaves management of highly migratory species to bi- or multilateral

agreement, providing for US management and responsibility for these species
only if the necessary bi- or multilaterals do not exist.
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L. }7’s provisions for management, conservation, and allocation are more
complex and give the coastal state greater control of and access to I}lgh}y
migratory species greater control of and access to highly migratory species in
its economic zone under principles which are yet to be negotiated. They also
provide for regional organizations to manage the highly migratory species of
the region.

6. Foreign Fishing Rights

8. 1988 provides for foreign fishing only if the nation seeking to fish has
traditionally fished off the US coast before the bill is enacted. It also denies
foreign fishing rights to any nation which does not reciprocate for US fisher-
men. The Secretary is authorized to establish fees foreign fishermen will pay
to help defray the expenses for management and conservation the US will incur.

L. 47 provides for full utilization and places foreign fishermen with tradi-
tional rights just after coastal fishermen as those foreign nations first entitled
to a share of the coastal state’s under-utilized resources. The coastal state may
also charge reasonable fees for management purposes.

7. Oonservation and Management

8. 1988 seeks “optimum sustainable yield” from US stocks, based on all the
relevant economic and environmental information available.

L. 47 ensures full utilization of fisheries in the coastal state’s zone and pro-
vides, in the highly migratory species articles, provision for conservation and
management of those species.

8. International Fishery Agreements/International Co-operation Among States

&. 1988 calls for the Secretaries of State and Commerce to negotiate with any
nations fishing in the US contiguous fishery zone or for US anadromous species,
as well as with nations on whose anadromous species US nationals fish to achieve
treaties and agreements that are consistent with the Act’s purposes. It also states
that the US shall not recognize the contiguous fishery zone beyond 12 miles of
any nation if that nation does not recognize the US fishermen’s traditional fishing
rights within that zone and on anadromous species or does not recognize manage-
ment of highly migratory species by international agrecments.

L. 47 provides that states shall cooperate globally and regionally to manage
fisheries resources and that coastal states fishing the same stock or biomass
shall coordinate their conservation and management efforts. A coastal state
must also give any nations fishing in its economic zone timely notice of any
changes in conservation regulations.

9. Enforcement

§. 1988 gives the US authority to board and inspect any fishing vessel or arrest
any person suspected of violating US regulations in the contiguous fishery zone
or on anadromous species. The US may also seize any fish or fishing gear involved
in violation of the Act.

L. 47 gives greater authority to the coastal state within its ceconomic zone and
for enforcement of conservation of anadromous species. If the coastal state
seizes a foreign vessel in violation, the coastal state shall release that vessel if
its flag nation has effective procedures for punishing violators. The coastal state
may prohibit the violating vessel from fishing pending disposition of the case.
And the flag nation of the violating vessel must notify the coastal state of the
disposition of the case within six months.

10. Effcctive Date

8. 1988 calls for fisheries management responsibility to become effective 90
days after enactment of the bill; the rest of the provisions become effective on
the date of enactment. The Act's provisions will expire when—or if—the US
becomes party to a Law of the Sea Treaty or similar multilateral legislation.

L. 47 are only draft treaty articles. If the United Nations Law of the Sea Con-
ference were to adopt them, the soonest possible date they could become effective

would be nearly a year from now, that is, September 1975. If they were adopted,
and if there were a treaty.

Mr. Mustarp. As you will be able to see, the present U.S. position in
S. 1988 is almost identical. Ambassador Stevenson stated himself be-
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fore the Foreign Relations Committee that he had no problem witly
the language of S. 1988, only the timing.

Now it the LOS Conference does not reach agreement in 1975, our
own U.S. experts have stated that the chances for agreement would
rapidly diminish and the nations will in succession declare unilateral
extensions of jurisdietion.

Tf this is known., why should not the United States lead the way in
1975 with an exemplatory piece of implementing legislation as S. 1988 ¢
It will take the bureancrats and diplomats at least 1 year to set up the
controls. the enforcement mechanisms. and gear up to do the job. I
think we should get them started on the way with the best way for
the United States and the world and that would be by supporting
proposals similar to S. 1988,

The Defenss Department and State Department are now paranoid
at the threat of losing out in the Conference in 1975, They say to Con-
eress, please ¢ ve us just 1 more year, that is all we ask.

OK, we should give it to them, but we should start the ball rolling
hefore our domestic lishermen start shooting, as I am sure they will.
Al we ask is that our elected officials exercise their constitutional
vights under the foreign commerce ciause of the Constitution and
(uickly pass S, 1988 and set the wheels in motion.

Tf it is veally in the national interest, as defined in the Washingtor
vacuum, 1o give the Defense and State 1 more year, then we can pos-
sibly pass S. 1988 and set the effective date for October 1, 1975.

After the LOS Conference is over and the die is cast—or the people
of the United States will be back here next year in force, not asking
for a liberalized economic zone but a territorial sea of 200 miles, jus:
like many people all over the world will be asking their governments.
I think we should show them the way toward an economic zone with
S. 1988 as their guide.

Tor a briet moment. I would like to say this is not the first time that
the State Department and the Defense Department have hurt our
constituents. In 1949, the State Department recommended to increase
research and market programs to increase imports, even though the
imiports controlled 30 percent of our markets and there was a $10
million trade deficit af. that time,

In 1956 the Tariff Commission ruled that protective tariffs were
needed to save domestic producers, whert imports controlled 56 percent
of our markets. but the President, under pressure from the State De-
partment and Defense Department, said no, because Iceland was going
{0 o Communist if we did not. Hlowever, this was just after the inva-
sion rape of Hungary and the Icelanders by then did not want any

part of communism and our military bases at that time were becorning;

norea secure. ] . .
The Presiclent said no anyway, and our industry had to fend for

itself.

Today the Minister of Fisheries in Tecland is an avowed Communist
and so is a large portion of their government. However, they are fight-
ing for their fishermen and our fishermen are left with little or no
taviff protection, although 90 percent of our New England ground
fish is imported. A large majority of this is caught by foreign vessels

off our own shore.
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Over 70 percent of our Nation’s fish are imported, leading to a
current trade deficit of over $1.3 billion. That is almest 30 percent of
our national trade deficit. )

ITowever, Canada is protected by a 35 percent ad valorem tariff.

Back in 1956, when the wool industry got tariff protection, when
imports reached the intolerable level of 5 percent, that was just before
the election. Right after the election, the tariff protection on fisheries
was not put into effect.

Our domestic fishermen’s constitutional rights are being violated
and our gutless government, not the Members of Congress, sit and
ponder on positive action. We simply ask for your help and we hope:
not in vain.

The Cuarman. You have certainly presented worthwhile state-
ments here with some good points.

You propose the effective date of October 1, 1975, is that right ?

Mr. Mustarp. I think if the bill is passed this year, the wheels of
motion for management and enforcement and surveillance will give
them a year to get geared up to do the job. If we wait until this time
next year, it will still take them 1 year to gear up and do the job, and
wo will be another year late.

The Cirarmax. T press you on the 1 year. You think that is enough
time? This is a kind of a conglomerate, and I think you have made a
very good suggestion here about the forward effective date.

There is still a question in my mind about how much time should be
allowed. Just give us your firm opinion, whatever it is.

Mr. Mustarp. We would like to see it implemented now, but Defense
and State say they need 1 more year. If they need 1 more year and it is
in the national interest, we are willing to allow them another year,

The Cirarman. You might say a year from the passage of the act, if’
it is passed during 1974.

Mr. Musrar. If the act is passed in 1974, the actual implementation
date is in 1975, it would not really have the serious effect that they
say it would.

The Cramman. We have had Mr. Orcutt from Maine Fishermen:
Cooperative Association; Mr. Roche, Boatowners United; Mr.
Mustard, National Federation of Fishermen. They have made worthy
statements.

Senator McIntyre. I have a couple of questions for Mr. Orcutt. I
regret that I was not able to be here at the very beginning of the
session. I missed his testimony. Tt is my understanding that Mr. Oreutt
addressed himself primarily to conservation measures, and I would
like to ask him how long would it take or what time frame or time
period is involved in turning the coastal seas around from what I
consider, or what I have been told is an exploitation that is now going
on to a management and conservation program ?

What is the time frame we need to get this turned around ?

Mr. Orcurr. On certain species it 1s my understanding they are so
far depleted that it is going to take a number of years to get them to
where they can sustain fishing again. Not having any research figures,
I would be at a loss to answer that, sir, in a definite time.

Senator McINryre. What species are in danger of extinction on the
waters oft New England and the northeast coast ¢
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Mr. Orcurr. The haddock is, of course. well-known to be practically
extinet. The yellowtail flounder, mackerel, the whiting, the herring,
and cod and halke are feeling the efiects of it now.

Senator McIntyre. What measures of conservation could we in-
stitute immediately upon passage of this bill that would start the
process back ?

Mr. Orcorr. I think that perhaps an overall slowdown in fishing
effort on the grounds.

You realize that in Maine, that it is not the case in New Bedford,
but in Maine most of the fishing vessels are dayboats. In other words,
they go out before daylight in the morning and come in that night.
Therefore, thev are only fishing up to 25 or 30 miles offshore.

"The reason that we are affected so much up there is because these
schools of fish that are fished in the decper water are broken up and
they never do get them to reach into the insular waters and they come
in the insnlar waters to spawn. If they do not spawn, they do not lay
epgs,

Senator MoInTyre. Do you want to add anything, Mr. Roche ?

Mr. Rochr. Yes, sir; 1 was going to =ay if we had this legislation,
the 1.8, Government would be able to impose on the other nations
comiing into the fish area the same regulations that they impose
upon us.

As an example, T mentioned a British trawler on September 2, a no
haddock, zero quota area, had 130 tons of haddock aboard. These
things would be prevented.

Another thing, a lobster is a creature of the shell, and these same
vessels have Icbsters on them which they are not supposed to take.
These regulations would be enforced on the other foreign nationals as
they are on the United States.

Senator McInrtyre. 'Thank you very much.

"Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

The Covarrman. (Gentlemen. we are pleased that you could be here.
T am rather impressed with vour testimony. Thank you. I know you
have added to our record. We now have Mr. Utz of the National
Shrimp Congress.

Mr. August Felando, of the American Tunaboat Association.

Walter Yonker, of the Association of Pacific Fisheries, and Mr.
Charles Carry, of the Tuna Research Foundation. You gentlemen will
speak in oppos:tion to S. 1988,

This is Senstor Thurmond, a valuable member of our committee,
and he will be interested in what you have to say.

Allvight, you are first, Mr. Utz.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM UTZ, NATIONAL SHRIMP CONGRESS,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Urz. Mr. Chairman, I am Bill Utz. I am representing the
National Shrimp Congress, but in particular I am here today to speak:
in behalf of the shrimp industry as a whole and a number of individual
fishery organizations of the Southern United States and shrimp orga-
nizations that could not, due to the shortness of time, get witnesses
here.
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I would like to submit for the record statements that they have made
and resolutions that they have passed, and just very briefly enumerate
which organizations they are. '

The Cuamrman. Without objection, we will put these statements in
the record.

Mr. Urz. I have a statement from the executive director of the
Louisiana Shrimp Association, George W. Snow, stating their opposi-
tion to this legislation.

I have a statement by Robert Mauermann, executive director of the
Texas Shrimp Association, stating the specific reasons that their orga-
nization is in opposition to the legislation.

I have a statement by C. W. Sahlman of Tampa, Fla., who is the
chairman of the American Shrimpboat Association, which is the orga-
nization representing all of our distant water shrimp fleets, and he
is also the president of the Southern Fisheries Association, which is
a composite body  which represents fishery organizations of South
Carolina, Georgia, Florida, Mississippi, and Alabama, stating the
position that those organizations have taken in opposition to this
legislation.

I have a resolution from the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Com-
mission, which was passed unanimously by the members of that com-
mission, That commission is a quasi-governmental organization with
representatives of all of the gulf coast States. They are appointees
of the Governor of each one of those States and representing mem-
bers of the legislature and industry of those States, and that resolu-
tion was passed opposing this legislation and requesting that no uni-
lateral extension of fisheries jurisdiction be undertaken prior to the
conclusion of the Law of the Seas Conference.

[ The statements follow:]

LoUIsIANA SHRIMP ASSOCIATION,
New Orleans, La., April 26, 1974.

The Louisiana Shrimp Assoclation is opposed fo 8. 1988 and §. 2338, bills
which propose to extend the U.S. territorial fishing zone to 200 miles. It is the
opinion of our members that actions necessary to maintain our fishery resources
(located in areas beyond our present 12 mile boundary) at the most productive
levels, be deferred until the results of the Law of the Sea Conference (June
1974) are determined.

A failure of those nations with boats now fishing the international waters
off our coasts to recoghize such a 200 mile fishery jurisdiction would result in
serious confrontations with all of the attendant political and economie complica-
tions. Since there are so few coastal nations which now claim a 200 mile fishery
boundary there would be little, if any, support for the U.8. position in the event
of such confrontations. Also to be considered is the enormous cost to the U.S.
taxpayer in maintaining surveillance and enforcement of a 200 mile limit on
all coasts of the U.8. mainland and the waters off Hawaii.

We are particularly concerned with the effects upon our fishermen should
our neighbors in the South Atlantic and the Gulf of Mexico also establish a
200 mile fishery jurisdiction as a result of the U.S. action. Such action, par-
ticularly by Mexico, would ‘“close out” grounds traditionally fished by our
trawlers for many years. We also believe that there would be chaos as a result
of the overlap of areas claimed by the nations in this gecographic area.

Thank you for your consideration of our position in this matter.

Sincerely yours,
GEORGE W. Swow,
Executive Director.
41-251—74——13
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TrYAS SERIMP AssoCIATION PosiTioN oN H.B. 1088 anp H.B. 8655

Mr. Chairmar, members of the cominiftee, my name is Robert G. Mauermano
and I am the Executive Director of the Texas Shrimp Association and the Sarimp
Association of the Americas. The Texas Shrimp Association is the oldest trade
association representing the Gulf shrimp industry and speaks for a fishery with
jandings in 1973 of 51.4 million pounds of shrimp with a dockside value ct
¥X7.5 million.

The Texas Gtlf shrimp industry is divided into two major groups; the distart
witer fishery and the fishery off the Lexas coast. The distant water shrimp fish-
ery fishes not only off the Texas coast but off the coasts of other countries border-
ing on the Gulf of Mexico in international waters. At certain times of the year
309 of the 1,900 Texas based boats fish in international waters off the coast of
Mexico. In fact, the shrimp fishery off the coast of Mexico was developed by
American fishermen based on the concept that this resource was available in
international waters to any fisherman with the courage and capability of hurvest-
ing this valuable marine resource.

8. 1988, the “[nterim isheries Zone Extension and Management Act of 1973.”
would, on an irterim basis, extend the United States’ contiguous fisheries zore
from its present width of nine miles beyond our three-mile territorial sea to a
width of one hundred and ninety-seven miles beyond the territorial sea. Te bill
also provides for the extension of United States jurisdiction over anadromous
fish of U.S. origin to the full limit of their migratory range in the oceans, except
within the territorial waters or fisheries zone of another country.

For the past three years the United States has actively participated in prepara-
tory negotiations for the U.N. Law of the Sea Conference and have established
our fisheries position in that forum. The U.S. position is based on a species man-
agement concept which in effect gives the coastal states much greater contral
over coastal stocks ana provides for host state management jurisdiction and
preferential harvest rights over anadromous species. The U.S. position further
provides for the management of highly migratory species by international con-
ventions. This position was developed over a period of severul years as a result
of frequent conferences between representatives of the U.S. State Department
and representatives of the various segments of the fishing industry.

The unilateral extension by the United States of its fishery jurisdiction, even
on an interim basis, is contrary to established international law, Not only is it
the view of the United States, but also other major maritime powers, that under
existing international law no state has the right unilaterally to extend ifs fish-
ery jurisdiction more than 12 miles from its coast. Althoungh certain coastal
states have unitaterally extended their fishery jurisdiction beyond the recognized
12 miles we do not recognize such claims nor do most of the world’s other
maritime powers. It would appear, therefore, that such unilateral action by tne
TTnited States would greatly reduce the opportunity of establishing a new regiine
for international fisheries through international agreement. We are further of
the opinion that the unilateral extension by the United States of its fishery
jurisdiction as provided for in 8.B. 1988 would be enforceable only if acceptahle
to other maritime powers, including those now fishing between 12 and 200 miles
off the coast o’ the United States. These nations whose vessels now fish in this
area are not likely to recognize this claim to an exclusive 200 miles fishery
zone anymore than the United States recognizes similar claims made unilatera ly
by other coastel states. It is highly unlikely that these foreizn flag vessels wotld
quietly haul in their fishing gear and return to their own waters simply becatse
we object to their competing with American fishermen in waters recognized by
the world comuriunity as jnternational waters.

In summary, Mr, Chairman and mermbers of the committee, we are in complete
sympathy with the objectives of S.B. 1988 however, we do not feel that this
legislation at this timne can possible acomplish these objectives for the reascns
1 have outlined. 1t is our.further belief that enactment of this legislation would
immedintely precipitate similar action by the Republic of Mexico thereby deny-
ing the Gult shrimp industry a major portion of their traditional shrimping
waters.
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STATEMENT BY C. W. SAHLMAN, SAHLMAN SEAFOODS, 1352 SAHLMAN AVENUE,
Tamra, FLorma 33605

Mr. Chairman and members of the Senate Commerce Committee, my name ‘is
(. W. Sahlman. I am speaking here today on behalf of three separate entities,
Sahlman Seafoods, the American Shrimpboat Association and the Southeastern
Irisheries Association. Sahiman Seafoods, Inc., is my own business out of Tampa,
Florida. We personally operate a fleet of shrimp trawlers which fish in interna-
tional waters off the South American coast, primarily Guyana, Surinam and
Brazil. The American Shrimpboat Association is a trade association which has
as its membership those American fishing operators who are presently engaged
in shrimp fishing off South America and in international waters elsewhere.
Thirdly, I speak as President of the Southeastern Fisheries Association., This
Association represents fishermen of all species from the States of Alabama, Flor-
ida, Georgia, North Carolina and South Carolina. The position I am taking today
and the statements I make are consistent with the thinking of my Company, the
membership of the American Shrimpboat Association, and the membership of the
Southeastern Fisheries Association.

Your bill, 8. 1988, ostensibly would take unilateral interim action pending the
Law of the Sea conference to establish a contiguous fishing zone beyond our
national jurisdiction. That contiguous zone would provide an additional 197
miles, or a total 200 mile fishing boundary around the shoreline of the United
States. .

Gentlemen, I and all whom I represent here today oppose this legislation. It is
argued by many in the New England area of the U.S. and in some quarters of
the Northwest Pacific, that such legislation would be a godsend. It would be
the cure-all for their fishing industry ills. I totally disagree with that belief
and the comments that they have expressed to support that false hope. It would
not be a cure-all for their particular problems. It would, however, be a dev-
astating blow to a large part of the American fishing industry, in particular
Ameriea’s highest value producer, the shrimp industry.

We are at present engaged in fishing off South America. There have in the
past been serious conflicts between some South American countries and our-
selves concerning our right to fish in what we consider international waters. We
ave fishing in those waters for shrimp that in fact are not being caught by the
coastal nation closest to these shrimp grounds. Those nations neither have the
capacity nor the inclination to advance to the capacity to catch the existing
shrimp crops that are produced there annually. At the moment we have an
ongoing treaty with Brazil. This treaty was worked out approximately two years
ago after long and difficult negotiations. It is a very workable treaty; it has
worked for the past two years on a purely voluntary basis inasmuch as the
enabling legislation was not completed by the Congress and signed by the Presi-
dent until the very end of 1973. That Treaty’s provisions have now been extended
through June 30, 1974, and in the very near future we hope to engage in
negotiations with the Brazilians to extend this Treaty on a long-range basis.

The preamble to that Treaty spells out that Brazil recognizes in its constitution
a territorial sea extending 200 miles off its coastline. Anything and everything
within 200 miles off Brazil’s coastline is its property. The U.8. stated in those
negotiations, and has spelled out in the Treaty, that this country does not recog-
nize 200 miles. Both countries, however, agreed there was a need for a conser-
vation regime in order that the shrimp in that area of the high seas be conserved
and not over-exploited. We agreed to establishing a conservation zone and limit-
ing the fishing season and the amount of catch effort, by number of boats, that
would. be exercised in the area. That Treaty is an interim agreement pending the
outcome of the Law of the Seca.

Should the U.S. Senate determine to enact legislation that would provide for a
200 mile fishing zone off the coast of the U.S,, it will be virtually impossible for
us to negotiate an extension of that agreecment within the realm of reason for the
U.8. fishermen, or to negotiate any multi-national agreements at the Law of the
Sca conference that would protect the high seas shrimp fishermen. Why do I
say this? Because the U.S. industry and government negotiators going to Brazil
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or the Law of the Sea conference will be usurped by the Scnate. Regardless of
how you phrase your legislation, you will bave convinced those other countries
that the U.S. will approve of any other country claiming 200 miles.

For a moment gentlemen let’s examine the people and the industry I repre-
sent. Who are they? And how would they he affected by this legislation? The
American Shrirapboat Association is comprised of the distant water shrimp
fleet. According to the National Marine Fisheries Service statisties for 1973, tte
total dollar value of the U.S. distan; water shrimp catches at ex-vessel prices
was $40,703.000 or, in round figures, $41 million. The total shrimp value in the
1.8, in 1973 wus $241.307,000. As you see, our distant water shrimp catch ap-
proxiniates one-sixth of the total U.S. shrimp landings. Of those total U.S. shrimp
1andings, over one half ($154,145,000) was caught in the Gulf. Or, viewed in
another way, we catch in distant waters shrimp valued at over one-fourth (26%)
the dollar value of all shrimp that is caught in the entire Gulf,

Additionally [ am here today to represent the Southeastern Fisheries Associa-
tion which encompasses those fishermen fishing within the Gulf. Where are we if
4. 1988 becomes law in the U.S.? Most assuredly, Mexico’s first reaction would
be to claim a 200 mile fishing zone, just like morthern neighbor. That would,
for all practical purposes, completely close the Gulf of Mexico. Brazil already
elaims 200 miles thus, in the absence of any agreement, we are totally removed
from our fishing grounds. A $41 million a year industry at the vessel level s
wiped out.

In that event, we have only two alternatives. One alternative is to face those
nations such as Brazil, and Mexico, across the bargaining table and to work
out some agreement under which we would he allowed to come in and fish for-—
and might I say with very heavy emphasis—ztheir shrimp—they would in effect,
be sitting as sellers of a commodity, and we in effect would be buyers of an
opportunity to collect their commodity. The chances of our negotiating any agree-
ment that would not totally deplete the profit margin that presently justifies
our being in the distant waters, is very unlikely. The probabiliies are that we
will be looking {oward the second alternative.

The second a ternative would be to return to the Gulf. Gentlemen, it does not
take much imagination to recognize that should the boats and crews that capture
$41 million of shrimp, approximately 269 of the value of the entire shrimp
catch within the Gulf, if those erews and boats return to the Guilf in competiticn
with the fishermen presently there, we would soon have a Gulf that wonld he
drastically overfished, as much or more so than those in New England claim
exists in their waters today.

Fishing areas do not develop overnight. They are discovered and cultivated
over long periods of time. Likewise they cannot be changed overnight, without
having drastic and disastrous impact upon the economies of the areas which
depend upon that fishing industry. 200 mile legislation by the U.S. would have a
direct and disastrous impact upon the economies of the States of Florida and
Texas, and indirect impacts throughout all the Gulf States. :

Gentlemen, I did not come here today just to present a negative attitude about
your legislation I applaud the interest exhibited by this Committee and its metn-
bers. I am pleased there is a group of Congressmen and Senators who are inter-
ested in improving the fishing industry. I was very pleased fo see the so-called
Iastland Resolation so well received by the Senate and the House of Represert-
atives. That Resolution, as you know; calls for immediate attention and the
strongest possiole support to upgrade and improve the fishing industry of the
U.S. As a follow-up to that legislaticn, it is my understanding that the Pacific,
Atlantie, and Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commissions are presently submitting
budgets to Senator Eastland. Those budget: will be utilized as the basis for a
total appropriation of $400,000 to ccnduct hearings throughout the entire U.S.
coastal regions. These hearings will provide the fishermen themselves, the people
directly involved in the industry, an opportunity to express exactly what thay
feel is necessary to improve and upgrade their industry, and to protect, conserve
and fully utilize all the living resources of the sea. I applaud that effort. I think
it is a step in the right direction.

[ have tully supported many, many efforts throughout the past years to support
the total fishing industry. I have worked long and hard with my fellow members
of the fishing industry in an effort to find those things which we all agree are uni-
versal problem; facing the industry ; problems which we could work in unison to
support.

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/0719¢1A-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

One particular issue was our representation and posture at the Law of the Sea
conference. This conference will officially begin in June of this year, in Caracas,
Venezuela. The industry representation there and the position advanced there for .
the industry did not come casy. There have been many years and many meetings,
a lot of time and great efforts on the part of the fishery associations and indi-
vidual fishermen getting us to this point. Some years ago, representatives of
every segment of the entire fishing industry met. After difficult and arguous ses-
sions, and unbelievable compromises by many segments of the industry, the ap-
proach and posture presently exhibited was agreed to and advanced as the official
U.S. position on fisheries, commonly referred to as the “Species Approach.” The
Species Approach was hammered out and was agreed to by each and every indi-
vidual segment of the American fishing industry. It was agreed they would sup-
port that position and would refrain from advancing or advocating unilateral
action pending the outcome of the Law of the Sea conference. I, and those I
represent, agreed to support the Species Approach. I might add, that we have
steadfastly done so, consistent with our agreement with the remiander of the
industry.

I would like to point out, however, that the Species Approach in its present
form is not the very best approach for the distant water shrimp industry. It
does, however, give us protection. It gives us adequate protection for what
could be a limited period of time, provided it would be passed in its present
form, and if it were enforced in the strictest sense. I speak here in reference
to the full utilization concept that is part of the Species Approach. That con-
cept provides in essence that the coastal State would have management respon-
sibility over the coastal species and would have to make any species of the
living resources off the coast available to international fishing wherever the
coastal State did not fully uatilize the species. By virtue of that language, we
would be permitted to continue fishing in those areas where we are presently
fishing, provided, however, that the coastal State did not upgrade and expand
its fishing capacity for shrimp. Whercever the coastal State did begin to expand
its catch capability, we would have to diminish our catch accordingly and
eventually could be completely removed from those fishing grounds where we
presently operate. This, as you might recognize, was an industry compromise
which gave full protection to the New England and Pacific coast fisheries under
a Law of the Sea agreement containing such provisions, but provided us with
a slow removal from our operating grounds.

We are not insensitive to the present situation which the Iacific Northwest
and New England faces. Ilowever, we do feel any legislation should be reasoned
and it should be helpful in every respect, or at least in the vast majority of
the industrial interests. The 200 mile legislation does not provide this type of
protection for either the New England fishermen or the Pacific Northwest fisher-
man. In my judgment, it is both unenforceable as to attitude and capability. Yet
it jeopardizes a major segment of the American fishing industry, the distant
water shrimp industry.

This Congress has just recently passed a similar well-intentioned piece of
legislation that; in my judgment, will provide no assistance to those people for
whom it was directed. I speak specifically of the legislation to make the northern
lobster a creature of the shelf, That legislation was directed to the New England
Jobster industry. It sought to assist the lobster industry, which according to
National Marine Fisheries Service statistics produced in 1973 approximately
$42 million for its fishermen. The lobster was declared a creature of the shelf
by unilateral legislative action on the part of the U.S., although the 1958 Con-
tinental Shelf Convention has specifically omitted the lobster, Furthermore,
that Convention only Ly a tie-vote refrained from naming the shrimp a creature
of the shelf. .

To date, I dare say not one lobster has been saved by that legislative effort
for the New England lobstermen. I would venture to say that very little, if
anything, will be done to enforce that legislative Act. But what has it done
to other segments of the fishing industry?

In the Southeastern U.S., is based a spiney lobster industry. Again, according
to National Marine Fisheries Service statistics, in 1973, that industry brought
into the U.8. approximately $12 million, almost one third of the new England
fishing lobster industry. The spiney lobster industry, while based primarily in
Florida, takes almost half, a critical portion, of its catch in distant waters
beyond the 12 mile territorial limit, off Caribbean nations. Caribbcan nations
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which are not at all pleased by this competitive fishing. Caribbean nations whizh
tortunately are either unaware or have not to date decided to follow the U.S.
unilateral act end likewise declare spiney lobster a ereature of their continental
shelf, They could so easily do it and drive into bankruptey the vast majortiy
of those fishermen presently involved in the Southeastern U.S. spiney lobster
industry. Further, if the U.S., by legislative fiat can declare the lobster a crea-
ture of the continental shelf, although contrary to discussions and agresments
of that Convention, who is to say to Mexico or Brazil that they cannot declare
the shriinn a creature of the shelf by unilateral legislative enactment, especially
in view of the extremely close vote that took place at that Convention?

(ientlemen. as you can see, in a well-intentioned effort to protect a very sms.ll
segment of the New England fishing industry, an effort that probably will come
io nought; last year this Congress endangered $11,500,000 a year spiney lobster
industry and a $41 million a year distant water shrimp industry. Somehow, to
me, the risk of such inequities do not seem to be justified.

As I stated, I have worked hard to aid and improve the shrimp industry and
the American fishing industry as a whole. I want to help now. We can help if
we look for approaches that pull together and strengthen the industry, and not
divide it. T.et’s pull together and demand enforcement of existing laws and in-
fernational agreements. We have in existence today treaties and foreign nations
designed to protect the New England fisheries and the Pacific fisheries. If these
treaties are ineffective then let’s unite together, the fishing industry and the
Congress, and seek to nprove those agreements, seek to beef them up, seek o
put realistic enforcement provisions with them. Then let’s demand enforce-
ment of these agreemenis. Let's show to the world, by the enforcement of those
agreements already in existence, that the U.8, is sincerely interested in protecting
the American fishing industry.

In conclusion. gentlemen, the actual results of this well-intentioned bill would
be disastrous in three respects:

(1) Tt would nof in actual application answer the needs of the New
England and Northwest Pacific fishing industry ;

(2) It would definitely bring economic disaster to the distant water
shrimp and Gulf coast fisheries ; and

(3) It would totally wipe out all possibility of achieving an international
accord at the Law of the Sea conference.

I say again, 1 appland your interest and am pleased to have your support for
the fishing industry. I ean only hope the information I have provided, the views
I have stated and the conclusions I have expressed on behalf of myself, the
distant water shrimp industry, the Southeastern Fisheries Association and all of
its Gulf State raembers, have convinced you to abandon this specific legislative
«offort. Abandon this legislation. But, please do not lose your interest for the
American tisherman and his industry. He necds your support. The whole industry
needs your support for enforcement of existing laws and passage of legislation to
npgrade the industry—provide us with goals we can pursue together as a united
industry, not legislation that divides and damages us, both as individuals and as
an industry,

RESOLUTION

Whereas the Gulf of Mexico supports some of the most immportant and valuable
tisheries of the United States, AND,

Whereas, any unilateral fisheries extension legislation by the Congress of the
United States would have a detrimental effcet on the distant water shrimp and
«piny lobster fisheries, AND,

Whereas, the United States State Department has been working for the past
seven vears to bring about a Law of the Sea Conference in order to address the
problems affecting worldwide fisheries resources management: Now, therefora,
e it

Resolved, That the Clulf States Marine Fisheries Commission request tha
Congress of the United States to withhold any unilateral fisheries extension
fegislation prior to the conclusion of the Law of the Sea Conference that con-
venes in June 1674.

Passed unanimously this 20th day of March, 1974, in New Orleans, La.

A copy of this resolution is to be distributed to all the membors of Congress
in the states comprising the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission
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This is to certify that the foregoing is a true copy of an original Rei()lution
adopted by the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commisgion, March 20, 1974, at a
regular Commission meeting held at the Monteleone Hotel, New Orleans,

Louisiana. . .
Josermr V. ConsoN, Executive Dircctor,

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission.

Mr. Urz. Then I am here also representing the National Shrimp
Congress as its executive director. ]

National Shrimp Congress is an assembly of all those fishery organi-
zations representing industry throughout the gulf and southern area
of the United States. . .

Mr. Chairman, we have some very specific concerns abont this legis-
lation as to what it would do to us immediately. .

First and foremost, that we recognize it would have a disastrous
effect upon the industry, both as far as the distant water fleets are
concerned and as far as our coastal flests are concerned. o

While first impressions may leave onc to believe this legislation
would be protective of our coastal and domestic shrimp industry, it
would actually have a converse effect. )

First, the American-Brazilian shrimp agreement, which is in effect
at this moment, expires at the end of this year, is one that has worked
very successfully for the distant water American shrimp fleets over the
last several years. In fact, for a long period of time it worked on a
voluntary basis. '

This agreement came about as a result of a near confrontation be-
tween our fleets down there and the Brazilian Government. At the
moment the State Department is very gingerly attempting to see if we
can possibly extend this agreement, The basis for that agreement pri-
marily was that Brazil claimed a 200-mile territorial sea, the United
States refused to recognize any jurisdiction beyond 12 miles, claiming
that anything beyond that was international waters and our fishermen
were entitled to fish there.

The two countries agreed that a harmonious continuing relation-
ship was beneficial to both and they agreed that it was to their best
interests to have a conservation regime established, and they in effect
did establish one under that agreement.

Our feeling is, especially in view of this treaty immediately terminat-
ing, that should legislation be passed through any House of Congress,
not necessarily coming into law, but should it be passed by any Ilouse
of Congress, indicating that some segment of the Congress is interested
in extending our boundaries 200 miles and wants to recognize a fish-
ery zone of 200 miles, we would be in a very difficult position to argue
to the Brazilians that we do not recognize anything beyond 12 mﬁes,
and we would lose our basis for argument under that agreement.

Second, the Mexicans have on several occasions indicated a strong
desire to extend their jurisdictional limits to 200 miles in some fashion.
In fact, the Mexican representative to the Law of the Seas in Caracas
this summer—and incidentally, gentlemen, each of the four of us at
this table were delegates to the Law of the Sea Conference and all of
us were in Caracas this summer—the Mexican delegation, chief of the
Mexican delegation indicated that in his estimate there were approxi-
mately 1,800 American shrimp vessels operating in what we interpret
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as international waters off the coast of Mexico and it was their desire
to have all of them out of there.

So it is pretty definite, in our judgment, that if this Senate were to
enact, legislation claiming a 200-mile zone, that the Mexicans would
immediately follow suit.

Many foreign delegates interpret the action of the Senate as tant-
amount to this Government’s views on treaties, since the Senate is the
one that ratifies it.

What would the impact of these two actions as far as Brazil and
Mexico mean to the shrimp industry is several things. It forces the
distant water fleet into determining whether they are going to attempt
to buy licenses, 11 that is at all possible. and thoese licenses will probably
Lie very exorbitant or return into the Gulf area and begin fishing those
fishing grounds.

Now this distent water fleet, according to the statistics of the Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service, catch a production level that is equiva-
lent to 25 to 26 percent of the entire shrimp catch in the Gulf of
Mexico.

Right now those fishing grounds are actively fished and, in many
people’s judgment, fully fished. If we were to bring a 1.S. flect back
into that area with that type of catch capacity, these are the most
modern sophisticated fleets we have, the end result is, we are going to
drive an awful lot of small shrimp opcrators out of business and
bankrupt, and, therefore, the first impression protection that the do-
mestic shrimp fleet would be receiving from a 200-mile limit actually
1s o double-edged sword., it is going to cut them to death.

The partieular interest of the domestic shrimp industry right now
is to see that the distant water fleets remain where they are, they have
been very successful in those areas. and hopefully will continue so.
The domestie sheimp industry right now. Senator, as you well know,
we had a meeting of the National Shrimp Congress Board of Direc-
tors in Washington last week, also we had many other industry repre-
sentatives here last week, and discussed the issues of erisis proportion
that are facing the industry. We found that right now the entive gulf
shrimp industry is on the verge of bankruptey.

We are in desperate need of operating capital. We are overcome with
imports. We have fuel prices mounting, supply prices mounting, and
we have a depressed shrimp market.

The last thing the domestic shrimp industry could stand at this
particular time is such a distant water fleet coming back into the gulf.

As far as this particular legislation is concerned, we are very much
opposed to it. We agree with many of the concerns of the New England
and Northwestern Pacific fishermen. We certainly want to see they are
protected and we certainly want to help them in any way we can.

The fishing industry has long had a very weak voice primarily be-
cause various segments of the industry were always fighting each other.
Hovefully we can find seme common ground to work together.

We feel there is other legislation pending in the Congress that could
be beneficial to them. It is not perfect in its present. state, but it could
be amended. We feel that there has to be a way of assisting those
people with a more precise and specific approach to their actual prob-
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lem, and one that would not be detrimental to the American’s No. 1
fishing industry, the shrimp industry.

We are just hopeful we can work together to find another solution
to this problem because this one, S. 1988, in our judgment would not be
an answer to the problem.

[Statement follows:]

STATEMENT oF WILLIAM NELsON UTz, Exrcurive DIRECTOR, NATIONAT, SHRIMP
CONGRESS, WASIINGTON, D.C.

Mr. Chairman and committee members, I am William Nelson Utz, appearing
here today as executive director of the National Shrimp Congress. The National
Shrimp Congress, Inc., is a Delaware corporation with its principal headquarters
in Washington, D.C. This nonprofit organization was formed in 1956, It is an
organization whose membership is made up primarily of shrimp producers
throughout the Gulf Coast States.

Gentlemen, in my judgment, 8. 1988, if it is reported from this committee
and passed by the U.S. Senate at this time, would be the most damaging blow
the U.8. Senate could render the U.S. shrimp industry and the American fishing
industry as a whole.

To lend credit to that statement I would like to set forth some facts and
figures on the U.8. fishing industry. According to National Marine Fisheries
Scrvice statistics for 1973 :

IEx-vessel values:

Total U.S. catch___ e —— — —— $907, 400, 000
Total U.8, shrimp_____________ . 241, 307, 000
Total U.8, tuna_ — -——— 131, 573, 000
Total U.S. salmon_____ —_——— [ 125,113, 000

Total shrimp, tuna, and salmon__________________________ 497, 993, 000

In comparison to the total value of all U.S. catches, the U.S. shrimp catch
represents 26.6 percent and the shrimp, tuna and salmon catches account for
roughly 55 percent of the dollar value of the entire U.S. fishing catch. Over
55 percent of the dollar valuve of the U.S. fishery is encompassed by shrimp,
tuna and salmon. Gentlemen, you will see and hear today that the major seg-
ments of those industries are absolutely opposed to this bill. They are opposed
to 8. 1988 because a 200-mile contiguous fishing zone would have disastrous
and irreversible impact on all three of these industries. I will not attempt to
go into detail as to its impact on the tuna or salmon industrics—their repre-
senfatives are here and can best speak for themselves, I will, however, try to
point out some specifics wherein S. 1988 would damage the U.S. shrimp industry.

5. 1988—would negate the Brazilinn-American shrimp treaty.

8. 1988—would foreclose present possibilities of workable agreements with
Mexico.

5. 1988—would negate all U.S. efforts toward a fisheries agreement in the
Law of the Sea Conference and limit U.S, participation to supporting a 200-mile
fisheries provision or sitting by while some other form of agreement is reached.

8. 1988—would have an indirect impact on U.S. coastal shrimp fishermen by
forcing upon them excessive competition from those high seas fishermen forced
to return to the U.8. Gulf.

First, let’s review the American-Brazilian situation. We have in effect today
a highly workable treaty with Brazil. This treaty was worked out approximately
two years ago. For these past two years it has worked on a purely voluntary
basis, inasmuch ag the enabling legislation was not signed into law until the
final days of 1973. The treaty has been extended, however, by exchange of
letters, until June 30, 1974. On May 9, representatives from the National Marine
Iisheries Service, the Department of State, the National Oceanic & Atmospheric
Administration, and all the individual fishermen involved will meet in Tampa,
Florida. On that date we plan to review the treaty to date and prepare for
negotiations with the Brazilians. Those negotiations of course will be directed
toward extending the treaty on a long-term basis.
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The basis upon which the present treaty was founded and the leverage which
provided the American distant water shrimp fisherman with an opportunity to
negotiate were twc-fold. Kirst, the U.8. and Brazil enjoy a friendly relationship
and both parties wanted to continue that relationship. Second, the U.S. absolutely
refused to recognize 200 mile territorial limits. Brazil, however, as you know,
claims a 200 mile territorial sea. With these facts upon the table, and the parties
agreeing it was in their mutual interest to have a conservation regime which
would avoid conflizt, the negotiators went to work and put together the exist-
ing agreement. The point [ am attempting to make is this present agreement
eame about and eontinues onky because the United States does not recognize
a 200 mile territorial sea or contiguous fishing zone,

If this Committee should report H.1988 or legislation similar to it, and it
be passed into law, E can think of no logical basis upon which we could return
to the bargaining table with the Brazilians. You will have removed from ‘the
hands of the American shrimp industry the only real lever we have. We will,
in effect, be going to the table to talk to the Brazilians not as negotiators but as
purchasers, They will be saying to us “We own the shrimp.” With 8. 1988 as law,
how could the U.S. claim otherwise?

R 1988 would foreclose present possibilities of workable agreements with
Mexico. At present we have no agreement with Mexico. At present Mexico dnes
not claim a 200 mle contiguous fishing zone. Many of her Latin neighbors do.
They have been exerting great pressures to have Mexico declare a 200 mile
contiguous zoue,

Mexico has for some fime now shown considerable interest in our arrange-
ment with Brazil. The Mexicans have intimated they wou'd be willing to discnss
2 similar agreement with the United States. The Gulf shrimp industry, partica-
larly Texas and #lorida, are dependent upon those fisheries that would be
eaught up in a 200 mile confrontation with Mexico.

5. 1988, in my jidgment, would force Mexico to immediately ¢laim a 200 mile
fishery zone also.

&, 1988 would negate all U.8. efforts towards a fisheries agreement in the Law
of the Sea conference and limit U.S. pariicipation to supporting a 200 mile
fisheries provision or sitting by while some other form of agrecment is reached.

Since early in 1972 I have attended all the conferences held by the United
Nations for preparations for the United Nations conference on the Law of the
Sen. I have aiso participated as an advisor to the Department of State Taw of
the Sea Advisory Committee, and have been privileged to be designated as one
of the four official U.S. representatives in the U.8. Delegation to the Law of
the Sea conference. I will continue to perform in this capacity in Caracas this
SuImmer.

Y c¢an tell you gentlemen, candidly and directly, that I will have nothing to ne-
gotiate with, not a leg to stand on in Caracas, or at any other multi-naticnal
conference, if the U.S. Senate passes 200 mile legislation. In my judgment the
Senate, that body of the U.8. Congress which ratifies multi-national agreements,
will have spoken to all the delegates of that conference, and will have said: “We
want a 200 mile eontiguous zone as the fishery provision within the Law of the
Sen conference.” There will be nothing left for the American fishing industry to
necotiate. All our efforts will have been for nought. Any opportunity for ux to
obfain a multi-national conference with provisions that would permit the entire
1.4, fishing industry to continue, without serious damage to any segmen: of
that industry, will have been wiped out.

I'urther, S. 1988 has an equally drastic impact on our efforts to negotiate
any multi-national fishery agreements because of the bad faith posture it creates
for the 1.8, negot ators. S. 1988 rejects—unilaterally—multi-national agreemoents
to which we are parties.

Tn 1938 this country was a party to four conventions that came out of a major
conference held in Geneva @

_Convention on Fishing and Conservation of the Living Resources of the High
Sens,
. _(‘onvention on the Territorial Sea and the Contiguous Zone.
(Comvention on the Continental Shelf.
~Clonvention on the High Seas.

A1l four of those conventions were ratified by the United States. Therelore,
we view them as law. apniicable to us as a emmtry, and to each and every citizen
of this country. Those conventions are recognized in varying numbers by other
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nations. The Fisheries Convention has thirty three member natioqs. The Terri-
torial Sea Convention is accepted by forty two nations. The Continental Shelf
Convention by fifty one nations, and the High Seas Gonventiqn by fifty t_wo
nations. Bach and every one of these conventions are recognized to varying
degrees, ranging from international legislation to general acceptance as inter-
national law, by countries throughout the world. The United States,_ as I'stated,
has recognized those conventions, yet 8. 1988 would deny recognition—in fact,
it would go directly contrary to certain provisions of those very treaties which
the U.S. Senate has ratified.

You cannot blow “hot and cold” at the same time. We either honor our agree-
ments or we don’t. We cannot pick and choose which segments of a multi—nation_al
agrecment that we will honor—which we will breach—and which we will
unilaterally amend. .

S. 1988, in my judgment, is in conflict with the Geneva Convention on Terri-
torial Sea and Contiguous Zone dated April 20, 1958. In Part II, paragraph 3
of that Convention, it clearly speils out and limits the right of a coastal nation
to establish a contiguous zone to its territorial sea. That provision states:

“The contiguous zone may not extend beyond twelve miles from the baseline
from which the breadth of the territorial sea is measured.” Not only is this bill
in conflict with a multi-national convention which we have ratified, it is in
conflict with generally accepted international law and, by a mere tally of num-
bers, out of step with the nations of the world. According to the Department
of State statistics, ninety two (92) nations claim only 12 miles or less as their
fishing limits.

Contrarily, there are only ten nations which claim a 200 mile fishing zone.
Those nations are: Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Ecuador, El Salvador, Nicaragua,
Panama, Peru, Sierra Leone, and Uruguay.

While those countries that are parties to the Convention on Fishing and
Jonservation of the Living Resources of the High Seas include few if any
of the offenders of the Northwest Pacific and New England fishing grounds, at
least that Convention and its provisions is recognized by over three times as
many nations as those who would concur with the unilateral action this bill
Proposes.

I am suggesting that a more positive approach is to move for strong action
under those multi-national agreements to which we are presently a party. Such
action would have greater international aceceptance, but, most importantly, it
would have the most immediate beneficial impact on the fishermen you seek
to help.

Such action would accomplish a great deal for the fishing industry. The in-
dustry could unite and support such efforts.

The impact on world opinion would be beneficial—we would be showing a
united industry in concert with Congress, working to enforce and make mean-
ingful existing laws and treaties affecting our fisheries.

It would be within the framework of our commitments to other nations.

It would strengthen our position at the Law of the Sea conference. We could
go there as a united front with Congressional support for our industry, with
a recent exhibition of determination on the part of our government to fully en-
force existing treaties and any others we would enter into.

8. 1988 quite dramatically would do the contrary—in each and every instance
I have enumerated.

It has divided the U.S, fishing industry.

It has exhibited to the world a divisive-squabbling industry.

It would be repugnant to our existing agreements,

1t would wipe out any posture whatever at the Law of the Sea Conference-—
except as a rubber stamp to those few countries making similar claims.

All of that for what accomplishments within the U.8. fishing industry and
within the “magic” 200 mile boundary ?

S. 1988 would damage the U.S. coastal shrimp fishermen by forcing upon them
exgesgivlef competition from those high seas fishermen forced to return to the
U.8. Gulf.

If this country claims a 200 mile fishing zone, our high seas shrimp fishermen
have two options open to them. They can either buy licenses to fish their present
fishing grounds, or they can return to the U.S. Gulf. The dismal results other
segments of the U.S. fishing industry have experienced under any foreign licens-
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ing system leals us to believe there is high probability the option these fisher-
men must select will be a return to the U.S, Gulf.

What then? Roughly four hundred to six hundred shrimp vessels with the re-
corded capability of taking shrimp catches in excess of one-quarter of the entire
1.8, Gulf Coasit catch will return and start fishing, Those four hundred to six
hundred vessels will be competing with the thousands of smaller vessels within
the Gulf (Louisiana alone reports in excess of fourteeu thousand comrnercial
shrimp licenses were issued last year). Thousands of those vessels——while quite
efficient and more than competitive with those foreign fleets presently appearing
in the Gulf—vrould be marginal at best when confronted with competition of
such magnituda as these distant water fleets would present. There is high prob-
ability thousands of small shrimpers would be adversely affected and many
bankrupted or forced out of businesg virtually overnight.

Anmeriea’s number one fishery would encounter disastrous economie set-backs
throughout the entire Gulf States area.

All of this for what gain?

Will 8. 1988 be the panacea for all the illg . of the New Kngland and Pacific
fisheries? I hardly think so. It would not be so if it were fully enforced—-it will
he completely worthless if not enforced. This government to date has no outstand-
ing record for anforcing the laws and treaties established to protect the fisherizs,

Too many people are under the delusion that S, 1988 will ring the United States
coast line with a 200 mile perimeter and no foreign fishing vessel will be permitted
within the proteetive circle. That’s the way this legislation has been sold to
many—""I'his bill will keep all foreign fishing vessels out of our fishing areas.”

I strongly believe in the view that no law is of value unless it is enforeed, Is
there any likelihood of rigid enforcement on the level and magnitude that many
envision? I think not.

This is especially true when viewed in terms of enforcement costs. Your hill
restricts fiscal year appropriations for carrying out all provisions pursuant to
this legislation to only $1,000,000. From the appraisal I have heard, even a ran-
dom and wide-range surveillance program would exceed $25,000,000 annually.

I have stated here the damage we believe this legislation would have upon the
American shriinp industry, the damsage it would do to present multi-national ne-
gotiations in behalf of the entire U.S. fishing industry. I hope these comments
will convinece yon to lonk at all “four corners”’ of the American fishing industry
and see that ncthing is zained by taking action which aims at helping one segment
but which in actuality damages another segment of our industry.

The goal we hope you will seek is to enforce our existing laws, treaties and
agreements—enforce them rigidly and objectively—and thereby strengthen cur
industry. Do not pacify and divide us by false security and damaging legislation.

If vou have constant violators of a 55 miles per hour speed zone the answer
to curbing violations is not another speed law—the answer is enforcement officials
prominantly placed, who carry out their duties.

In conclusion, we ara opposed to S. 1988 as it will divide the U.S. fishing in-
dustry and bring serious economic damage upon the U.S. shrimp industry. But
we hope this Committes will take the initiative to bring about rigid and effect ve
enforcement of existings agreements and will initiate and/or support legislation
designed to analyze and upgrade the American fishing industry.

The CrrammanN. You have made a fine statement.
Mr. Felando, vou may proceed.

STATEMENT OF AUGUST FELANDO, AMERICAN TUNABOAT
ASSOCIATION, SAN DIEGO, CALIF.

Mr. Feradpo. I am Aungust Felando, general manager of the Ameri-
ean Tunaboat Association, which 1s a cooperative organized under the
laws of the State of Louisiana. It is exclusively composed of tuna ves-
sel owners, 1J.5.-flagr tuna vessel owners.

I have also been 2 fisherman and vessel owner and operator. The as-
sociation has been in existence since 1923, .

We oppose this legislation. Senator, we have been the victim of uni-
Jateral action and we are very familiar with the problems of 200 miles.
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The problem of what we think S. 1988 represents, it represents uni-
lateral action by the United States contrary to what we belicve to be
existing international law, and it has, we think, very dangerous impli-
cations, great dangerous personal implications to us.

Senator, since 1961 I have been involved in 205 seizures of U.S. tuna
vessels on the high seas of Latin America. This does not include the
number of harassments we have been involved in.

I think that S. 1988, if adopted, would inerease our problems, our
risk to our people and our vessels, particularly off Mexico.

We have vessels in addition in the Atlantic and we believe that this
types of action would just spur the type of things that have been going
on off Latin America for a long time,

I would like to give some specific reasons why we are opposed to
1988, and cut it down as much as possible, ‘

One is the fact that 91 percent of all of the tuna landed by U.S.
fishermen is taken off foreign shores, and so, in cffect, S. 1988 would
cut ofl access to fishing grounds to us.

In the Atlantic about 100 percent of all of the fish is taken within
200 miles of the coastline or islands of countries.

In the Pacific, it is about 75 percent.

Thercfore, future access to fish would depend on the uncertainties
of friendship and grace of coastal states.

Contrary to the statements that were made here, we have not been
quietly purchasing licenses. :

What we have found out in the Pacific is that only by international
cooperation can we sustain the conservation cffort. S. 1988 would gut,
in fact would represent a stab in the back with the existing conserva-
tion regimes that we have in effect in the Pacific and the Atlantic.

We know this and at a later time I would like to submit a document
which would substantiate our statements.

T'he fact is that as soon as Ilcuador went up with a 200-mile terri-
torial sca, it denounced the treaty, the conservation regime.

The fact is that Peru has always refused to be a part of this con-
servation regime, on the ground any participation in the international
effort would be a derogation of their claim.

So we look at it in two ways. Short term, we are going to be denied
access to fishing grounds. Long term, you are going to destroy the
existing conservation regimes presently involved.

Since 1966 we have been regulated pursmant to an international
regime in the Pacific, and we also have had regulations in effect at
least since 1972 covering the Atlantic,

S. 1988 would in effect provide the temptation for other countries to
refuse to cooperate in these types of programs.

I do not want to get into all of the details, but the fact is, tuna are
highly migratory, they cannot be controlled by any one state. To give
you an example, it is not unusual for our vessels, to use an analogy, to
travel from Idaho to Miami to make a move with respect to the fishing
grounds. The regulatory area in the Pacific is an area over 5 million
square miles under a 200-mile application. A little better than 2 mil-
lion square miles would be withdrawn.

The way I look at this legislation is this: It is divisive, it is discrimi-
natory, and it is defective.
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Here vou have the shrimp, tuna, and salmon industries, which rep-
resent a little better than 50 percent of the landed value of U.S. fishing
indnstry, and I think when you talk about the process value of the
canned fish, it may be close to 90 percent.

We have geographical divisions, New England against Californ a,
the Northwest against the Gulf. It is unfortunate, the divisive acticn.
1 think it has been reflected in the negotiations that have been going
on in Caracas. 1 have attended all of the sessions of the Seabed Com-
mittee with the exception of the one in March 1971.

I think you have to be there to listen to the other countries quocte
Senators and Congressmen of the United States about the 200-mile
bill.

1 have been involved in a lot of the negotiations, labor negotiations,
also international negotiations. I just sce the impact of what this legis-
lation has done down on Caracas.

The U.S. celegation was obsessed with the problems of S. 1988, what
it represents. I think this type of legislation has gutted the ability
of the U.S. delegation to really look ahead in the negotiations. We are
going ahead now with the fact that on March 17 we are going to have
another session, about 4 months away, and here we are talking about
enacting legislation that does what, representatives of the United
States saying, we are Jooking at our economic interest, we are looking
at our fishing industry, and we think on our own we are going to go cut
and declare a 200-mile zone.

This is exactly what other countries have always said down in Larin
America. Wa are going to decide how far we can claim sovereignty in
the oceans end they are just sitting back and waiting for the U.S.
Senate, who eventually have to ratify a treaty, and they know this.
They are very sophisticated.

Here the U.S. Senate is going to adopt legislation that everyone
knows represents unilateral action in the face of negotiations going
on. So all they have to do is wait and see. They do not have to negotiate,
they just have to stay there.

1I'Salvador, the leader of that delegation, commented on this legris-
lative activity going on in the United States this year, and what 1m-
pact that was having on the conference.

I would like to say something clse. Maybe I am a little bit off the
ground, but this is the Armed Services Committec. We have been on
the recciving end and I will say it bluntly. Former U.S. destroyers,
former U.S. cargo vessels, plain shooting at us, with Latin Americans
trained in Norfolk, Va., San Diego, Calif., shooting at us.

1 think S. 1988 represents another harmful ingredient toward world
instability.

We are not going to just have gunboats, T foresce the incentive for
people to get nice fancy new missile small vessels, and you are going
to have a 1ot of sophisticated updated missile vessels, not gunboats,
around here, each trying to represent, each trying to defend their so-
called national interests.

Contrary to what people say, we have seen claims for fishing gen-
erate into claims for territorial seas. Our problem this year involved
in the seizure was, here was a cook on our boat, after receiving word
from a public health officer in San Francisco, saying that he had to be
taken to Panama, the Canal Zone, for treatment; the vessel skipper
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went straight ahead—this is not fishing, just a straight on course, So-
called innocent passage, even more innocent in my opinion, heading
for the Canal Zone, intercepted by a Panamanian gunboat, seized,
tossed in the jail, forgotten overnight. We had one heck of a time
getting the cook off the boat so we could fly him back home for treat-
ment.

That was not a seizure based on unlawful fishing, the vessel was
merely on its way to_the Canal Zone to take a man in for sickness.

So what we have involved here when we claim extensions is not
merely access, but do we not have the same rights of innocent passage
as the other vessels? :

Based on my experience in the problems that I have been involved
in, I just cannot sec how anyone can claim that this type of legislation
with the leadership of the United States going unilateral, recognizing
what the International Court of Justice just did during the last sum-
mer, here the United States now is going to say, yes, we signed some
troaties back there in Geneva in 1958 but we do not believe in that
any more, we want to go ahead and move unilaterally.

Yes; the negotiations are going on now. Right, it is only 3 or 4
months away but we are going to go unilateral anyway and then the
only argument that I can see that has been made, well, what we are
doing here is pushing other countries, what we are saying and what
we are doing toward a successful negotiation.

1 did not see that down there in Caracas. I saw the opposite. I saw
people being placed in concrete because the basic premise of their posi-
tion had been and still is that, one, we will decide unilaterally how

* far we are going to extend our sovereignty in the oceans, and we do not
see anything wrong with the United States doing what you want to do
under S. 1988, it merely bolsters our position, so why should we go
into a conference that will establish conditions to our basic claims, you
are coming along our way.

There are alternatives to S. 1988: First, in view of what has hap-
pencd in the Tnternational Court of Justice.

Second, we signed a treaty in 1958, Convention on Fishing and
Conservation. The Senate ratified this treaty in 1964. But there has
never been any Federal statute implementing that convention.

There are some problems with article 7 of the convention, but I
think in view of what has happened in the ICJ, I think there is a way
of curing some of the problems with respect to those countries who
are not signatory to this convention.

In other words, we feel that there should be a rifle shot type of
approach toward legislation, when you have conservation problems
rather than this type of meatax approach that is involved in the
design of S. 1988.

So I though about this a lon time. I am sorry I do not have a
completely prepared statement, enator, but I just feel that this legis-
lation is highly discriminatory, it is obviously divisive, and while it
claims to be a conservation measure, it is thoroughly defective, because
I defy ariyone to show me that some agencies of this Government have
been delegated regulatory authority to take action, because the way I
see it, some council is going to have to come up with a management
plan and eventually there is going to be some sort of management of
the stocks that are in trouble.
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Without getting into other details, Senator, T would like, as 1 said,
an opportunity to submit a written statement later on,

The Caatrman. That is a statement you are going to compose later?

Mr. FELANDO. Yes.

| The prepared statement follows:]

My name is Auzust Felando. I am appearing before this Committee on behalf
of the American 'TCunaboat Association. I am the General Manager of this non-
protit cooperative association, incorporated uhder the laws of the State of
California, with its principal office of husiness in San Diego, California.

The American Tunaboat Association (ATA) has been in existence since 1928.
The membership is comprised exclusively of U.S. flag tuna fishing vessel owners.

POSITION OF THE ATA ON S. 1988

We oppose the passage of S, 1988 because (1) it adversely affects exisring
treaties that provide for the rational use and conservation of tunas presently
harvested by our members in the Eastern Pacific and Atlantie Oceans, because

existing tuna conservation regimes or to create new International conserva-
tion organizations to manage the tunas, and hecause (3) contrary to its an-
nounced purpose, it denies protection to the U.8. Tuna Industry, particularly the
U.8. flag tuna flect operating in waters beyond the Jurisdiction of the United
States.

JI0W DOES B. 1988 IMPLEMENT ITS PURPOSES?

S. 1988 purports to protect the U.8. fishing industry until present Law of *he
Sea mnegotiations sponsored by the United Nations on the extent of contiguous
fishery zones and management authority over anadromous fish are completed,
and “until an effective international regulatory regime comes into full force and
effect”.

Three methods sre used to provide each purported protection. First, 8. 1088
amends an existing Federal statute called “An Act to establish a contigucus
fishery zone beyoné. the territorial sea of the United States” (Public Law 89638
of October 14, 1966: 16 U.S.C. 1091-1094). At present, such statute establishes
a fisheries zone contiguous to the territorial sea of the United States. It a so
provides that the width of such fishery zone, that is, the distance from the inrer
houndary to the seaward boundary, be 9 nautical miles, At present, the width
of the territorial sea of the TUnited States is 3 nautical miles.

. 1988 changes the breadth of such fishery zone to 197 nautical miles, S. 1988
is generally ealled a “200 mile limit” Bill because the total jurisdiction claimed
for the United Statas under the concept of the territorial sea and the contiguous
fishery zone is presently computed to be 200 nautical miles. It is important to
point out that the existing statute referred to above is silent on the breadth of
the territorial sea af the United States. S, 1988, therefore, does not propose to
limit the total breadth of the territorial sea and fisheries zone to an establish.d
distance, let us say to 200 nautical miles. In this respect, 8. 1988 opens the door
for a future automatic claim of Jjurisdietion far beyond 200 miles should this
country widen its territorial sea beyond 3 miles in the future.

The second device that ix used to provide such purported protection to the
U.S. Fishing Industry is merely to extend “jurisdiction to its anadromous fish
wherever they may range in the oceans . , .”,

The third method adopted by S. 1988 to attain its objectives is to place zn
affirmative duty on the Secretary of State to negotiate new treaties or agreements
or amendments to existing treaties, conventions and agreements covering fish
subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the United States, and to seck treaties or
agreements covering fish that are not subject to the exclusive Jjurisdiction of the
United States.

At this Hearing, T shall not discuss the impact of S. 1988 on U.R. fisherics
engaged in the taking of anadromous fish as defined in such Bill.

What does 8. 1988 attempt to do for the protection of the U.S. Tuna Industry,
if anything?

We believe that it is well recognized that the Tunas are a species of fish that
cannot be subject to the exclusive Jurisdiction of any one Nation, let alone the
United States. This is hecause of the unique biological characteristics of the
tunas. The ocean distribution and life history of the tunas reveal that their
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bopulations range over extensive ocean areas, that they undertake long migra-
tions and are of high mobility. This point has been extensively and specially
documented by the U.S. Delegation to the U.N, Committee that was organized
to prepare for the Law of the Sea Conference. (Please refer to the copy of the
document attached hereto and entitled “Special Considerations regarding the
management of anadromous fishes and highly migratory oceanic fish; working
paper submitted by the United States.” Congress has also upheld the special
characterization of the tunas, and the need to have an international fisheries
organization approach towards the conservation and management of the tunas.
I refer to the Treaties and implementing legislation connected with the Iater-
American Tropicel Tuna Commission and the International Commission for the
Conservation of the Atlantic Tunas.

It is also clear that the tunas are treated in S. 1988 as a fish that cannot be
exclusively controlled within the fishery zone of the United States. This is
apparently why the Secretary of State is under an obligation under Section 5(4)
(c) to “seek treaties or agreements with appropriate foreign countries to provide
for the rational use and conservation of . .. (¢) fish originating in the high seas
through strengthening existing, or, where needed, ereating new international
conservation organizations;...”

It is also the apparent reason why 8. 1988 makes reference to the need for
amending existing fishery Treaties, Conventions and Agreements to which the
United States is a party in Section 5(2), and why S. 1988 in Section 11 states
that “Nothing contained in the Act shall be construed to abrogate any treaty
or convention to which the United States is a party on the date of the enact-
ment of this Act.”

From the language contained in Sections 5§ and 11, it can be asserted cor-
rectly that 8. 1988 does not force the withdrawal of the United States from
the two Treaties that have established international fisheries organizations to
deal with conservation and management of tunas, namely the Inter-American
Tropical Tuna Commission (IATTC) and the International Commission for the
Conservation of the Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT).

‘We agree with this interpretation of the provisions of Sections 5 and 11. But,
the real question is whether 8, 1988 in establishing a 200 mile exclusive fishing
zone off the coast and islands of the United States will have an adverse impact on
the future existence and operation of the TATTC and ICCAT. What will be
the reactions of the other countries who are members of these organizations? Will
these organizations be able to implement effective conservation measures? Will
these organizations be able to attract new members?

In our opinion, 8. 1988 will destroy the IATTC and ICCAT, and will make
the creation of new international fisheries organizations dealing with the
conservation of tunas an impossible dream. This opinion is supported by factual
information developed during the 25 year history of the IATTC. .

At present, 8 countries are members of the IATTC, namely Canada, Costa
Rica, France, Japan, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama and the United States. None
of these countries enforce a 200 mile exclusive fishing zone. None of these
countries enforce a requirement that all foreign flag fishing vessels must have
a tuna fishing license as a condition to fish beyond the 12 mile limit.

Two countries have aggressively enforced an exclusive 200 mile limit against
U.S. flag vessels off their coasts and islands in the Eastern Pacific, namely Ecua-
dor and Peru. Ilcuador joined the TATTC in 1961, and then after amending its
Constitution to establish a 200 mile territorial sea, Ecuador denounced the
Treaty and left the IATTC in August 1968. Peru has always refused to join
the IATTC on the ground that participation in such international organization
would derogate its 200 mile exclusive fishing zone. Thus, we have the experience
in the Pacific where countries use a 200 mile exclusive fishery zone to get out
of multilateral agreements, such as Ecuador, or to refuse to join such arrange-
ments, as in the case of Peru.

In recent years, as a participant to the annual meetings of the IATTC, I have
witnessed repregentatives of member countries to the YATTC use the threat
of denouncing the TATTC and of establishing a 200 mile exclusive fishing zone.

In 1971, a resolution was passed during the 10th Inter-Governmental Meet-
ing of the Conservation of Yellowfin Tuna, requesting member Governments
of the JATTC to establish a working group to study the regulatory system for
yellowfin tuna fishing in the Eastern Pacific. (Regulatory measures have been
implemented on such fishery since 1966.) The Working Group was established
and the study was made. Such study included an evaluation of the impact of
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200 mile exclusive fishing zones utilizing data published by the IATTC. This
evaluation coacluded that the yellowfin tuna stock “cannot be managed effec-
tively without the cooperative effor:s of all countries fishing the Eastern Pacific
both inside and outside the 200 mile rzones.”

Thus, we have good reasons supporting our belief that if S. 1988 becornes law,
other member countries of the IATTC and ICCAT will also declare immediate
unilateral extensions of exclusive fishery zones of 200 or more nautical miles,
They have bean voicing this as a possibility; S. 1988 will give them the excuse
to act and the reason to explain their actions.

The next qiestion i3 whether TATTC and ICCAT would be able to function
in an effective manner over a fishery that is subject to 200 mile exclusive fish ing
zones, We have strong reasons to believe that such organizations will no lor.ger
be viable or workable as a device to conserve and manage the tunas in the Pacifie
and the Atlantic. The only international fisheries organization composed of
countries who each claim a 200 mile fishery zone in the South Pacific Comrais-
sion. Chile, Ecuador and Peru are the only members of this Commission. This
Commission is a total failure as a conservation and management organization.

Besides usiag the South Pacific Commission as a measure of evaluating the
impact of 20C mile exclusive fishing zones on TATTC and ICCAT, the reality
of the new rules of access to fishing grounds offers reasons to suprort our
belief that the TJATTC and ICCAT will not be able to continue to implement
effective conservation measures on the tunas.

Attached hereto is a Chart and Table providing factual information about
the Eastern Tropical Pacific Tuna Fishery.

TABLE 12.—AREA WITH'N CYRA ZONES
TABIA 12.—AREA DENTRQ DE LAS ZONAS DEL ARCAA

Number and percent of sqyare nautical miles within— Percent

T e - of CYRA

12 10 X within

uountry 12 mi Percent 200 mi Percent 200 mi Percent 200 mi

8,765 6.0 220, 538 11.2 229, 303 10.8 4.6

8,385 5.6 90, 201 4.6 98, 586 4.7 2.0

6, 651 4.5 151, 232 1.7 157, 883 7.5 3.1

17,623 11.9 295,744 15.0 313, 367 14.8 6.3

58, 802 33.6 654, 942 33.3 713,754 33.8 14,2

10, 900 7.3 38, 128 2.0 49, 028 2.3 1.0

18, 621 12.5 227, 601 1.6 246, 222 11.6 4.9

e , 322 7.0 94, HEG 4,8 104, 877 5.0 2.1

Nicaragua.__..__..._... 2,822 1.9 14,437 .7 , 259 .8 .3
ippefton

F'?Qﬁiégf'?f’ ___________ 706 .5 124,161 6.3 124, 867 5.9 2.5

El Salvador__ 2,556 1.7 22,293 1.2 24,849 1.2 .5

Guatamala_ . 2,232 1.5 31,604 16 33,83 1.6 7

Total_..o........ 148, 385 100.0 1, 965, 44¢ 100.0 2,113,831 100.0 42.2

Note: Percent of CYRA: Inside 200 mi, 42.2; outside 200 mi, 57.8; within 12 to 200 mi, 39.2; within 12 mi, 3.

ALEA OUTSIDE OF 200 MILES BUT WITHIN CYRA

Number of Percent; out-

Degrees of latitude square miles side 200 mi
293,275 10.1
482,995 16.6
332, 590 11.5
67,032 2.3
113,819 3.9
55,785 L9
19, 454 .7
0 0
329, 585 11.4
e
}(5] 5 1887 .%,07.,6 2 7.2
20 to24 S__. 231, 355 8.0
75 1029 S__. - 153, 800 5.3
2,898,812 1.00.0
Total.______. __._____ - , 898,
Total within CYRA____ 5,012,643 . ...
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As the TATTC Table and Chart indicates, about 429 of the Commission's
Yellowfin Regulatory Area (CYRA) is within 200 nautical miles of twelve coun-
tries. The total area of the CYRA is about 5,012,643 square miles, the area ex-
cluded by application of the 200 mile limit comes to 2,113,831 square miles.

During the period 1967-1973, the combined catch of yellowfin and skipjack
taken within 200 miles has averaged annually 78% of the total combined catch
of such species taken within CYRA. )

The catch off the coasts of each of these 12 countries varies considerably from
yoar to year. During a 7 year period (1967-1973), the catch of yellowfin tuna and
skipjack tuna estimated to have been taken within the CYRA and within 200
miles of the United States has been 100 tons. The total tuna catch within the
CYRA for the 7 year period 1967-1973 was 1,441,122 tons.

We Dlelieve that the right to exclusive access to little or to some or to much
or to none of the tunas within the 200 mile exclusive fishing zone will have a tre-

”;I/ I A O S ﬂ
Al

APPROXIMATE BOUNDARY AND COUNTRY DESIGHATION OF
AN AREA 200 MILES OFF THE COASTAL STATES AND ISLAKDS.
BORDERING OR WITHIN THE CYRA

CATCHES OF TROPICAL
o TUNAS (YELLOWFIN AND
SKIPJACK) WITHIN 200
MILES OF 13 COUNTRIES
AND ISLANDS LOCATED
4 IN THE COMMISSION'S
REGULATORY AREA FOR

1967 - 1973
p Tv
BOUNCARY OF CYRA
YELLOWF IN SKIPJACK BOTH SPECIES

Year 9% Total Catch % Total Catch % Total Catch
T 1967 82.9 99.8 93.0

1968 81.7 95.2 87.2

1969 63.0 91.0 72.4
= 1970 67.9 89.9 74.1

1971 75.0 90.1 82.5

1972 53.7 20.5 58.8

1973 72.0 95.2 77.0
b— o oty i o o & . o i &

mendous impact' on the political will of a country to seek international coopera-
tion via an international fisheries organization. Our experience is that the
impact has not been adverse on the spirit of international cooperation if the
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right to deny access is limited to a 12 mile exclusive fishing zone. 8. 1988 will
chunge the “ball game”, because the legal right of access to the tunas will charge
as well as the legal right of transit within 2.1 million square miles of the fishing
grounds regulated by the IATTC. (Please see Tables 1 and 2.)

We believe it is clearly demonstrated that S. 1988 will cause other countries
in the world, particularly member countries to international fisheries organiza-
tions like the IATTC and ICCAT to duplicate the action taken by the United
States. Further, that this will justify and excuse the actions of these eountries
to denounce such Treaties and/or to never support or join such efforts of inter-
natfional cooperaticn to manage the tunas. Alse, that since the rules of aceess
and transit within the fishing grounds would be so radically changed, interna-
tional fisheries organizations like TATTC and 1CCAT would no longer be able
to function as viable vehicles of conservation and management. Finally, we
believe it most illusory and bordering on irrationalism to suggest as it does in
&, 1988, that the Secretary of State would be in a practical position to seek noew
treaties or to strengthen existing treaties for the purpose of providing for the
rational use and conservation of tunas on an interim basis. We read 3. 1988 as
siving the Secretary of State the task of persuading countries to reverse thoeir
unilateral extensions on an interim basis just after we have announced our
unilateral extension for the purpose of agreeing ro a multilateral agreement that
will negate such unilateral extensions.

In this respect, therefore, we strongly helieve that 8. 1988 does not protect the
T.S. Tuna Industry : it in fact does a disservice to our Country and to the prin-
ciple of conservation and management of fishing resources. 8. 1958 would repre-
sent a4 “stab in the back” to the conservation regimes established by the TATTC
and TCCA'T, and to future actions to strengthen such organizations or to crecte
new international conservation organizations dealing with the tunas.

Jacanse of 1he need to go into other aspects of 8. 1988, I have produced only
statistics and information on the Kastern Tropical Pacific Tuna Kishery as regu-
lated by the JANIC, In 1966, the United Mtates ratified the International Conven-
tion for the Conservation of the Atlantic Tunas. At present, there are 13 coun-
tries who are members of the Commission created by this Convention, namely
Brazil, Canada, France, Ghana, Ivory Coast, Japan, Korea, Moroceo, P’ortugal,
Sencgal, South Africa, Spain and the United States. This Commission (ICCA'T)
initinted regulatory measures on yellowfin tuna in 1972, and is presently exam-
ining various regulatory measures on the albacere, bluefin and skipjack fisherias.
We helieve that the facts and reasons used to explain the situation applicable to
the Vacific "Tunas are also true for the tunas in all other oceans and seas, includ-
ing the ICCA'L regine,

N, 1088 subjects the United States to a well-founded charge of internatioral
bad faith.

We have outlined above the adverse impact of 8. 1988 on two Treaties that
establish internaticmal Commissions having the duty to conserve and manage
tunas in the Pacific (TATTC) and the Atlantic (ICCAT). We also charge that
&, 1988 has an adverse impact on other 'I'reaties signed by the United States.

According to Section 11 of 8. 1988, nothing ia the Act is to bhe construed to
abrogate any L'reaty or Convention to which the United States is a party on the
enactment of the Act. We are not in a position to enumerate all of the Treaties
or Conventions tha: would be affected by S. 1988, Nor do we have a listing of all
the treaties, conventions and agreements that would have to be reviewed by the
Secrerary of State for the purpose of making them consistent with the policies
and provisions of 8. 1988 on an interirn basis. We hope this Committee will
examine this aspect of 8. 1988 in a very careful and thorough manner.

We have pointed out to this Committee two Tuna Conventions. We have no
knowledge of other Bilateral or Multilateral Agreements touching specifically
on iuna. However, we are very much concerned about the impact of 8. 1988 on
the Conventions ratified by this Country that deal with the Law of the Sea.

We believe that 8. 1988 is in direct conflict with the Geneva Convention on
Territorial Sea ancd Contiguous Zone, April 20, 1958. I refer to Part II of such
Convention. Such Part refers to the right of a Coastal Nation to establish a
contiguous zone to its terrilorial sea. In paragraph 3 of Part II, a limitation on
the extent to which such Coastal Nation can extend such zone is established :

“Phe contiguous zone may not extend beyond twelve miles from the baseline
from which the breadth of the territorial sea is measured.” (emphasis added)

S. 1988 amends 2 Federal statute to extend a fishery contiguous zone from
9 to 197 nautical miles.
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In Article 2 of the Convention on the High Seas, April 29, 1958, it is provided :

“The high seas being open to all nations, no State may validly_purport. to
gubject any part of them to its sovereignty. Freedom of the high seas i8 exerglsed
under conditiong 1aid down by these articles and by other rules of international
law. It comprises, inter alia both for coastal and non-coastal States: ...

“2  Freedom of fishing.”

Avticle 1 of such Convention defines the term “high seas’” as “all parts of the
sen that are not included in the territorial sea, or in the internal waters of a
State.”

The Federal statute amended by Section 3 of 8. 1988 provides that “the United
States will exercise the same exclusive rights in respect to fisheries in the zone
as it has in its territorial sea.” In establishing a conditional jursdiction over
anadromous fish “wherever they may range in the oceans” and in establishing a
197 nautical mile contiguous fishery zone, 8. 1988 is in conflict with the Conven-
tion on the TIigh Seas.

In Article 1 of the Convention on Fishing and Conservation of the Living
Resources of the High Seas, April 29, 1958, it is provided: i

“All States have the right for their nationals to engage in fishing on the high
seas, subject (a) to their treaty obligations, (b) to the interests and rights of
coastal States as provided for in this Convention, and (¢) to the provisions
contained in the following articles concerning conservation of the living resources
of the high scas.”

Without going into other dctails of this Convention, we believe S. 1988 is in
direct conflict with such Convention and strongly invite the Committee to ex-
amine this aspect of 8. 1988 in the most thorough manner possible.

S. 1988 represents a unilateral declaration of jurisdiction. And, it has been
the traditional position of the United States that it does not recognize any
unilateral extension of either the territorial sea or zones of exclusive fishing
rights, The fact that this Nation is undertaking an effort to help resolve the
Law of the Sea by participating in the United Nations Conference is evidence
of its policy against unilateral extensions of sovereignty or jurisdiction. The
experience of the U.8. Tuna Fleet off Ecuador and Peru in suffering through 203
illegal high seas seizures and many harassment incidents since 1961 is based
upon the position that the United States does not recognize unilateral extensions.
We agres with John Norton Moore, Chairman, the National Security Council
Interagenucy Task Force on the Law of the Sea, and Deputy Special Representa-
tive of the President for the Law of the Sca Conference, when he presented the
views of the Executive Branch on 8. 1988

“A unilateral declaration of fisheries jurisdiction at this time could seriously
undermine our efforts in the Law of the Sea Conference and greatly hamper the
chances for a satisfactory settlement of the fisheries question on a multilateral
basis.”

Since the summer of 1971, I have attended all preparatory conferences held by
the United Nations Committec preparing for the Law of the Sea Conference, and
1 have participated both as one of the four fisheries expert to the U.S. Delegation
to such U.N. Committee and as advisor to the Department of State Law of the
Sea Advisory Committee. I agree with Mr. Moore's evaluation of the impact of
S. 1988 on the Law of the Sea Conference completely.

8. 1988 represents such a reversal of traditional policies by the United States,
such an apparent breach of existing Treaties, Conventions and Agreements en-
tered into by the United States, and such a contrast to what has been proposcd
and offered by the U.S. Law of the Sea Delegation, that it appears obvious to us
that 8. 1988 characterizes the United States as a country that can’t be trusted
or believed. 8. 1988 represents action that subjects the United States to a well-
founded charge of international bad faith.

Based upon information documented by The Geographer, Department of State
(October 1973), it is also correct to assert that 8. 1088 is contrary to existing
international law respecting the breadth of fishing limits based upon the claims of
119 independent costal states.

12 miles, 71 countries; 15 miles, 2 countries; 18 miles, 1 country; 30 miles, 3
countries: 50 miles, 5 countries; 70 miles, 1 country; 100 miles, 1 country; 110
miles, 1 country; 130 miles, 1 country; 200 miles, 10 countries. Modified archi-
pelago, 4 countries.
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Omne additional country claims a “specialized competence” over living resources
out to 200 miles, znd 4 countries included in the listing above also claim a 100
mile limit conservation zone.

N. 1988 and its Adverse Impact on the U.8. Tuna Industry

8. 1988 would deny the U.S. High Seas Tuna IFleet access to tuna tishing
grounds that are essential to their continued economic survival.

According to estimates by experts, if all costal countries claimed a 200 mile
limit, an area equul to the total land mass on the globe would be excluded from
the classification ¢f high seas. The ocean area enclosed would be roughly 37%
to 409 of the world’s oceans. With respect to 118 nations listed by The Geog-
rapher in his publication entitled “International Boundary Study, Series A,
Limits in the Sea. No. 46, Theoretical Areal Allocations of Sea Bed to Costal
States, Based on Certain U.N, Sea Beds Comutittee Propsals”, the 200 nautical
mile limit proposed would cause an allocation of 24,632,400 square nautical miles.

The attached copy of a purtion of a map prepared by The Geographer, Depart-
ment of State, depicts the 200 mile limit in the latitude of the world of primary
interest to the U.8. Tuna Industry. This is the area of the oceans where mos: if
not ail of the tropical tunas are caught. Most of the temnperate tunas (albacore
and bluefin) are caught in ccean areas nct depicted by this map.

The other map attached to this Statement covers the IATTC Yellowfin Tuna
Regulatory Arvea.

We estimate that about 6.7 million square miles would be withdrawn under
the 200 mile limit and thereby be denied to the U.S. Tuna Fleet. Such a derial
of access and transit rights would cause both fishing and navigation nightiares
for the U.8. Tuna Fleet. Micronesia alone wotld have an ocean area under its
Jurisdiction greater than the size of the Continental United States or about 3.1
million square miles, Micronesia has a total land area of 700 square miles.

We assert that 3. 1988 denies access to grounds located within 200 miles of
the ecoast and islands of other countries for the fallowing reasons :

Should 8. 1988 becoine law, then il U.8. flug vessel owners, including tuna ves-
sel owners, would have very limited protections from illegal seiznres on the high
seus by foreign countries. We believe that the legal impact of 8. 1988 on “The
Fishermen’s Protection Aet of 1967, as amended by Public Law 92-569 of Octo-
ber 26, 1972, 22 1.8.C. 1971 ff, as amended, results in the following direction to
ATA members:

a. that the Fishermen’s I'rotective Act of 1967, as amended, would not apply to
a ense in which o .8, flag vessel had been siezed while fishing within 200 miles
of the coast or islands of any country, and

b. that the Fishermen's Protective Act of 1907, as amended, would not apply
to a case in which a U.8. flag fishing vessel had been seized while navigating or
in {ransit only as cistinguished from fishing, within 200 miles of the coast of any
country, Provided, such vessel had not observed such laws and regulations as
such country maide and published in order to prevent foreign fishing vessels from
fishing within 200 miles of its coast. This opinion is based upon our understand-
ing of Subsection A, Sectiou 111, Part I, of the Convention on Territorial Sea and
Contiguous Zone, April 20, 1958, which provides

" Passage of foreign fishing vessels shall not be considered innocent if they
do not observe such laws and regulations as the coastal State may make and
publish in order to prevent those vessels from lishing in the territorial sea.”

At the present time, our (tovernment informs owners of U.S. flag tuna vessels
thar they have the right to fish outside the 12 mile fishery zone of any country.
Ipon the enactment of 8, 1888, U.S. flag tuna fishing vessels will be able to fish
free of seizure within 200 miles of a country with a 200 mile fishery zone only
with the permissior or authorization from such country.

We belicve that the statistics attached to this Statement reflecting the catch
of tunas within 200 miles of the countries hordering the Eastern Tropical Ocean
support our view traf 8, 1958 would deny the U.S, High Seas Tuna Fleet access to
tuna lishing grounas that are essential to their continued economic survival.

Siatistics and data collected by the National Marine Fisheries Service
(NMI'S) depicting where the U.S. Tuna Fleet raught the tropical tunas during
1967-1972 in the South Atlantie show that about 1009 of the catch was talken
within 200 miles of the coast and islands of the countries in the area. T am sure
thai this information as well as the 1973 cateh information is available to the
Conmittee from NMFEFS upon request. (Compllution of the 1973 data was not
availuble as of this Hearing date,)
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According to the NMFS, in 1973, 919% of all tuna landed by U.8. vessels in the
United States and its possessions, was caught off foreign shores. In 1972, 87%,
and in 1971, 849%. NMFS also reports that in 1973, 7% of all tuna landed was
taken greater than 12 miles off the coast of the United States. In 1972, 12%,
and in 1971, 14%. As it will be developed later, it is important to point out that
albacore tuna represented 5.69% of the 7% total for 1973, 9.29% of the 12% total
for 1972, and 10.0% of the 149 total for 1971.

Thus, for 1973, the catch of tuna taken within 12 miles was only 29 of all
tuna landed by U.S. vessels in the United States and its possessions. In 1972, the
cateh was 1% ; in 1971, 29,. These statistics reveal the importance of insuring the
right of U.8. flag tuna vessels to fish off foreign shores beyond 12 miles, the in-
significance of the U.S. catch of tuna within 12 miles of its own coast, and the
fact that most of the tunas are taken beyond 12 miles of the coast of the United
States, (See Tables 3,4, 5 and G.)

These statistics also point out the need to distinguish the catch of albacore
tuna from the other tunas in determining the impact of 8. 1988 on U.S. tuna
landings. This is because the canned tuna market is divided into two classifica-
tions, canned tuna labeled as albacore or “whitemeat tuna”, and canned tuna
labeled as “lightmeat tuna”, which includes mostly yellowfin, skipjack and blue-
fin tunas,.

In 1972, U.S. canner production of “whitemeat tuna” or albacore came to 9.5
million standard cases; the lightmeat pack was 21.7 million standard cases. Yet,
the U.S. albacore fishermen in 1972 only provided 58.¢ million pounds of fish, of
which 48.0 million pounds was caught 12 miles or more off the U.S. coast, the
balance off foreign coasts. In order to mect domestic demands, U.S. canners were
required to import 217.8 million pounds of albacore. In 1973, U.S. albacore fisher-
men provided U.S8. canners only 34.6 million pounds, of which 5.5 million was
caught off foreign shores. As of November 1973, U.S. canners have imported
206.0 million pounds of albacore.

A different picture is developed when the statistics are examined as to “light-
meat tuna”. In 1972, the U.S. “lightmeat tuna” fishermen produced 466.1 million
pounds of fish, of which only 3.3 million pounds were caught off the U.S. coast.
The U.S. canners were required to import 489.0 million pounds of yellowfin and
skipjack to meet the demand in the U.S., market. In 1973, U.S. “lightmeat tuna”
fishermen provided T7.8. canners with 481.0 million pounds of fish, of which 2.2
million pounds was caught off the U.S. coast. As of November 1973, U.S. canners
have imported 426.4 million pounds of “lightmeat tuna”. (Imports not converted
to round weight for 1973.)

In percentages, therefore, the U.S. albacore fishermen, which principally catches
its fish in most years off the U.S. coast, provided in 1872 about 119 of the do-
mestic fish used in the U.S. pack, and 219 of the total fish received by U.S.
tuna canners, including domestic and import landings for the “whitemeat tuna”
pack only.

With respect to the U.S, “lightmeat tuna” fishermen, the percentages in 1972
were: 899 of the U.S. pack from the domestic catch and 49% of the total fish
received by U.S. tuna canners, including domestic and import landings for the
“lightmeat tuna’” pack only.

Tt is also a fact that most of the albacore tuna is caught by the baithoat seg-
ment of the U.S. Tuna Fleet, and this baitboat fleet also fishes for “lightmeat
tunas” to balance off its fishing year. Thus, it is also important for the tuna
baithoat fleet to maintain not only access to albacore grounds off foreign coasts
but also to maintain access to “lightmeat tuna” fishing grounds. And, since this
fleet is composed of relatively small vessels, almost all of its catch comes within
200 miles of the coast and islands of coastal countries.

Thus, it would be incorrect to assume that 8. 1988 does not adversely affect the
most productive segment of the U.8. albacore fleet. And, further, to ignore the
economic importance and crucial dependence of the U.8. Tuna Fleet on access to
the “lightmeat tunas”, that is, to the yellowfin, skipjack and bluefin tunas. And,
finally, to recognize that the U.8. canner is alinost completely dependent upon
that segment of the U.S. Tuna Fleet that operates from California and Puerto
Rico for his domestic supply of both albacore and “lightmeat tunas’.

g. 1988 has an adverse economic impact on the U.S. Tuna Fleet, and therefore,
on the entire California Tishing Industry, which in turn affects adversely the
Tisheries of the United States, including Wishery foreign trade.

T am informed that this Committee will receive at a later date a detailed
economic impact study on the impact of S. 1988 on the entire U.S. Tuna Industry.
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At this tune, T wish to bring to the Committee's attention some of the facts we
think are important when considering the economic impact of 8. 1988,

A. Tuna and the Californin Iishing Industry

1. In 1972, in terms of valne of fotal fish and shellfish to the fishermen (ex-
vessel landing value), Tuna represented 79.3% or $74,838,000 of $93,704,000 of all
xuch landing value. This percenthge in relationship to total landings of fish and
shellfish in California in 1971 was T1.3%, and 74.39 in 1970. (See Table 7.)

2. In 1972, in terms of value of “cannery fish” to the fisherman (ex-vessel land-
ing value), Tuna represented 05.1% or $74,888,000 of $78,658,000 of all such
category of fish landing value. This percentage was 94.09 in 1971, and 93.8% in
1970, (See Table 7.)

3. During the period 1939 through 1971, the total value of tuna landed and
shipped in California was $1,607,620,731.00. Kconomists have advised that the
multiple formala applicable to the “new wealth” generated by the tuna landed
and processed in California ranges from 4 to 7. Using this range of measurement,
the dollar impact of the tuna fleet landings alone in California for 1972 rangzed
from about $500 to $525 million. For the period 1939 through 1970, the dollar
impact of tuna has beer: from $6.4 billion to $11.2 billion.

. Relationship of the California Fishing Industry to the Fisherics of the United
Ntates

1972 and for the 24th consecutive vear, San Pedro, California, was the Naticn’s
leading commercial port in terms of fish and shellfish landing value.

During the period 1966-1972, California has led all States in terms cf value
for 1972, 1971 and 1967. establishing second place for the other four years. During
all such seven years, California placed second in terms of volume of landing.

Jalifornia is a significant and important factor in the United States fisheri.es,
and this is principally due to tuna landings and value.

(. Relationship of Tuna to the Fisheries of the United Statcs

In 1972, tuna was third, or 8.09%, of all fish and shellfish tanded in the U N,
and third, or 1229, of all fish and shellfish values. (Interestingly, Shrimp, Sal-
ton and Tune, the first three fisheries of the United States in terms of landed
value for the country, and also the three fisheries most affected by S. 1988, repre-
=ented 49.59% of the landed value of all fisheries for 1972.)

In 1972, as ro canned fish products processed for human consumption, canned
tuna represented 73.9¢, of the total value of all such products processed in the
tnited States. In 1941, tuna’s share of the canned fish market was 13.99%, in 1961,
the share was 49.59,. Tuna represents a significant element in the fish protain
diet of the 1.1, market. In 1972, the 26 plants processing tuna were located in
California, Oregon, Washington, Hawaii, American Samoa, Maryland and Puerto
Rico.

In order to better illustrate the relationship of the U.S. Tisheries, I have ax-
amined four levels of values placed upon fisheries, These levels are at ex-vessel
or fishermen’s value, the processor’s value, and at the foreign trade value (ex-
port/import). Baxed unon a Govermment publication entitled “Fisheries of the
United States, 19727, the following revealing statistics are produced :

U.S. fisheries Tuna

________________________________________________________________ $765, 500, 000 $122, 350, 000
. 2,277, 000, 00C 741, 302. 000

1, 494, 395, 000 246, 845, 000
.- 157, 908, 000 1 2,000, 000

________ "4,604,803,000 1,102, 497, 000

Value fevel

1 Estimated.

For 1972, tuna represented about 239, of the total value of U.S. Fisherios.
According to tae NMFS (MFR Paper 1012), “canned tuna and shrimp account
for 385 percent of fishering food products consumed in the United States (24
percent tuna, 11 percent shrimp) ... The three species (tuna, salmon and
shrimp) account for nearly halt the U.S. catch of fish sold for human food. .. .”
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It is my understanding that important elements of the salmon and shrimp
fisheries also oppose 8. 1988.

D. Relationship of the U.8. Tuna Fleet and the Fishing Fleet of the United States

As of December 81, 1973, our records show that there were 149 U.8, flag tuna
vessels in the U.S. Fleet that have a frozen tuna carrying capacity of over 100
tons. The gross tonnage of this fleet was 100,746 tons. We estimate that as of
December 1973, the entire U.S. fishing fleet limited to 5 net tons and over as
documented by the U.8 Coast Guard included about 13,800 vessels with a gross
tonnage of about 650,000 tons.

These statistics indicate that the U.S. Tuna Fleet is composed of relatively
large fishing vesgels. The U.S. Tuna Fleet, composed primarily of 200 gross tons
or greater vessels, represents about 509 of the U.S. flag fishing vessels that are
of 200 gross tons or over in the docnmented fishing flect of the United States.

The attached Table indicates the tremendous investments that have been made
in the U.8. Tuna Purse Seine Fleet in the past years. Additional investments in
recent years have also been made in the U.S. Tuna Baitboat Fleet.

The U.8 purse seiner is being imitated by our competitors throughout the
world. Qur fleet is recognized for its high productivity per man, per vessel. At
present, a new 1100-1600 ton seiner of competitive design costs between $3 to $4
million. The estimated replacement value of the 200 vessels in the U.S. purse
seine and baitboat fleet is about $300 million.

"The U.8. Tuna Fleet is recognized as the most valuable, efficient and modern
in the entire U.S. Fishing Fleet.

. One impact of 8. 1988 on this fleet would he to confine it to areas of the Pacific
that is recognized as one of the most dangerous ocean weather regions in the
world. During the period 1966-1973, there have been recorded by NOAA, 119
tropical storms and hurricanes originating about 200 miles off Guatemala and
Mexico. In 1973 alone, there were 5 tropical storms and 7 hurricanes recorded
during the period July 30 to October 31.

E. I'oreign Trade Impact of S. 1988

It is often argued that 8. 1988 should be adopted because it would help re-
store the balance of trade in fisheries. Based upon foreign trade statistics, we
can demonstrate that S. 1988 would cause greater harm than good in this area of
foreign trade. In 1972, shellfish and tuna accounted for about $724,350,000 of the
$1,2383,292,000 spent for the importation of edible fishery products. The balance
of imports involve mostly groundfish products. 8. 1988 in extending the fishery
zone, would have an adverse impact on domestic tuna and shrimp fisheries in
that foreign sources would be required to meet domestic demand. At first, the
imports of frozen tuna for processing would increase, and then as the pressure
for supply builds up, we are of the opinion that the import composition would
change from a flow of raw materials for domestic processing to one of a flow
of higher valued canned products. Not only would food for human consumption
be affected, so also would the pet food market be dramatically changed. At
present, relatively little pet food is imported. This is because it is a by-product of
the tunas canned for human consumption. Should 8., 1988 be passed, we believe
tuna importations would increase substantially, and that the foreign trade in
fish products would be adversely affected by the promises of S. 1988.

The following represents an examination of the import statistiecs for the
period January-November, 1973 :

Value—U.8. general imports for consumption, cumulative January—November
1973

Grand total__ - e _— - $62, 891, 307, 065
Fish and fish preparations e - 1,261, 874, 223
Fish, including shellfish—fresh, or simply prepared___________ 1,111, 488, 222
Fish, except shellfish, fresh, chilled or frozen____________ 662, 143, 158
Fish, except shellfish, salted, dried or smoked_._________ 30, 243, 022
Shellfish, except prepared or canned_ .. ________________ 419, 102, 042

Fish in airtight containers, NES , and fish preparations, in-
cluding shellfish, N.E.S__ ——— 150, 386, 001
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Based upon tizese 1973 statistics, canned fish represents only 11.9% or $150
million of the $1,261 billion. Fish imported fresh, chilled or frozen represents
12.5%, while Shellfish represents 33.2%.

Our country’s present Law of the Sea position clearly places our distant water
fishermen who fish for shellfish in a very difficult position. 8. 1988 creates an
overnight disasrver for such fishermen. In any case, it cannot be argued that i3,
1988 would redace shelltish imports. Thus, shellfish importations will increasa,
and in faet. it can be argued that 8. 198% would stimulate shellfish import
dependency, particularly from Mexice.

With respect to tuna, most of the imports presently come in the form of frozen
fish, approximacely $180 million for 11 months in 1973, and about $38 million in
cunned produets. This is the area that would be drastically and adversely at-
fected by the passage of 8. 1688,

The other iinoort items that could be affected by S. 1988 are represented pri-
marily by the fish imported in a fresh, chilled or frozen form. If we reduce ths
total by the amount reprasented by tuna, we are involved with approximately
$482 million for 11 months of 1973. An examination of these import statistics
reveal that most of the fish comes from Canada, a startling $210 million. Tke
other major imyporting countries in this category are Iceland, Norway, Denmark-—
approximately another $150 million. We question whether 8. 1988 will reduce
imports from these countries,

On the basis of this analysis, we conclude that 8. 1988 will not help our foreign
trade balance. i*he evidence is that S, 1988 will actually harm our foreign tracle
in fish products,

Assuming the passage of 8. 1988, what is the prospect of U.S. Tuna Vessels
being authorized or permitted to fish and transit within 200 mile exclusive fishing
zZones.

This option is often offered as an answer to the access and transit problems
caused by 8. 1938 for U.8. tuna fishermnen, We have had considerable experience
with fishing licenses in the Tuna Industry. Pasec upon this experience, we have
concluded that such a device has no future, and therefore, faits to mitigate the
impact of 8. 1988. We believe that 3. 1988 is being supported by U.S. coastal
fishermen primarily because it represents a promise of a fishermen’s “heaven’.
They believe and are advised that a 200 mile exclusive fishery zone means that
7.8, fishermen will be protected from foreign competition. This is why we expect
1.4, coastal fishermen to oppose the giving of licenses to foreign fishermen. In
fact, the implementation experience of the existing Federal statutes indicates
that foreign fishermen have been permitted to fish only pursuant to an interna-
tional agreement but not by virtue of a license issued by the Secretary of the
Treasury. (See 16 U.S.C. 1081-1086.)

We anticipate this same attitude from fishermen of other countries. They will
oppose the issuance of licenses to U.S. tuna fishermen, and it will be difficult to
persuade them to take a different position than U.S. coastal fishermen.

We are alresdy seeing signs in Latin America that suggests to us that the
tishing license system ix becoming impractical. The license cost is so prohibitive
in Colombia and the procedure so difficult to follow, that in fact, the license
system is illusory. The same is true for Ilcuador; they have just tripled the cost
within the past few weeks to a sum that {8 economically prohibitive. Mexico
requires that 509, of the crew be Mexican citizens as a condition to the purchase
of a Heense, and imposes other restrictions that limit the licenses to an extremely
small number of U.S, fishing vessels. Our experiences in the past 15 years with
thie tuna fishing license systems have convinced us in the realism of the phrase:
the power to license, like the power to tax, is also the power to destroy.

On February 7, 1973. Ecuador issued regulations that now require foreign
vessels visiting the waters within 200 miles of Ecuador for purposes of tourism
o1 scientific research to have licenses. (A copy of such regulations is offered,)
This expansion of the license requirement to vessels other than fishing would
he a natnral extension of the type of jurisdiction claimed by 8. 1988. In time, the
fishery contignous zone will apply to other activities, and in our opinion, it will
he difficult to cistinguish the difference between the operating effect of a terri-
torial sea and the so-called “contiguous zon2”. We believe this because this so-
enlled division of sovereignty or jurisdiction is mere legal artifice. Based upon
our seizure experience oil Latin America, we have concluded that a claim of a nar-
row territorial sea is menningless unless such claim is asserted and enforced by
our Governmenn. Should 8. 1988 be passed, the fishery zone claim must be enforced
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if it is to be meaningful. As this process of enforcement develops, the presence
of sovereignty and all of its characteristics increases in quality, degree of
pressure, and soon becomes overpowering. In effect, all the essential charac-
teristics of Governiment action that is required to assert and maintain the terri-
torial sea concept is necessarily involved in the implementation of the unilateral
claim proposed by S. 1988, We assert that the so-called territorial sea limits of
12 miles or less will soon become either co-extensive with the limits of a fishery
zone or face atrophy through indifference of the distant-water State to protect
its vessecls beyond 12 miles off the coastal Nation claiming a more extensive claim
of jurisdiction over vessels.

We have made cstimates as to the total cost for licensing during a calendar
year off the coasts of 11 countries bordering the Eastern Pacific, and we have
concluded that such cost would almost be confiscatory in nature. A conservative
cost for one trip off one country for the entire U.S. fleet would be about $1.1
million, and therefore a maximum cost of about $12.1 million off 11 countries.
Tor two trips off 11 countries, $24.2, et cet. In the Atlantic, the U.S. fleet would be
fishing or in transit off 20 or more countries. As these facts indicate, a regime
that allows the grace of the coastal State to dictate terms of access can create
an illusion of a so-called license system for forcign fishermen. S, 1988 is really
like a trade barrier established for the benefit of some but not all U.S. fisher-
men, and in this respect is discriminatory legislation.

Whether a real need exists for S. 1988, and whether it does in fact protect
overfished stocks and does protect the U.S. Fishing Industry while awaiting the
U.N. Law of the Sea Conference,.

We shall assume for purposes of argument that the findings of 8. 1988 are
correct, and that interim action is necessary “to protect and conserve overfished
stocks and to protect our domestic fishing industry”. It is still our considered
opinion that §, 1988 does not represent the way to effectively protect overfished
stocks and the domestic fishing industry on an interim basis.

We assert that 8. 1988 will not protect the tuna stocks, and we assert it will
destroy and not protect the U.S. Tuna Industry. We also understand that im-
portant segments of the salmon and shrimp fisheries take the position that S. 1988
will not protect their fish either and that such proposed interim action will in
fact damage their fisheries,

We remind this Committee again that these three species (salmon, shrimp and
tuna) account for nearly balf the U.S. catch of fish sold for human food, thereby
representing a substantial share of the U.8. fishing industry.

Nevertheless, the real issue is whether realistic and acceptable alternatives
exist to protect overfished stocks and that segment of the fishing industry de-
pendent on such overfished stocks.

Tor thes purpose of serving the long-term interests of the United States, we
have consistently supported the United States fisheries proposal presented to the
preparatory sessions of the Law of the Sea Conference. As stated by John
Norton Moore, Department of State, to this Committee, the “proposal offers a
rational system of managing the United States fishing industry, as well as the
diverse interests of the international community”. The U.S. proposal provides
equal and fair treatment to all U.8. fisheries; S. 1988 does not protect all U.S.
fisheries, particularly the three most important fisheries of this country. In this
respect S. 1988 is unfair in its approach to solve the speecial and serious prob-
lems of some coastal and anadromous fisheries.

Wa believe that the “meat-ax” approach of 8. 1988 is not necessary, and that
the most meaningful alternative on an interim basis is for Congress to effectively
support the U.S. fishing industry in strengthening both bilateral and multilateral
agreements with nations whose vessels fish off U.S. shores.

We in the tuna industry have no agreements with other countries other than
the two Tuna Conventions to protect the tunas or our industry. Yet, the coastal
and anadromous fishermen have numerous multilateral and- bilateral agreements
covering all fisheries that are claimed to be endangered by foreign overfishing
activities and competition.

We believe the problem of protection for the fish and the U.S. fishermen resides
in the effective and equal enforcement of these bilateral and multilateral agree-
ments. This is where Congress can take effective action that will be supported
by the entire U.S. industry. We also believe that certain laws and Treaties al-
ready exist that provide assistance to the injured coastal and anadromous U.S.
fishermen if Congress would move the Kxecutive Agencies to implement them. 1
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refer for instance, to the Fishermen's Protective Act of 1967 (Public Law
92-219 of Decemter 28, 1971 ; 22 U.8.C. 1971), which provides restrictions on the
Importation of fish products from a country whose vessels overfish in violation
of an internatioral fishery conservation program. We believe this Comm: ttee
should undertake an inquiry as to why such protective legislation has not heen
implemented against foreign fishermen, and then correct such laws if they are
deficient,

We also believe the Geneva Conveniion on Fishing and Conscrvation of the
Living Resources of the High Seas is available for protection of U.8, coastal ‘and
anadromous fishermen. We ask this Committee to inquire whether this Treaty
has been utilized to protect overfished stocks., Such Treaty does allow the United
States to adopt unilateral measures of conservation on stocks on the high seas
beyond the territorial sea £nd contiguous fishery zone.

We know that the U.S. utilizes the Geneva Convention on the Continental
Shelf to protect fisheries, it should also utilize the Fishery Convention.

We are of the opinion that contrary to the proposed findings in Section 2(a)
of . 1988, there does not exist sufficient facte of urgency or emergency that
supports the type of interim action propesed by . 1988.

We note that fer 1973, 869, of the landing volume for all U.S. caught fish and
shellfish exeept tuna was faken within 12 miles off the U.S. coast. (85% within
0 to 3 miles, and £19% within 3 to 12 miles.) As to 1973 Ianding values 71¢, of all
U.R. caught fish and shellfish ercept tuna was taken within 12 miles of the 1.8,
coast. (529 within 0 to 3 miles, and 199, within 3 to 12 miles.) (See Table 4)

In 1973, the total landing value of all fish and shellfish in the .S, except
tune was $839.2 million ; in 1972, the comparable value was $644.9 million. This
represented a one year increase of about $194.8 million, or 30%. 1973 landings
were greater than 1972, and slightly less than 1971, (See table 3.)

It appears to us from these statistics compiled by the NMT'S that the T.S.
Fishing Industry is healthy.

We have also examined the preliminary statistics on landing values and vol-
umes for 1973 and 1972 covering the States nf Maine, Massachusetts, Rhode
Island, New York, Maryland and New Jersey. They show that the total volume
of fish and shellfish landed in these six East Coast States inereased 6% in 1973
over 1972, and that the total value of fish and shellfish landed increased 169%
in 1973 over 1972,

[In millions}
1973 1972
Pounds Amount Pounds Amount
Maine 143.3 $43.1 149.3 $34.8
Massachusetts 257. 1 44,2 236.6 42.5
Rhode Istand. . 96.6 14,7 81.1 12.5
New York 36.0 21.8 36.9 22.0
New Jersey_ 209.8 18.4 190.5 14.4
Maryland. . _ 63.4 19.9 18.1
806. 6 162.1 763.3 145.3

Source: National Marine isheries Service.

These statistics raise sorae serious questions in our minds as to the ‘“‘urgency”
and “emergency” nature of the interim action proposed by S. 1988. Especially,
when the evidence is very strong that §. 1988 will not protect salmon and tuna
stocks, and will not protect important segments of the salmon, shrimp and tuna
fisheries.

We note further that the present 12 mile fishery zone appears to protect most
of the fish caught by U.S. coastal and anadromous fisheries, and that the Con-
tinental Shelf docirine protects most of the Shellfish fisheries. It is our opinion
that our Government has enough existing laws and authority to protect our
coastal and anadromous fishermen if given a strong enough push by Congress and
a united U.S8. fishir.g industry.

For these reasons, we oppose the enactiment of 8. 1988.

Thank you.
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TABLE 1.—YELLOWFIN AND SKIPJACK TUNA ESTIMATED TO HAVE BEEN TAKEN WITHIN 200-M{ ZONES AND
BEYOND 200 M1 .

Country 1967 1968 1969 1970 1871 1972 1573
United States__._.._.... 11 13 5 46 25 0 0
Mexico_.__.___ . 80,750 50, 521 48, 876 87, 841 39,387 37,258 31,113
France_..___. 107 95 8,668 3,015 2,945 2,598 6, 529
£l Salvador 1,691 17, 568 506 276 2, 466 472 1, 539
Guatemala_ __._.____... 5,017 14, 487 6,484 599 4,214 3,863 2,835
Nicaragua. .. - 183 3,419 312 244 2,797 29 251
Costa Rica__ 4,713 25,052 10, 475 11,630 40, 266 18,332 26, 924
Panama.___.. 754 1,097 708 434 3,712 6,131 33, 860
Colombia. 2.€93 1,940 7,150 1,706 3,636 6,111 31, 280
Ecuador 68, 494 37,695 36, 842 27,503 61,838 27,343 23, 367
Peru__. 42,897 15, 666 18,018 13,491 25,627 8,430 14,57
Chile_. 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Total___..___.... 206, 510 167,553 138, 044 146,745 186,913 110, 567 172, )55
Qutside 200 mi_____.._. 15,628 24,744 52, 660 51,373 39, 484 71,517 51, 269

Total CRA.._... .. TU232138 192,297 190,708 198,118 226,387 188,144 223,324

Source: IATTC.

TABLE 2.—YEL_OWFIN AND SKIPJACK TUNA ESTIMATED TO HAVE BEEN TAKEN WITHIN 12-MI ZOMES

Country 1967 1968 1969 1970 1971 1972 1973
4 4 1 6 5 0 0

8,545 5,527 6,145 12,347 5,057 3,738 4,739

0 0 63 125 33 31 255

0 4 2 0 qQ 9 0

7 28 13 2 13 ] 14

4 127 6 31 262 7 23

10 172 49 591 2, 640 267 3,122

39 12 12 65 686 €37 2,180

454 384 1,080 79 216 517 3,528

13,815 7,028 6,558 3,954 6, 350 2,263 2,132

4,845 2,706 2,814 2,460 2,966 1,250 3,376

0 0 0 0 0 0

Toltal. . __._...... 27,723 15, 992 16,749 19, 660 18,228 8,724 20, 969

Source: ATTC.
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VALUE OF ANNUAL LANDINGS OF COMMERCIAL FISH (N CALIFURNIA, AND PERCENTAGE THEREOF REPRESENTED
BY TUNA,!1972-1960, 1955, AND 1952

[In U.S. doliars]

Tura
_ Total  Total tuna percentage
Year landing value landing value  landing valv e

$74, 838, 000
€6, 705, 203
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39, 088, 537
46, 867, 670
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1 Includes tuna-ike fish.
2 Preliminary.

source: State of Califcrnia, the Resources Agency, Department of Fish and Game.

TABLE 8.—HISTORICAL REVIEW OF NEW CONSTRUCTION AND CONVERSION IN U.S. PURSE SEINE FLEET, 1957-73

. Military huil Baithoat hult
New construction conversions conversions Estimated
Total Total - cost
Year vussals  capacity Number Cepacity Number Capacity Number Capacity (nillions)
9 10,200 9 $25.5
16 18,800 15 49.5
13 15150 13 37.8
11 9,200 1l 20.5
13 8,084 10 18.7
4 3,200 4 6.9
3 2,450 3 4.1
1 550 1 10
2 690 1 10
1 779 1 12
7 5 443 1 5.5
11 4, 468 1 3.9
21 7,808 1 4.3
52 15268 . _o.oooee- 7.8
14 4,319 1 2.4
3 2 1.1
4 1,272 3 .1
185 108,604 77 79,211 11 8,925 97 29,468 191.8

|

Note: Prior to 1957, 10 baitboats 'were converled to purse seiners. The purse seine technique was used exterisively on
tuna by a large group cf vessels from San Pedro. In the industry, this group has been called regular purse seiners. Urtil
the early 1950°s the fleet fished sezsonally on tuna wita more emphasis on the sardine and mackerel fisheries. During

the period Jan. 1 throu:h Apr. 1, 1374, 9 vessels have ccmmenced their maiden voyages and 1 vessel has been Jaunched.
About 15 other vessels are under construction or order. The value of these 25 vessels is about $75,000,000.

Source: American Tunaboat Assotiation, 1 Tuna Lane, San Diego, Calif.

Me. Froaxno. I would like to say one thing. All through these years
we have been taking the seizure business. We have tried in every way
to see whether the United States would prevent a seizure from oceur-
ring on the high seas. It never happened. We were always told we
were seeking a diplomatic solution and would have the major initia-
tive of the Taw of the Seas Conference, and now we see we are heading
in that direction, and in our view it is sort of upsetting to see what is
happening.

T'he CiiateMax. Mr. Yonker, we are glad to have you, sir.

You are with the Association of Pacific Fisheries?
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STATEMENT OF WALTER YONKER, ASSOCIATION OF PACIFIC
FISHERIES, SEATTLE, WASH.

Mr. YoNgEr. Yes, sir. :

The Crairman. Do you have a prepared statement ¢

Mr. YonkEr. A very brief one, sir. )

The Cuarman. You would rather read it ?

Mr. YoNkEr, Yes, sir. . i .

My name is Walter Yonker. I am executive director of the Associ-
ation of Pacific Fisheries from Seattle, Wash. .

I am also making this statement today on behalf of the Seiners
Association, a group of seine vessel owners, some 186 who operate out
of the Scattle area. o ) . )

By way of background, the Association of Pacific Fisheries rep-
sents salmon canners who produce 90 percent of the U.S. pack and
also produce substantial amounts of frozen salmon.

We are opposed to S. 1988 because, while the legislation speaks to
a unilateral ban on this country, by this country on the high seas fish-
ing for salmon, it is our view that it will be impossible for this Nation
to enforce such a ban. ) )

We also question the legislation because it provides for no immedi-
ate management or conservation within the 8- to 100-mile zone; it
only provides for a council to study the matter. These arc the areas
that concern us.

There is no question a 200-mile zone will provide protection. Salmon,
as you know, spawn in the inland waters and estuarian waters of their
host country, and go to the high seas where they spend from 1 to 4
or 5 years, and return to their own river system.

Under the provisions of the 200-mile limit alone, it would be possible
for foreign nationals fishing outside of 200 miles to completcly destroy
the U.S. salmon runs.

The other problem of the legislation is that it speaks to a high seas
ban on salmon fishing imposecgl unilaterally by the United States.

In the first place, it is verfr difficult for us to imagine how the United
States can mount a surveillance effort which would cover some half-
million square miles of the North Pacific Ocean during a major part
of the year when salmon would be vulnerable to high sea fishing.

This point is particularly evident when you consider at the same
time the United States must now start to patrol or would start to
patrol a 200-mile limit.

Additionally, we have a very real concern that the United States
would not be able to enforce this provision for protection of the anad-
romous fish in the area of the occan beyond any jurisdictional claim.
It is difficult for us to believe that the United States will go 400 or 500
miles off its own coast, or the coast of Canada for that matter, inspect
and arrest foreign flag vessels. This I think would lead to the reverse
of what Mr. Feland spoke to.

We would be practicing gunboat diplomacy on the high seas.

I think a great number of countries would consider this piracy if
we started this sort of operation.

Another problem we have on high seas enforcement is that the
salmon of both Canada and the United States intermingle in the North
Pacific Ocean. This again makes it very difficult for enforcement peo-

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/0701;CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

ple boarding and inspecting vessels on the high seas to determine
w}]mther the vessels are substantially taking American or Canadian
sa:Mmon.

S0 the enforcement problem is extremely difficult and it is very
unlikely in our view that the United States will undertake such 2
program.

This country has been involved in the planning and preparatory
meeting and a Third Law of the Sea Conference, an exercise that, has
1nvolved some 10 years. Our country is the leading advocate of such a,
conference. All of us are well aware that there are many issues of im-
portance to all countries involved.

Fisherics is only one of the issues of importance to the Urited.
States, After having gone down this read and pushed as hard as we
Lave, it seems strange that as the Conference is under way that the
United States would abandon its position of reaching agreements:
throngh a multinational conference ard taking jurisdiction on the
200-mile basis.

.. It seems to us that for the United States to assert such jurisdietion,
it 1s not only inconsistent with our past position, but makes it virtually
impossible we will get favorable consideration in such a conference.

For this reason, if for no other, Congress should consider very care-

fully the course of action which might jeopardize important segments:
of the American fishing industry, including the salmon fishing ir: the.
Pacific Ocean.
. We see no future in unilateral protection for salmon. Qur only hope:
18 to have international recognition of a ban on high seas fisking.
There are many reasons why high seas fishing is wrong. You cannot:
amanage the resource and provide conservation. It is inefficient because:
yvou are harvesting immature animals. Scientists have estimated that
high seas fishery results in the landed loss of over 60 million pounds
.of salmon in the world every year.

¥inally, high seas fishing on salmon results in a dropout loss. The
nets working in the heavy swells of the ocean are estimated to lose
about 30 percent of tha fish that are caught in the nets initially.

For these reasons, we just do not see that S. 1988 provides any pro-
tection for the salmon industry, and we cannot support the legislation
for that reason.

[Prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF W. V. YONKER

AMr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Senate Armed
Nervices Committee, The purpose of my statement today is to express the opposi-
tion of the Association of Pacific Fisheries and the Seiners Association to 8. 1U8€.

For your information, the Association of Pacific Fisheries is a trade association
which, since 1914, has represented salmon canners of Alaska, Washington, and
Oregon who prcduce in excess of 90 percent of this country’s pack of canned
salmon. The Association members also produce substantial amounts of frozen
galmon. The Seiners Association is an association of seine boat operators who
fish primarily for salmon in the above states with a membership of 186. Both of
these Associations are headquartered in Seattle, Washington. .

We are opposed to 8. 1988 because, while the legislation speaks to a umlaterql
han by this country on the high seas fishing for salmon, it is our view thai; th_13
nation will not be able to enforce such a ban beyond any claim of national Juris-
diction. Also, we feel that the proposed legislation does not adequately provids
for management and conservation of our fishery resources in the 3 to 200 ‘miles.

Extended jurizdiction by the United States over its coastal waters to a distance
of 200 miles will obviously provide protection for its coastal fisheries. However
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it seems to us that the real responsibility of our government is to provide protec-
tion to all segments of its fishing industry and this will not be accomplished under
the provisions of 8. 1988, s

To illustrate this point, the nation’s fishery on Pacific salmon would be de(;1-
mated by a 200-mile limit. If, for example, Japan alone were to fish for salmon in
the Gulf of Alaska with its present fleet of ten montherships and 350 ca‘_cch
boats for its present 60-day fishing period it would have the capacity of taking
approximately 23,500,000 salmon of North American origin (see chart).'Based
on 1973 prices such a catch would have amounted to $105,500,000. Two-thirds of
this total interception would be U.8. salmon ($70,500,000). The present rate of
interceptions of U.S. salmon by foreign nationals averages about 3,500,000 per

year.
The National Marine Fisheries Services estimates this take as follows:

Sockeye . 15, 180, 000 Steelhead e 330, 000

Pinks 4, 555,000 Chinooks _coe e 25, 000

Chums — e 3, 100, 000

CONOS — e 265, 000 Total e 23, 4535, 000

These estimates show that a 200-mile line by itself would not provide an ade-
quate degree of protection for North American salmon stocks.

Additionally, a high seas fishery for salmon is completely destructive because
immature fish are harvested, management of runs to individual river systems is
impossible, and there are excessive numbers of fish lost from high seas nets.

8. 1988 provides that the United States will extend its jurisdiction to its
anadromous fish wherever they may range in the oceans. It is our view that this
unilateral extension of jurisdiction of anadromous fish will not in fact protect
anadromous fish. In the first place it is very difficult for us to imagine how the
United States can mount a surevillance effort which would cover some half
million square miles of the North Pacific Ocean during a major part of the
year when salmon would be vulnerable to a high seas net fishery outside of 200
miles. This point is particularly evident when we consider that at the same time
the United States must mount a greater patrol than that presenly used to enforce
a 200-mile provision.

Additionally, we have a very real concern that the United States would not be
able to enforce this provision for protection of anadromous fish in an area of the
oceans beyond any jurisdictional claim. It is difficult for us to believe that the
United States would go 500 or 600 miles off ity own coast or the coast of Canada
for that matter and arrest foreign nationals for fishing United States salmon on
the high seas. This probably would be considered an act of piracy by other coun-
tries. Because of the intermingling of North American salmon in the Gulf of
Alaska, which we mentioned earlier, we doubt that there is sufficient scientifie
data to determine whether or not such foreign nationals would be fishing on
Canadian or United States salmon; undoubtedly they would be fishing on stocks
from both countries. Proof that foreign vessels were catching primarily U.S.
salmon and not salmon primarily of Asian or Canadian origin would be prac-
tically impossible on a vessel by vessel basis. Assuming such proof were necessary
to apprehend foreign vessels, enforcement beyond 200 miles would be non-existent.

This country has been involved in the planning, preparatory meetings, and the
Third Law of the Sea Conference, an exercise that has involved ten years of
time, Our country is the leading advocate of such a conference and all of us
are well aware that there are many issues of importance to all countries involved.
Fisheries is only one of the issues of importance to the United States. After
having gone down this road and pushed as hard as we have, it seems strange that
on the very eve of the Conference the United States would abandon its position
of reaching an agreement through a multination conference and take jurisdiction
over fisheries 200 miles off the coast. It seems to us that for the United States
to assert such jurisdiction is not only inconsistent with our past position but also
makes it virtually impossible that we would get favorable consideration in the
Law of the Sea for the special exceptions which are required if we are to preserve |
salmon and other important species of fish such as tuna and shrimp, For that
reason if for no other, Congress should consider very carefully the course of
action which might jeopardize important segments of the American fishing in-
dustry, including the salmon of the Pacific Northwest and Alaska,

We appreciate that 8. 1988 provides very good protection for coastal fisheries
but for the reasons detailed above, we do not see that the proposed legislation
adequately protects salmon and in fact its enactment could reduce the limited
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protection that the salmon industry has now. We strongly urge that for the above
reasons 8. 1988 not be given favorable consideration by this committee,

NORTH AMERICAN ASIAN
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(Prow Fredin, unpubl. H5., NOAA, WMPS, Seattle, WA)

The Cirairman. We have Mr. Carry. We are glad to have you here.
You represent the Tuna Research Foundation {

STATEMENT OF CHARLES CARRY, TUNA RESEARCH FOUNDATION,
TERMINAL ISLAND, CALIF.

Mr. Carry. Yes, Mr. Chairman. That is a trade association rep-
gesenting 85 percent of the production of canned tuna in the United
States.

Mr. Felando and I came in from Mexico City at 10:30. We have been
there at another international conference.

I would like an opportunity to file a statement later.

I might say for the record that I testified extensively in two hear-
ings before the Senate Commerce Committee. The material is now
printed, the transcript is now available, and part 2 contains our testi-
mony for future reference. :

The Cmairman. That is fine. We have already sent for that testi-
mony, by the way, and we are going to have the benefit of it.

Mr. Carry. I want to touch on two points, Mr. Chairman, that have
not been touched on by my friends here, and these are points that I
think are very important.

In the first instance, this legislation is absolutely useless, as it reads,
and I cannot cite the page or the line at the moment, I have not looked
at it for several months. It says this will not supersede any interna-
tional agreement we now have.

All of us, the species that are at risk are covered by these agree-
ments. Therefore, you cannot do anything under this legislation to
protect them. '

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2
230

Secondly, 77 to 80 percent of all of the fish caught by the T.S.
coastal fishermen are caught inside the current 12-mile contiguous
zone. So the only thing left is 23 percent, and a good bit of tl%at is
tuna caught off of the other coasts.

So really, this is, as the old saying gocs, a tempest in a teapot, and
it is probably a hoax on some of the people that think it will help
them. It just will not do them any good.

I was at Caracas, as all of us were. We saw the effect down there on
our negotiating posture. It was disastrous. And that is one of the
reasons why we are here today to tell you that, because we want you
to know it ruined every chance that the United States had to nego-
tiate anything of any value, and it was all because of this pending
legrislation.

Mr. Chairman, those are the only three points I want to make. T
will submit a statement later, but I want to get those three points
before you.

The Crramman. Thank you very much.

All right, now, all four of you gentlemen.

1 yield to Senator Thurmond.

Senator THurMoND. Gentlemen, there is one question T would Jlike
to ask. I think each of you can answer for the record. You are op-
posed to the Law of the Sea Treaty that establishes a 200-mile eco-
nomic zone. From the testimony, it sounded as though you are oppcsed
to any controls that might require the distant water fleet, shrimp
fleets, or tuna to return to local waters. :

The point is, are you opposed to the 200 miles because we are doing
it nnilaterally, as the Defense Department is? That is your main
objection, because doing it unilaterally, vou are afraid retaliation will
take effect in other fields as well as fishing, or are you in favor of the
200-mile Law cf the Sea Treaty which is being worked on now and
which the State Department says they will have worked out in about
ayear?

Mr, Urz. T would like to try to answer that for the shrimp industry.

The approach that the State Department is taking to the Law of the
Sea. Conference as far as protecting the distant water shrimp fleer, is
the one that is raost eritical in balance in that negotiation.

What they are attempting to do is work out in the end result an
economic zone and understanding of maximum utilization of the
resources of coastal states waters so. It would apply this way. The
coastal state can fish those resources to the extent of its ability. The
difference between its ability and the maximum sustainable vield,
which is a scientific term, as to how many fish can be caught and f:._till
replenish, that difference would be available for international fishing
efforts, so that distant water fleets could continue to fish in areas of
Brazil and so forth, and as the Brazilian fleet increased its catch
capability we, of conrse, would have to diminish our catch effort. But
this would be done hopefully over a very extended period of time so
that we could very easily adjust to this.

Senator Trrurmonp. Do vou favor the Law of the Sea Treaty
the State Department is working on now ?

Mpr, Urz. Yes, sir.
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Senator Trrurmoxnn, You would favor that?

Mr. Urz. We would favor it provided

Senator TrurmonD. That carries 200 miles the same as is proposed
here, except here it is proposed to do it unilaterally and not wait and
get the concurrence of other nations of the world.

Mr. Urz. We are in support of the State Department efforts pro-
vided they can secure for us the specific rights and duties that they are
undertaking at this time. If they cannot sceure those rights and duties
to protect us, we would not support them.

The Cuarman. Gentlemen, T just have a couple of questions here.

As T understand it now, you say that tuna, shrimp, and the salmon
constitute 50 percent of the landed value, I believe.

. Mr. Frranoo. A little better than 50 percent of the landed value,
enator.

In 1973, the total value of fish landed in the United States by U.S.
fishermen was about $920 million. Salmon was about $125, tuna was a
little better than $135, and shrimp was about $241. It comes up to a
little better than 50 percent.

The Criatrman. All right.

Mr. Frranvo. Ninety-one pereent of otr tuna is caught away from
the shores of the United States. That is where thab figure came from.

Tixcuse me. The other figure, the 90 percent, represented the value
of the canned product, and when you include shrimp, tuna, and salmon
there, then you are talking about 90 percent of the canned fish value to
the processors.

The Crtatraan. Canned fish value, It is those three ?

Mr. IFrranpo. That is right.

The CitatrmaN. T am surprised at that.

I am going to pass now to Senator MeclIntyre.

S?nator, you know these four gentlemen, you were here when they
testified.

Senator McIntyre. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wouid just like
to ask a few questions.

It seemed to me the testimony of Mr. Felando, representing the
Tunaboat Association, continually talked in terms of what you might
say if you were talking to our friends in the Caribbean and Latin
America, that this is a territorial effort of the United States to ex-
clude, that this is not what we contend this bill would do, and that is
to bring good, sound conservation practices to that 200-mile coastal
area.

You completely talk as if what we intended to do here is exelude and
to extend our territorial boundaries 200 miles, and that is not the pur-
pose of this legislation.

Let me read to you, specifically it says on page 9, line 23, under
policy, “it is further declared that the policy of the Congress in this
act is to authorize no impediment to or mference with the legal status
of the high seas except with respect to fishing to the extent necessary
to implement this act.”

In all of your testimony you talk as if we were going to say we are
going to bring our gunboats down and shoot yon up—this is USA
territory. And this is not the purpose of this thing, this is an interim
act and this whole bill is couched in emergency terms,
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Mr. Frraxpo. With all due respect, you sound like some of my Latin
American friends, but the fact is that the character of the elaim sud-
denly changes.

The Cizatraan. You mean his argument sounded like that?

My, FeLaxpo. Yes, sir.

Thank you. Senator.

The fact is that when going back to other actions taken by the

~ United States, what the United States says 1s not necessarily followed
bi\' _other countries. Other countries will decide what they want to
claim.

The underlying feature of this bill is that it represents unilateral
action by the United States to claim jurisdiction or control or enforce-
ment anthority beyond 12 miles.

Now. when you talk about a management program in itself, it seems
to me that you have to talk a management program for all U.S. fish-
erios. and we think that in order to do this properly you have to seek
cooperation from all countries and that the best approach is through
a2 multilateral one, the one that we are trying to seek, trying to obtain
at the present time.

You can say what the United States intends, but what we are con-
cerned about ir. tuna is the fact that the reaction of other countries is
quite different.

Suddenly fishing claims change into territorial sca claims and 1
think that is well-documented.

Senator MeIntyre. 1 understand some of you witnesses represent
distant shrimp fishing. This I interpret to mean that your boats go out
and fish for shrimp on distant foreign shores; is that correct ?

Mr. Urz. Yes, sir.

Senator McInTyrE. So I take it that the argument here that you are
afraid of it is that you are now able to fish as you please off those
shores. ‘

T am not a student of conservation of shrimp, but I suspect therc are
some practices tiat are good for the shrimp future and bad. So what
von are saying is that if we pass this sort of a bill and move in this
direction. that some foreign country is going to step on your toes by
requiring you w0 do things that should be good conservation practices
for shrimp fishing ; you do not want any regulation of that because it
may interfere with your chasing the almighty dollar now. Is that not.
true?

Mr. Urz. No. sir, not quite.

We presently are involved in & conservation agrecment off Brazilian
waters. In working -with Mexico, Texas shrimp fleet and Florida,
shrimp fleet depend a great deal on international wafers off Mexico.
Mexican boats to some degree come into the Texas Gulf. We see noth-
ing wrong with conservation practices as far as shrimp is concerned.
In fact, they are practiced extensively throughout the Gulf. In fact,
T believe that the shrimp industry has a very good record of extensive
efforts in conserving shrimp.

There is one difficutty. That difficulty is, there is very little known
about shrimp in certain respects.

“We have bosh size standards and very stringent time requirements
as to when people can shrimp and when they cannot and when they are
ot permitted, and this is carried on throughout the gulf, That is one
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reason that we think we have been as successful as we have been in
this industry, because we do manage the industry as best we can.

‘We have no regrets or concerns to see an m@ernatlor_lal gﬁ'ort to
conserve shrimp and conservation standards applied, I think it would
be to everybody’s benefit to have that. Our chief concern is a total
kickout. Mexico says that they want 1,800 shrimp boats out. It is not
a question of under what conditions we would be permitted to come in
there. We just wonld not be permitted to come in there. That is all.
‘We cannot survive. ..

The only alternative we would have under those conditions would
be for the entire fleet to come into the gulf domestic shrimping
ground.

Senator McIntyre. They are going to come anyway, are they not,
as soon as they use up their shrimp they are going to come into your
area ?

Mr. Urz. We are not using up

Senator McIntyre. They are practicing good conservation with their
shrimp ?

MI‘.pUTZ. To some degree; not what I would call good conservation
with this shrimp. '

Senator McINTYRE. You say you practice good conservation.

Mr. Urz. We try.

Senator McIntyre. You had better practice it or you will have no
shrimp. '

Up in the Northeast, Senator Stevens of Alaska was telling us about
some of this exploitation that is going on by foreign nations; we do
not have any more, the haddock is gone. The cod is gone; the hake is
_gone. I cannot remember all those fancy names. They have gone.

. Let me ask you this: You four people arc here. One I understand
18 a researcher and we are proud of that because we do an awful lot
of research in defense, do we not, Mr. Chairman ?

You say you represent better than 50 percent of the landed value
of the fishing industry in America. Is that right?

Mr. Urz. Yes. sir.

Senator McInTyre. Let me ask you this. You are here for salmon,
tuna, and shrimp. What percentage of the labor force involved in that.
salmon, tuna, and shrimp do you four people represent ?

Mr. Feranpo. What percentage of what?

Senator McIntyre. The labor force, the people that work at it.

Mr. Carry. May I answer that on behalf of the tuna industry?

Senator McINTyre. You are a researcher and T suspect you could
probably claim 100 percent.

Mr. Carry. No, sir, I am not a researcher, T will not claim to be a
researcher. That is the name of my organization.

ITowever, the answer 18, the unions in our industry, and we are 100
percent organized in our industry, our fishermen:
Senator MoInTyre. What industry is that ?

Mr. Carry. They are all in opposition to this legislation too.

Senator McInTYrE. We had Senator Magnuson here the other day
and he told us people will be in to talk about how they are against
tuna. Let me tell you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
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they do not represent the full body either, even half of the tuna
industry.

I am paraphrasing what Senator Magnuson said. I got the impres-
ston there were other tuna people not of the same frame of mind that
you are.

Mr. Feranvo. I would like to answer that.

Senator McIxrtyre. Make it short.

Mr. Feraxpo. No. 1, I have fished. Our family has been involved in
the fishing, tuna business all our lives.

No. 2, Senator Magnuson made the remark that the Russians are
fishing tuna off California. How ridiculous can that be? That is not
true.

Let’s talk akout the fishermen, the tuna fishermen T am familiar
with. I do not know of one tuna fisherman that does not recognize that
when we leave San Diego we are going south, if it is 200 miles, my
friend, we are in trouble.

Tet’s talk akout so-called access. Let’s take Mexico. They claim a
19-mile territorial sea. Now, in order to fish within Mexico, you have
to buy a license. Incidentally, there is no license to fish for shrimp
because they are owned by the cooperatives.

As a conditicn to purchasing a tuna license from Mexico, 50 percent
of the employess must be Mexican citizens. That is a condition to fish
within 12 miles.

I do not know where the information is that Senator Magnuson
talks about, but I can tell you thie: That the tuna industry recognizes
it would be a disaster if 200 miles goes out. It would be a disaster.

Senator McInTyre. Let me say the halibut industry and the former
haddock industry already says the present system is a disaster and it
is a known fact. You are still fishing for tuna, are you not ?

Mr. FeLaxno. I would like to answer one question.

The problem I have with my constituents, in 1972, the landed value
of cash in Alaska was approximately $80 million. In 1973, the landed
value of cash in Alaska was $162 million. ,

In 1973, the total landings in the United States by fishermen were
up over 1972, The total value of landings in the United States by
fishermen was up over $200 million, in 1973 from 1972.

Senator, with all due respect, we have some difficulty with these
figures when we hear people say that they are in trouble. We know
that some fisheries are in trouble, but we feel there are other alternative
approaches than this suggestion of S. 1988.

‘We think that this is the approach that should be used : When there
are some conservation problems with some difficulties with treaties.
with bilaterals, then I think this is the way that those problems should
be attacked, but not on legislation that completely divides, that pro-
vides jeopardy for many segments of the fishing industry, important:
seaments, and I think this is the way that Congress should approach.
this type of relief for the fishing industry, not the one that is, in my
opinion, highly diseriminatory and that unfortunately leads to con-
frontation between yourself and myself.

Senator Molxryre. We have these confrontations all the time.

I want to ask, do you, Mr. Utz, represent the United States at this
Yaw of the Sea Conference ?
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Mr. Urz. For the shrimp industry, yes. . o

Senator McINTYRE. You are here in opposition to this bill%

Mr. Urz. Yes, sir. . . .

Senator McINTYRE. Do you not recognize that this bill is the an-
nounced position of the United States?

Mr. Urz. No, sir. ’

Senator McInTtyre. Toward this whole problem ¢

Mr. Urz, No, sir. ] .

Senator McInTyre. This is very substantially the policy of the
United States. L .

Mr. Urz. This bill is not. Some of the provisions within the bill
might be, but I distinguish between the bill and what is provided in it.

Senator McInTYrE. Personally, I would think if you were repre-
senting the shrimp industry down there, you are probably not working
too hard to get any sort of a treaty because you really do not want this
regulation.

Mr. Urz. To the contrary, Senator; I think many of the people that
are providing you with this type questioning and this type of infor-
mation have been selling this legislation really under a false flag.

We have endeavored to find out how some people from arcas that
would be harmed by this legislation have come up in favor of this
legislation. We made questions and put questions to some of these
people as to how they happened to take that. position and the question
Initially put to them was, would you be in favor of legislation that
would totally prohibit any foreign fishermen entering within 200 miles
of the United States. They said yes, that sounds like a good idea.

Let’s examine that idea. People have contended the Cuban fishing
fleet is going to put the American shrimp industry out of business. I
believe the last information given me by the National Marine Fishery
Service was that last year they cited something like eight Cuban
vessels in all of the gulf.

In addition to that, there has been a contract between Cuba and
Peru to purchase something like 98 shrimp boats. That contract is
more than 1 year old, and I was advised this summer by the Cubans
in Caracas that they have yet to receive one shrimp boat, in fact they
were making exploratory comments as to, if relations between our
countries would normalize, whether they might buy some boats in the
United States.

I have made inquiries throughout the Gulf of various and sundry
fishermen who have fished for shrimp in proximity to Cuban vessels.
They are not nearly as concerncd about any substantial influx of
Cuban vessels as they are about our own vessels being forced back into
the gulf from the international waters where they presently operate.

That would have a devastating impact, to the point that Mr. Felando
raised earlier and I also touched on, it is of extreme concern to me
to see legislation such as this and a segment of our industry which
supports it putting our representatives In a position of deciding as to
whether they vote for legislation that would damage onc segment and
might possibly help another segment of our industry. '

I think we would be much better off if we could examine this ques-
tion and see if there is not some alternative approach such as, I believe
it is S. 3783, that has been introduced into the Senate, some alterna-
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tive measures that we could take toward conserving the Northeastern
and Northwestern tisheries.

I recognize they have a problem. I do not recognize that that prob-
lem tota.l%y came about at the hands of the Russians and Japanese and
so forth. I think some of these problems were of their own doing. But
I did not say that in terms we should not help them, I think we should,
but I think the industry should pull together to help each other, rather
than sit here and fight among ourselves, and I think this bill does
nothing but divide the fishing industry as a whole and certainly would
1ot help the shrimp industry.

Senator McIvryre. Just for the record, and you will have full op-
portunity to refute this with facts and figures by statement in the rec-
ord prior to the closing date: It is my understanding, I am informed
that you gentlemen testifying herc today against this bill represent
about 2 percent of the labor force involved in the fishing industry and
about 20 percent of the dollar investment involved in the fishing in-
dustry, and, as you say, the salmon, tuna, and shrimp industry does
represent slightly over 50 percent of the landed value. I do have in-
formation that the Western fishboat owners, coastal tuna, 600 tuna
boats, fish in Mexico under license, and the Senate record already has
testimony they favor S. 1988, some tuna boat people favor S. 1988. Eet-
ter get to see them and tell them your horror stories.

Mr. Urz. Could I quickly answer one part of the question, though
T can give more detailed information.

Iirst off, T ara not sure where those figures came from, but I repre-
sent, among others in the National Shrimp Congress is the American
Shrimpboat Association, which is the organization that represents
the entire distant water shrimping fleet. That industry produced 25 to
26 percent-—they produced an amount of shrimp brought into the
Usiited States in 1973 that was equivalent to 25 to 26 percent of the
entire shrimp cateh in the gulf. )

As far as representing a labor force, there is a question.

ITow many people in New Hampshire do you represent? Do you
determine by the number of people that voted for you——-

The Cuamrman. Pardon me a minute, gentlemen. We do not have
time for all of this. Time is very short.

Senator McIrryre. He will have ample opportunity. T am talking
about the fishing industry and T am told you represent about 2 percent
of the labor forze and 2 percent of the investment. You can put all of
the testimony you want in the record showing I am wrong, and I am
perfectly willing to be refuted.

One last question. You are talking about the treaty. We have had
testimony here from two fine Senators who went down there and took
a Jook at the thing and we asked them, when do you think we will get
a Law of the Sea Agreement?

At the best, if we are lucky, it looks like 1976, 1977. We in the fish-
ing industry ir. the Northeast, and T anticipate from Alaska. we
are hurting beyond any hurt that you people have had in your
industry.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The Crairman. Thank you very much.

Senator Nunz.?
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Senator Nuwn. Just one question, Mr. Chairman. ) )

Mr. Utz, do you represent shrimpers on the Atlantic or just on the
Pacific?

Mr. Urz. Through the Southern Fishery Association we also repre-
sent Atlantic shrimpers. )

Senator NUNN. You represent shrimpers off of the coast of Georgia?

Mr. Urz. Yes, sir.

Senator Nun~. They are part of your organization ?

Mr. Urz. They are part. The National Shrimp Congress is composed
of basically four organizations: Texag Shrimp Association, Louisiana
Shrimp Association, Southern Fisheries Association, and Florida
Shrimp Association.

The Southern Fisheries Association has among its membership the
South Carolina Shrimp Association and a group of Georgia shrimpers.

Senator NUnN. Are the Georgia shrimp operators in any other
shrimp organization ?

Mr, Urz. I could not answer that.

Senator Nunn. Is there another shrimp organization nationally
other than yours?

Mr. Urz. No, sir.

Senator NUNN. Are shrimpers in Georgia opposed to this bill?

Mr. Urz. Not to my knowledge. I have not received any information
from them.

Senator NUNN. One way or the other ?

Mr. Urz. Not from them.

I have received all of my information from the Southern Fisheries
Association, which represents people in that area.

Senator Nun~. But the organization that represents the Georgia,
shrimpers arc opposed to this bill ¢

Mr. Urz. It has not come to my attention.

Senator NU~N. I thought you were representing that organization.

Mr. Urz. T am. Every piece of information that has come to me has
been through the Southern Fisheries Association,

Senator NUNN. Is the Southern Fisheries opposed to this legislation ?

Mr. Uz, Yes; they are.

Senator Nux~. And Southern Fisheries Association represents the
Georgia Shrimpers and South Carolina, Shrimpers?

Mr. Urz. That is correct.

enator NUn~N. So you are speaking for that organization ?

Mr. Urz. Yes, sir.

Senator Nux~. In opposition to the bill 2

Mr. Urz. Yes, sir, :

Senator Nuxw. That is all the questions I have.

The Crarman. Thank you,

Gentlemen, is there anything else either of you want to say ?

We want to thank all of you.

Mr. Urz I would like to make an apology to the Senator from New
Hampshire. I think maybe my question was misinterpreted. Where
I was drawing a conclusion was, I represent the people that are mem-
bers of these organizations and sometimes you have many people that
do not participate in organizations, period. So I cannot say how many
people there are that do not belong to these organizations.
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The Ciatrvan. I know that. T do not think the Senator toolt
any offense. Ele is not quick to take offense. Ile is a good courtroom
lawyer and you were not offensive.

Anything eise you want to say? You are credible witnesses and we
appreciate very much your coming here.

Thank youn very much.

We are going to have others now. You do not have to leave.

T am sorry that things have filled up, L am going to have to leave, but
Scenator MeIntyre is here and he is going to stay. We will now hear
from Mr. Christopher M. Weld, who represents the National Coalition
of Marine Conservation, and Mr. Robert Walker, representing Save
Our Seas. Senator McIntyre is in charge.

I want to thank all of you for coming, and Senator McIntyre will
conclude the hearings and I thank him, too.

Wo will both go vote now. You will be first up when we get hack.

Senator McINTYRE. We have as our next witness Mr. Christopher M.
Weld, representing the National Coalition of Marine Conservation.

Mr. Weld, in view of the time constraints, any time you can save us
in the presentation of your case—your statement in its entirety will
appear in the record and perhaps you can state the case as succinctly
as possible, but we will give you full opportunity to make your points.

STATEMENT OF CHRISTOPHER M. WELD, REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL COALITION OF MARINE CONSERVATION, INC.

Mr. Werp. Senator McIntyre, I am happy to take advantage of the
Chairman’s irvitation to submit the written testimony to be included
in the record and to discuss the highlights of it and to submit to any
questions you might want to put to me.

The National Coalition for Marine Conservation is essentially aa
organization representing recreational fishing interests and conserva-
tionists, and to a lesser extent the costal fishing industry.

Our basic premise is that the coastal fisheries are a national asset
and a strategic resource, having substantial economic importance, and
that two major industries depend on the well-being of these ccastal
fisheries : that is the coastal fishery industry and the marine fishing
recreation inoustry.

We have testified before other committees of the Senate as to the
importance of the resource and the importance of conserving the
resource and what we intend to address ourselves to before this com-
mittee is some of the remarks made by General Brown and John
Morton Moore on Tucsday, October 8.

I'f there is a single thread that seems to wind through the position
of most of the opposition to S. 1988, it is the concept that by acting
anilaterally tae U.S. sets a precedent that will lead to a form of creep-
ing jurisdiction around the world, that in turn will inhibit our strategic
ability to defend ourselves.

The history of the 12-mile limit amply demonstrates that regardless
of when we act or how we act the nations of the world that intend to
adopt 200-mile limits will go ahead and do so.

That the 1958-60 Geneva Conventions demonstrated to the world
community that there was a climate of acceptance for a 12-mile juris-
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dictional limit and, following the conclusion of those Conventions &
great number of nations adopted 12-mile limits.

Tn 1966, after some 32 or 33 or 34 nations had in fact adopted a 12-
mile limit, the Departinents of State and Defense withdrew their op-
position to the adoption of the 12-mile limit by this country. )

In October 1966, the Congress acted and established the 12-mile
limit. We were among the last nations to adopt the 12-mile limit.

In this year, in Caracas, it was demonstrated there was a climate
of acceptance for the 200-mile limit. It is clearly the trend; it is going
to happen.

Senator McIxTyre. Let me interrupt you to ask you, how do you
come to the conclusion that a climate of aceeptance of the 12-mile limit
was demonstrated ?

Mr. Wrrp, I think that in remarks made first by independent re-
porters covering the convention and also by Mr. Stevenson, Mr. Moore,
others in the U.S. delegation, made clear that more than 100 nations
had expressed approval of the 200-mile jurisdictional concept in some
form, whether in terms of an cconomic zone or in terms of total
jurisdiction.

Senator McInTyrE. One of the objections that does fall on some
pretty solid ground is that if we attempt to exercise a 200-mile ex-
clusionary jurisdictional limit we will then in fact get ourselves into
some very serious problems. If we are bent on conservation, and we
attempt to put into coastal management, and good conservational
practices, some number of these things are being done by foreign
ships, and perhaps even by our own fishermen, are prevented, then we
will be aiding and abetting the great sea which looms as a very im-
portant producer of food in the year and years and centuries and
decades ahead.

Mr. Werp. Yes, sir, we arc of the opinion that conservation of our
own coastal fisheries is for the good of the entire world. I do not
think anywhere in S. 1988 it is implied that the intention is to exclude
any other nation from fishing within our 200-mile limit. I think the
language is clear that the intent of the legislation is to manage and to
conserve the resource. Without control of the resource, there is no
possible way of conserving it.

The dismal record of the failure of management by international
agreement is quite plain. I think anybody who studied the record of
ICNAF in the Northeast knows that ICNATF machinery has been in
existence throughout the history of the decline of the fisheries in the
Northeast,

Similarly, the arrangement with the Japanese in the Bering Sea,
where there have been treaty arrangemcents since before World
War II, which supposedly regulateed the halibut fishing there, and
yearh by year we have watched the diminution of the halibut catch
up there.

PMr. Felando and others like to point with pride to the record of the
Inter-American Tropical Tuna Convention. So far as I know, the
tuna populations in the Pacific and elsewhere have not prospered
under the regime of the Inter-American Tropical Tuna Convention. |
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I think the reason that all of these various arrangements have been
unsuccessful to date is that they do not have control over the resource.
There is no authority to enforce the convention regulations.

General Brown in Lis remarks to the committee on October 8, 1974
went into great length to describe the Defense Department opinion
that wniversal 200-mile limits would have a very deleterious etfect
on our nuclear deterrent, onr second strike capability represented by
nueclear missile snbmarines. ‘ |

There was recently published an article by Dr. Robert E. Osgood,
who is dean of the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced Interna-
tional Studies, entitled “U.S. Security Interests in Ocean Law.” Tt
was published in Ocean Development, and International Law Journal
of Marine Affairs, Volume 2, No. 1. Dr. Osgood addressed himself
specifically to this argument and eame, o fter very thoughtful analysis
to the conclusion that all of the Soviet UInion could be targeted from
the Atlantic Ocean, Pacific Ocean, and the Arabian Sea without hav-
ing to use any of these straits the Defense Department fears may be
closed by exteasions of jurisdiction. ‘

We do not think that in considering the validity of the Defense
Department contentions one should be bound by the horizons which
they impose on your thinking. ‘

When you come down to the practicalities of the mobility of our
defense forces, there is really only one nation in the world that can
seiiously challeange the movement of either our air or ocean forees,
and it is also unlikely rhat in a time of military emergency the niceties
of ocean boundaries will be observed by our military forees.

I do not think that when Teddy Roosevelt went up San Juan Hill
he looked for no trespassing signs, and I think it is the sort of argu-
ment that is being propounded by the Defense Department.,

TFinally, several of the offshore fishing industry spokesmen who were
here today, relerred to the defect in S. 1988, that the legislation con-
tained no management scheme, therefore, it was really an empty
gesture,
~ That may be true of the House bill but not S. 1985, In any cvent
there is legislation pending before the Congress that will empower
the Secretary of Cominerce to promulgate fishery management regu-
Iations within the contiguous fishery zone, and at such time as we do
adopt a 200-mile fishery zone it wonld simply be a matter of clarifying
this pending legislation as to what zone it refers to.

T think that is about all T have to say this morning. )

Senator McIntyre. The next witness represents the Save Qur Seas.

1Tow would you contrast your association’s position with his? You
are both conservationists, yet he is going to testify in opposition and
you are testifying for it. Is it because he is commercially bent and
you are more recreational, or what? . )

Mr. Werp. No, sir. [ am not particularly familiar with Mr. Lever-
ing’s reasoning but 1 suspect we are more pragmatically oriented
than he is. . .

Senator McInTyre. We are going to hear it so you will not have
to answer it. )

Mr. Werp. I am not qualified to speak about it.
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Senator McINTyre. Let me ask you this question. In what specific
ways will this legislation promote fishery conservation? How soon
can this legislation be expected to have a significant impact on fishery
conservation and how effective do you expect the enforcement of any
conservation measures to be under this S. 19882

Mr. Werp. I would think that as soon as it became offective it would
he possible to promulgate and enforce a management regime. T think
the history of adoption of the 200-mile limit by other nations indicates
that these limits are respected by the distant water fishing nations.

When Iceland adopted its 50-mile limit that extended toward the
Continental Shelf, the Soviet bloc nations withdrew from Icelandic
fishing immediately and the confrontation was only between the Ice-
landics and the British, as I understand it, with maybe some minor
incidents involving the West Germans.

I think that the logic and the necessity of management is so clear
that it will be quickly respected by other nations. Whether or not it
contributes to international tensions, as claimed by the State Depart-
ment, is purely conjectural. I think the record, from conversations
with the Coast Guard officers who have been in charge of boarding
inspection in the ICNAF area, for example, the remarks made to them
by captains of the Soviet fishing fleet, would lead you to believe that
will be the first to respect a 200-mile limit. I think they understand
that conservation of the resource is for the good of the world, for every-
body’s good. Nobody profits by having the fish go out of existence.

Senator McINTYRE. In view of our time situation, we will have the
staff submit to you further questions for the record, and I express my
appreciation for your patience here this morning in waiting so long
to testify. '

Thank you very much.

Mr. Werp, Thank you, Senator.

[Prepared statement follows:]

My name is Christopher M. Weld and I am Secretary of the National Coalition
for Marine Conservation. I have asked the general counsel to put into the record
of this hearing a paper submitted by Dr. Frank B. Carlton of Savannah, Georgia,
the President of the National Coalition. Dr. Carlton’s paper is partly based on
an article by Dr. Robert E. Osgood, Dean of Johns Hopkins School of Advanced
International Studies, entitled “U.S. Security Interests in Ocean Law” which
was published in Ocean Development and International Law, The Journal of
Marine Affairs, Vol. 2, No. 1 and an article by David C. Loring entitled “The
United States-Peruvian Fisheries Dispute” which was published in the Febru-
ary 1971 issue of the Stanford Law Review. I can recommend both of these
articles as informative, perceptive and germane to the issues under considera-
tion by this Committee. Dr. Carlton’s paper states:

“Defense Department officials have stated that United States security requires
free transit through straits and the right of military overflight. It must be
pointed out that the distinction is not between the terms ‘free’ and ‘innocent’ in
so far as strategic consideration is concerned. In reality the relevant comparison
must be between ‘free’ and ‘secret’. Defense contends that the invulnerability of
American missile-launching submarines and their indispensable role to our de-
fense depends on their legal right to secret passage.

“Dr. Osgood’s scholarly examination of the 121 straits listed by the Depart-
ment of State that would be nationalized by a 12 mile territorial sea demonstrates
that there are only 16 that could have importance and that 9 of those are either
non-essential or fall within the territory of our military allies. Of the remaining
7, all but 3 cither offer no significant targeting advantage or are too shallow or
dangerous to approach submerged. Dr. Osgood’s analysis reveals that only
Gibralter and two Indoncsian straits are strategically significant areas which
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might be politically questionable if a 12 mile territorial boundary were esiab-
lished. For the purposes of the nuclear deterrent the entire Soviet Union can
be targeted from the Atlantic and Pzcific oreans and the Arabian Sea. Dr.
Oszood’s studies olearly demonstrate that the physical and political necessity
of free transit through infernational straits is not supported by objective infor-
mation and should certainly not be considered a non-negotiable item inhibiring
iniernational agreement on ocean use.

“Wurtherinore, it should be pointed out that logic as well as experience in-
dicates that the concept of innocent passage is actually related to commercinl
vessels. If there is any real guestion that the passage of a warship is not innocent.
one wmust wonder why any nation would sign a treaty permitting unimpeded
passage, or conversely, how such an agreement would deter any nation from
‘necessary’ military action against such passage? Obviously, strategic significance
is related to the apacity to place missile-lauuching submarines in secret Toxi-
tion, which Dr. Osgood’s analysis demonstrates does not depend physically or
certainly legally upon free ‘transit’.

«attitudes underlying the position of the Departments of State and Defense,
which now indicate the opposition to extend jurisdictions maunifest that same
rigidity wheh has characterized United States performance in internatonal reln-
tionships for the last 25 years and waich have materially contributed to the
difticultics the United States faces today. The 200 mile issue, itself, is an excellent
example of the United States steadfast opposition to a concept and physical
reality that will shortly become the accepted world norm. The Defense Depart-
ment's archaic ani illusory attitudes toward the necessity of maximum mobility
to maintain our defensive security and the Department of State's insistence vpon
underrating the ilnportance of harmony with less developed coastal nations, has
supplied further impetus toward the total problem of the United State’s decline
in its capacity to maintain a global posture as an economic and politieal force and
its acceptance by other nations as a world leader.

“I'he traditiona’ attitudes and methods that created the Peruvian fisheries dis-
pute remain very much in affect to this date. In discussing the Peruvian fisheries
issue. David Loriag states, “T'he background for growth of the dispute . . . can
be atiributed largely to a series of mistakes by the United States’. In asking the
Senate Arms Services Committee not to support the position of the Department
of Defense and Staote, we recognize the catacylsmic disruption with historical
precedents such an event would require.

“he National Advisory Committee on Oceans and Atmospheres third Annual
Report dated June 28, 1974 stated in its foreword, ‘This year, NACOAA worked
with the consciousness thut our society may well be on the threshold of major
discontinuity in human history—=from a world in which natural resources such as
food and energy, and . . . the regenerative capacity . . . seemed to exceed effec-
tive demands, we appear to be moving toward a state of affairs in which consuimnp-
tion and utilization of vital resources are generating new stresses and strains at
home and abroad. o contain the resulting instabilities we must respond to un-
precedented demands on our capacities to manage natural resources’.

“It is my respectful contention that these considerations are more vital to our
national interests than those unsupported allegations made by the Departrent
of State and Defense and do not, in fact, jeopardize either our international
relations or our strategic defense. To the contrary, the Congress should recog-
nize that the continued threat of passage of 5-1988 has been one of the riore
positive and constructive forces impinging upon international negotiations on
ocean use. It must remain for the Congress to forcefully counteract a long tradi-
tion of policy and practices which have demonstratively worsened domestic and
jnternational problems. Only the Congress itsclf can bring the necessary forces
to bear and insur-e the necessary changes. I carnestly entreat the Commitree’s
consideration of these alternatives.

“The 200 mile limit cortroversy has its origins in Presidential Proclamation
No. 2668 entitled ‘Policy of the United States with Respect to Coastal Fisheries in
Certain Areas of the High Seas’. In this proclumation President I'ruman arricu-
lated a policy supporting the extension of fisheries jurisdiction by coastal na-
tions. Beginning with Mexico in 1945 and followed shortly by Argentina and
Chile. a number of Latin American nations relying upon the Truman proclama-
tion claimed fisheries jurisdiction and in some cases total sovereignty to a dis-
tance of 200 miles,
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“In 1945 no United States fishing interests existed in the area affected by the.
Mexican proclamation. When other nations jumped onto the 200 mile limit band-
wagon, however, representatives of the California tuna industry served notice-
on the State Department that they expected to expand operations into Latin,
American waters in the future. Thereupon the United States reverted to the.
three-mile rule, declaring it to be in the best interests of all nations.

“The looming confrontation between coastal nations asserting the right to
protect contiguous fisheries and overseas fishing nations determined to exploit
those fisheries led to the 1958 and 1960 Law of the Seas Conferences. Whatever
else these conferences may have accomplished, they demonstrated a growing in-
ternational acceptance of the concept of extended fisheries jurisdiction at least
to a distance of 12-miles from shore. By the middle of 1966 at least 32 nations
claimed 12-mile fisheries jurisdiction. At this point the State Department and
the Defense Department withdrew their opposition to the demands of coastal
fishermen, and in October 1966 Congress adopted a 9-mile extended fisheries zone
beyond the territorial sea.

“By the beginning of 1973 at least 16 nations had established territorial or
fisheries jurisdiction limits of 50 miles or more. Once again a Law of the Secas
Conference was convened, this time in Caracas. Once again it was not at all clear
what was accomplished at this conference; however, it was evident that there
was widespread acceptance of the 200 mile limit in the international community.
Nevertheless, the State Department and the Defense Department continue to
oppose adoption of a 200 mile extended fisheries zone on the grounds that it will
be used ag justification by other nations claiming sovereignty to a distance of
200 miles thereby seriously jeopardizing our defense capabilities.

“This contention totally ignores the history of the evolution of the 12-mile
limit. The United States was one of the last nations to adopt a 12-mile limit.
The demonstrated reluctance on the part of the United States to go along with
the 12-mile limit had little or no effect upon the decisions of other nations
desiring a 12-mile limit once the spirit of acquicsance was demonstrated by the
1958 and 1960 Geneva Conventions.

“Whether or not the United States adopts a 200 mile limit in 1974 or 1975
and even if it never adopts a 200 mile limit, the nations that intend to do so
will do so, because they learned at Caracas that the rest of the world is ready
to live with the 200 mile limit.

“The survival of our coastal commercial fishing industry and marine rec-
reational fishery industry is contingent upon the ability of our coastal marine
resources to renew themselves. Continuous overfishing in the last decade has
reduced the abundance of many species of coastal fishes to the point where their
ability to renew themselves is impaired.

“Bxisting international arrangements for the management of coastal fisheries
have been a dismal failure. Without control of the resource there can be no
effective management of the resource and without jurisdiction there is no control.
This principle is well understood by the major fishing nations and is one of
several good reasons why none of these nations is likely to provide a con-
frontation in connection with the enforcement of a rational management regime.

“Reasonable men might differ as to whether enactment of 200 mile limit legis-
lation will strengthen or weaken the bargaining position of our delegation to the
Law of the Seas Confercnce. Similarly the degrec of international tension that
may be generated by the enactment of this legislation is speculative. The de-
structability of our coastal marine resources, on the hand, is a matter of fact.
The question before the Senate is one which balances the possible destruction
of a natural resource having substantial long term economic and strategic value
against international political considerations having uncertain and unmeasurable
potential.

“If a majority of the Senate is convinced that the probabilities propounded by
the State Department are meritorions—meaning that (i) adoption of a 200 mile
limit at this time will probably have a disadvantageous effect upon international
relations generally and upon the outcome of the Law of the Seas Conference spe-
cifically and (ii) an adeguate solution to our fisheries problems will probably be
achieved by the Law of the Seas Conference in 1975, then I suggest to this Com-
mittee that the correct course of action is to adopt extended fisheries jurisdiction
now, effective as of January 1, 1976 ; because even if our delegation is successful
in Geneva next year, implementing legislation will be required and should be
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enacted as quickly as possible. Conversely, if our delegation is not successful in
1975, a number cf State Depariment spokesmen have already indicated a will-
ingness to accept unilateral action by the United States on the grounds that if
there is no accord in 1975, the possibility of future agreement will becom:2 in-
creasingly remote.

“We beg you to weigh the reality of an increasingly impaired national asset
against the fabric of baseless promises and predictions, woven by State and
Defense Department witnesses who have appeared before this Committee.”

Senator McIntyre. T eall as our next witness Mr. Robert Walker,
representing the Save Our Seas.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT WALKER, SAVE OUR SEAS,
WASHINGTON, D.C. -

Mr. Warker. I am giving Mr. Levering’s statement, but he is in
f\'orth Carolina on what he hopes will be the last day of the apple
harvest.

Senator Molntyre. You have heard my admonition to Mr. Weld.
We are beginning to run out of time and so, anyway his statement will
appear in the record in its entirety. You can highlight or stress those
points that vou think are important on this particular bill. We would
appreciate it so we can finish up a little after 12:30. So that will give
you about 15 or 20 minutes.

Mr. Warkkr. We have submitted a statement for the record. T will
trv to highlighs it.

[ should explain that Mr. Levering is Secretary of the U.S. Com-
mittee for the Oceans. It is an organization of citizens headed by
Arthur Goldberg and its concern is the preservation of the resources
of the sea.

Ior that reason, we are very pleased that this committee is holding
these hearings to bring into focus the problems involved in this par-
ticular resource of the oceans.

The committee believes that the purpose of the bill is excellent. the
preservation of fish and the coastal and anadromous fishing industry.
We agree with. the basic assumptions many coastal and anadromous
fish stocks are in danger of being seriously depleted.

We further agree that the authority for conservation of these stocks.
must be placed in the coastal states and, finally, we concur that the:
progress of the Law of the Sea Conference is such that even if suc-
cosstul, its results may be too late. )

Our problem is that we did not think that the principles involved.
in 8. 1988 will achieve the results that arc claimed.

We do not think that the 200-mile unilateral declaration is likely
to achieve protection. ) . . ]

The objective of extending our fishing rights is the immediate con-
trol of foreigr. fishermen in the areas cnelosed. But who is going to
deeide just what areas are enclosed ? ] .

Senator McInTyre. Let me ask you, the rules and regulations, of
course, would have to be obeyed by our own fishermen, would they
1ot ?

My, Wargen, Basically.

Senator MoIxTyre. I am not that well-versed, but 1 suspect some
of the methods that onr own fishermen use are not the best in the eyes
of the conservationists.
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Mr. Warxker. I think that is correct.

Senator McInTyre, We do not seek to regulate although they are
raising the devil with us up in the Northeast Coast in New England,
we do intend whatever rules will apply to all fishermen in that area.

Mr. Warker. I think the basic thrust of the measure is exclusion.
Certainly there will be regulations and hopefully those will apply to
U.S. fishermen also. But it is not clear at all that the same regulations
are going to apply to everybody.

This is one of the points that we feel is important.

Senator McIntyrE. That ought to be amended because I am certain
that the implication of this is equal to all.

Mr. Wacrker. I think from our reading of the bill that it is highly
discriminatory and intended to be such. :

But one point is that just what will compose the 200-mile area is
something that is going to take a long time to figure out. Many of the
banks that are traditionally fished by U.S. fleets now may well be
part of Canada’s 200 miles and not those of the United States,

Furthermore, we are not at all sure that the 200-mile limit will
assure the preservation of the stocks on which U.S. fisheries depend.

The bill applies not only to migratory coastal species that go in
and out of the 200 miles, but also is intended to apply to the anadro-
rSnous species like salmon that come back and spawn within the United

tates.

The bill attempts to extend U.S. jurisdiction to anadromous fish
“wherever they may range in the oceans,” but there is no reason to ex-
pect that other nations will treat this, which is a huge extension of
sovereign jurisdiction, with anything but anger and disregard.

A second major point is that the unilateral declaration would
damage major U.S. intercsts. This has been rcferred to by many
previous witnesscs. ,

We fecl that exclusion of foreign fishermen might provoke Soviet
and perhaps Japanese withdrawal from the Law of the Seas Confer-
ence. That, certainly, even if they continue participating, present U.S.
position at the Conference wounld be substantially weakened.

The provision of the bill by which it would terminate when the Law
of the Sea treaty or treaties now being developed regarding fisheries
jurisdiction and conversation shall enter into force would not save the
situation even if the Conference participants could guess what agree-
ments might qualify under this provision. Its enactment would be a
public threat which would only provoke resistance and retaliation.

It will encourage many nations now seeking sovereignty over the
straits and passages essential to free navigation by sea and air to make
their own unilateral decisions, perhaps on a nonnegotiable basis,

It will of course have questionable benefits to some fishermen who
bring in over half of the value of the U.S. catch, as certain industry
representatives have mentioned today. That is the distant water
fishermen.

) Senqiii)r McInTyre. Say that again now so I understand what you
Just said. ]

Mr. Warkzr. It will be trading questionable benefits to some fisher-
men for serious risk to those certain people who in 1972 brought in
over half of the value of the U.S. catch.

Senator MoINTyRE. Landed catch, shrimp, tuna, and salmon?
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Mr. WarLgzr. Yes, sir.

With all this, we think that there are other measures available that
will be more effective and can be put into effect just as rapidly.

The 1983 Convention on Fishing and Conservation of the Living
Resources of the High Seas recognizes in its article 6 the special inter-
ests of coastal States in maintaining the productivity of fish stocks in
arcas adjacent to its territorial waters and in its article 7 provides that
after 6 months of negotiation a coastal State may unilaterally ceclare
appropriate conservation measures.

Those measures must reflect the need for conservation. be bazed on
seientific findings, and be nondiseriminatory. Disputes over such se-
tion may be referred by any State to a special commission provided for
in articles 9 and 10 of the Convention, but the conservation measure
remam in effect pending the Commission’s decision unless it makes a
prima facie finding that there is no need for conservation measures.

In view of the plight of coastal and anadromous fishing stocks, the
1.5, Government should at once institute negotiations under article 7
of the Convention and should notify prospective participants that in
6 months it will promulgate specific conservation measures unless st~
isfuctory agreement is reached before that time.

I should add that this alternative proposal has been substantially
embadied in 8. 3783, presented by Scnator Fulbright and currently
under consideration by the Foreign Relations Committee.

The U.S. Committee for the Oceans has proposed some amend.
ments to sharpen the effect of this S. 3783, but supports it as a step to
achieve the parposes without the risks of 8. 1988,

This is substantially our statement.

Senator Mclnryrie. Tell me a little bit about the Law of the Sea
Conterence, how was that going, were you down at Caracas?

Mr. Waraxer. T was not. Mr. Levering was.

Senator Molnryrie Was he down there ?

Mr. Warker. Yes, sir.

Senator Molwryre. Did he come back hopeful or dismal or neutral?

Mr. Warker. I think reasonably hopeful. He had said before he
went that the very scheduling of a {ollowup conference in (Geneva
meant that final agreements were not going to be reached in Caracas,
that everyone would hold on to their positions as firmly as they pos-
sibly could up until the very last minute.

1 believe he considers that they ironed out some details and ot some
weneral agreements 'n Caracas, but that all of them hang on related
agreements and many different areas under consideration.

Senator Molntyri. One of the participants at that, maybe he was
not » participant, maybe an obscrver, stated to the committee here a
day or so ago that all that was achieved there was an outline of the
parameters of the differences that existed between the various partici-
pants in the problems not only of the seabed and pollution, but fish-
eries themselves,

Did Mr. Levering indicate to you or are you hopeful that in the
Geneva Conference we can get a meaningtul agreement, meaningfial
treaty signed, and move to really have a law of the sea that is agres-
able all around ?

My, Warknr. Yes, I think we are very hopeful. It is a tremendousiy
complicated conference and a tremendous number of issues.
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Senator McIntyre. I certainly hope you are right because I think
that even this bill envisages it is an interim sort of operation; once the
law of the sea was agreed upon this would be discarded.

Mr, WaLker. It is, yes, sir. I feel two things on that.

First, I do think that it is sort of a gun to the head to the other
negotiators and that they will react that way. )

Second, it is not really clear from the language of that what kind of
apgreements the Law of the Sea Conference would qualify as cutting
off the effect of this. :

Senator McInTyrg. I suppose we would consider a meaningful agree-
ment in the cyes of conservationists reasonable conservation.

Our friends, the tunaboat pcople, get shot at when they go to Peru
and the Mexicans get so committed even when they are trying to bring
a man in for medical services in the Canal Zone, their boat is seized
and they are thrown in prison, according to-the testimony here this
morning. That is not the sort of thing that we are looking for.

I think that some of the testimony that the cxperts in fishing give
you are, for instance, Senator Stevens, who scems to know a great deal
about this, from Alaska, talked about the just reasonable precautions
of not fishing during a certain season for a month would do much to
help the halibut fish.

Another description, too, that seems to be foolishness, that fishing
for fish A, they get fish B that they do not want—that is, this inci-
dental fishing, as they term it—and 1t represents a substantial portion
of the fishing for that. I am talking about halibut.

I hope that you are right, that something will come in Geneva that
will be looking down toward good sound practices that will be helpful
to our fishing industry, the other half which represents a lot more in
my mind than shrimp, tuna, and what is the third one, salmon. I do
not like salmon, I like tuna and shrimp; I should not eat them.

But I want to thank you very much for coming here this morning.
Sorry we had to keep you waiting so long,

Mr. Warxzr. All right, sir, I do hope you will look at this S. 8783.

Senator McInrtyre., Yes, I will tell my staff to make sure we take
a look at S. 3783.

Are there any other witnesses? If there are, there is no existing time.
We will be glad to accept their statements and include them in the
record here at this point.

[ The prepared statements follow :]

I wish to congratulate Senator Stennis, the Chairman, for bringing critical
fishing conservation problems into publie foeus by holding hearings on S. 1988.

The purpose of this bill is excellent—to preserve the fish and the U.8. coastal
and anadromous fishing industry, Its basic assumption, that many coastal and
anadromous fish stocks are in danger of being seriously depleted and in some
cases of elimination, and that present measures to prevent this are inadequate,
is true. Its solution, that authority to deal with this eritical problem must be
clearly placed, and that coastal states are best equipped to exercise this authority
for coastal species, is generally agreed, and almost certainly will be recognized
at the Law of the Sea Conference. I'urther, this bill responds to the need for the
'g).?.’;?eact now, as the Law of the Sea Conference, even if successful, may be

Such a step also has the appeal of appearing to be a simple solution to the
problems that have seriously injured U.S. coastal fishing interests. In fact, in

our judgment, it is not a simple step; it is not likely to solve the problem ; and
taking it would severely damage other major U.S. interests. The major goals
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sought by these bills would be more likely to be achieved by conservation measures

taken under the 1958 Urnited Nations Convention on Iishing and Conservatior.

of the Living Resources of the High Seas, wiich could be put into effect by the
1.8, in six montbs whether or not other nations concur,

THE 200 MiLE UNILATERAL DECLARATION Is UNLIKELY To ACHIEVE PROTECTION

One objective of extending exclusive fishing rights is the immediate control o1
foreign fishermen in the areas enclosed. But the traditional rules of international
law for setting such boundaries were based on much more limited areas, Negotia-
tions with neighboring countries such as Canada, Mexico, Cuba and the Sovie:
Union will be necessary to settle where the new limits are to be drawn. In the
northeast it is certain that they won’t include all the banks traditionally fished
by the U.8., and in no area can there be certainty where the lines can be drawo—-
or how soon.

Tven when the limits are set, there is no assurance that they will be observed by
foreign countries. Enforcement measures will be required. It is doubtful that the
U.S. would be well advised to use force to expel ships of major nations, To do
s0 would risk a “cod war’ with Russia and would certainly damage other aspects
of our relations with the Soviets and Japan.

At the very least these countries would be likely to bring the U.8. before the
World Court, wkere its case would be weak in the face of the many international
efforts being taken to deal with fishing problems. U.S. participation in current and
prior international negotiations would make ridiculous any attempt to avoid
World Court jurisdiction by use of the Connally Reservation.

Finally, even assuming eventual resolution of disputes over area and exclusive-
ness, many of the stocks on which U.S. coastal fisheries depend will remain unpro-
teeted. These include not only the migratory coastal stocks that pay no attention
to man-made limits, but also anadromous species like salmon. Though this Bill
attempts to extend U.S. jurisdiction to anadromous fish “wherever they may
range in the oceans”, there is no reason to expect other nations to treat this huge
extension of “sovereign jurisdiction” with anything but anger and disregard.

THI1s UNILATERAL IVECLARATION WoULD DAMAGE MaAgor U.S. INTERESTS

Exelusion of foreign fishermen, or requiring licenses from them might provoke
a Soviet, and perhaps Japanese, withdrawal from the Law of the Sea Conference,
making its failure attributable to the U.S. Kven if all countries continue their
participation, the present U.S. position at the Conference would be destroyed in
matters of fishing and scriously weakened in others, such as navigation, seabed
exploitation, poltution controls and settlement of disputes. This will low from th2
loss of bargaining power and the lack of credibility which this unilateral U.%.
aetion would assure.

The provision of this Bill by which it would terminate when ‘‘the Law of th2
Sea Treaty or Treaties row being developed regarding fisheries jurisdietion and
conservation shall enter into force” will not save the situation. Even if tha
Nonference participants could guess what agreements might qualify under this
provision, its enactment would be a public threat which could only provoke resist-
ance and retaliation.

"This bill will encourage the many countries now seeking sovereignty over the
straits and passages essential to free navigation by sea and air to make their ow2
unilateral decisions, perhaps on a non-negotiable basis. Even if they remain at
the bargaining table on this issue, their stance will be more rigid and their posi-
tion less assailable, at least by the U.S.

With respect to fishing, the U.8. will be trading questionable benefits to some
fishermen for serious risk to those fishermern who in 1972 brought in over half
the value of th: U.S. catch. Coastal nations exercising controls over shrimp
and tuna will be In excellent position to demand stiffer terms. The Rusxians
and Japanese will see less reason to restrain their far ranging fishing fleets,
The provisions on anadromous species might provoke the Japanese to consider
that the U.S. hzd abrogated the agreement restricting Japanese salmon fisher-
men to areas east of 175 west, and certainly would not make them more readyv
to accept any arrangement less favorable to them.
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OraER IMMEDIATE MEASURES ARE AVAILABLE

The fact that an attempt by the Congress to exclude or control foreigners
in a unilaterally extended fishing jurisdiction is unlikely to succeed, and that
even the attempt assures foreign retaliation and serious consequences, does not
mean that the U.S. Government is helpless to protect coastal and anadromous
fish. Nor does it mean that protection must be withheld until the coneclusion of
the negotiations of the Law of the Sea Conference. There is another way, with a
better legal basis, greater chances of conserving the fish and being acceptable to
other nations, and less damaging to other vital U.S. interests.

The 1958 Convention on Fishing and Conservation of the Living Resources
of the High Seas (adopted 49 to 1, with 18 abstentions) recognizes in its Article
G the special interest of coastal states in maintaining the productivity of fsish
stocks in areas adjacent to its territorial waters, and in its Article 7 provides
that after six months of negotiations with other concerned nations a coastal
state may unilaterally declare appropriate conservation measures.

As indicated in the attached text of Article 7 such measures must reflect a
need for conservation, be based on scientific findings, and be non-discriminatory.
Disputes over such action may be referred by any state to a special commission
provided for in Articles 9 and 10 of the Convention, but the conservation meas.
ures remain in effect pending the commission decision unless it makes a primae
facie finding that no need for the measure exists.

In view of the plight of coastal and anadromous fishing stocks, the TU.S.
Government should at once institute negotiations under Article 7 of the Con-
vention and notify prospective participants that in six months it will promnl-
gate specific conservation measures unless satisfactory agreement is reached
before that time.

The Congress might well pass a bill immediately empowering and requiring
the Administration to proceed immediately to implement the 1958 Convention.
This is a desirable interim step. If the 200 mile fishing jurisdiction bills should
also prove necessary, they could be passed later.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR EDWARD M. KENNEDY FOR TIIE ARMED SERVICES
COMMITTEE ON THE EMERGENCY MARINE PROTECTION AcT OF 1974

1 want to thank the distinguished Chairman of the Armed Services Committee
for this opportunity to discuss legislation which I have co-sponsored to extend
the fishing zone to 200 miles.

There is no more important piece of legislation to the American fishing indus-
try and the future of our fish resources than 8. 1988, This Committee will learn
from both the opponents and proponents of a 200 mile fishing zone about the
dimengions of the marine resources ecrisis off our coasts. There is virtually
unanimous agreement that our fish stocks are in jeopardy. At the same time, it
is clear that existing treaty arrangements and enforeement procedures are inade-
quate to reverse the spiralling decline of these coastal resources.

There is, as well, agreement among members.of the IHouse and Senate that
effective action to protect our fish stocks in no way be detrimental to our na-
tional security interests. And it is to these concerns, as expressed by the Depart-
ment of Defense and the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, that I address
my remarks today. .

First, this Committee has received testimony that unilateral action to ex-
tend the fishing zone will jeopardize the chance for effective agreement at the
Law of the Sea Conference. In my view, enactment of this legislation will en-
courage spcedy and effective agreement, The nations represented at the Law
of the Sea Conference are aware that 8. 1988 is an interim measure specifically
designed to pass out of existence as soon as effective international agreement
is ratified. And with passage of this legislation they will be aware as well of our
very serious intention to preserve our dwindling fish stocks.

The Emergency Marine Fisheries I'rotection Act of 1974 is not incompatible
with international agreement; it will stimulate early and effective agreement.
It is not a novel approach te protect fish and marine resources; it is clearly the’
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consensus of the major fishing nations of the world that the most effective con-
servation measure is management and regulation of extended fishing zones.

Second, some witnesses before this Committee have suggested that interna-
tional good will and cooperation will be adversely affected by extension of our
fishing zone pending international agreement. Yet fishermen from Massachusetts
and other parts of the nation will testify regarding the tension between our
domestie fishermen and the fishing fleets of foreign nations, about the incidents
of ramming and lost gear, about the endless claimgs process to establish logs of
gear and livelihood, Fishermen from New England will explain the frustration
that results from abiding by quota regulations which some foreign nations openly
and frequently violate because of lack of enfcrcement authority.

The extension of our fishing zone is imperative to reestablish friendly relations
between our fishermen and those of other nations, to set up equitable and en-
forceable enforcement proecedures, and to assure the preservation of fish stocks
while assuring all fishermen with traditional fishing rights a fair share of the
fish talke.

Kxtension of the fishinz zone is not unilateral action precipitated by only a
national interest. It is an invitation to all the fishing nations of the world to
join with us in this emergency conservation measure to guarantee that in the
future we will all have fish to share. ~

The third and most disturbing argument made during recent testimony is that

1.8, action in extending the fishing zone will result in claims by some foreign
nations to 200 mile territorial limits which will affeet our military and naval
mobility. I believe this argument is extreme. ¥, 1988 extends our fishing #zone
orily. What evidence is there that in response to this emergency conservation
measure, foreign nations will extend territorial limits? S, 1988 does not exciude
foreign fishermen from our coastal fisheries. What evidence is there to suggest
that retuliation rather than cooperation will be the reaction of other fishing
nutions? 8. 1988 Jdoes not interfere with commerce, navigation, or innocent pas-
sare, What evidence is there to suggest that, in response to a conservation meas-
ure, other nations which value and will continue to benefit from commereial
activity and navigation rights in waters off the coast of the United States will
jeopardize those efforts?

Mr. Chairman, we all agree that the best way to protect the fish resources of
the oceans Tor tha future is through effective international agreement. But it is
also the longest and most difficult process of agreement. 8. 1988 simply recog-
nizes that, until such an agreement, emergency, interim measures must be im-
plemented to prevent the destruction of much of our remaining fish stocks.

I am hopeful that the the Armed Services Committee will require (before
completing its report on thie Emergency Maine Fisheries Protection Act of 1974)
that any claims of retalifory steps by foreign nations in response to this con-
servation measure be substantiated. I hope that this Committee will require more
than vague and unverified comments regarding closing of military operating
arcas by nations which do not fish off our coasts and which have much to losa by
interfering with commerce or navigation.

Mr. Chairman, in testimony before this committee the Chairman of the Joint
Chiefs of Staff said unequivocally :

The effect of a 200-mile territorial sea extending off the coasts of many na-
tions in the world would be devastating to military mobility. It would result
in the prohibition of overflight by aireraft and submerged operation of sub-
marines except at the sufferance of a coastal state in almost forty percent of
what is now internationally recognized as high seas. The entire Mediterranean
would be territorial seas of the littoral states and could be closed completely
to the United States. Virtually the entire operating area of both the Seventh and
Sixth Fleets would become territorial sea. An unconstrained extension to even 12
miles would close the straits of Bab El Mandeb, Dover, Gibralter, Hormuz, and
Lombok. Virtually every passage now narrow enough to be called a strait would
be closed by 200 miles.

T am hopeful that the Armed Services Committee, before acting on S. 1988,
will require that any information which substantiates the intention of foreign
nations to claim 200 mile territorial limits as a result of our extended fishing
zone will be included in the record.

The conservation of our marine resources is in the best interests of us all—
in the best interests of our commercial fishing industry and our sports fishermen ;
of the economy of the developing nations of the world and the peoples of the
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rd world who depend on fish resources for protein; and it is in the interest of inter-
national good will and cooperation,

We cannot shirk our responsibility to the ocean resources off our shores. We
can no longer ignore the grim forecasts of depleted stocks. It is our happy duty
to lead the other marifime nations of the world into recognition of the conser-
vation crisis and the potential for cooperation in alleviating this crisis. We holq
out the proposal of an extended fishery zone to all of those maritime nations of
the world which fish off our coasts to join with us in implementing this resource
protection zone which will assure that in the 21st century we still have the.op-
portunity to share the ocean's wealth, We ask all the nations.of the world to join
with us as responsgible custodians of the ocean’s resources for all generationg to
come, .

1 am hopeful that the testimony we receive today will demonstrate the strong
support of the New Hngland fishing industry for this legislation designed to
reverse the devastating decline of America’s oldest industry and the devastations
of the world’s oldest resources,

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,

Washington, D.C., October 17, 1974.
Hon, Joux C, STENNIS,

Chairmaen, Armed Services Committce, U.8, Senate,
Washington, D.O,

Dear Jonn: 8. 1988, the “Emergency Marine Fisheries Protection Act,” is
presently under consideration by the Armed Services Committee, I would like
to urge you to report this bill favorably from your Committee, and to support
its passage on the floor of the Senate.

As a Senator from a Coastal state, T am deeply interested in the existence of
a healthy and competitive domestic fishing industry, and the preservation of a
means of livelihood for all those dependent upon fishing and related industries.
Equally important is the assurance that the fishery resources of the ocean are
preserved as a source of food for the future, Wasteful depletion of fish stock
with no conservation controls can only result in a long-term ecrisis which may
require costly and perhaps impossible replenishment efforts, We have learned
this lesson well and harshly in other areas of economic development, and present
depletion rates of our fishery resources require that conservation efforts be
implemented as soon as possible.

The first step in this effort is the effective limitation of foreign fishing off
our coastlines, and institution of a long-range management program for our
fisheries. 8. 1988 accomplishes both of these objectives by establishing a 200
mile fisheries zone and requiring the development of a marine fisheries man-
agement plan within two years of enactment of the bill,

The extension of the United States fisheries jurisdiction has been opposed on
the grounds that the entire question of ocean policy and fishery management
should be left to international resolution. In principle, I agree with this posi-
tion, In reality, however, prolonged international conferences have not produced
results, and historicaily the record of enforcement of existing agreements has
been disappointing, The conclusion to be drawn from this past summer’s Law
of the Sea Conference ig that agreement in this area may be well in the future,
with implementation and enforcement of any agreements several more years
distant, By then, the condition of our fishing industry may be such that the in-
ternational solution reached may be both inadequate and untimely,

Further, S. 1988 does not undercut any future international agreeruent in the
area of ocean fishery management, It is an interim measure to be preempted by
international agreement, carefully limited in application to fishery jurisdiction
only, and it preserves the traditional fishing rights of foreign nations on a
reciprocal basis, The clearly stated policy of the Act is to maintain existing
territorial and ocean jurisdiction of the United States in all areas other than
fish comservation, Since it is well coordinated with expressed United States
goals at the Law of the Sea Conference, enactment of 8. 1988 may well be an
impetus for swifter international accord.

Finally, I would emphasize that $..1988, while offering specific protection for
fishing and related industries, has far reaching beneficial implications, For ex-
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ample, limitation of foreign fishing off shores should beneficially affe¢
balance of psyments, While United States consumption of seafood has iner
dramatically, the U.Y, percentage of the take of fish has remained rola
stable. As a result from 1950 to 1072 we increased our importation of Se .. e v ccmstmn
from 23.4¢; to over 609%. Frow 1950 to 1969, world production of fish increased
three-fold, resulting in serious depletions of numerous species of fish, including
several species of dirvect importance to United States fishermen. Several of these E
species are presently regulated under current international arrangements, yet
depletion of the stock has continued. :

A favorable report of S. 1988 frow the Armed Services Committee wili aid in
final enactment of this bill. I urge you to give it your support as an appropricte
interim measure to preserve both our domestie fishing industry and to insure
the wise management of all our fishery resources for future needs. +

With best regards,

Sineerely,
WiIirniaM D, HATHAWAY,
U.8. Sencior.

BoarownNgers UNITED, INC,,

New Bedford, Mass., October 15, 1974. ‘
e S8-198R8 Iegislation to Extend Our Ixclusive Fisheries Zone from 12 to 200
Miles
Hon, JorN C. STNNIS,
(‘hairman,

Committee on Armed Services
‘tuwa INDUSTRY

We have heard that the Tuna fishermnen are opposed to extended jurisdietion.
Who says their cpposed? Many of the Tuna people are quietly buying licenses
from foreign courntries now in order to fish within their 200 mile limits. In addi-
tion, SNtar Kist Tuna (o, a subsidiary of Ralston-’urina has plants and fishing
boat operations in South America, Africa, and trust territories. They have a joint
ventnre with the Japanese in Japan. 1t is their representatives you will Lear
from in opposition not the fishermen.

SEriMP INDUSTLY

Who says they are opposed? Not all shrimpers are opposed, Those who fish off
of the Coast of the United States and the Gulf need and want this protection,
because they fear what the Cuban and Mexican fishing interests will do when
their resources dwindle.

The Cubans are tuilding large fishing fleets now. You know where their exper-
tise and financing come from. Will it be in the best interest of our security and
defense to allow a large fleet of Cuban vessels to operate in the Gulf and Atlantic
as the Soviets now do off of the New England Coast? *

The Shrimping interests who are opposed to extended jurisdiction are those
who own facilities and operate vegsels inside of the 200 mile zone of other
countries. Ask them when they testify. ‘They represent 29, of the shrimp labor
force and only 209 of the value of landings.

QuesTion ax JeoPARDY oF THE UNITED STATES SECURITY

This legislation is an interim measure—repest—until the Law of the Ses
Conference and ICNAF does their job. The legislation does not stop free and
innocent passage over, upon, or under waters covercd by the legislation. It simply
is for fisheries protection—nothing else—tco protect the resource for the future.

No joint research projects with other countries, security agreements, or any-
thing else are effected in any way what so ever.

1t does not effect any bilateral agreements in anyway. If it did they could be
adjusted as they have been in the past.

For those paranoid who spend the ridiculous fear that the legislation is a
detriment to defense and will cause confrontation,; I must state that without the
legislation there will be confrontation. :

Over a month ago, one of our member vessels was hit from behind by a huge
Ioreign National vessel, and so severely darcaged that it still is being repaired
at tremendous cost to the individual captain who owns it.
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On Sunday, September 22nd another vessel from our fleet was hit and sunk with
the loss of the mates life. Confrontation is taking place.

Even our allies are taking our fishermen over the hurdles, while our Govern-
ment stands by. I cite these statistics as proof. In a closed haddock area, wherc
no haddock was supposed to be taken, the following British vessels were found
on September 2, 1974 : )

1. Marbelle, I1-384, 180 Tons Haddock, 135 Tons Iish on Board. Undersized
cod-end 113mm. Vessel cited for violation. The Master of the Marbella stated
that he had no intention of leaving the area until he reached his 600 ton capac_ity.

2. Seafridge-Skua, H-138, 10 Ton Haddock, 45 Ton fish on board. Vessel cited
for violation.

3. Farnella, F1-135, 96 Ton Haddock, 101 Ton fish on Board, Undersized cod-
end, 118mm. Vessel cited for violation.

4. Coriolanus, FI-412, 10.5 Ton Haddock, 11.5 Ton fish on board, vessel cited
for violation. The Master of the Coriolanus stated he would leave area if owner
directs.

5. Northella, H-206, 10.5 Ton Haddock, 45 Ton fish on board, undersized cod-
end 110mm. Vessel cited for violation.

6. Southella, T1-40, 45.2 Ton ITaddock, 48.8 Ton fish on board, undersized cod-
end 116mm. Vessel cited for violation. :

Our men are upset and angry and confrontation will become international
incidents, We can avoid these confrontations if the legislation is enacted because
surveillance and enforcement could become fact.

The Canadians and the Americans could jointly institute surveillance and
enforeement on two coasts with their overlapping boundaries and interests,
Canada is going to institute a 200 mile limit. If they do it without the United
States there will be confrontations. Many other countrics are going to institute
a 200 mile limit, without United States approval or acceptance. There will be
more confrontation. Our final answer for the brass paranoids in the Pentagon-—
The Law of the Sea Conference has already agreed to a 12 mile territorial exten-
sion and, in prinecipal, a 200 mile economic zone. In effect they have already
closed the straits and other passages to coverted military passage, which the
“entagon is worried about.

This legislation in no way effects the military. It only gives the American fish-
ermen his just due. Mr. Chairman, without this legislation we cannot survive as
an Industry—not even for two more years,

FISHING VESSEL OWNERS' ASSOCIATION, INC.,
Seatile, Wash., October 12, 1974,
Ion. JoHN STENNIS,
Chairmaen, Armed Services Committee,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

Dear SENATOR: We regret that we were unable to have someone appear in
person before. your committee to testify on Senate Bill 1988 and to urge its
passage by your committee. The notice of your hearing reached us too late to
enable us to have someone in Washington on the date of the hearing, We are there-
fore going to confine ourselves to presenting this brief statement on the bill con-
cerned primarily with our views of the bill as it relates to armed services issues.

Our testimony at the hearings of the Commerce Committee on S. 1988 as well
as the testimony of others tully outlines the need for this hill and its effect upon
the conservation of resources which provide U.S8. fishermen the opportunity to
feed their families and which provides not only U.S. consumers but also consumers
of many other countries as well with wholesome sea food at reasonable cost. The
contribution of seafood to the U.8. consumer is of military importance by itself.

A healthy United States fishing fleet useful in time of war is of extreme mili-
tary value for two reasons. The first is the value of the vessels themselves as a
ready available force during war time for surveillance duties, cargo carrying,
patrolling and many other activities, The second involves the bool of highly
oexperienced seamen available for many military duties in times of emergency, The
value of a prosperous fishing fleet available at a moment’s notice is self-evident. It
needs no elaboration. Such a domestic fleet in our opinion can only exist if the
stocks of fish within an economiec zone of 200 miles off the coast of the United
States are maintained in a healthy renewable condition. This can oceur only if
the United States has jurisdiction over the fishery resources in this zone. The
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1.8. need not have territorial jurisdiction as jurisdiction over the coastal fishery
resources is adejuate for the purpose.

Those who oppose United States fishery jurisdiction in the proposed 200 mile
zone do so by citing the possibility that other nations will use our extension of
the eeonomic zone from 12 to 200 miles to justify extensions of their territorial
sea from 12 to £00. In our opinion the danger is just the reverse. If the United
Ktates fails to indicate in a positive way as outlined in 8. 1988 the type of regime
it is willing to create, other nations less conservative than the United States will
extend their jurisdictions but they will be extreme jurisdicions including ex-
tensions of their territorial seas in addition to economic zones. To protect it3
interests, the United States should pass 8. 1938, encourage other nations t¢ pasa3
similar legislaticn and thereby set the pattern and example of a 12 mile territorial
sea rather than one of 200 miles. If there is no appreciable binding movement
toward a 12 mile territorial sea and a 200 mile economic zone, it is a foregonaz
vonclusion that sther narions will claim all they can of offshore jurisdiction. In
other words the real danger is doing nothing rather than doing something. By
enaeting 8. 1988, the U.S. will be leading the way, other countries will follow and
hefore long a pattern of 12 mile territorial seas will be established with enough
support from the maritime countries to make extreme territorial extensions
unpopular except for a small number of minority countries.

It has been said also that the passage of a 200 mile bill will lead to a confron-
tation with the Soviets. This is most unlikely. The bill provides for fishing by
foreigners within our 200 mile zone. This the. Soviets are now doing off the
I’acific Coast. Their fishing vessels this year took 150,000 metric tons of hake off
Washington anc Oregon. This could continue under the terms of 8. 1988. The
difference is tha- under &. 1988, we would have greater authority to insist that the
Soviets limit their fishing to the amount of amnual catch that the hake stocks
could stand. The United States has had bilateral agreements with the Soviet
1'mion covering certain of their fishing activities off the Pacific Coast. These
agreements would be continued under circumstances that the Soviets could
clearly understand. No confrontation would result. An example of this can be
seen off South America where the Soviets have respected the 200 mile limit de-
¢leared by eertain countries resulting in no confrontation. The Soviets wish no
confrontation with the U.S. nor do we. It is therefore unthinkable that when we
set up a high seas regime to provide for adequate conservation and utilization of
tish within 200 miles both for domestic as well as foreign vessels that a military
confrontation will occur.

§. 1988 is a provisional bill only and it will end as soon as a satisfactory Law
of the Sea Treaty is brought into being. It dves not tie the hands of the negoti-
ators. Its interim character gives needed protection during the time our negoti-
ators are trying to hammer out an agreement. Our Law of the Sea negotiators
ean change the terms of 8. 1988 in any way they wish as long ag the result is
satisfactory to the United States. '

Another military factor in the Bastern Pucific to consider is the good possi-
hility that many new nations will enter this area. This will create new burdens
for our security. Passage of 8. 1988 will deter many of these nations from ente:-
ing the area. This certainly is of value from a military standpoint.

Another secnrity plus is that as additional high seas areas are added to those
now under Unired States control, our surveillance of these areas will improve.
There will be more overflizhts and more surface patrols than is now the case.
I'his will result in greatly added security.

Another criticism made against 8, 1988 is that it will encourage foreign coun-
tries to deny United States fishing vessels the right to fish within their 200 mile
sones. Such aerion would be agains; the best interests of those countries. Af
they have the capability to fish there themselves, they would be doing s0 novwe.
If they do not Lave the capability which is the case with almost all of them. they
will be secking the help of the United States to assist them in getting their
share of these resources. U.S, fishermen will be able to negotiate reasonable
terms for fishingz coastal resources as United States shrimp fishermen are success-
fully doing now on the northeast coast of South America. Here the United States
has an agreemant which permits our fishermen to fish shrimp within Brazil’s
200 mile limit but outside its 12 mile limit. If it is possible to do it here, it is
also possible to do it elsewhere. S. 1088 will have no effect on oceanic resources
«ich as tuna as the bill provides for the maintenance of the status quo.

Tt is our firin belief that S. 1988 offers no threat to our security or to the
inanner in which our armed forces are operating. The bill refers to marine
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resources only. It provides for foreign fishing within our 200 mile zone, It pro-
vides for consultation with foreign countries governing their conduct within our
zone. It would therefore lessen the danger of confrontation and at the same time
provide for the conservation of marine resources which will be much needed in
the future as a part of the food supply necessary to feed an increasing number
of people in all parts of the world. There certainly is less danger to world peace
from an adequately fed population than from one which is inadequately fed.

The views given here are those based upon 60 ycars of experience in the field
of international fisheries as this is the length of time that our association has
been in continuous existence. Also, our manager has had over 50 years of con-
tinuous contact with the problem created by unrestrained foreign fishing off the
shores of the United States. '

We can only conclude that action on 8. 1988 is most necessary if coastal,
anadromous and oceanic resources are to survive. We therefore urge that your
Armed Services Committee report this bill favorably to the Senate.

Respectfully submitted,
FISHING VESSEL OWNERS ASSOCIATION,
1Iarord E. T.OXKEN, M anager.

ExTENDED TESTIMONY OF CHARLES R. CARRY

Mr., Chairman and Members of the Committee on Armed Services of the United
States Senate, my name is Charles R. Carry and I am Executive Direector of the
Tuna Research Foundation of Terminal Island, California, which organization
represents some 85 per cent of the producers of canned tuna in the United States.

I thank you for having given me the opportunity to present some brief testi-
mony on the subject of S. 1988 at the hearing in Washington, D.C., on Friday,
October 11, 1974, and further express my gratitude for your welcoming these
extended remarks into the record of your proceedings on this subject.

As the representative of a multi-billion dollar industry including investments,
the processing and marketing labor force and ultimate consumer sales—I must
emphasize that our opposition to 8. 1988 is principally based on the fact that
this proposed legislation will not truly protect the U.S. domestic fishery (as it
is supposed to do).

To the contrary. It will seriously cripple a major portion of it.

S, 1988 is detrimental legislation, It is detrimental, as previous testimony
before this and other committees has indicated, to the most viable of United
States fisheries—the shrimp fishery, the salmon fishery and the funa industry.

While I am authorized to speak primarily for the tuna industry, I must in all
fairness at this point clear the record of a misunderstanding that arose at the
hearing in Washington on Friday, October 11.

At that time reference was made to the fact that the fishery opponents of
8. 1988 represented but two per cent of the commercial fishermen in the United
States. The reference was, however, a misquotation of the testimony of Mr.
Leonard Roche,

It is a matter of fact that the fishermen engaged in the shrimp, salmon and
tuna fisheries comprise more than 40 per cent of the fotal labor force of Amer-
ican commercial fishermen; they are in opposition to 8. 1988 and it is they who
are responsible for bringing in over half the tofal value of all United States
domestic seafood production.

According to the Current Fishery Statistics of the United States, (C.F.8. 6400),
issued for 1973 by the National Marine Fisheries Service, there are some 160,000
full-time and part-time commercial fishermen at work in this country. A study
further shows that at least 66,000 persons in this total force of 160,000 are em-
ployed in the shrimp, salmon and tuna fisheries. We contend this is a labor force
with a second record of high produectivity which is deserving of priority con-
sideration.

The opposition to 8. 1988 is not a chauvinistic one, however. It is based on
reality.

8. 1988, untimely and truly unwarranted, would set up a ‘““‘domino philosophy”
among other coastal states which would drastically hamper the most modern
and advanced fisheries of our nation. A succession of 200-mile zones would be
prohibitive to these fisheries. Take the tuna industry, for example.

Since about 90 per cent of U.S. caught tuna occurs within 200 miles of Latin
American and African coasts—countries which would retaliate with their own
200-mile zones if S. 1988 were law—our sources of supply would be shut off.
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What would this mean tous?

Consider these facts:

At least 80 per cent of all 1.8, households nsed over $1 billion of canned tuna
in 197350 per cent of the entire world supply :

‘wo-thirdg of all 11.8. homemakers purchase tuna as an excellent and eco-
nomicnl source of protein and other nutrients on a regular basis;

During 1973, canned tuna represented 74 per cent of the value of all U.S.
canned fish products for human eonsumption.

‘These are some of the economic and sociologiceal aspects to consider. As legis-
Lutors conversant with the current problems of the national economy, I am cer-
tain you can easily relate to them.

Bat let ns view with eandor some other facets of & 1988 which could warrant.
A =pecial coneern for this committee charged as it is with responsibilities whick,
franscend hasie industrini and economie factors.

In my previous testimony at hearing before the Subcommittee on Oceans and.
Afmosphere of the Committee on Commerce, United States Senate, I stated that
NOTURK was “diseriminatory, unnecessary and unenforceable’,

he discriminatory part [ have touched npon. 8. 1988 doesn’t protect U.S.
fislieries, Not insofar as the tuna industry is concerned. It would put us out of
husiness,

S, T98R is unnocessary because, as I stated on I'riday, October 11, hefore this
eommittee, 77 to 80 per cent of all the fish caught by the United States com-
mereial coastal flishermer are taken inside the current 12-mile contiguous zone.
And this eateh has been inereasing in size despite all of the cries of coastal fisher-
mwen to the contrary.,

So, I address iy remarks to what is a prineipal area of concern to this com-
mittee—the unenforceability of 8, 1988 -

This proposed legislation would add 2,282,000 nautical miles to the jurisdi~tion
of United States naval vessels and aireraft—and this poses an economical and
physically impractical policing effort upon our armed forces.

An economic appraisal of 8, 1988« enforceability has heen offered by Admiral
O W, Sher, Cotamandant, of the .8, Coast Guard, the text of which T offer
as Appendix A.

In essence this doecument indieates that in the first year following 8. 198&
hecoming law, a total sum of $60 to $100 miltion would be required to implement
that legislation in the enforcement aspects of an extended fishery zone. And an
additional $30 toe 60 miilion would be required on an annual basis.

ITow muech hetter it would be to invest those sums in programs that would truly
aid our fishervies, programs of oceancgraphic and biological research, support
of waangement rograms on a domestic as well as an international basis and,
res, finaneial aid to depressed 1.4, fleets.

There is another factor concerning enforceability.

You are tamiliar with the reference hy General George 8. Brown, Chairman
ol the Joint Chiefs of Staff, to the 1958 Convention on the High Seas—to which
our commtry and 32 other are party,

These conntries recognized as general principles of international law the
following: 1. freedom of nevigation: 2. freedom of fishing ; 3. freedom to lay
sialmidrine cables and pipelines, and 4. freedom tn fly over the high seas.

If these, ns General Brown contends. are endangered by 8. 1988, they should
have n high pricrity insofar as our country’s econnmic and protective security
is concerned,

Quite frankly, the passage of 8. 1988 would present our citizens with a hnge
powder keg. It vould ecourt direct military confrontations with foreign powers
over fishing righ~s on the high seas. General Brown alluded to that in his resti-
mony. This country——hopefully—has ended an exercise, a costly one in dollars
and, more tragically, lives, in Vietnam. Why do we beg more trouble—especially
when it is unnecessary, espacially when there are far better alternatives?

There are alternatives offered, inte/ligently, by the President of the United
Htates in a recent letter to Senators Hugh Scott and Mike Mansfield. We have
atfached a copy ¢f that lerter as Aprendix B.

Similar expressions were voiced by United States Secretary of State Henry
Kissinger in correspondence with Senator J. William Fulbright, Chairman of
the Committee on Foreign Relations, United States Senate, and I would note
the Secretary’s messuge has heen documented in Report No. 93-1166 of the
Committee on Foreign Relations.

I'n this letter, Secretary Kissinger states, in part:

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

e



Approved For Release 2001/09/07 281A-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

“Pagsage of S. 1988 would hurt our relations with Japan and the Soviet Union
as well ag with other nationg fishing off our coasts. In addition, any eft‘ort_ to
enforce a unilaterally established 200-mile fisheries zone against non-consen’c}ng
nations would be likely to lead to confrontations. Adverse reactions by _forelgn
nations would be understandable for the United States itself hag gonsmtently
protected unilateral extensions of fishery jurisdiction beyond 12 miles. A uni-
lateral extension by the United States now could encourage a wave of claims by
others which would be detrimental to our overall oceans interests, including our
interests in naval mobility and the movement of energy supplies.” .

In view of all that has been presented, Mr. Chairman and Members of this
Ilonorable Committee, we hold that not only is 8. 1988 “discriminatory, un-
necessary and unenforceable” but—and this is of extreme importance-—contrary
to the best interests of our country.

Thank you for your attention and consideration.

SEAFOOD PRODUCERS ASSOCIATION,
New Bedford, Mass., October 15, 1974.
Senator JorN C. STENNIS,
Chairman, Senate Armed Services Commitiee, Suite 212, Russell Senate Ofice
Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR STENNIS : Last week at the meeting of the Armed Services Com-
mittee, you heard pros and cons concerning the Studds/Magnuson bill and I
wish to reaffirm our position of support for the Bill.

Too many people involved in making this important decision are greatly re-
moved from the scene and perhaps are not fully aware of the ramifications and
the severe economic hardships caused by the intrusion of the massive foreign
fishing fleets. The principal opponents of this Bill, the Tuna men, chasing a
migratory fish which takes them almost to the shores of some foreign countries
and the distant water Shrimpers, who produce a high priced delicacy in com-
parison to our basic species, lose sight of the fact that the foreign fleets, upon
complete devastation of the fisheries stocks of the Northwest Atlantic will quite
assuredly move and concentrate and take their species. Then, they will be in
the same boat as we are,

The domestic fishermen, who harvest basic food fish from the Northwest At-
lantic produces an economical, every day menu product of high nutritional value
comparable to beef, pork, poultry, and lamb, This domestically produced fish is
what the average American, Senior Citizen and School Lunch Program can
tolerate economically. The production by foreign nationals, some of which is
imported by the U.S. amounts to about 80 percent of all fish consumed in fhe
U.8. This costs the consumer much more and at the expense of our dwindling
fishing fleet. -

In New Bedford alone, our 120 vessels have a present market value (depreci-
ated) of 18 million dollars. Fifteen years ago, this Port had 216 commercial fish-
ing vesselg which plied the high seas,

The total poundage landed by the Ports of New Bedford ; Boston; Gloucester;
Provincetown; Pt. Judith, R.I.; Newport, R.I.; Portland, Me.; and Rockland,
Me. total 374,986,000 1bs. The value of the various edible fisheries species landed
is $54,195,000.00. Presently in New Bedford, there are 750 persons directly em-
ployed aboard the fishing vessels as compared with 1200 in 1959. The same ratio
of decline has been experienced by these other New England ports because of
the influx of the foreign subsidized fleets, who have been taking fish in our own
backyard from our historical fishing grounds.

The Magnuson Bill S, 1988 could provide a temporary method of regulating
all vessels who are fishing on George’s. The methods and quotas which have
been forced upon the U.S. fishermen by I.C.N.AF. have not and never will work.
The Caracas meeting provided no agreement other than the next meeting date.
In the meantime, the depletion of our fishing grounds continues at a faster
rate than our law makers can come to some agreement.

Therefore, we ask that your committee understand the bill and the imperative
need for its passage. We must do something now to protect one of the world’s
best sources of food protein. Let us not be embraced in a “Fish robbery” similar
to the so called “Grain robbery.”

Yours truly,
WILLTAM BEAUMONT,
President.

41-251 0-—74——18
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APPRENDIX {}
THE WHITE HOUSRE,
Washington, Scptember 24, 1974.
tton, Huair Sccrr,
1.8, Nenate,
Washington, D.0.

DEar Huen : As you know, the Senate now has before it a bill, 8. 1988, which
would unilaterally extend the contiguous fisheries zone of the United States
from 12 o 200 miles. T greatly appreciate your vote against reporting this bill
Tavorably out of the Foreign Relations Cominittee, While I fully understand tha
uroblems in prorection of living resources off the United States coast which hava
isul to the consideration of this legislation, passage could seriously harm T1J.8.
seeans and foreign relations interests, ineluding our fishery interests, and could
naradoxically dastroy the best opportunity we have had to definitively resolva
a0r fisheries problems: That is by a comprehensive new oceans law treaty now
Jeing negotiated within the Third United Narions Conference on the Law of the
Sea.

When the new oceans law treaty is concluded I expect that it will offer broad
srofection for our fisheries interests. In the meantime, you may be assurec that
t will do everything possible consistent with our present legal rights to protect
e interests of United Ntates fishermen and to preserve the threatened stocks of
tiving resources off our coasts.

The Law of the Sea negofiations are most important, and our nation is deeply
~ommitted to thair success. As such it is vitally important that the United States
=npport the Conlerence in every way possible.

I would appreciate your calling the attention of the Senate to the strongz
wposition of fhe Hxeentive Branch “o this legislation. I am sending ideatical
witers to Mike Manstield and John Rhodes.

Sincerely.

13ERAT R. FoRbp.

AMERICAN TUNABOAT ASSOCIATION,
~un Diego, Calif., October 15, 1974,
ite 8. 1988 ~Surplementary remarks.

JouN (. STENNIS,
hairman, U.S. Senate Armed Services Commitice,
nssell Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

TreAar MR, CHAIRMAN: Attached hereto are copies of statements I prepared on
hehalf of the American Tunaboat Association for hearings conducted by the
Senate Commerce Committee, It would be appreciated if these statements could
he included in the Hearing Record.

The American Tunaboat Association (ATA) is a non-profit fishery cooperative
axsociation, incorporated under the laws of the State of California, with its prir-
cinal office of hiasiness in San Diego, California. The ATA has been in existence
since 1923, 'The membership is comprised exclusively of U.S. flag tuna tshing
vessels. At present. there are ninety-five (95) member vessels in the ATA.
Annually. our members catch and unload over 609 of all tropical tunas landed in
ihe United States by vessels operating from the United States and Puerto Rico.

As of December 31. 1973, there were one hundred forty-nine (149) Tuna vessels
in the U.8. Flag Tuna Kleet that had a frozen tuna capacity of greater than 101
<lwort tons. According to the Inter-American Tropical Tuna Commission, as of
Angust 1974, there were 205 tuna vessels in the U.S. Tuna Flect regardless of the
P'rozen tnna capuacity size.

All of the member vessels in the ATA are of a frozen tuna capacity greater
ihan 101 shori. tons. The Associations that represent other tuna vesse]l owners are
e Fishermens Cooperative Association of San P’edro, California, and the Wes:-
arn Fishboat Owners Association. We are informed and believe that the Fisher-
mens Cooperative Association opposes the passage of 8. 1988, and t.hz}t the
“Vestern Kishbcat Owners Association (WFOA) has not taken any position on
4. 1948, Please see the attached letter from WFOA to Senator John Tunney.

Aeeording fo a publication of NOAA/NMI'S “Fisheries of the United States,
{73, Current F shery Statistics No. 8400,” on page 82, there were estimated about
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87,208 full time commercial fishermen in 44 states for 1973. (Please see page 82).
In 1972, it was estimated by such publication that processing and wholesale fish
establishments averaged about 68,964 employees and an employment season high
of 91,268 employees. (Please see page 88). Based upon government and industry .
estimates, I am inforced and believe that there are about 22,800 people employed
by U.S. flag tuna vessels and by tuna processing plants located in the United
States, Puerto Rico and American Samoa.

It is the position of the American Tunaboat Association that it is to our inter-
est and that of the United States of America to achieve an acceptable Law of
the Sea Convention. This objective can be achieved only if the U.S. Senate avoids
the temptation to enact legislation that would establish a unilateral declaration
of ocean jurisdiction and sovereignty. We urge you to oppose the passage of
S. 1988,

Thank you.

Very truly yours,
AUeUST FELANDO,
General Manager,
American Tunaboat Association.

‘WESTERN FISHBOAT OWNERS ASSOCIATION,
San Diego, Oalif., May 15, 1974.
Hon. JouN V. TUNNEY,
U.8. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DeAr SEvaror TuNnrey: I am writing with regards to the public hearing on
5.B. 1988 conducted by you in San Francisco, California on April 19, 1974, There
were two members from our Association that testified very eloquently in favor
of 8.B. 1988,

I am not rebutting their testimony in any way nor should you construe it
to be a rebuttal in any manner whatsoever. I'm taking exception only to their
statement that they were representing the official position of Western Fishboat
Owners Association. This came about through a misunderstanding during a
telephone conversation between myself and the two gentlemen that testified.
I admit that I must bear the blame for the poor communications in explaining
our official position.

In attempting to clarify this position on S.B. 1988, Y feel that it is necessary
to present a thumbnail sketch of our Association. W.F.0.A. is comprised of six
hundred and eleven (611) boat owners, home ported from San Diego, California
to Seattle, Washington with five members residing in Alaska. This lengthy area
is divided into 12 districts and governed by a board of directors. Although
W.FLO.A. was founded strictly for matters pertaining to the albacore tuna, unlike
American Tunaboat Association or Eureka’s Fishermen’s Marketing Association,
our members are engaged in several different fisheries. Where A.T.A. members
are only concerned with tuna or the Eureka group, coastal bottom flsh, our mem-
bers, in addition to the albacore tuna, are engaged in yellowfin tuna, salmon,
Dungeness crab, shrimp, and halibut fisheries, depending on where they reside.
It is for this quite apparent reason that within our Association there are di-
vergent views, pro and con, on S.B. 1988.

Until late 1973, W.F.O.A. had strongly supported the three species approach
for managing the pelagic, anadromous and coastal stocks of the world’s fisheries.
However, with the continued postponement of I.Q.S. and the ever increasing
fishing pressures by foreign fleets on our coastal stocks, our central and north-
ern members became much more vocal and expressed deep concern over this
foreign intrusion and also felt that strong support should be given to S.B. 1988,

On the other hand, those members fishing albacore and yellowfin tunas became
quite concerned that the widespread publicity on S.B. 1988 could have an
adverse affect on he tuna industry. Our primary function is to negotiate a
season price for albacore with the various tuna packers and you can only
negotiate adequately by having a strong organization, not one splintered by
internal strife. For this reason, our Board made the decision that our official
position would be one of neutrality. However, we did not preclude our members
from openly opposing or supporting S.B. 1988 as an individual fisherman.
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In no way am [ attempting to demean Mr. Speer’s or Mr. Munro’s testimony
in favor of S.B. 1988, as it is quite probable rhat they represented the gencral
feelings of at least a simple majority of our membership. My only wish is to
clarify W.1.0.A.’s official position on this most controversial matter as one of
neutrality.

Sincerely,
JAack C. BOWLAND,
(feneral Manager.

AMERICAN TUNABOAT ASSOCIATION,
San Diego, Calif.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Commitiee, thank you for allowing us to
again record our opposition to 8. 1988.

I am August Pelando, General Manager of the American Tunaboat Associa-
tion. This non-profit fishery corporative association has its principal coffice
of business in 3an Diego, California. The American Tunaboat Association
(ATA) has been in existence since 1923. Its membership is comprised exclusively
of 1I.8. flag tuna fishing vessel owners.

{ have previously testified before this Committee on this subject during a
hearing conducted by Senator Tunney in San Diego on April 18, 1974. An exten-
sive background statement, attached, with numerous charts, tables and other
data relevant to the subject, was introduced. 1)»uring such hearing, time require-
ments prevented a complete reading of the statement.

During this hearing, I intend to answer some of the questions raised by Sen-
ator Tunney during the hearing in San Diego, and provide new information that
updates my previous statement.

In my previous statement, which is before this Committee today, I stressed
the point that in our judgment, S. 1988 “adversely affects existing treaties that
provide for the rational use and conservation of tunas presently harvested by
onr members in the Kastern Pacific and Atlantic Oceans.” My statement did not
oo into detail on how successful such management Commissions have been in
earrying out their purposes. I believe it is nccessary to supplement this state-
ment by providing information on the workings of the Inter-American Tropical
Tuna Commission (IATTC), and the International Commission for the Com-
servation of the Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT), primarily because of remarks made
by the Chairman during this hearing, and also during the hearings conducted
by this Committee on Monday, February 11, 1974, in Bellingham, Washington,
and on Thursday. February 14, 1974, in Aberdecn, Washington.

m page 30, Volume 2 of the transcript of the hearings conducted in Belling-
ham. February 11, 1974, during an exchange hetween the Chairman and witness
walt Yonkers, tke subject of tuna conservation controls exercised by an interna-
tional fisheries organization was discussed.

On page 21, Vclume 5 of the transecript of the hearings conducted in Aberdeen,
February 14, 1974, during an exchiange between the Chairman and witness Harold
T.okken, the Cha‘rman again referred to the impact of 8. 1988 on existing tuna
treaties.

(‘ontrary to such statements, an Atlantic Tuna Commission was established by
a treaty negotiaed in 1966. As my previous statement points out, the United
SQfates ratified such treaty in 1966, and, at present, there are 13 countries who are
members of such Commission. The International Commission for the Conserva-
tion of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT) initiated conservation measures on yellowfin
tuna in 1972, ard is presently examining a variety of measures for albacore,
bluefin and skipjack fisheries.

I'n 1973, the production of yellowfin tuna reached its highest level in the his-
tory of the fishery. Nevertheless, .8, scientists are expressing concern about the
wintus of the Atlantic bluefin stocks. No concern has been expressed abour the
stntus of other luna stocks in the Atlantic, such as albacore, skipjack, bizeve,
and the southern bluefin. Scientists have expressed the view that skipjack stocks
are greatly underutilized. In our opinion, it is not correct to charge that because
we did not have & treaty in the Atlantic—even a loose treaty—the “tuna dis-
appeared finally.”

With respect to the tunas in the Hastern 'I'ropical Pacific and the success of
the conservation regime established by the Diter-American Tropical Tuna Com-
mission (IATTC), the following comments are >ffered.
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First, of the five tuna species fished in such area, only the yellowfin tuna is
under regulation. The IATTC has been in existence since 1950. The yellowfin
tuna fishery has been regulated since 1966. In 1966, the annual quota established
for all member countries of the IATTC was 79,300 short tons. In 1974, the annual
quota set by the IATTC was 175,000 short tons, subject to the right of the Direc-
tor of Investigations to raise such quota to a total of 195,000 short tons.

The yellowfin tuna stocks under conservation controls by the JATTC are not in
decline. Extensive documentation published by the IATTC are available to the
interested public. The success of the IATTC is recognized throughout the world.

However, this is not to suggest that the conservation regimes established for
tunas are free from improvements, particularly in the arca of international
cooperation for enforcement purposes. The fisheries proposal of the United
States as presented to the preparatory sessions of the Law of the Sea Confer-
ence reflects a need for improving the control aspects of the international fish-
eries organizations delegated the power to regulate highly migratory stocks such
as the tunas.

We believe, however, that not only would 8. 1988 represent a “stal in the baeck”
to the conservation regimes established by TATTC and ICCAT, but such proposal
would frustrate future actions to strengthen such organizations or to create new
international conservation organizations dealing with the tunas. Statistical data
and other information contained in my previous statement support this conclu-
sion. T will not take the time of this Committee to again review such
documentation.

At the commencement of this hearing, the Chairman stated that the record
developed by this Committee thus far revealed that international fisheries orga-
nizations are completely ineffective, In our opinion, we believe this conclusion is
not supported by the record of the international fisheries organizations regulat-
ing the tuna stocks in the Pacific and the Atlantic. The American Tunaboat
Association strongly urges the complete support and improvement of such regula-
tory devices to conserve and manage the tunas. We believe that this can be best
accomplished by a successful Law of the Sea Conference. If, however, S. 1988 is
engacted into law, we are of the opinion that such action by the United States will
have an adverse impact on the political will of countries to seek international
cooperation via an international fisheries organization, particularly as it is ap-
plied to tuna stocks. And, as it is well recognized, tunas are a species of fish
that cannot be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of any one nation. Therefore,
in order to properly conserve tunas, we must enhance and improve the effective-
ness of international fisheries organizations like ICCAT and IATTC.

Should the Committee desire further documentation on the effectiveness of
ICCAT and JATTC to support our favorable opinion of such organizations, then
we shall be most pleased to cooperate. In any case, it should be made clear for
the record that the tuna industry denies the charge that the international fish-
eries organizations conserving tunas are “completely ineffective.”

The Chairman of the Committee also stated that the record supports the charge
that there is a general decline in the catch of the domestic fishing industry.
On pages 12-13 of my previous statement, I offered the opinion that contrary
to the proposed findings in Section 2(a) of 8. 1988, there does not exist sufficient
facts gegarding overfishing to support the type of interim action proposed by
S. 1988,

It is clear that 8. 1988 is opposed by segments of the U.S. domestic fishing
industry (salmon, shrimp and tuna) that account for nearly half of the U.S.
catch of fish sold for human food. This type of opposition requires that the need
for the drastic action suggested by S. 1988 be “real” and completely persuasive
on totally factual grounds.

As stated in our previous statement, 1978 landings and values for all U.S.
caught fish and shellfish exceeded 1972. Landing values on the fisherman’s level
approached a billion dollars in 1973. If you except tuna statistics, 1973 repre-
sented a one-year increase of about $194.3 million, or 30% ( thirty percent) over
1972. More importantly, landing volume increased in 1973 over 1972, (Please see
tables 3 and 4 in my previous statement.)

My carlier statement also provided preliminary statistics on landing values and
volumes for 1973 and 1972 covering the States of Maine, Massachusetts, Rhode
Island, New York, New Jersey, and Maryland. (Copies of the statistical docu-
ments prepared by the National Marine Fisheries Service concurring such sta-
tistics are attached.)
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Thege six States enjoyed an increase in both volume and value of fish and
shellfish landings in 1973 over 1972. In 1973, total fish and shellfish lancling
volume was 806.6 million pounds; in 1972, it was 763.83 million pounds. In 1973
total fish and sheilfish values was $162.1 million ; in 1972, it was $145.3 million.

On April 1, 1974, the National Marine Fisheries Service published statistics on
the 1973 production of fish and frozen fish fillets and steaks in the United States.
The statistical bulletin entitled “Current Fisheries Statistics No. 6408”7 is at-
tached. These stutistics are particularly relevant because they deal with the
production of cosstal species in all sections of the United States. Over thirty
species of fish are involved.

As the summary indicates, both landings and value increased in 1973 over 1972,
In 1973, landing volume came to 129.8 million pounds; in 1972, landings came
to 126.6 million pounds. In 1978, landing value came to $108.6 million; in 1972,
landing value came to $91.9 million.

This statistical bulletin also published an historical review of the production
and value of fish and frozen groundfish and Atlantic Ocean perch fillets and
steaks covering the vears 1945-73. In 1973, cod landing volume was the fhird
highest since 1945, and the highest in value for the entire 29-year period. In 1973,
cusk landing volvme and value were the highest recorded poundage and dcllar
value for the 29-vear period. The review also indicated the decline of haddock
in both volume and value. Except, that hadcdock landing volume in 1973 did
exceed 1972, and haddock landing value was the highest in the past five years.

Within the past few woeks, additional statistieal information has been pub-
lished regarding the catch of U.S. fishermen for 1973. We note the preliminary
estimates offered by Harry L. Rietze, Regional Director, Alaska Region, Na-
tional Marine ¥isueries Service, published in the Fishing Gazette, Annual Eevicw
Niuanber. Mr. Rietize stated that:

“Alaska’s major fisheries (salmon, halibut, and shellfish) show an increase
in value to the fisherman of seventy percent, or from approximately 100 million
dollars in 1972 to about 169 million dollars in 1973. Even though the value to
fishermen showed a sharp increase, the amount of salmon and halibut decreased.
Shellfish continued its upward trend and showed a gain of 279 because of an
increase in landings of all shellfish except king crab.”

The Gloucester Fisheries Commission of Gloucester, Massachusetts, reported
by the above-referred Fishing Gazette, pages 136-140, that annual fish landings
for 1973 exceeded 1972 by 16 million pounds, and fish values for 1973 exceeded
1972 by 2.5 millicn dollars. The statisties for the past five years covering Glou-
cester reflected the following upward trends in landings and values:

Landing

Year (pounds) Yalues
69, 000, 000 $6, 635, 000

92, 000, 000 8,310, 000

- 111, 000, 000 7,800, 000

~_. 113,000, 000 9,640, 000

129, 000, 000 12,147,000

As stated in our previous statement, the statistics being reported on fish
landings and values raise some serious questions in our minds as to whether
8. 1988 can be -ustitied on the grounds that the fish stocks utilized by U.S.
fishermen are all being overtished.

Recent statistics do retleet, however, that certain fish stocks are in decline.
This is particularly true for the halibut stocks in the Northeast Pacific. Most
people attribute this decline to the large-scale Japanese and Soviet trawl fish-
eries. According to published reports, Japan has agreed to impose restrictions
on her fishing fleet which should reduce the incidence of immature halibut rrom
being caught by Japanese longliners and Japanese motherships and land-based
trawlers. Concern appears to be justitied also by the catch statistics in the
ocean region off the U.S. coast from Maine to Cape Hatteras and within the
regulatory responsibility of the International Commission for the Northwest
Aflantic Tisheries (ICNAF). However, since January 1st, 1974, conservition
measures have been implemented for the purpose of reducing the region's total
allowable eateh for the next three years. In 1974, a total catch quota of 923,000
toms has been established. For 1975, the quota will be 850,000 tons and for 1976,
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the quota will be whatever tonnage the Commission scientists agree to allow
the region’s biomass to begin to rebuild to maximum sustainable yield. ICNAT,
which is comprised of ten member countries, including the United States, also
agreed to continue trawl mesh size, but also to prohibit fishing from any of
their vessels longer than 145 feet with other than pelagic fishing gear for the
last six months of each year off Southern New England and in parts of the Gulf
of St. Lawrence to Maine. Further, all member countries have agreed to an
ICNAT joint inspection scheme for below-decks inspection as of 15 November,
1973.

It would appear from the above information that responsible and effective
action has been initiated to resolve the problems confronted by U.S. fishermen
off New England and by U.S. fishermen fishing for halibut. Such information
seems to support our position that the “meat-ax” approach of 8. 1988 is not
necessary, and that the most meaningful alternative on an interim basis is for
Congress to effectively support the U.S. fishing industry in strengthening both
bilateral and multilateral agreements with-nations whose vessels fish off U.S.
shores, Again, we refer this Committee to the Geneva Convention on Fishing
and Conservation of the Living Resources of the High Scus, and to the need for
implementing such treaty by a federal statute as a way of resolving overfishing
problems of coastal fishery resources.

In my previous statement, I contended that S. 1988 would harm our foreign
trade in fish products. The statistical information provided only covered eleven
months of 1973. I have now received information covering the entire 12 months

of 1973.
Value—U.8, general imports for consumption, cumulative, January-December
1973%
Grand total - I $68, 655. 954, 588
Fish and fish preparations (2 percent grand total) ____ 1, 386, 052, 650

—_—

031.0 Fish, including shellfish—simply prepared or fresh (87

percent of total fish and shellfish) . _____ 1,217, 968, 829
311 Fish, except shellfish—fresh, chilled or frozen. ____ 718, 180, 898
31.2 Fish, except shellfish—salted, dried, or smoked___. 34, 772, 147
31.3 Shellfish-—except prepared or canned— .. —____ 465, 015, 784

P —
032.0 Fish, including shellfish in airtight containers (12 per-
cent of total fish and shellfish) . _ e 168, 083, 821

1 Includes only imports for human consumption.

Source ; U.8. Bureau of the Census, U.S. Imports—General and Consumption, Schedule
A, Commodity and Country Report FT 135, December, 1973.

As these statistics indicate, canned or otherwise prepared fish only represents
twelve percent (129%) or $168 million of the $1,386 million of fishery imports for
human consumption. Over eighty seven percent (879) or $1,218 million of fishery
imports comes in fresh, frozen, chilled, salted, smoked, dried or otherwise simply
prepared.

A significant share of this eighty seven percent segment of fishery imports is
shellfish. S. 1988 will not help to reduce shellfish imprts. In fact, it would
drastically reduce U.S8. production of shrimp and lobster and in fact stimulate
shellfish import dependency, particularly from Latin America,

With respect to fishery imports that are salted, dried or smoked, S, 1988 would
not help reduce imports in this area. This is because in 1973, Canada’s share of
this import market was seventy one percent (719 ), while another thirteen per-
cent (13%) was taken by Iceland, Norway and Denmark.

As to the fishery imports identified as fish, except shellfish, fresh, chilled or
frozen, and amounting to fifty-two percent (52%) of our total fishing imports,
or $718 million. the following analysis is offered: about $194 million is repre-
sented by tuna imports; the remaining $524 tnillion covered other ocean and
also fresh water species of fish, principally groundfish. Significantly, $339 mil-
lion of this total is represented by imports from Canada, Iceland, Norway, Den-
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mark and Greenland. We are of the opinion that 8. 1988 will not reduce imports
from these courtries. ;

As we analyze the foreign fishery trade import statistics for 1973, we cornclude
that 8. 1988 wculd definitely not reduce, bur rather increase shellfish imports,
canned or otherwise ($465 million plus $51 million) : nor would 8. 1988 reduce
fish imports that are salted, dried or smoked ($34.7 million). Further. that
#. 1988 would cause an increase initially in trozen tuna imports ($194 million),
and later a1 substantive increase in canned tuna imports ($40 million). Finally,
that 8. 1988 would not reduce imports of groundfish and other fish products
from Canada, I:eland, Norway, Denmark and Greenland ($437 million).

1t should be of interest to this Committee to note that for 1973, six countries
controlled over fifty nine percent (59%) of the fishery imports for human
consuiption.

Amount Percent total

CaNAAA. e i $299, 447,075 21.6
227, 142,602 16. 4

127, 959, 208 9.2

61, 806, 610 4.5

51, 306, 485 3.7

50, 815, 472 3.6

8,057, 464 .6

59.6

) T S 826, 534, 916

In conclusion. we thank this Committee for offering us again this opportunity
to provide data and documentation supporting our opposition to 8. 1988. We urge
you to reject S. 1988. Such proposed legislaticn will not proteet the fish of interest
to the United States frora overfishing, nor will it'protect the U.S. domestic fishing

industry.
3. GENERAL IMPORTS FOR CONSUMPTION, JANUARY-DECEMBER 1973
Schedule A
commodity by
country of
origin Canada Mexica Japan Iceland Norway Denmark  Greenlar.d
1 -03L1..o ... $202 505,022 19,132,402 $164, 049,658 $45 552,079 $35,756,313 $47,947,537 $8 040,615
Percent___ 28, 1.3 22 . 5. 5 11
312 ... 24 576,103 126, 660 438, 940 669,780 2,948,796 1,006, 636
Percent_. _ 70.7 0.3 1. 2.0 8. 2.8 _
313 ... 52,928,431 113,904,031 11,275,402 4,013,632 2,022 394, 569
Percent. .. 11.4 24.5 . 4 . . .08 ___
1-—032.0..._._ 19.437,519 4,796,115 51,448,602 1,070,994 23,099,479 1,466,680
Percent.____ 11.5 3.0 30.6 .01 13.7 .01
Total.___ 299,447,075 127,959,208 227,142,602 51,306,485 G1,806,610 50,815,472 8.057,434
Percent. 21.6 9.2 16.4 3.7 4.5 3.6 6

U.S. SENATE,
JOMMITTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Washington, D.C. October 17, 1974
flon. JoHN C. STENNIS,
' hairman, Armed Services Commitiee,
7.8, Senate,
Washington, D.C.

Dear JoHN: 8. 1988, the “Emergency Marine Fisheries Protection Act,” s
presently under consideration by the Armed Services Committee. I would like
to urge you to report this bill favorably from your Committee, and to suppoit
its passage on the fioor of the Senate,

As 2 Senator from a Coastal state, I am deeply interested in the existence
of 2 healthy and competitive domestic fishing industry, and the preservaticn of a
means of livelizood for all those dependent upon fishing and related industries.
Iqually important is the assurance that the fishery resources of the ocean are
preserved as @ source of food for the future. Wasteful depletion of fish stock
with ne conservation controls can only result in a long-term crisis which may
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require costly and perhaps impossible replenishment efforts. We have leared
this lesson well and harshly in other areas of economic development, and pres-
ent depletion rates of our fishery resources require that conservation efforts
be implemented as soon as possible,

The first step in this effort is the effective limitation of foreign fishing off our
coastlines, and institution of a long-range management program for our fisheries.
S. 1988 accomplishes both of these objectives by establishing a 200 mile fisheries
zone and requiring the development of a marine fisheries management plan within
two years of enactment of the bill.

The extension of the United States fisheries jurisdiction has been opposed
on the grounds that the entire question of ocean policy and fishery management
should be left to international resolution. In principle, I agree with this position.
In reality, however, prolonged international conferences have not produced re-
sults, and historically the record of enforcement of existing agreements has been
disappointing. The conclusion to be drawn from this past summer’s Law of the
Sea Conference is that agreecment in this area may be well in the future, with
implementation and enforcement of any agreements several more years distant.
By then, the condition of our fishing industry may be such that the international
solution reached may be both inadequate and untimely.

Further, S. 1988 does not undercut any future international agreement in the
area of ocean fishery management, It is an interim measure to be preempted
by international agreement, carefully limited in application to fishery jurisdiction
only, and it preserves the traditional fishing rights of foreign nations on a
reciprocal basis. The clearly stated policy of the Act is to maintain existing
territorial and ocean jurisdiction of the United States in all areas other than
fish conservation. Since it is well coordinated with expressed United States
goals at the Law of the Sea Conference, enactment of S. 1988 may well be an
impetus for swifter international accord.

Finally, I would emphasize that S. 1988, while offering specific protection for
fishing and related industries, has far reaching beneficial implications. For
example, limitation of foreign fishing off our shores wounld beneficially affect
our balance of payments. While United States consumption of seafood has in-
creased dramatically, the U.S. percentage of the take of fish has remained rela-
tively stable. As a result from 1950 to 1972 we increased our importation of sea-
food from 28.49% to over 60%. From 1950 to 1969, - world production of fish in-
creased three-fold, resulting in serious depletions of numerous species of fish,
including several species of direct importance to United States fishermen. Several
of these species are presently regulated under current international arrange-
ments, yet depletion of the stock has continued. '

A favorable report of 8. 1988 from the Armed Services Committee will aid in
final enactment of this bill. I urge you to give it your support as an appropriate
interim measure to preserve both our domestic fishing industry and to insure
the wise management of all our fishery resources for future needs.

‘With best regards,

Sincerely,
WiLLIAM D, HATHAWAY,
U.8. Senator.

CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES,
HoUSE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D.C., October 17, 1974.
Hon, JorN C. STENNIS,

Chairman, Armed Services Committee,
U.8. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DeAr MR. CHAIRMAN : Last Friday morning, five other Members of the House
and I discussed with President Ford the very real threat to our national—and
global—supply of protein-rich food which is being causged by the massive foreign
over-fishing on our shores. Since the Senate Armed Services Committee is now
considering 8. 1988, sponsored by Senator Magnuson, we want to report to you
on that discussion.

During our discussion with the President, we asked if he. would be willing—
having now heard the fishermen’s side of the story and our rebuttal to the argu-
ments from the Departments of State and Defense—to take a fresh look at this
legislation. The President responded, “I will approach it with an open mind.”
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i gee no reagon why nassage of 8. 1988 should precipitate retaliation against
ihe Tnited States by any other country, or why passage of such emergency
interim Jegislation should Jjeopardize the conclusion of an agreement at the Law
or the Sea Conference. T concur with the judgment of Senators Muskie and
stevens that steh dire predictions represent only the worst fears of the Depart-
ments of State and Defense, and are not supported by any tangible evidence.

As primary House sponsor and on behalf of the 169 Members of the Honsie
who ave cosponsoring the companion legislation to S. 1988, I respectfully urge
your Committes to recommend its immediate passage. I would appreciatz it if
thig letgter couldd he made a part of the record of your recent hearings on S, 19883,

Sincerely,

GERRY H. STUDDS.

THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS,
SENATE, STATE HOUSE,

» Boston, Qctober 16, 1974.

tlon. JoR~ RTEYNIS,

tihwirman, Armed Services Committee, Senate Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear MR, CuaTRvAN: T understand that the Armed Services Committer held
its hearing on £, 198% last Friday and that the record is still open. May I express
qny views for the record.

Since the years immediately following World War IT our New England oft-
shore fisheries have been steadily declining, first through foreign competition.
Yroducts have been eaught by foreign flshermen making lower wages than
American fishermen and shipped into our country, elther in the processed or
aaprocessed state, Many of these foreign fishermen were using government-
subsidized vessels, a few of which may even have been purchased with United
States foreign aid monev. During the years my father served in the Congress he
worked on taritf and vessel subsidy problems, as you know, and had some small
steeess in improving the conditions under which our fishermen had to work.

In the last ceecade a new problem has arisen which has proved to be more
serious than the former. Our own fishing gronnds off the New England coast have
been invaded by substantial numbers, ofter. in the hundreds, of vessels fromn
castern and western Kurope and Japan. The larger fleets of these vessels operate
almost like naval vessels and in fact they are government-owned. For exampls,
last week T fiew on a Coast Guard surveillance flight over an area where the
nrevious week approximately 160 vessels had been seen, I was told. In one week
this entire fleet had moved to fishing grounds off Long Island, leaving a scouting
foree of rome dczen large vessels behind which T saw.

These large fleets are denuding our fishing grounds not only of the marketable
fish but often of the breeding stock. The international controls through the
LONAFR and bi-lateral agreements have come generally too little and too lata.
While, for instznce, there are prohibited areas now to protect haddock breeding,
ihe gtocks of haddock are badly depleted and even though the price is high the
fishermen are rof making a successful living. The most serious problem is thet
0 one is willing to invest in new vessels becaise they cannot make enough money
i0 pay the mortgages.

At the Law of the Sea Conference in Carncas substantial progress was made
toward securing a coastal fisheries management agreement. However, the con-
ierence broke up in disagreement over other wubjects and will not reconvene until
inext spring. The United Statfes delegates to the conference have returned en-
thusiastic that an agreement can be secured. Other observers have returned with
=foomy torecansts. We in New Hngland are frustrated over the future of our
dsheries,

&, 1988 is a rasponse to this problem. It provides that any agreement achieved
st the Law of the Sea will supplant it and, ia fact, in its present form would not
iake effect for a year. A treaty in any event overrides a statute.

1 understand objections have been raised by the Defense Department that this
{ogislation will impede naval and commercial free passage throughout the “world.
1" bill does nct speak to this point and, in fact, any coastal nation which wapts
o impede free passage now must do this by force. The international reaction
wonld be swiff, Fisheries management, however, appears to be recognized aB
s reasoli ble sphere of influence. Certainly the approach taken off Brazil already
indieates as much, where the United States is paying for fisheries enforcement

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : C¥*-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

off that coast. If the nations of the world are willing to agree that fisheries man-
agement is necessary—and it appeared at Caracas that they may be—it seems to
me that we should take steps to establish this management before the fish are
depleted beyond the point of return.

I hope that the committee can give early approval to S. 1988 or a bill embody-
ing its principles. I believe that we must keep the United States in a position of
leadership toward preserving its coastal fisheries, for they are in a dangerous
state here in New England.

Sincerely yours,
WirLiaM L. SALTONSTALL,
Senator, Third Essex District.

APPENDIX A

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION,
UNITED STATES COAST GUARD,
August 10, 1974.
Hon. WARREN G. MAGNUSOR,
Chairman, Committee on Commerce,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DeArR MRr. CHAIRMAN: This is in response to your letter of 2 May 1974 in
which you request the Coast Guard’s estimate of the cost of enforcing a 200-mile
fisheries zone off the coasts of the United States. You also requested information
with regard to the break down of Coast Guard cutter and aircraft operating
costs between our various missions,

The situation with regard to resource requirements remains as it was when
the Chairman of the National Security Council Interagency Task Force on the
Law of the Sea advised you by letter of 18 January 1974 of the Executive Branch
views on 8. 1988, the “Interim Fisheries Zone Extension and Management Act
of 1973.”

“. . . the extension of jurisdiction contemplated under this bill would
require a substantial increase in enforcement capability to adequately
patrol the expanded area. The precise extent of enforcement effort would
depend upon a number of factors making the long-range impact on the extra
resources needed impossible to assess at this time.”

We have, however, developed cost estimates based on available information
with full recognition that the estimates will require adjustment. The range of
$30,000,000 to $60,000,000 for annual enforcement costs given to you by Dr. Robert
M. White, Administrator of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administra-
tion, reflects the estimates that had been discussed between our agencies. Our
estimates are revised from time to time ag the underlying plans change or simply
to adjust for increasing costs.

The Coast Guard will in the long run be more affected by any regulations
actually imposed on foreign fishing vessels than by an extension of the con-
tiguous fisheries zone. These regulations will probably change from time to time
depending upon such things as the status of the fish stocks off our coasts, the
availability of protein from other sources, and the harvesting capacity of the
U.8. coastal fishing fleet, Probability of violation will vary with such things as
the status of fish stocks in other parts of the world, the attitude of other coastal
nations toward foreign harvesting of their coastal stocks, and the degree of
acceptance of the regulations by the nations whose vessels are fishing off our
coasts,

We think that we know where and for what species foreign fishermen are
now fishing off our coasts. Enclosure (1) is a composite plot of sightings over
a two-year period. The patterns change from time to time and new fisheries are
developed, but there is no reason to believe that the active fishing areas will
expand dramatically following an extension of jurisdiction. The coastal and
anadromous species are found in areas that are more or less defined. Enclosure
(2) is material on fish ranges copied from the sources indicated. The areas are
for the most part those where we now have responsibility involving the fisheries
under such provisions as:

1. 16 U.8.C. 986. National and international measures of control in connection
with the International Convention for the Northwest Atlantic Fisheries. Fn--
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closure (8) shows the area involved which covers the primary fishing areas off
the cast coast and extends well beyond 200 miles.

2,16 U.8.C. 10&3. Enforcement of the prohibition on foreign taking of Con-
tinental Shelf fishery resources. Enclosure (4) shows the area within the 200
meter isobath. The area of enforcement of this provision actually extends beyond
that isobath as far as the superjacent waters admit exploitation of the resources
and the sealed and subsoil are adjacent to the United States. This area covers
primary fishing araas off all coasts.

3. 16 U.S.C. 1027, National and international measures of control in connection
with the International Convention for the Hizh Seas Fisheries of the North
Pacific Ocean. This Convention applies to North Pacific Ocean and Bering HSea
areas that are in some cases more than 200 miles from the U.8. coast.

We think that Mr. Richard H. Philips, editor of Pacific Fisheries Review and
The Fishermen’s News accurately describes our fisheries patrol effort on all
coasts in his article on west coast fisheries in the May 1974 issue of the United
States Naval Institute Proveedings:

“The U.S. Coasgt Guard does a remarkable job of patrolling the West Coast
in the areas where foreign fleets operate. 'T'hose areas stretch from San Fran-
ciseo to Kodiak, and on to Adak and include all of the eastern Bering Sea, It is
a huge expanse of ocean, most of the year the weather is miserable, and the
Coast Guard’s surveillance ships and airplanes are spread very, very thinly.”

like any other law enforcement agericy, we are uneasy when we are spread
“yery, very thinly.” That spread will become more apparent with an extension
of jurisdiction if only because of increased demand for information on offshore
activity within the full range of that jurisdiction. This is likely to be true
without regard to the regulations imposed on foreign fishing vessels, probability
of violation, etc. We have developed a number of coverage approaches, and cost
figures are set out in enclosure (5). The figures are based on recent data, but
costs are changing rapidly. Assumptions have been made with regard to the
availability for fisheries patrols of cufters and aireraft that must also serve
other Coast Guarc missions.

The cost factors included in the estimates shown in enclosure (5) are those
relating to operating, activating, and procuring cutters and aircraft. Operating
and procurement costs are hased on cutters and aircraft now in our inventory o: at
such an advanced stage of planning that costs may be determined with a reason-
able degree of certainty. Operating costs are those associated with a 12-month
peried when all the cutters and aireraft required for the enforcement approach are
available and operating. This will not be the case immediately upon implementa-
tion of any new legislation due to the delays in activating and procuring addi-
tional cutters and aircraft required to fully implement the approach adopted.

Two approaches to continuing coverage of a 200-mile zone have been developed
simply to demonstrate the costs involved, They serve no other purpose in our
planning considerations, and we do not feel that the very large expenditures
they require would be in the public interest., The first approach uses a mix of
high and medium endurance cutters on stations 60 miles apart along the 200-
mile perimeter. A mix of long and medium range aircraft would patrol the zone
twice a week. The second approach uses cutters every 400 miles along the 200-
mile perimeter on the theory that most violators sighted by twice-weekly over-
flights could be boarded within 24 hours.

A third approach, which we favor, is based primarily on coverage of known
active fishing areas off our coasts. It is presently being used in our planning
with full recognition that it and its related costs are subject to many variables.
This planned approach would provide various {avels of coverage of known active
fishing areas in ¢irect proportion to the experienced intensity of foreign fishing
activity, l.e. our enforcement efforts would eoncentrate on those areas where
and when the fishing is actually being done. Knclosure (8) presents the experi-
enced variations in that activity over the last few years, In addition, some
coverage to the full range of our jurisdiction will be provided to determire if
changes in present patterns of fishing activity are occurring, to make our presence
known throughout the area, and to facilitate apprehension, This approach would
be usable with any foresceable extension of fisheries jurisdiction. It is, in fact,
useful now in planning our current effort to enforce our jurisdictional lim§ts,
monitor compliarce with international agreements, and keep informed on fishing
off our coasts. .

If this approach were to be fully implemented, we will need to increase our
operating facilities by six high endurance cutters, six long range search aircraft,
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four medium range search aircraft, and then shipboard helicopters. To operate
these facilities will require an increase in our annual operating funds of $47.2 mil-
lion, The start up, acquisition and reactivation costs are estimated at $63.2 million.
Both costs are estimated in fiscal 1975 dollars. Details are shown in enclosure
(8). I would like to caution that these cost estimates are determined by both
the latest economic trends and acceptance of our coverage concept. For this
reason, the estimate must be used with care. If either the concept or the eco-
nomic trends change, the estimate will have to be adjusted accordingly.

The period immediately following an extension of jurisdiction presents par-
ticular difficulties in planning. Added to the unknowns such as the regulatory
scheme in effect and the probability of violation, there will be such other un-
knowns as the positions of various nations with regard to existing international.
agreements and the U.S. position with regard to any interim period and escalat-
ing enforcement measures. The time of year will also be important as demon-
strated by enclosure (6). We expect some cutter shortages until the ships we
now hold in reserve are reactivated. We also expect significant flight hour short-
ages until additional aircraft can be procured. Until this occurs, interim pro-
visions will have to“be arranged to ensure adequate aerial surveillance. These
interim costs are not yet available. It should be noted that they are not included
in the estimates shown in enclosure (5).

We could respond to any extension of fisheries jurisdiction immediately by
using our active inventory of cutters and aircraft to best advantage by limiting
safe speeds only as necessary to maintain the desired range of operation with-
out regard to fuel cost. We could also overload our cutter crews for a period of
time. If the extension comes within the next two years, we will have in reserve
six high endurance cutters and a number of helicopters. The cutters could be
reactivated in six to eleven months, The first helicopter could be operational
in about six months. Costs of these actions are in enclosure (5).

A program breakdown of operating costs of cutters and aireraft used for
fisheries enforcement during fiscal 1973 is enclosed. Although several other cut-
ter types were used on fisheries patrols, their involvement was so slight that
they have not been included in the cost data provided. Indirect support costs
allocated to the program, e.g. shore stations, repair and training facilities, sup-
port staffing etc., are also not included.

1. must correct one misimpression you expressed in your letter. We are not
in the process of acquiring any additional fisheries patrol vessels. The six old
high endurance cutters are being held in reserve as a stopgap measure for
fisheries patrols if an extension of jurisdiction comes within the next two years.
Normal planned cutter replacement will be required after that.

This is a difficult and complex issue which is complicated by rapidly increas-
ing prices. For this reason, I request the opportunity to revise the estimates
in light of the latest information available should you find need to use these
data in the future.

Sincerely,
O. W. SHER,
Admiral, U.8. Coast Quard.

STATEMENT BY THE NATIONAL COALITION FOR MARINE CONSERVATION BEFORE THE
SENATE ARMED SERVICES COMMITIEE, FRIDAY, OCTOBER 11, 1974

The membership of the National Coalition for Marine Conservation is com-
posed of recreational marine fishermen, sportfishing clubs, commerecial fishermen
and others interested in the preservation of the ocean’s living resources. Although
the specific interests of some segments of the Coalition’s membership are some-
times divergent, every segment of its membership shares the conviction that our
coastal fisheries are a natural asset of vital, strategic importance to the nation
that we must keep productive for future generations. Both the coastal commer-
cial fishing industry and the marine recreational fishing industry are dependent
upon the maintenance of high levels of abundance of coastal species of finfish and

.
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shellfish. On a corabined basis these industries generate annual revenues in the
order of 8 billion dollars and provide employment for a half million Americans.’

The National Marine Fisheries Service estimates that utilized pursuant to an
effective management regime the potential annual harvest of the coast fisheries
might be as much as 40 billion tons of seafood and fish products. In a world which
demand for food is beginning to outstrip production the importance of preserving
the regenerative capability of coastal marine resources cannot be overstated. The
productive eapacity of marine resources is limited, and if the abundance of any
given species is reduced beyond a certain level, the ability of the species to re-
produce itself in commercially harvestable qualities becomes impaired. This is
what is meant by the term “overfishing”. Continued overfishing of a resource
inevitably leads to severe and sometimes lasting damage. The total destruction
of the California sardine fishery is frequently cited as an example of the eco-
nomic extinetion ¢f a species caused by overfishing. Intensive fishing by foreign
fleets off the coastlines of the United States from Maine to Alaska is leading to
the rapid depletion of a number of commercially important fish some of which
are nearing the point of commmercial extinction,

Voluminous testimony concerning the depressed condition of the coastal fish-
ing industry and the damage being wrought upon our coastal resources has been
presented to the Committee on Commerce. Your attention is respectfully called
in particular to the testimony of Jacob Dykstra, President of the Point Judith
Fisherman’s Cooperative, Narragansett, Rhode Island, given on December 6, 1973,
Harold E. Lokken. Manager of the Fishing Vessel Owners Association of Seattle,
Washington, glven on February 14, 1974 and William Mustard, Executive Di-
rector of the National Federation of Commercial Fishermen, Washington, D.C.,
given before this Committee on Octeber 11, 1974.

According to the National Marine Fisheries Service, “The volume of flsh har-
vested off the U.8. coast has increased dramatically in 25 years from a leve! of
about 4.4 billion pounds in 1948 to about 11.1 billion pounds in 1972. Almost all
this additional catch has gone to foreign fishermen in their worldwide search for
further protein supplies. The growth in U.8. consumption has therefore been sup-
plied by imports”. The arrival of fleets of foreign fishing vessels off U.8. sheres
has greatly increased the number of vessels between which diminishing fisheries
stocks has to be divided greatly and the number of incidents between U.S. and
foreign fishermen. Recently a U.S. vessel was sunk by a Soviet or Soviet-bloc
ship escalating existing tensions and contributing to the potential for open con-
frontation.

Most of our coastal resources are being oxerexploited, and virtually all are fully
utilized. Since the resources are limited in that they cannot be exploited without
damage beyond a certain point, the only way to protect them is to find a means
of limiting participation in the various fisheries. The history of fisheries man-
agement through international agreement inspires no confidence in State De-
partment promises to secure interim treaty golutions pending the successful out-
come of {he Law of the Seas Conference. In fact all of the machinery createcl by
the International Couneil for North Atlantic Fisheries (ICNAF), International
North Pacific Fisheries Commission (INPFC), Inter-American Tropical Tuana
Commission (IATTC), International Commission for the Conservation of At-
lantic Tuna (ICCAT) and many other bi-lateral and multi-lateral treaties has
been in exigtence throughout the period of the decline in the abundance of the
stocks they supposedly manage and conserve. The 12 mile limit is also ineffective
because, as pointed out by Mr. Dykstra, most of the target species of our coastal
fishermen migrate seasonally across the 12 mile limit to the outer edge of the
Continental Shelf.

In short, there ran be no effective management without control of the resource.
The purpose of &, 1988 is to establish the degree of control over the resource
without which there ean be no effective management. The only significant diifer-
ence between the provisions of 8. 1988 and the draft fisheries treaty presented

1¢n 1972 the valie of the catch landed by 150,000 fishermen emploved in the coastal
fisheries exceeded $300,000,000, which iz approximately equivalent to $1.8 billion on ‘rhg
retal]l market. In the same vear an estimated 12 millien Amerlcan anglers spent $2.5
hillion to fish in salt water. These figures do not take {nto acconnt the amount of invested
fund@s or number of persons employed in manufacturing, sales. distribution, transportation
and service related to the sports and coastal comirerclal fishing indutry:; however, the
total revenues genereted by one marine recreational fishing fndustry alone has been re-
spongibly estimated at 5 billion dollars !
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to the Law of the Seas Conference in Caracas is the fact that S. 1988 would
annex the required jurisdiction to regulate fisheries by unilateral action while
the draft treaty would accomplish-the same result by international agreement.

Spokesmen for the State Department, the Department of Defense, the tuna
industry and the shrimp and Pacific salmon industries have appeared before this
Cominittee to oppose the adoption of 8. 1988. T'wo contentions are common to
all of their testimony: first, that unilateral action by the United States will
trigger unilateral extensions of territorial sovereignty by many other nations
and second, that unilateral action by the United States could undermine the
political compromise by which all nations would agree on a single package
treaty at the Law of the Seas Conference.

The spectre of “creeping jurisdiction” is alarming to the Defense Department
because it would tend to limit maximum mobility of our military forces in the
pursuit of their global defense mission. The State Department fears “a crazy
quilt of uncontrolled national claims . . . seriously harmful to our vital inter-
ests in both military and commercial navigation.” Tunamen and shrimpers
say they are concerned that they will be excluded from fisheries within 200
miles of other nations and the salmon people believe that if we exclude the Japa-
nese from our coastal waters they will abrogate their agreements to abstain
from fishing for salmon on the high seas.

All of these contentions appear to be based upon the assumption that if the
Congress does not adopt S. 1988, other nations will not claim extended juris-
diction for any purpose, which is a very dubious-assumption, or upon the ‘assump-
tion that having claimed exclusive fisheries jurisdiction to a distance of 200 miles
from shore by the adoption of 8. 1988, the United States will proceed to exclude
all foreign fishing within the management zone—a totally groundless assumption.

With respect to the first of these assumptions it should be pointed out that
the United States was among the last of the coastal nations to adopt a 12 mile
limit. The looming confrontation between coastal nations asserting the right to
protect contiguous fisheries and the distant-water fishing powers determined to
exploit the coastal fisheries of other nations led to the convening of the 1958
and 1960 Law of the Seas Conferences, Whatever else these Conferences may
have accomplished, they demonstrated broad acceptance of the concept of ex-
tended fisheries jurisdicton—at least to a distance of 12 miles. By the middle
of 1966 some 32 nations claimed fisheries jurisdiction of 12 miles or more. By
that time the rapid build up of foreign fishing fleets in the Northwest Atlantic
and Northeast Pacific had given new impetus in the United States for extended
limits, and the State Department finally withdrew its opposition to the proposal.

Two hundred mile limits are developing in a manner which closely parallels
the history of the 12 mile limit. By the beginning of 1973 at least 24 nations had
established territorial or fisheries jurisdiction limits of 50 miles or more, This
situation led to the convening of the Third Law of the Seas Conference in
Caracas where, according to the testimony of Ambassador John R. Stevenson,
given before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, there was a ‘“strong
trend for acceptance of a 200 mile economic zone providing coastal states with
jurisdiction over coastal fisheries in a 200 mile area off their coast.” It is this
general climate of acceptance that will encourage widespread adoption of the
200 mile limit by other nations. Whether or not the Congress adopts 8. 1988, the
nations that intend to adopt a 200 mile limit will do so, because they learned
at Caracas that the rest of the world is ready to live with the 200 mile limit.

As to the second assumption, the assumption that adoption of 8. 1988 will
mean the expulsion of all foreign fishing vessels from the fisheries zone which
will lead to retaliatory action harmful to our distant water fishing industry,
there is no language in 8. 1988 that expresses or implies an intention to exclude
all foreign fishing from the management zone, Section 5(b) entitled “Foreign
Fishing Rights” provides that “the allowable level of traditional foreign fishing
shall be set upon the basis of the portion of any stock which cannot be harvested
by citizens of the United States”. This is entirely consistent with the principle
of preferential rights of coastal states to coastal stocks embodied in the 1958
Geneva Convention on Fisheries and generally accepted in the international
community.

As a matter of fact there are many stocks which the domestie fishing industry
is incapable of utilizing to the point of optimum sustainable yield at this time;
there are some stocks that may be restored in a few years to a level of abundance
that will sustain harvests in excess of domestic capacity; and there are some
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stocks as to which there is no significant commereial market in the United
States. A1l such stocks represent opportunities for continued foreign fishing, In
addition, it is inevitable that entry to the management zone will be used as an
inducement in negotiations for concessions from other nations concerning
anadromous and migratory species,

Among the objectives specified in Section 6(a) of S. 1988 are “enhancement
of total national and international world food supply . . . maximum feasible
utilization (consistent with) protection of the ecosystem which fish are s part,
conservation of stocks and effectuation of the purposes stated in Section 2(b) (4)
of this Act”. Section 2(b) (4) calls for the development and implementation
within two yeers of the date of enactment of 8. 1988 of the best practicable
management system ‘‘congistent with the interests of the Nation, the several
States and of other nations”. Thus the language of the Act itself rebuts the
assumption that the intent of the Act is to exclude foreign fishing.?
in the world would be devastating to military mobility., It would result in pro-
hibition of overflight by aircraft and submerged operation of submarines except
at the sufference of a coastal state in almost forty percent of what is now
internally recognized as high seas.”

General George 8. Brown, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, testifled that
“The effect of a 200 mile territorial sea extending off the coasts of many natiors

In addition to the assumption that other nations will not adopt 200 mile limits
if the Congress does not adopt §. 1988, this assertion contains the suggestion
that if the Congress adopts 8. 1988, the United States must abandon its tradi-
tional insistence upon the right of free passage. The basis for this suggestion
is unclear beeause the scope of 8. 1988 is specifically limited by Section 2(c) (8)
which provides that “it is further declared to be the policy of the Congress in
this Act . .. to authorize no impediment or interference with the legal status of
the high seas, except with respect to the extent necessary to implement this
Act”. Therefor if adoption of 8. 1988 would act in effect as an estoppel {0 our
right to object to the claimed jurisdiction of other coastal nations, that estoppel
iy limited to acts interfering with the legal status of the high seas to a degree
of no greater consequence than the assertion of the right to manage fisheries
on an interim amergency basis, and the United States would remain logically
and morally free to continue to oppose unilateral claims interfering with freedomn
of navigation and freedom of overflight.

In its statements concerning its requirements with respect to freedom cf
navigation, the Defense Department has infiltrated a number of concepts which
are basically alien to the traditionally accepted meaning of the term. In a
recently published paper Dr. Robert E. Osgood, Dean of the John Hopkins $chool
of Advanced International Studies,® points out that the generally accepted con-
cept of innocent passage relates to commercial vessels; nevertheless, as used by
the Defense Department it refers to a claimed right of secret passage under the
high seas and through international straits without which “both the surviveability
and utility of our nuclear deterrent” are threatened. Dr. Osgood’'s scholarly
analysis concludes that for the purposes of the nuclear deterrent the entire
11.8.8.R. can be targeted from the Atlantic and Pacific Oceans and the Arabian
Sea without transit through international straits which could be closed as a
result of a genaral 200 mile extensions of national sovereignty; that military
requirements are overstated ; and that submerged transit through internationsal
straits should not be considered a non-negofiable item inhibiting international
agreement on ocean use.

The second proposition articulated by most opponents to the adoption of
S. 1988 is that adoption of S. 1988 will so weaken the United States negotiating
posture at the Law of the Seas Conference as to threaten the successful outcome
of the Conference. Referring to the Law of the Seas Conference, John Norton
Moore told this Committee that “we have reached a rare and perhaps fleeting
moment in history when there is opportunity for all nations to agree on a
comprehensive legal regime for over two-thirds of the earth’s surface”,

2 The current version of this bill pending in the House (H.R. 9138) does not contaln
fhe language aquoted hereinabove: however, 1t docs provide In 'Section 4(a)(2) that the
Secretary of the Treasury may authorize forelgn vessels to fish within the zone “npon
determining, after consultation with the Secretary of State and the Secretary of Com-
merce, that such fishing would not result in depletion of such fish beyond the level neces-
sary for proper coiaservation purposes.”

348, Security Interests in Ocean Law,” Ocean Development and International Lawr
The Journal of Marine Affairs, Vol, 2, No. 1, Spring 1974.
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A less enthusiastic reporter for the Wall Street Journal concluded that “after
7 days of talk about a law to govern use of the oceans and their resources, the
conference is making only one decision: to hold more conferences”. Indeed
any other result would be more surprising. Of the 149 nations taking part in
the deliberations more than 50 states have never participated in a Law of the
Seas Conferences. According to Senator Stevens of Alaska, “most new partici-
pants are developing nations, newly independent, which have only recently
turned their attention to Law of the Seas issues. They mistrust the motives of
developed nations and doubt their own present ability to discern their future
national interest in Law of the Seas issues, Many have, therefore, taken highly
nationalistic and secure positions which are, unfortunately, quite unacceptable
to developed maritime nations, such as the United States”.

A further impediment to swift action, or indeed to any action, by the Law
of the Seas Conference is that more than 80 issues are under consideration. On
July 11 Ambassador Stevens stated that the United States would accept nothing
less than a single comprehensive treaty resolving all of the issues before the
Conference. Senators Case, Muskie, Pell and Stevens came away from Caracas
convinced that this would take a very long time to accomplish. Thus while Mr.
Moore, General Brown, and Messrs. Carry and Felando, representatives of the
tuna industry, allege that 8. 1988 undermines the United States’ position at the
Taw of the Seas Conference and the likelihood of the Conference resulting in
an acceptable agreement, it appears to others that that likelihood of the Con-
ference resulting in an acceptable agreement was remote to begin with and
made more so by the State Department’s insistence upon a single comprehensive
treaty.

Of all the subject matter to which issues before the Conference relate only
the fisheries are endangered by further protracted deliberation and delay. There
is every logical reason why these should be treated separaiely and expeditiously.
The refusal of the State Department to accede to this obvious imperative casts
doubt upon the sincerity of its many reassurances to the coastal fishing indus-
try and justifies the suspicion that fisheries issues are low on the State Depart-
ment’s order of priorities.

Opponents of S. 1988 frequently allege that adoption of 8. 1988 would abro-
gate the 1958 Geneva Conventions on Fishing. This is undoubtedly true, but
there is considerable difference of opinion as to the significance of the 1958
Geneva Convention on Fishing. To begin with only a relatively few nations
signed and ratified the 1958 Convention and of these that did only the United
States can be counted a major fishing power. Moreover, no specific limit on
either fisheries jurisdiction or the territorial sea was achieved by the Conven-
tion. In 1958 few could have foreseen the rapid evolution of fisheries tech-
nology and the vast build-up of distant water fishing fleets which has produced
a capability by concentrations of intensive effort to deplete fisheries within a
short period of time. Clearly, the Convention is of no effect between non-signers
or between a signer and a non-signer. It is no longer certain that the Convention
is binding upon the nations which signed it. An international convention, after
all, is no more than an attempt to codify generally accepted international cus-
tom. Inasmuch as a majority of nations did not sign the 1958 Convention, it
cannot be said thiat the principles of the Convention represented generally ac-
cepted international custom. during the period that the Convention was open
for signing.

In addition, approximately 36 nations have declared exclusive fisheries zones
beyond 12 miles and we have Ambassador Stevens’ statement that upwards of
100 nations represented at Caracas expressly endorsed a 12 mile territorial sea
with an economic zone extending to 200 miles, all of which would appear to
indicate that whatever the custom may have been in 1958 it now no longer con-
forms to the principles set forth in the 1958 Convention. The calling of the Third
Law of the Seas Conference is further evidence of that fact.

Turning now to the specific concerns of our distant water fishing industry, it
is patent thsat these concerns are legitimate, if perhaps somewhat overstated
There is no doubt that an increasing number of nations will claim the right to
regulate fisheries within 200 miles of their seacoasts and it is probable that most
regulations will be imposed with a view to raising revenue rather than conserv-
ing the stocks concerned. Many Latin American nations have already acted in this
respect. Many African nations will undoubtedly follow their example, and they
will do so whether or not the Congress adopts S. 1988. The Brazilian Shrimp
Act demonstrates that the requirements of other coastal nations can be satisfied
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by international agreement. If such arrangements are in effect a form of sub-
sidization of our offshore fishing industry, such a subsidy is more than justified.
by the economic benefits which will result from a healthy offshore industry. Suct.
arrangements will not cure the problem of over-capitalization facing the offshore
fishing industry which must not be allowed to result in overfishing of migratory
stocks, or lead to unjustified claims as to underutilized stocks in the coastal
waters of other r.ations or in the high seas.

The specific claim of the salmon industry is somewhat different in that it pre-
swnes that unilateral action by this country will lead to the abrogaticn of
Jupanese abstention agreements. With Japan, however, there is a direct trade-off
which should enable the negotiation of an agreement permitting entry inteo the
hianagement zone in rettrn for continued abstention from fishing for salmon on
the high seas. This point was covered exhaustively by Mr. Lokken before the
Senate Commerce Committee.

Because the Japanese, like the Soviets, have a superior understanding of fish-
eries population dynamics and the adverse impact of continuous overfishing, and
because they have more to lose than most other nations in the event; that any
major fishery is totally destroyed, it is unlikely that the enforcement of fisheries
management regulation will lead to the type of confrontation or the build-up of
international tensions alluded to by the opponents of S. 1988. Such tensions and
the potential for such confrontations already exist in some degree and threaten
to increase whether or not §. 1988 is adopted. The Japanese and the Soviets are
willing to accep: the risk during the period prior to the creation of exclusive
fisheries zones by unilateral action or by international agreement partially be-
ciuse of the investment tied up in excessively large fishing fleets. However,
Soviet and Japanese planners cannot be unaware of the general move toward
extended jurisdiction. Also it is likely that in view of the depleted state of most
fisheries operation of such fleets can no longer be justified economically.

In summary tte Coalition contends that the preservation of our coastal marine
regources are more vital fo our national interests than the overstated and unsup-
ported contentions made by the State Department and the Defense Department
and does not, in faect, jeopardize either our international relations or our stra-
tegic defense. To the contrary, the Congress should recognize that the continued
pendancy of 8. 1988 has been one of the most positive and constructive forces im-
pinging upon international negotintions concerning ocean use. It must remain for
the Congress to countermand the continued inflexibility and short-sighted plan-
ning which have characterized international policy for many years and con-
tributed materially to the decline of our nation’s acceptance as a world leader
and as a global political and economie force. 5. 1988 should be considered as an
opportunity for the Congress to exercise leadership in World affairs by enacting
an exemplary 200 mile limit measure.

RESPONSE oF THL NATIONAL COALITION FOR MARINE CONSERVATION TO QUESTIONS
STURMITTED BY THE SENATE ARMED SERVICES COMMITTEE

Question. In what, specific ways will this legislation promote fishery conserva-
tion?

This legislation will create the legal authority without which no meaningful
conservation can be imposed or enforced. Virtually all coastal fisheries lie within
the contiguous fishery zone established by Section 4(a) of the Act, Virtually all
previous attempts to manage high seas fisheries by international agreement have
failed for lack cf enforcement authority. Enforcement authority, otherwise re-
ferred to as “control of the resource” has repeatedly been proved to be the key
to successiul fisheries management.

By operation of Sectior: 5 foreign fishing rights with respect to any given stock
are subordinated first to overall conservation considerations and second to the
preferential rights of U.3. citizens. The Secretary of Commerce is directed to
determine the optimum sustainable yield for any given stock on the basis of the
best available scientific information and then to allocate the amount by which
optimum sustainable yield exceeds the U.S. catch among foreign fishing fleets on
the basis of traditional fishing interests. Specifically, then, this will limit the
total cateh to the level of optimum sustainable yield.

The Act also creates a Fisheries Management Council for the purpose of de-
veloping & management scheme (Section 6) and directs the Secretary of State
to seek supplementary solutions by international agreement (Section 7).
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The immediate conservation benefit relates to the coastal fisheries. The Act
recognizes that the Congress cannot claim jurisdiction over anadromous and
migratory species within the territorial waters or contiguous fishery zone of any
other nation. For the most part, treaty arrangements, the authority of which
supercede the provision of the Act, supposedly control fishing rights to such
gpecies. The purpose of Section 7 is to encourage the expansion of the scope
and effect such treaty arrangements.

Question. How soon can this legislation be expected to have a significant
impact on fishery conservation?

The leadership of the National Coalition for Marine Conservation is firmly
of the opinion that this legislation has already had o significant impact on
fishery conservation which will be greatly magnified immediately upon the
adoption of this legislation. Other nations negotiating fisheries treaties with the
United States are and have been aware that S. 1988 is pending in the Senate
and that although it is contested it has attracted substantial support. The
pendancy of and support for S. 1988 is a clear sighal to such nations that there
is a growing concern within the Congress and the nation for this long-neglected
area. The same knowledge and awareness has stimulated a response from the
State Department which although largely misdirected and mostly ineffectual to
date could in view of the more realistic response by other nations lead to some
improvement in international arrangements relating to fisheries.

Section 2(b) (4) calls for the development and implementation of a manage-
ment system within two years of the enactment of 8. 1988, This provision seems
to have given rise to the misconception evident in some testimony relating to
the Act that there will be a 2-year lag between the adoption of the Act and its
impact upon fishery conservation. Actually, all foreign fishing except as per-
mitted by the Secretary of Commerce pursuant to the Act is outlawed 90 days
after adoption of the Act (Section 5(e)) and at the same time the rule-making
authority of Section 4(3) (d) becomes vested in the Secretary.

As a practical matter most of the critically depleted fisheries are subject to
treaties which supercede the Act, so that technically the impact of the legisla-
tion would be deferred until such treaties expired or were terminated. However,

. inasmuch as the adoption of 8. 1988 will completely reverse the bargaining posi-
tion of the United States with respect to international fishing rights within the
contiguous zone, the impact of the Act on fishery conservation would be imme-
diate for all intents and purposes.

Question. ITow effective do you expect enforcement of any conservation meas-
ures to be under 8. 19887

The effectiveness of the enforcement of conservation measures depends in part
upon the effectiveness of the conservation measures and in part upon the effort
expanded in enforcement.

To be effective, conservation measures must be tailored to the state of the
stock sought to be conserved and to the technigues and capabilities of the in-
dustry harvesting the stock. Whether these criteria are achieved depends upon
the success of the rule-making effort under the Act, but so long as the regulators
seek to limit total effort to levels which species within a given area can with-
stand, conservation measures should be effective and easy to enforce. Because of
the bi-catch problems of mixed species, regulations seeking to set quotas on
a per-specie basis will be very difficult to comply with and nearly impossible
to monitor or enforce.

Recent increases in inspection efforts under international treaties presently
regulating coastal fisheries have turned up an increased number of violations.
There is no evidence to indicate that increased efforts has reduced the over-all
number of violations of fisheries regulations within regulated fisheries nor have
we enough information to permit us to guess what level of enforcement effort
is required in order to achieve a level of compliance that results in effective
conservation. On the other hand, there is every reason to expect that adoption
of 8. 1988 will immediately result in a reduction of foreign effort within the
contiguous fishing zone simplifying the enforcement problem. .

State Department spokesmen are fond of comparing our fisheries problems
to the early days of oil drilling. Before spacing and allowables regulations were
imposed, economics favored the operator who could extract the most oil from
the pool—however wasteful that might be in terms of the total amount of oil
that could be pumped from the pool, Similarly where there is no management
scheme, operators will compete to seek out and destroy the most fish without
regard to future abundance. The economic consequences of this course of action
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are already becoming apparent tc the large fleet operators. It is becoming
increasingly difficult to Justify the large investment in distant water fishing
vessels in terms of the diminishing amounts of harvestable protein, The essen-
tial economic fact of fisheries that have haen overfished is that an increase in
effort does not result in a corresponding increase in yield. For this reason rhe
fishing powers are already grappling with the necessity to redeploy or redice
their fishing efforts in several fisheries within the contemplated contiguous
fishery zone. To the extent that these realities are already recognized and “he
need for management accepted the task of imposing and enforcing a reasonable
and effective management regime is made easier.

THE NATIONAL Frisg MeArn & Ot ASSOCIATION,

Washington, D.C., October 17, 1974.
Re 8. 1988,

Hon. JorN C, STENNIS,
Chairman, Senate Armed Services Committce, 1.8, Senate,
Washington, D.C.

Dear SENATOR STENNIS: Our office represents the menhaden fishing industry,
whose members on a volume basis harvest 4045 bercent of the total catch and
landings of all fish and shell fish harvested. by U.8. fishermen, including that of
both our coastal and distant water fisherinen. Attached is further background
information on this fishery.

We were not advised that witnesses from the fishing industry could testify
at the hearings conducted by your Committee last Friday on 8. 1988, Apparently
Some segments were invited and did testify. We would have welecomed an oppor-
tunity to appear and present our views on this most important legislation. As
we did not have the opportunity to do 80, I respectfully ask you and other mem-
bers of the armed Services Committee to read and consider the views and
suggestions o' our segment of the fishing industry with respect to . 1988, as
briefly outlined herein.

The Repori: of the Senate Committee on Commerce on 8, 1988, prinred
August 8, 1974, clearly sets forth its findings on the damage and destruction
that has been inflicted on 1.8, coastal fisheries and fishery resources over the
past decade by the unrestricted fishing of the large foreign fishing fleets. I
attended manv of the hearings held by the Committee, including those held in
Alaska, and found the proposed legislation strongly supported by most coastal
fishermen aud the various coastal State Fishery Agencies, which hsve the
respongibility for conservation and management of these fishery resources and
by conservaticn groups. Like these, NFMOA is strong in support of its passage.

Even spokesmen for the Federal Agencies of Government who are strongly
opposed to S, 1988 do not dispute the findings of the Committee with respect to.
the over fishing and destruction of the fishery and coastal fishery resources by
the foreign fleats. In faet, some have privately said that because of the run-down
condition of the various segments of the 1.8 coastal fleets and the depleted
status of the fish stocks, it is questionable if the fishermen would be able to
replace their rundown vessels and gear back up for fishing, even if the foreign
fleets are removed, or their fishing operations curtailed.

With this kind of indifference towards our coastal fisheries, the view has been
expressed by some of these officials that the T.8. can afford to withstand the
continued uneontrolled fishing pressure of these large fleets for several years,
if it takes tha* long, in the interest of making further effort to reach agreement
on a fisheries Convention and the other issues hefore the T.aw of the Sea Con-
ference. It seems to me that this kind of rceasoning and policy does not provide
much hope forr the future welfare of our coastal fishermen, or for the fishery
resources themselves, which are in such critical need of protection befors these
Iish stocks are wiped out as resources of eeonomic importance and food value.

I know the members of Congress who have conducted or participated in the
Hearings this fall on 8. 1988 and the companion Bills in the Honse are aware of
the optimism government witnesses appearing before these Committees have
expressed about reaching agreement on a package deal next year at Geneva on
all of the highly controversial issues that are before the Conference. I would
like to be able to share that kind of optimism, but, for a number of reasons, I
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cannot, when considering the varied interests of 148 nations participating, their
expressed positions, the status of some of their present ocean uses and the benefit
they would expect to accrue to them in the development of a world agreement
covering all the interests involved in such a Convention. Not only is it to cover
the renewable and non-renewable marine resources of the waters and seabeds,
put would include and require agreement on such issues as the breadth of the
Territorial Sea, navigation and over flights of the narrow Straits and sea lanes
by commercial and naval vessels, including warships and submarines, and by
airplanes—both commercial and military—pollution control, scientific research,
and a number of other broad issues that are important and controversial,

Considering just the question of fisheries, we should realize that with few
exceptions the nations with the large over seas fleets such as the USSR, Japan,
Poland, East Germany and others that conduct fishing operations on the high
seas off the shores of other countries, with few exceptions, are presently enjoying
freedom of fishing for their fleets. Largely this same situation prevails with
respect to the U.S. overseas tuna fleet, but with the added protection whereby
the U.S. taxpayer pays for any fines, license fees and lost fishing time that the
tuna vessels encounter as a result of being seized by foreign countries off whose
coagts they fish.

Government witnesses have said that the provisions of S, 1988 are quite
similar to the draft Articles on Fisheries tabled by the U.S. last summer in
Caracas.

Even so, most of us are familiar with the all-out effort of the U.8. tuna and
shrimp industries with overseas fishing fleets to have S. 1988 defeated. If this is
an example of the kind of effort the nations with the large overseas fishing
fleets mentioned above will organize at Geneva next year to forestall agreement
on a world convention on fisheries that would hamper their present fishing opera-
tions, I can foresee there will be very little chance of reaching an agreement.

Tt is inconceivable to me that these nations, or for that matter the tuna in-
dustry, will go into the Law of the Sea Conference and negotiate away the fish-
ing rights and other benefits they now eajoy, and by so doing, put aside for all
times the concept of freedom of fishing on the high seas which they otherwise
could continue to use to their great advantage. In many ways this concept is now
being used to the great advantage of the overseas fleets in gaining access to the
coastal fishery resources off other nations, or in getting license fees, fines, and
lost fishing time paid for when vessels are arrested by foreign nations.

Asg for the nations that presently claim jurisdiction over fisheries in the area
from 50 to 200 miles off their shores (16 nations) and their strong supporters,
which account for a large majority of the developing coastal nations participat-
ing in the Law of the Sea Conference, they will not willingly or likely, in my
view, accept a Convention on the living and non-living marine resources that
does not give them absolute, or at least substantial control over these resources
in the so-called 200 Mile ¥conomic Zone off their coasts. They also have many
other interests in the issues before the Conference which this large group of de-
veloping nations have been able to stick together on as a group, and which have
to be reckoned with before an agreement acceptable to the developed nations
can be reached. :

Ever since the first Preparatory Conference on Law of the Sea was held sev-
eral years ago, those of us who attended recognize that a stalemate has developed
and dragged on year after year because of the strongly opposing positions taken
by the various nations. In my view this will continue in 1975, and perhaps for
years to come if this is the only course the U.S. is willing to pursue.

Last year, for the first time, the U.S., Russia, the UK, France, Poland, BEast
Germany, and some of the other countries with overseas fishing fleets (not
Japan), agreed to the “concept” of a 200 mile economic coastal zone. This aetion
for the first time established a common ground on which the Delegations at
the Conference could meet and, perhaps, negotiate Treaty Articles for the Zone.
The differences among the nations as mentioned above are quite wide, and tittle
progress was made on this issue.

In my view, the introduction of §. 1988 and the companion Bills in the
IIouse and the subsequent holding of hearings on these Bills in Washington and
in widely scattered cogstal areas throughout the U.S. have had a most gignifi-
cant bearing on the acceptance of the 200 mile economic zone concept by the
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11.8. and the other nations referred to above at the Caracas Conference last
summer. The problem now is to provide further incentive that will cause the
Jonference to go forward and spell out an acceptable set of Articles that a large
majority of the nations can agree upon and which will provide a workable set
of rules for all nations with respect to the oceans. I strongly believe the passage
of 8, 1988 would have an important bearing on accomplishing this obZective.
Without its passage the stalemate at the Law of the Sea Conference most likely
will continue. In the meantime, the fishing pressure from the large fishing
fleets will continue off our shores, thus precluding any relief for the rebuilding
of those coastal fish srtocks already depleted or seriously damaged, and allew
depletion of other stocks that remain.

Finally, our gronup feels that 8. 1988 applies solely to fisheries jurisciction,
as did 8. 2218, the legislation passed in 1966, which unilaterly established a
contiguous fishery zone of 9 miles beyond the Territorial Sea. We do not recall
any adverse rapercussion from the passage of that legislation, either from a
military or defense standpoint, or from any other. We, therefore, do not under-
stand why the Departments of State and Defense take the position they dc¢ about
the adverse impact the passage of S, 1988 would have on U.S. relations and
defense.

Respectfully submitted.

Sincerely yours,
J. STEELE CULBERTSON, Director.

Enclosure.

Tir MENHADEN FISHERY AND INDUSTRY

The menhadan industry has a history of more than 100 years. The jishery
extends along the Atlantic and Gulf Coasts from Maine to Texas. It provides
direct employment for approximate 6,000 fishermen and shoreside workers and is
the only major segment of the U.S. fishing industry whose fishermen and plant
employees are mostly blacks. In addition to the direct employment, the fishery
wenerates employment for thousar}ds of additional workers in the shipyards ard
in other industries supplying nets, rope, fuel, transportation, vessel and plant
equipment, ete.

The menhaden itself is a herring like fish but it is so bony and oily that it is
not desirable as an edible species. Instead, it i processed into fish meal, fish
oil and condensed fish solubles. The fish meal and condensed fish solubles are
high quality animal proteins that are used as ingredients in the manufacture
of poultry and animal feeds. Menhaden fish oil constitutes one of the U.S. most
important fishery export item, mostly to Burope, where it is manufactured in*o
margarines and shortenings.

TUNA RESEARCH FOUNDATION ING.,
Terminal Island, Calif., October 25, 1974.
Senator JoEN (. STENNIS,
Chairman, Senate Committee on Armed Services, Senate O Mece Building, Wasih-
ington, D.C.

DEAr SENATOR STENNIS: Mr. Charles R. Carry testified before the Committee
on Armed Services in Washington, D.C. on Friday, October 11, 1974 in reference
to 8. 1988. In addition, he submitted a supplemental statement on October 17,
1974 regarding this matter of extreme interest to our tuna industry.

Mr. Carry has requested that I contact you and request to have placed in the
record of those hearings, if possible, the enclosed copy of the report entitled,
“The Potential Bcohomic Impact of a 200-Mile Fishery Zone on the United States
Fisheries for Tuna, Shrimp and Salmon”.

We would appreciate any consideration you may give us in this regard.

Sincerely yours,
Doyre E. GATES,
Assgistant Executive Director.
Enclosure.

Senator McINTyre. If there are any other witnesses here that were
hoping to testify, T am sorry, we will take your written testimony. If
not, we will accept statements or this issue, S. 1988, until October 1§.

The committee meeting is adjourned.

[ Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the committee adjourned.]
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THE POTENTIAL ECONOMIC IMPACT OF A 200-MILE FISHERY ZONE
ON THE UNITED STATES FISHERIES FOR TUNA, SHRIMP AND SALMON

Gordon C. Broadhead and
Charles J. Peckham

INTRODUCTION

The United States tuna fleet takes about 90 percent
of its catch in waters off foreign shores. It is the
industry view that declaration of a 200-mile Zone by
the United States would terminate these fishing
activities as they exist today. Countries off whose
shores tuna are found may be expected to follow the
United States lead and the result will be the creation of
a series of national lakes through which the tuna move
indiscriminately. This would seriously disrupt the
United States fishing and processing operations and the
entire industry infrastructure. The present
international conservation and management regimes in
the eastern Pacific and Atlantic will be threatened.

The United States distant-water shrimp catch
represents about one-sixth of the total value of the
United States shrimp landings and about one-quarter of
the value of the United States harvest from the Gulf of
Mexico and contiguous fishing areas. The shrimp
industry believes that declaration of a 200-mile zone
by the United States would weaken seriously the
present arrangements which permit United States
vessels access to these distant water resources. If the
distant-water fleet was required to return to the United
States Guif of Mexico grounds, where the shrimp
stocks are utilized fully, a serious overexploitation
problem could develop rapidly. This would have a
direct and disastrous economic impact on the entire
industry.

The United States salmon industry is concemed that

=Umr

tving marine resources, Inc.

Prepared at the direction
of Tuna Research Foundation

June, 1974

a declaration of a 200-mile zone by the United States
would place the present north Pacific salmon
management system in serious jeopardy, endanger the
resources and reduce substantially the United States
catches of salmon. A 200-mile zone does not protect
adequately the United States salmon stocks.

The potential catch of salmon by the present
Japanese high seas fleet operating in the Gulf of Alaska
beyond 200 miles during April, May and early June,
could reach 23.5 million fish, valued at $105.8 million
based on 1973 price levels. Two-thirds of these fish
would be of United States and the remainder of
Canadian origin. Under the present International North
Pacific Fisheries Convention, Japanese fishermen take
about 3.5 million salmon of North American origin
annually.

Thus, the three major United States domestic
fisheries, tuna, salmon and shrimp, in the opinion of
knowledgeable industry representatives, will be
seriously impacted by the extension of United States
fisheries jurisdiction to 200 miles. These industries are
the perennial leaders in total value among afl United
States domestic fisheries, and during 1973 retumned a
combined value of $480 million to United States
fishermen; 53 percent of the total value of all United
States production. More importantly, tuna and shrimp
provide the rare examples among the major world
fisheries where the United States has a clear lead in
fishing, processing and marketing technology.

United States fisheries have the image of an obsolete
group of small vessels manned by an old and fading
group of fishermen. In the case of tuna and shrimp
nothing could be further from the truth. Our modem
fleet of tuna seiners represents an efficient and
prestigious element in world fishing circles unmatched
by the Soviets, Japan or any of the other major fishing
nations and our shrimp vessel designs set world
standards for that type of gear.

United States consumers constitute the major world
market for tuna, salmon and shrimp products and any
major reduction in domestic supplies of these
commodities will have a serious secondary impact upon
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supporting industries and place a heavy cost burden
upon the United States consumers.

The following study was prepared to provide an
economic yardstick, wheiever data was available, of the
value of these major fishing industries at three levels:
the vessels and their supporting infrastructure, the
processors and their allisd suppliers and the United
States consumer who ultimately provides the economic
support for the total system.

TUNA

The United States tura industry is a large, healthy
and growing segment of the United States economy.
The general well being of an indusiry often can be
measured by the flow of capital into its varions
component parts. Tuna vessels presen:ly represent over
30 percent of the total replacement value of the entire
United States fishing fleet. More imnportantly, tuna
represents a major growth industry. A recent study of
financing and the United States fisheres indicated that
during 1972, 53 percent of all the dollars expended for
new fishing vessels went into tuna operations. A similar
percentage was indicated for 1973. Thus, during the

Table 1

past two years, the tuna industry has accounted for
more than 50 percent of the dollar flow in flrhing
vessel construction in the United States.

At present construction costs, the United States
tuna fleet has a replacement value of just under $500
million, partitioned by area and type of operation as
shown in Table 1.

That year, United States shipyards constructed an
estimated $72.5 million worth of tuna vessels (866.1
milion; domestic and $6.4 million for export). Of this
total revenue, about $36.0 million went to direct and
indirect labor and social benefits for emplovees of the
yards and their subcontractors. An additional §6.4
million ‘went to suppliers of steel, $4.9 million to raain
engine manufaciurers, $5.1 million to net and fishing
gear suppliers and $8.0 million to suppliers of power
blacks, winches, hydraulics, refrigeration units,
electronics, auxiliary engines and generator equipment.

Based upon the present firm orders in United States
yards, this level of tuna vessel construction is forezast
to continue through 1976 and will add more than $200
million ;in modern vessels to the fleet during this
period.

In 1973, the United States tuna fleet landed 543

Replacement Value of United States Tuna Fleet as of December, 1973

At Present Construction Costs (April, 1974) $499,500,000
Area Long-Range Short Range

U.S. West Coast $211,000,000 $140,000,000

Puerto Rico 143,000,000 -

Hawaii - 3,500,000

U.S. East Coast 2,000,000

During 1973 alone: (Table 2) there were 73 tuna vessels, with a value of $66.1 million added to the fleet.

Table 2

Number, Type and Value of United States Tuna Fleet Additions 1973

Type
Purse-Seiners
Baitboats
Trollers
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Number Value
18 $57,600,000
15 5,300,000
40 3,200,000
73 $66,100,000



million pounds of tuna (including bonito), worth $135
million at the dock. Some $14 million of this went to
the albacore fleet and the remainder to the tropical
tuna vessels, These latter vessels fished almost entirely
off foreign shores in national and international waters.
A major share, about $65 million, of the total dollars
went for crew wages and bonuses. Most of these dollars
flowed into the economy of southern California, where
many of the fishermen and their families reside. In
addition, a myriad of manufacturing and supply and
service firms shared in the fleet revenue. Many fuel
docks in San Diego, San Pedro, Ponce, Mayaguez and
San Juan shared most of the $11 million the fleet
expended for fuel during 1973, Some ten shipyards
shared nearly $10 million in maintenance and repair
support to the fleet, in addition to $72.5 million in
new vessel construction.

Many small provisioners shared the $5.4 million
spent by the fleet for food during 1973. In addition,
the fleet spent more than $2 million on fishing gear,
equipment and supplies during the year. Insurance
firms received about $8 million in premiums for hull,
protection and indemnity and cargo insurance. This
coverage was shared among many agents and reinsurers
throughout the country.

Lending institutions: commercial banks, insurance
companies, finance companies and leasing companies
received an estimated $17.5 million in interest, rentals
and service charges from the vessel owners during
1973. In all, an impressive number of people and jobs
are directly related to the tuna fleet or their customers
who comprise the primary support elements. The
industry survey has indicated that the tuna fleet
provided direct employment for about 6,800 people
with a payroll of about $65 million during 1973. In
addition, shore support for the fleet, shipyard
employees and their subcontractors provided about
5,000 additional jobs and a payroll of approximately
$48 million last year.

Economists project that each dollar of primary
industry income results in fivefold impact on our
nation’s economy. Thus, in 1973 the tuna fleet support
of $135 million, combined with the new construction
of $72.5 million, a total of $207.5 million, had an
impact of over $1 billion (multiple of five) on the
United States economy. Obviously, the new
construction portion of this figure cannot be expected
to continue indefinitely (although a sustained rate
through 1976 is anticipated), but the fleet operations,
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which comprise two-thirds.of the total dollar volume
represent a rapidly expanding economic base.

During 1973, the United States tuna processing
industry packed $714.5 million (at processor level) of
canned tuna, in addition to $33.4 million of tuna
petfood products and $23.0 million of tuna fish meal,
oil and solubles. The mere existence of the tuna
industry provides the opportunity for these latter
operations as they would otherwise not be viable,

To process this volume, the industry has made
major capital investments in tuna processing
machinery, equipment and infrastructure. One large
new processing plant was constructed in 1971 in
Puerto Rico at a cost of $10 million and a total of $30
million is projected for investment in two new facilities
at San Diego and American Samoa by 1975. Recent
construction and engineering projections for the two
new facilities indicate that a tuna cannery and support
facilities require about $75,000 of capital investment
for each ton of canning capacity per eight hour day of
operation.

Currently the tuna industry has plant capacity to
process about 3,650 tons of raw material per day on a
one-shift basis. Thus, replacement value of all the
United States tuna canning and support facilities can
be estimated at $274 million (875,00 x 3,650). During
1973 the tuna processors spent $135 million for
domestic-caught raw material. The transportation of
import frozen tuna and the transshipment of
domestic-caught fish via common carrier added
substantially to the processing costs for canned tuna.
Many nations share in the tuna export market to the
United States. During 1973, 413,000 tons of import
tuna and 8,000 tons of transshipped fish were delivered
to United States canners at an average shipping cost of
about $100 per ton and a total cost of about $42
million.

The tuna processing plants employed a total of
about 16,000 people in administrative and factory
tasks during 1973. Total payroll was in excess of $90
million and provided economic support for San Diego,
San Pedro-Los Angeles harbor areas; Ponce and
Mayaguez, Puerto Rico; American Samoa; Honolulu;
Astoria, Oregon and Cambridge, Maryland. During
1973, the tuna processing industry spent about $58
million for cans for tuna and petfood and an additional
$12 million for labels, cartons and vegetable oil.

Processors in American Samoa depend largely upon
supplies of tuna from Korean and Taiwanese longline

Approved For Release 2001/09/07 : CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



Approved For Release 2001/09/0g> CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2

vessels fishing the south Pacific grounds. Figure 1
indicates that a major portion of the south Pacific tuna
grounds would be encompassed by 200-mile zones
around the many island areas. Enforcement of the
fishing rights could eliminate this fishery or
substantially raise operational costs and ultimately
prices for raw material. In American Samoa, the tuna
industry and support indus:ries provide the major labor
base for the area, aside from civil service, so that
disruption of fishing in the south Pacific could result in
job losses and/for increased costs to be passed along to
the United States consumer.

The United States corsumed SO percent of the
world supply of tuna during 1973 (Figure 2) and the

FIGURE 2
SNITKD STATES MARKET DEMAND FOR TURA
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market has sustained a si: percent volume and a 13
percent value growth rate during the past ten years.
The retail value of United States carned tuna usage
during 1973 was in excess of $1 billion. Projection of
the historic rate of annual growth of 15 percent in
dollar value results in arn estimated retail value of
canned tuna in the United States of $1.78 billion by
1978 apd $3.66 billion by 1983.

Dormestic fishing activities have expanded rapidly
(Figure 3) and maintained a 40 percent share of the
United States market fo: canned tuna. The United
States is not self-sufficient in raw material for canning,
nor can it ever hope to be. However, the flow of
domestic fish provides .n efficient mechanism to
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FICURE 1 UNITED STATES DOMESTIC SUPPLY OF TUNA
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moderate the price demands by foreign producers for
frozen tuna. A rough parallel may be drawn between
the need to control energy supplies and thz neec. to
conirol our sources of raw tuna. If the United States
tuna fishing fleet is crippled economically and/or
owrners are forced to sell their vessels to foreign
interests, raw tuna prices may escalate to multiples
recently experienced in the oil industry. Such a rise
could result in an additional price tag of one or two
billion dollars per year to the American consumer con g
cortinuing basis.

A less drastic outcome than loss of the United
States tuna production capability would be a sharp
increase in the costs of vessel operation as a result of
eslablishment of 200-mile fishing zones. First,
additional running time for United States vessels unider
a 200-mile concept for Pacific coast countries (see
Figure 1) will result in substantial increase in fuel usage
and loss of fishing time. Fuel, an $11 million fleet
expanse item in 1973, will increase to over $20 million
during 1974 as the result of fuel price increases. Even
mure costly, however, could be the loss of fishing time
and productivity due to increased travel.

Second, the present operational pattern of fishing,
by geographic areas and season is the result of {leet
experience concerning the productivity of the fisiing
grounds. Division of the oceans into a series of private
national lakes will disrupt efficient fishing patterns: for
the United States vessels and many foreign vessels, thus
reducing fishing efficiency, while increasing operating
cosis. Tuna fishing is a highly leveraged enterprise, ‘with
major fixed expenses (fuel, food, maintenarice, repair,
insurance and financing), which are little related to
catches. Thus, any reduction in the yearly volume of
tuna captured per vessel has a multiple effect upor. the
cost per ton of production.



FIGURE 1
Global Effect of 200 Nautical Tesritorial Sea Claims

Third, if foreign countries license vessels to fish
within their 200-mile zone, fees will add sharply to
vessel operating costs. In the past, license fees have
been a minor cost item as most vessels, on the advice of
the United States Department of State, have not
purchased licenses to operate in waters beyond 12
miles of foreign shores. The United States fleet
operates in international waters off the shores of more
than 25 nations bordering the eastern Pacific and
Atlantic tuna grounds. A single vessel may enter ten or
more of these 200-mile zones yearly. Ecuadorian

Table 3

Employment and payroll for the U.S. tuna industry, 1973.

Area

Fishing fleet
Processing Plants
Shipyards
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license fees to fish in the 200-mile zone are about
$55,000 per trip for an 1,100 ton seiner. Recognition
of the 200-mile zone by the United States could add
$100,000—%200,000 in operating costs per vessel, per
year and make license fees equal to fuel costs, the
single largest operating expense aside from crew
salaries.

The tuna industry provided direct employment for
about 28,000 people and a total payroll in excess of
$200 million during 1973 as illustrated in Table 3.

Employment Payroll
6800 $ 65,000,000
16000 90,000,000
5000 48,000,000
27800 $203,000,000

CIA-RDP75B00380R000500410004-2



The initial economic impact of 2 200-mile zone will
be upon vessel crewme:n. Although highly skilled, they
are specialized and for the most part, cannot adapt
readily to shore occupations. Those engaged in fleet
support activities will ilso be affected immediately as
there will be a reduction in business volume in thess
industries.

There is intense conpetition for the world surface
tuna resources. Presently, the United States has a major
lead in purse-seine vessel: construction and fishing
technology. About 90 percent of the United States
tuna catches are made off foreign shores. Recently,
many of these countries have accelerated their interest
in tuna fishing. Mexico, Ecuador, Cuba, France, Spain
and Japan have publicly announced programs for major
expansion of their surface tuna fishing fleets. During
1973, eight United States tuna vessels, valued at about
$4 million, were sold to foreign interests. All but one
of these vessels were of the smaller and older type
which cannot compete, under United States flag, with
the new super-seiners. ’

Loss of the United States domestic fleet could causs
broad changes in the flow of raw material to the
processing plants. The extent of the resulting economi:
dislocation cannot be assessed at this time, but
certainly the fallout would be unfavorable to the
industry and its entire economic and social base.

Limitations in access to straits or free passage for
merchant ships, which result from a 200-mile regime,
could add substantially to transportation costs. Foreign
flag vessels are not permitied to unload in the
continental United States, Puerto Rico or Hawaii.
Therefore, loss of the United States fleet to foreign
interests would increuse the tonnage of imported
frozen tuna required tc meet United States needs, add
to processing costs and adversely affect United States
foreign exchange.

SHRIMP

The United States shrimp industry has grown
steadily for the past two decades and is second only to
tuna (in recent years), imong all United States fishing
elements, in the volunw: of capital flowing into fishing
and processing units.

During 1973, the United States shrimp fleet landed
372 million pounds of raw material valued at $219
million to the fishermer.. Thus, the ¢economic impact of
the United States shrirap industry exceeds 31 billion
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annually (multiple of five). Gulf of Mexico and foreign
port landings, taken in international waters off foreign
shores, totaled 37 million pounds, valued at $41
million.

A 1972 survey estimated the replacemient vilue of
United States shrimp fishing vessels at $320 muillion,
with new construction during that year being valued at
$25 million. This represented about 30 percent of the
value of all fishing vessels added to the United States
fleet that year. Vessel construction continued during
1973 at this rapid rate. An additional 100 shrimp
vassels, with a value of $15 million were exported in
each of these years. The United States shipbuilding
industry is competitive on the world market as the
result of construction techniques and the prodiction
line economies which result from the high volume of
domestic and export orders.

During 1969, the most recent year for which cfficial
statistics are available, there were 4,478 vessels (over
five gross tons) and 11,399 fishermen engaged in the
Atlantic, Pacific and Gulf of Mexico shrimp fishery.
Since: 1969, it is estimated that the net additions to the
fleet have been about 500 vessels and 1,250 fishe rmen,
bringing the total vessels to approximately 5,000 and
employment to about 12,600 fishermen.

The United States is the major world market for
shrimp products. Domestic and import supplies rose
steadily until 1972 to meet the growth in demnand.
Since then, total volume has temporarily leveled off in
the 450 to 485 million pound (heads-off weight) range
(Figure 4). During 1973, United States supplies of

FIGURE 4
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shrimp totaled 450 million pounds, valued at
approximately $500 million.

If the upward trend in value during the past ten
years continues, the total value of supplies in 1978 and
1983 will total $640 million and $815 million,
respectively. Domestic supplies of shrimp provide
about 50 percent of market needs (Figure 5). At the
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retail and institutional levels (most usage is in the
latter) the 1972 value was estimated to be $792
million. Despite a modest volume decline in 1973, the
sharp price increases raised the 1973 value to over
$900 million.

Any major reduction in United States domestic
catches are certain to affect consumer costs and to
have an adverse impact upon United States foreign
exchange.

SALMON

The United States salmon industry, due to resource
limitations, has not shown the dynamic growth of
either tuna or shrimp. However, salmon fishing,
processing and marketing make a substantial
contribution to the United States economy.

The static nature of the United States salmon
fishing industry is reflected in the modest flow of

"capital into new fishing craft in recent years. However,

the fleet of gill net, seine, set net, tender and troller
vessels (22,000 + units in 1969) has a replacement
value in excess of $400 mitlion.

In 1973, the United States salmon fleet landed 213
million pounds of fish, which was one of the smallest
catches on record. Total value at the dock was $125
million, up substantially from recent years due to the
high unit prices paid to the fishermen. The canning
industry packed 1.4 million cases, having a value of
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$117 million at the processor level, fresh and frozen
exports totaled 60 million pounds valued at $60
million and United States domestic consumption
accounted for about 47 million pounds, valued at $47
million.

The salmon processing industry has major capital
investments. An industry survey in late 1973 of 82
plants in Alaska, Washington, Oregon and California
indicatéd a total replacement value of $191 millicn for
cannery facilities and support operations. The cyclical
nature of salmon runs result in substantial year-to-year
variations in the volume of landings and the number of
people engaged in fishing and processing operations.
These operations employ about 7,700 people, many of
whom depend upon the seasonal salmon operations for
a major share of their income. The fleet operations
provide seasonal employment for about 48,000
fishermen.

Salmon fishing provides major recreational activity
for sportsmen in northern California, the Pacific
Northwest and Alaska. In 1971, the catch was
estimated at 2,165,000 fish valued at $65 million ($30
per fish).

SUMMARY

The tuna, shrimp and salmon industries represent
over half of the total value of all United States
domestic seafood production. The economic impact of
these fisheries on the United States economy is in
excess of three billion dollars annually. The
replacement value of these fleets approach 70 percent
of the value of all United States fishing vessels.
Further, during the past two years, the new vessel
construction value in these fisheries represented about
90 percent of the value of all fishing vessel
construction in the United States. In addition, tuna
and shrimp vessels have a substantial export market
and United States is the recognized world leader in the
technology of tuna seining and shrimp dragging.

The three fisheries provide employment on a year
around and seasonal basis to more than 66,000
fishermen_each year. Many of these people are highly
skilled at fishing but could not adapt readily to shore
occupations. The fleet infrastructure is composed of a
network of manufacturing and service businesses.

The replacement value of United States tuna and
salmon processing facilities are valued at $465 million.
Administrative and factory employment in these
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industries is about 24,000 people.

The United States it the major world market for
tuna, shrimp and salinon products. The flow of
domestic catches to the processing industry provides a
check on the prices for foreign produced raw material.
Any serious reduction in United States domestic
supplies would require increased volumes of imports
and could result in a mu! ti-billion doliar adverse impact
upon foreign trade and 7ood costs to the United States
consumer.

This report is not des;gned to minimize the plight of
certain segments of the United States fishing industry.
The dominance of the economic statistics for tuna,
shrimp and salmon only accentuate the depressed state
of many of the other fisheries. These areas require both
protection from resource depletion and financial
assistance as a catalyst to develop economically viable
fishing operations. Hovrever, the trade-off of all or
portions of the United States fishing industry in an
attempt to revive others is neither a sound economic
nor social solution.
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